WATSON WYATT & CO HOLDINGS Form 424B3 June 23, 2005

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

Filed pursuant to rule 424(b)(3) Registration No. 333-124629

June 23, 2005

Dear Fellow Stockholder:

You are cordially invited to attend our special meeting of stockholders of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings that will be held at the Bethesda Marriott Suites, 6711 Democracy Boulevard, Bethesda, MD 20817, on July 22, 2005 at 10:00 a.m., local time. Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited, The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited (both wholly owned subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings) and Watson Wyatt LLP have entered into an agreement providing for the acquisition of substantially all of the assets, and assumption of most liabilities, of Watson Wyatt LLP. We have an alliance arrangement with Watson Wyatt LLP, and we currently jointly market services worldwide under the Watson Wyatt Worldwide brand. We also have an ownership interest in Watson Wyatt LLP. At the special meeting, stockholders will vote on our issuance of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings common stock in connection with this acquisition. Stockholders will also vote on the election to our board of directors of Mr. Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy, who currently is the Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP.

The acquisition will create a company with a global infrastructure and increased ability to respond efficiently to client needs. The acquisition will increase the scale, scope and diversity of our services and, we believe, will enhance our strategic and market position. To proceed with the acquisition, our stockholders must approve the issuance of 11,040,571 shares of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings Class A common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, as partial consideration for the acquisition. New York Stock Exchange rules require the approval of a majority of the votes cast on the proposal (provided that at least 50% of the outstanding shares cast votes). Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings Class A common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "WW."

The directors of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings believe that this acquisition will be of great benefit to stockholders and strongly recommend that stockholders approve the issuance of common stock in connection with the acquisition, and vote in favor of the election of Mr. Ramamurthy to our board. Your vote is very important.

John J. Haley President and Chief Executive Officer

You should consider the matters discussed under "Risk Factors" beginning on page 20 of the enclosed proxy statement/prospectus before voting. Please carefully review the entire proxy statement/prospectus, including the business transfer agreement, which is attached as Annex A.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this proxy statement/prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This proxy statement/prospectus is dated June 17, 2005, and is first being mailed to stockholders on or about June 23, 2005.

### REFERENCES TO ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

This proxy statement/prospectus incorporates important business and financial information about Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings from other documents that are not included in or delivered with this proxy statement/prospectus. This information is available to you without charge upon your written or oral request.

Documents incorporated by reference are also available from Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings without charge, excluding all exhibits, unless Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings has specifically incorporated by reference an exhibit in this proxy statement/prospectus. Stockholders may obtain documents incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus by requesting them in writing or by telephone from Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at the following address:

WATSON WYATT & COMPANY HOLDINGS 901 N. Glebe Rd. Arlington, VA 22203 Attention: Secretary (703) 258-8000

If you would like to request documents from us, please do so by July 15, 2005. If you request any incorporated documents from Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, we will mail them to you by first-class mail, or other equally prompt means, within one business day of receipt of your request.

See "Where You Can Find Additional Information" at page 155.

#### NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

#### July 22, 2005

A special meeting of stockholders of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings will be held on July 22, 2005, at the Bethesda Marriott Suites, 6711 Democracy Boulevard, Bethesda, MD 20817, at 10:00 a.m., local time, for the following purposes:

I.

To consider and vote on a proposal to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings Class A common stock in connection with the acquisition of assets and assumption of liabilities from Watson Wyatt LLP as contemplated by the business transfer agreement, dated as of April 15, 2005, among Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited, The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited, both wholly owned subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, and Watson Wyatt LLP.

II.

To elect Mr. Ramamurthy to Class III of the board of directors of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings to serve for a term expiring at the 2006 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, or until the election and qualification of his successor. The election of Mr. Ramamurthy is contingent upon consummation of the acquisition.

III.

To vote on adjournment(s) or postponement(s) of the special meeting, including adjournment(s) or postponement(s) to solicit additional votes to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings common stock in connection with the acquisition.

IV.

To transact such other business that may properly come before the special meeting or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

The close of business on June 13, 2005 has been fixed as the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote at the meeting.

We strongly urge you to review the proxy statement/prospectus and to complete and return your proxy as soon as possible. Your vote is important no matter how many shares you own.

To ensure that your shares will be voted at the meeting, please complete, sign and date the enclosed proxy card promptly and return it in the enclosed envelope (if you have received your proxy materials by mail), or vote your proxy via telephone or Internet as soon as possible.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Walter W. Bardenwerper Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary Arlington, VA June 23, 2005

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
SUMMARY	1
Questions and Answers	1
The Companies	5
The Acquisition	6
Acquisition Consideration	7
Conditions to the Acquisition	8
Termination of the Business Transfer Agreement	9
Watson Wyatt Holdings' Board of Directors' Recommendation to Watson Wyatt Holdings' Stockholders	9
Opinion of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Financial Advisor	9
Interests of Certain Persons in the Acquisition	9
Certain Tax Consequences	10
Regulatory Approvals	11
Agreements Relating to the Acquisition	11
Market Price Information of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock	11
Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Members of Watson Wyatt LLP	12
No Dissenters' Appraisal Rights	12
Selected Historical Financial Data of Watson Wyatt Holdings	13
Selected Historical Financial Data of the European Business	15
Selected Unaudited Combined Pro Forma Financial Data of Watson Wyatt Holdings	17
Exchange Rate Information	19
RISK FACTORS	20
Risks Relating to the Acquisition	20
Risks Relating to Watson Wyatt Holdings' Business After the Acquisition	28
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	31
MATERIAL RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AND WATSON WYATT LLP	32
THE WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS SPECIAL MEETING	35

	Page
Solicitation of Proxies	35
Purpose, Time and Place	35
Record Date; Voting Information; Required Votes	35
Expenses	36
i	

Revocation of Proxies	37
Share Ownership of Management and Certain Stockholders	37
Recommendation of the Watson Wyatt Holdings Board of Directors	37
No Dissenters' Appraisal Rights	37
Other Matters	37
APPROVAL BY WATSON WYATT LLP VOTING MEMBERS	38
1. ISSUANCE OF SHARES AS CONSIDERATION FOR THE ACQUISITION	39
THE ACQUISITION	39
Background of the Acquisition	39
Watson Wyatt Holdings' Reasons for the Acquisition; Watson Wyatt Holdings' Board of Directors' Recommendation	45
Watson Wyatt LLP's Reasons for the Acquisition	48
Opinion of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Financial Advisor	50
Regulatory Approvals	57
Accounting Treatment	58
Interests of Certain Persons in the Acquisition	58
Transaction Costs	59
Federal Securities Law Consequences	59
THE BUSINESS TRANSFER AGREEMENT	61
The Acquisition	61
Acquisition Consideration	64
Distribution of Proceeds	66
Effective Time	68
Warranties	68
Conduct Pending the Acquisition	70
Employment; Employee Benefits	72
Post-Closing Payments	72
Employee Bonus Arrangements	73
Parent Company Guaranty	73
1 at the Company Quaranty	73

Conditions to the Acquisition	73
Listing on New York Stock Exchange and London Stock Exchange	74
Termination	74
Amendments and Waiver	74
ii	

Fees and Expenses	74
Governing Law and Jurisdiction	74
AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE ACQUISITION	75
Stock Transfer Agreements	75
Employment/Non-Solicitation and Non-Competition Agreements	75
Distribution Agreement	75
Watson Wyatt Worldwide Alliance Arrangements	75
Deed of Contribution	76
Employee Bonus Agreement	76
Business Transfer Agreement Deed of Novation	76
Professional Liability Claims Agreement	76
CERTAIN TAX CONSEQUENCES	78
In General	78
UK Tax Consequences of the Acquisition to Watson Wyatt LLP Members	78
UK Tax Consequences of the Acquisition to UK Resident Non-Voting Members	79
UK Tax Consequences of the Acquisition to Retired Members	79
UK Tax Consequences of Owning Shares in Watson Wyatt Holdings	80
US Income Tax Consequences of Owning Shares in Watson Wyatt Holdings	81
Taxation In Other Jurisdictions	82
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS OF WATSON WYATT LLP	83
Overview	83
Members' Remuneration	86
Recent Developments	86
Results of Operations	86
Critical Accounting Policies	96
Adjustments from UK GAAP to US GAAP	99
Recent Accounting Pronouncements	100
Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	102

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION	103
INFORMATION ABOUT THE EUROPEAN BUSINESS	119
General	119
Actuarial and Other Services	119
Customers, Marketing and Sales	121
iii	

Competition	121
Employees	122
Legal Proceedings	122
Other Partnership Matters	122
MANAGEMENT AND OPERATIONS OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AFTER THE ACQUISITION	123
Board of Directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition	123
Compensation of Directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition	123
Management of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition	123
Management Committees of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition	126
Employment and Other Arrangements	126
DISTRIBUTION OF ACQUISITION CONSIDERATION AND WINDING DOWN OF WATSON WYATT LLP	128
Distribution to Voting Members	128
Distribution by Voting Members to Retired Members	128
Distribution by Voting Members to Non-Voting Members	128
Winding Down of Watson Wyatt LLP	129
2. ELECTION OF DIRECTOR	130
Effect of the Acquisition on Watson Wyatt Holdings' Board of Directors	130
Nominee and Other Members of the Board of Directors	130
Corporate Governance	133
Standing Board Committees	134
Operation of the Board	136
Executive Compensation	138
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	144
Section 16(a) Compliance	144
Future Stockholder Proposals	145
3. OTHER MATTERS	145
OWNERSHIP OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS' COMMON STOCK AND WATSON WYATT LLP INTERESTS	146
COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AND MEMBERS OF WATSON WYATT LLP	148

Organizational Differences		148
Differences in Rights Relating to Stock and Members' Interests		148
	iv	

SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	151
Relationship of Selling Stockholders to Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP	152
Plan of Distribution	153
LEGAL MATTERS	155
EXPERTS	155
WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	155
WATSON WYATT LLP CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1
ANNEX A Business Transfer Agreement	
ANNEX B Opinion of CIBC World Markets Corp.	
v	

#### **SUMMARY**

This summary highlights selected information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus and may not contain all of the information that is important to you. To better understand the proposed acquisition and the securities that will be issued in connection with the acquisition, you should read carefully this entire document and the other documents to which we refer. See "Where You Can Find Additional Information" at page 155.

This proxy statement/prospectus is a proxy statement/prospectus of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings for use in soliciting proxies for its special meeting and to register the issuance of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition and the resale of common stock by affiliates of Watson Wyatt LLP. This proxy statement/prospectus also will be provided to voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP, who will vote on the acquisition and will receive acquisition consideration, and to non-voting members and retired members of Watson Wyatt LLP, who will receive a portion of the acquisition consideration from the voting members.

In this proxy statement/prospectus, we will refer to Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, collectively with its subsidiaries that will effect the acquisition, as Watson Wyatt Holdings. We will refer to Watson Wyatt LLP, collectively with its subsidiaries, as Watson Wyatt LLP. We will refer to the members of Watson Wyatt LLP who have the right to vote on the acquisition as the voting members, and the other members who do not have a right to vote on the acquisition as the non-voting members. We refer to voting members and non-voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP, collectively, as members.

#### **Questions and Answers**

Q:

#### What will Watson Wyatt Holdings acquire in the acquisition?

A:

In the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings will acquire substantially all of the assets of Watson Wyatt LLP, and will assume most liabilities that have been incurred by Watson Wyatt LLP in conducting its business. The business currently conducted by Watson Wyatt LLP consists of benefits consulting, investment consulting, benefits administration, human capital consulting and insurance and financial services consulting. The assets to be acquired from Watson Wyatt LLP include the stock of all Watson Wyatt LLP subsidiaries. We will assume liabilities relating to the Watson Wyatt LLP business, but generally will not assume any liabilities for professional liability claims. We refer to the assets and liabilities that we will acquire, including those associated with Watson Wyatt LLP's continental European business and non-European business (including subsidiaries in Hong Kong, India, Japan, Singapore, South Korea and the United States), in this proxy statement/prospectus, collectively, as the European business. For a more detailed description of the European business, see "Information About the European Business" at page 119.

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP have jointly offered services since 1995 pursuant to alliance agreements. In connection with the alliance, Watson Wyatt Holdings currently holds an interest in Watson Wyatt LLP. Before the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings will surrender its economic interest in Watson Wyatt LLP in exchange for a trust interest in certain assets of Watson Wyatt LLP. For information on this transaction, see "The Business Transfer Agreement The Acquisition Distribution of Interest of Watson Wyatt Holdings in Watson Wyatt LLP" at page 63. After the acquisition, the trust interest will be transferred to Watson Wyatt Limited, or WW Limited, a wholly owned indirect subsidiary of Watson Wyatt Holdings. As a result of this transfer of the trust interest and the acquisition of assets described in this proxy statement/prospectus, WW Limited will own all beneficial and legal title to the European business. The combined business will continue to operate under the name "Watson Wyatt Worldwide."

1

Q: What are Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders being asked to vote on at the special meeting?

A:

Q:

Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders are being asked to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition.

Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders also are being asked to vote on the election of Mr. Ramamurthy to the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings. Mr. Ramamurthy currently is the Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP. The election of Mr. Ramamurthy is contingent upon consummation of the acquisition.

The stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings may be asked to vote in favor of the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to approve the proposals.

- Q: What is the position of the Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors regarding these proposals?
- A:

  The Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors unanimously recommends that Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders vote FOR the proposals (with Mr. Paul N. Thornton, a member of the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings' who also is the Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, not participating in the recommendation).
- Q: Why should Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders vote for the proposal to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' shares in connection with the acquisition?
- A:

  We believe that Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders will benefit from the global infrastructure that will result from the acquisition and from the improved ability to respond to client needs efficiently and nimbly; the enhanced strategic and market position; and increased scale, scope and diversity of services and clients that we expect to achieve as a result of the acquisition of the European business.
- What Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholder approvals are needed?
- A:

  The only Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholder approval needed for the acquisition is the approval, as required by the New York Stock Exchange, of the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' shares to Watson Wyatt LLP in connection with the acquisition. On the proposal to issue Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to Watson Wyatt LLP in connection with the acquisition, the rules of the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) require that holders of a majority of the votes cast vote in favor (provided that the total vote cast on the proposal represents over 50% in interest of the outstanding votes entitled to vote on the proposal).

On the proposal to elect Mr. Ramamurthy to Watson Wyatt Holdings' board, approval of a plurality of the voting power present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the special meeting is required.

- Q: What approvals are needed from the Watson Wyatt LLP members?
- A:

  Pursuant to Watson Wyatt LLP's membership agreement, at least 75% of the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members must approve the acquisition. At the meeting of Watson Wyatt LLP members, the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members will be asked to vote to approve the acquisition. Watson Wyatt LLP voting members are not being asked for proxies.

- Q: Will Watson Wyatt Holdings vote on this transaction as a member of Watson Wyatt LLP?
- A:

  Watson Wyatt Holdings will not vote in the meeting of voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP convened to approve the acquisition.

  Except where specifically noted, references to members in this proxy statement/prospectus do not include Watson Wyatt Holdings.
- Q:

  Are there risks associated with the acquisition?
- A:
  Yes. Watson Wyatt Holdings may not realize the expected benefits of the acquisition because of the risks and uncertainties discussed in the section entitled "Risk Factors" at page 20 and the section entitled "Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" at page 31. Those risks include, among others, risks relating to uncertainties relating to integration of the European business and the performance of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the closing of the acquisition, uncertainties relating to the retention of key Watson Wyatt LLP members as employees of WW Limited after the closing and additional debt to be incurred by Watson Wyatt Holdings in connection with the acquisition. In addition, sales of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock after the acquisition may adversely affect the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock.
- Q: When is the acquisition expected to be consummated?
- A:

  If the Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders approve the share issuance proposal and the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members approve the acquisition, we expect to close the acquisition as soon as possible after the satisfaction or waiver of the other conditions to the acquisition. We currently anticipate that the acquisition will be closed during the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2005.
- Q: What do Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders need to do now?
- A:

  After carefully reading and considering the information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus, Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders should complete and mail their signed and dated proxy cards in the enclosed return envelope as soon as possible so that their shares will be represented at the special meeting. Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders also may provide their proxies by accessing the Internet site listed on the Watson Wyatt Holdings' proxy card or by calling the toll-free number listed on the Watson Wyatt Holdings' proxy card.
- If my shares are held in street name by my broker, will my broker automatically vote my shares for me?
- A:

  No. Your broker cannot vote your shares without instructions from you. You should instruct your broker as to how to vote your shares, following the directions your broker provides to you. Please check the voting form used by your broker.
- Q: What if I abstain from voting or fail to instruct my broker?

Q:

A:

If you are a Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholder and you abstain from voting or fail to instruct your broker to vote your shares and the broker submits an unvoted proxy, the resulting "broker non-vote" will be counted toward a quorum at the Watson Wyatt Holdings special meeting, but will not be counted as a vote for the proposals, and will have the effect of a vote against the proposal relating to issuance of common stock in connection with the acquisition. For the election of the director, withheld votes will not affect whether the nominee has received sufficient votes to be elected.

- Q: What if I do not indicate how to vote on my proxy card?
- A:

  If you sign and send your proxy card and do not indicate how you want to vote, your proxy will be counted as a vote for the proposals.
- Q:

  May I attend the special meeting and vote my shares in person?
- A:

  Yes. All holders of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock as of the applicable record date, including stockholders of record and stockholders who hold their shares through banks, brokers, nominees or any other holder of record are invited to attend the special meeting, and holders of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock may vote in person at the special meeting. If you are not a stockholder of record, you must obtain a proxy, executed in your favor, from the record holder of your shares, such as a broker, bank or other nominee, to be able to vote in person at the special meeting. If you plan to attend the special meeting, you must hold your shares in your own name or have a letter from the record holder of your shares confirming your ownership, and you must bring a form of personal photo identification with you in order to be admitted. Watson Wyatt Holdings reserves the right to refuse admittance to anyone without proper proof of share ownership and without proper photo identification.
- Q: May I change my vote?

Α:

Q:

Yes. You may revoke your signed proxy card or preliminary vote card at any time before it is voted by:

signing and returning a proxy card or preliminary vote card with a later date;

delivering a written revocation letter to Walter W. Bardenwerper, Secretary of Watson Wyatt Holdings; or

attending the special meeting in person, notifying Mr. Bardenwerper, Secretary of Watson Wyatt Holdings, and voting by ballot at the special meeting.

The mailing address for Watson Wyatt Holdings' Secretary is 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203. If you are a Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholder and you have voted your shares by telephone or through the Internet, you may revoke your prior telephone or Internet vote by recording a different vote using telephone or Internet voting, or by signing and returning a proxy card or preliminary vote card dated as of a date that is later than your last telephone or Internet vote.

Any stockholder entitled to vote in person at the special meeting may vote in person whether or not a proxy has been previously given, but the mere presence (without notifying Watson Wyatt Holdings' Secretary) of a stockholder at the special meeting will not constitute revocation of a previously given proxy.

- Whom should I call with questions?
- A: Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders should call the Watson Wyatt Holdings Investor Relations Department at (703) 258-8000.

#### The Companies (Page 119)

#### **Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings**

901 N. Glebe Rd. Arlington, VA 22203 (703) 258-8000

Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings is a global human capital consulting firm. Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings helps its clients enhance business performance by improving their ability to attract, retain and motivate qualified employees. Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings focuses on delivering value-added consulting services that help its clients anticipate, identify and capitalize on emerging opportunities in human capital management. We design, develop and implement human resources strategies and programs through three closely-interrelated practice areas: Benefits Group, Technology Solutions Group and Human Capital Group. Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings' common stock is currently traded on the New York Stock Exchange (symbol: "WW"). Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings is a Delaware corporation and conducts business through its principal operating subsidiary, Watson Wyatt & Company.

#### Watson Wyatt LLP

Watson House, London Road Reigate, Surrey RH2 9PQ England +44 1737 241 144

Watson Wyatt LLP, a privately held limited liability partnership registered in England, is one of the leading actuarial, benefits and human capital consulting businesses operating in Europe. Watson Wyatt LLP is the successor in business to a general partnership that operated under the names R. Watson & Sons and Watson Wyatt Partners.

#### Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited

c/o Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings 901 N. Glebe Rd. Arlington, VA 22203 (703) 258-8000

Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England, is a newly-formed, wholly owned subsidiary of Watson Wyatt Holdings. In the acquisition, Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited will acquire the European business. After the acquisition, Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited will transfer the European business to WW Limited.

#### **Watson Wyatt Limited**

c/o Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings 901 N. Glebe Rd. Arlington, VA 22203 (703) 258-8000

WW Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England, is a wholly owned indirect subsidiary of Watson Wyatt Holdings. WW Limited will own all beneficial and legal title to the European business after the acquisition.

#### Watson Wyatt Worldwide

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP currently jointly market services worldwide under the Watson Wyatt Worldwide brand as part of an alliance arrangement. Watson Wyatt Holdings and its

subsidiaries will continue to operate under this brand after the acquisition. See "Material Relationships Between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP" at page 32.

### The Acquisition (Page 39)

Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to acquire the European business from Watson Wyatt LLP. The European business consists of substantially all of the assets of, and most liabilities relating to, Watson Wyatt LLP's business.

The European business includes:

specified contracts with Watson Wyatt LLP clients;

the stock of all of the Watson Wyatt LLP subsidiaries;

Watson Wyatt LLP's cash on hand, less reserves for excluded liabilities and certain other obligations retained by Watson Wyatt LLP;

accounts receivable and other debts owing to Watson Wyatt LLP relating to operation of the European business before closing;

intellectual property and all books and records;

goodwill relating to the European business;

all information relating to the European business, except for information relating to excluded liabilities;

business property, furniture, fixtures and equipment relating to the European business;

all of Watson Wyatt LLP's rights against third parties relating to the European business; and

all other rights and assets used in the European business and owned by Watson Wyatt LLP at the closing date, except for specified excluded assets.

The European business does not include the following liabilities, which are referred to as excluded liabilities:

any liabilities for claims relating to services performed by Watson Wyatt LLP, its members and former members or certain of Watson Wyatt LLP's indirect subsidiaries before the acquisition;

any obligations to make annuity or retirement payments to former members or former partners of Watson Wyatt LLP or its predecessor partnership (or related cash accounts);

any obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP to make payments to former partners or voting members relating to partnership accounts;

tax liabilities of members and former members of Watson Wyatt LLP or partners or former partners in the predecessor partnership;

liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP for fees and expenses incurred in connection with the acquisition; or

any liabilities under some contracts.

The European business includes all liabilities of certain direct and indirect subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP whose shares will be acquired by Watson Wyatt Holdings in the acquisition and which will be held as indirect subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition.

Following the acquisition, the European business will be held by WW Limited, an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

Following the acquisition, we understand that Watson Wyatt LLP will not hold any operating assets and will not engage in any activities other than an orderly winding down of its business. As part of the acquisition, the alliance agreements will be amended to eliminate, among other things, our right to receive distributions from Watson Wyatt LLP.

A copy of the business transfer agreement, the legal document that governs the acquisition, is attached to this document as Annex A. We encourage you to read the business transfer agreement carefully.

### **Acquisition Consideration (Page 64)**

*Total Consideration.* If the acquisition is completed, in addition to the assumption by Watson Wyatt Holdings of liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP as described above, Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay Watson Wyatt LLP total consideration comprised of:

approximately £88.3 million in cash in pounds sterling (approximately US\$160.8 million based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005); and

11,040,571 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, consisting of 9,090,571 shares to be delivered at closing and up to an additional 1,950,000 shares to be issued after June 30, 2007, contingent upon the achievement by the European business of financial performance goals. The market value of the stock consideration will depend upon the market price for the common stock on the date of closing. Based on the NYSE closing price on June 15, 2005, the market value of the stock consideration was US\$276.6 million, of which US\$48.8 million represents the contingent stock consideration. The ultimate number of shares of common stock to be issued as contingent consideration will not be determinable until after June 30, 2007, when achievement of the financial performance goals is assessed.

The liabilities to be assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings consist of:

all obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP, its members and former members relating to:

some contracts in respect of the European business;

leases for properties used by Watson Wyatt LLP;

the Watson Wyatt LLP pension plan and certain obligations to spouses and dependents of specified members of Watson Wyatt LLP;

salary, bonus and other obligations to employees of the European business;

tax liabilities relating to the European business of Watson Wyatt LLP other than personal tax liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP members; and

all other obligations relating to or arising out of the European business, except for the excluded liabilities;

professional liability claims relating to pre-April 1995 operation of business by Watson Wyatt Holdings in Europe; and

all liabilities of subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP.

Existing Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders (other than Watson Wyatt LLP members who are also existing stockholders) will not receive any additional shares in the acquisition and will continue to hold their existing shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock.

Cash Consideration. Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay for the cash portion of the acquisition consideration out of existing cash reserves and borrowings from a new US\$300 million revolving credit

facility, which is being negotiated and will replace its current US\$50 million revolving credit facility in connection with the acquisition.

Stock Consideration. After the acquisition of the European business and Watson Wyatt LLP's distribution of consideration paid in the acquisition (without taking into account any contingent stock consideration), Watson Wyatt LLP members and retired members will own approximately 22% of the outstanding common stock of Watson Wyatt Holdings. A total of 4,340,774 shares of common stock issued in the acquisition will be freely tradable immediately after the acquisition, representing approximately 10% of the then-outstanding common stock of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

Distribution of Consideration. Watson Wyatt LLP has advised us that immediately after the acquisition, pursuant to the plan of distribution adopted by Watson Wyatt LLP, Watson Wyatt LLP will transfer to its voting members 8,988,071 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock received at closing. Similarly, we understand that Watson Wyatt LLP will transfer to voting members most of the cash proceeds received in the acquisition. The distribution to each voting member of cash and common stock will be based on a pro-rata agreed share reflecting prospective entitlements of each voting member that would otherwise have come due from Watson Wyatt LLP.

We also understand that pursuant to the plan of distribution, the voting members will transfer 1,225,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to two trusts for the benefit of non-voting members, including certain senior employees of Watson Wyatt LLP's subsidiaries who are treated as having status equivalent to non-voting members. We understand that the non-voting members will have an immediate beneficial entitlement to the shares in the trusts regardless of subsequent employment and that these shares will be paid out from the trusts over a three-year period.

Pursuant to Watson Wyatt LLP's plan of distribution, the voting members will transfer acquisition consideration of up to £20 million in cash (approximately US\$36.4 million based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005) and up to 900,000 shares of common stock of Watson Wyatt Holdings to retired members of Watson Wyatt LLP. The transfer to each retired member will be conditional upon a waiver of existing contractual rights to annuity payments.

See "The Business Transfer Agreement Distribution of Proceeds" at page 66 for a more detailed description of how the acquisition proceeds will be distributed.

### Conditions to the Acquisition (Page 73)

The respective obligations of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP to complete the acquisition are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of a number of conditions, including:

approval by Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders of the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition;

approval of the acquisition by the voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP;

receipt of various regulatory and governmental approvals;

receipt of consents from specified clients and vendors with fixed- or indefinite-term contracts with the European business to the transfer of their contracts with Watson Wyatt LLP to WW Limited; and

receipt of certain consents relating to Watson Wyatt LLP's pension plan.

Watson Wyatt Holdings may waive, in its sole discretion, the conditions relating to regulatory approvals, pension-related consents and client and vendor consents.

The acquisition is not subject to a financing condition.

#### **Termination of the Business Transfer Agreement (Page 74)**

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP may terminate the business transfer agreement by mutual written consent. The business transfer agreement automatically terminates if the acquisition is not completed by September 30, 2005.

### Watson Wyatt Holdings' Board of Directors' Recommendation to Watson Wyatt Holdings' Stockholders (Page 45)

The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors has unanimously determined that the acquisition is in the best interests of Watson Wyatt Holdings and its stockholders and recommends that Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders vote FOR the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition. In addition, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors has unanimously determined that the election of Mr. Ramamurthy to the board is in the best interests of Watson Wyatt Holdings and its stockholders and recommends that Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders vote FOR the election of Mr. Ramamurthy to the board of directors, subject to consummation of the acquisition. Mr. Thornton, the Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, who also serves on the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors, did not participate in any discussions or votes of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors relating to the acquisition, and does not join in the recommendation of the board.

#### Opinion of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Financial Advisor (Page 50)

In connection with the acquisition, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors received a written opinion of CIBC World Markets Corp., Watson Wyatt Holdings' financial advisor, as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to Watson Wyatt Holdings of the aggregate consideration provided for in the acquisition. The full text of CIBC World Markets' written opinion, dated April 15, 2005, is attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as Annex B. We encourage you to read this opinion carefully in its entirety for a description of the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken. CIBC World Markets provided its opinion to the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors in connection with the board's evaluation of the aggregate consideration provided for in the acquisition. The opinion does not address any other aspect of the acquisition and does not constitute a recommendation as to how any stockholder should vote or act with respect to any matters relating to the acquisition.

#### Interests of Certain Persons in the Acquisition (Page 58)

When considering the recommendation of Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors with respect to the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders should be aware that some inside directors on Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors have interests in the acquisition that may be different from, or in addition to, the interests of Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders. These interests exist because:

some inside directors on Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors and some executive officers will serve on the Global Matrix, which will be the principal management committee of the worldwide business after the acquisition, and on other committees relating to integration of the businesses; and

Mr. John J. Haley, President and Chief Executive Officer of Watson Wyatt Holdings, is a member of the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board.

In addition, some Watson Wyatt LLP voting members have interests in the acquisition that may be different from, or in addition to, the interests of other Watson Wyatt LLP voting members and Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders. These interests exist because:

some voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP will serve on the Global Matrix, which will be the principal management committee of the worldwide business after the acquisition, and other committees relating to integration of the businesses;

some voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP are currently stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings;

Mr. Thornton, Senior Partner and Chairman of the partnership board of Watson Wyatt LLP, is a member of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors;

Mr. Alan K. Whalley, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member, is the Regional Manager (US Region) of Watson Wyatt Holdings, an executive officer position; and

Mr. Ramamurthy, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member, has been nominated for election to the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

As of May 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt Holdings' directors, executive officers and their affiliates as a group beneficially owned 917,250 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock (excluding options to purchase shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock), which represented approximately 2.8% of all outstanding shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock entitled to vote at the Watson Wyatt Holdings special meeting.

As of May 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt LLP, the voting members who sit on the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board and their affiliates as a group beneficially owned 176,045 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, representing approximately 0.54% of all outstanding shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock entitled to vote at the Watson Wyatt Holdings special meeting. In addition, as of May 31, 2005, the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board, as a group, beneficially owned 21.57% of the Watson Wyatt LLP membership interests (as a percentage of each individual's points in the voting member points pool). Members of the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board held, at May 31, 2005, 14.89% of all membership interests entitled to vote at the Watson Wyatt LLP special meeting. The figures given in this paragraph for ownership of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock do not include shares owned by Mr. Haley, who sits on Watson Wyatt LLP's partnership board but is not a voting member and does not beneficially own any points in the points pool.

### **Certain Tax Consequences (Page 78)**

Tax consequences to holders of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. No gain or loss will generally be recognized in connection with the acquisition by an existing Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholder.

However, if you are an existing Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholder and also a member of Watson Wyatt LLP, then the acquisition may be taxable. You should read the section of this proxy statement/prospectus titled "Certain Tax Consequences." Stockholders should consult their individual tax advisors about their tax consequences from any transactions involving their shares.

Tax consequences to Watson Wyatt Holdings and its affiliates. Watson Wyatt Holdings and its affiliates will pay approximately US\$1 million of tax on the acquisition of the assets of Watson Wyatt LLP. This tax includes stamp duties and Irish and UK income tax on the acquisition of certain assets of Watson Wyatt LLP.

*UK tax consequences to Watson Wyatt LLP and its members.* For UK tax purposes, Watson Wyatt LLP is treated as a tax-transparent entity, and tax liabilities arising out of this transaction will be tax

liabilities of the voting members individually rather than of Watson Wyatt LLP. Pursuant to the Watson Wyatt LLP membership agreement, the voting members have the right to receive proceeds of a disposal of Watson Wyatt LLP's business and are able to determine how any surpluses, or proceeds less book value, are allocated in such event. Accordingly, for UK tax purposes, the acquisition consideration will be allocated only among the voting members. The precise allocation of the acquisition consideration is reflected in the plan of distribution adopted by the voting members.

Each voting member will be individually liable for UK capital gains tax on the chargeable gains arising on the member's allocated portion of the acquisition consideration.

Non-voting members, retired members and those subject to taxation outside of the UK are subject to different tax treatments.

You should read the section of this proxy statement/prospectus titled "Certain Tax Consequences." Members should consult their individual tax advisors about their tax consequences from this transaction.

### **Regulatory Approvals (Page 57)**

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP are not required to file notifications with the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice and the Federal Trade Commission under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976. Authorization of the Financial Services Authority in the United Kingdom will be required for the post-closing conduct of the European business by WW Limited and is in process. Additional regulatory approvals also will be required by some local jurisdictions in which the European business is conducted. The closing of the acquisition is conditioned upon obtaining such regulatory approvals.

#### Agreements Relating to the Acquisition (Page 75)

In addition to the business transfer agreement, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP or their affiliates have entered into, or will enter into, various agreements in connection with the acquisition and related transactions and various ongoing relationships among them. These agreements include:

an agreement distributing Watson Wyatt Holdings' economic interest in Watson Wyatt LLP;

an agreement terminating the alliance between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP;

a professional liability claims agreement;

an agreement relating to payment of employee bonuses; and

an agreement relating to set off rights against the contingent stock consideration in the event of uninsured professional liability claims.

Each voting member other than Mr. Whalley has entered into an employment agreement with WW Limited or an appropriate subsidiary, to be effective at the time of the acquisition. On or before the closing date, each voting member also will enter into a non-competition agreement with WW Limited or an appropriate subsidiary. Each voting member will, as a condition to receiving stock consideration, enter into a stock transfer agreement. Each non-voting member who is employed by the European business after the acquisition will enter into an employment agreement with WW Limited or an appropriate subsidiary.

### Market Price Information of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock

Shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock are listed on the New York Stock Exchange and will continue to be traded after the acquisition on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol

"WW." On January 14, 2005, the last full trading day before the public announcement of the proposed acquisition, the last sale price per share of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock on the New York Stock Exchange Composite Tape was US\$26.13. On June 20, 2005, the most recent date for which prices were practicably available, the last sale price per share of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock on the New York Stock Exchange Composite Tape was US\$25.59.

### Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Members of Watson Wyatt LLP (Page 148)

After the acquisition, each recipient of stock consideration (including members of Watson Wyatt LLP to whom stock consideration is distributed) will become a Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholder. The rights of Watson Wyatt LLP members as stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings will be significantly different from their rights as members of Watson Wyatt LLP and will be governed by the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of Watson Wyatt Holdings, and by New York Stock Exchange listing standards and the Delaware General Corporation Law.

As stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings, the Watson Wyatt LLP members will have a right to vote only on those matters presented to stockholders pursuant to Watson Wyatt Holdings' certificate of incorporation and bylaws, exchange listing standards and applicable law. The Watson Wyatt LLP members will not, in their capacity as stockholders, exercise the management and oversight functions performed by Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors, or the day-to-day operational functions performed by officers and employees of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

#### No Dissenters' Appraisal Rights (Page 37)

Neither the Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholders nor the Watson Wyatt LLP members are entitled to dissenters' appraisal rights in connection with the acquisition.

### **Selected Historical Financial Data of Watson Wyatt Holdings**

The following selected historical financial data for the five fiscal years ended June 30, 2004, which are presented in accordance with US GAAP, have been derived from Watson Wyatt Holdings' audited annual financial statements and should be read in conjunction with the audited annual financial statements and notes thereto incorporated herein by reference. The following interim selected financial data for the nine month periods ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 have been derived from our unaudited interim financial statements, and should be read in conjunction with the unaudited interim financial statements and notes thereto incorporated herein by reference. The unaudited interim financial data presented below for the nine month periods ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 reflect all normal and recurring adjustments which, in the opinion of management, are necessary for a fair presentation of our results of operations and financial position.

### **Watson Wyatt Holdings**

(in thousands of US dollars, except per share data)

		For the nine n ended Marc		For the year ended June 30,										
		2005	2004		2004		2003	2002			2001		2000	
Consolidated Statements of														
Operations Data:														
Revenue	\$	538,800 \$	521,991	\$	702,005	\$	709,616			\$	700,189	\$	624,583	
Operating income		58,584	51,137		68,470		77,856	72,2			72,568		30,780	
Income from continuing operations		39,146	37,275		49,939		50,380	47,0	)84		44,436		18,533	
Discontinued operations(1)		756	639		654		6,786							
Net income	\$	39,902 \$	37,914	\$	50,593	\$	57,166	\$ 47,0	)84	\$	44,436	\$	18,533	
Earnings Per Share Data:														
Earnings per share, continuing														
operations:	ф	1.20 Ф	1.10	Φ	1.50	ф	1.50	Φ 1	40	ф	1.00	ф	0.60	
Basic	\$	1.20 \$	1.13		1.52		1.52		.43		1.39		0.62	
Diluted	\$	1.19 \$	1.12	\$	1.50	\$	1.51	\$ 1	.41	\$	1.37	\$	0.62	
Earnings per share, discontinued														
operations:	Φ.	0.02 4	0.00	Φ.	0.02	Φ.	0.21	ф		ф		ф		
Basic	\$	0.02 \$	0.02		0.02		0.21			\$		\$		
Diluted	\$	0.02 \$	0.02	\$	0.02	\$	0.21	\$		\$		\$		
Earnings per share, net income:	ф	1.22		Φ	1.54	ф	1.50	Φ 1	40	ф	1.00	ф	0.60	
Basic	\$	1.22 \$	1.15		1.54		1.73		.43		1.39		0.62	
Diluted	\$	1.21 \$	1.14		1.52		1.72		.41		1.37		0.62	
Dividends declared per share	\$	0.22 \$		\$	0.075	\$		\$		\$		\$		
Weighted average shares:		22.507	22.064		22.966		22.062	22.4	20.5		22.060		20.000	
Basic		32,507	33,064		32,866		32,962	32,9			32,068		30,000	
Diluted		32,814	33,401		33,207		33,287	33,4	121		32,363		30,000	
		As at Marc	ch 31,				As	s at June 30	),					
		2005	2004		2004		2003	2002		20	001	200	00	
	_			_		_								
Balance Sheet Data:														
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	126,465 \$	153,709	\$	156,940	\$	144,374 \$	95,974			81,735 \$		11,410	
Current assets		347,076	321,958		333,214		298,629	272,758			257,933		95,853	
Total assets		535,124	536,439		512,168		514,462	436,81			392,016		34,520	
Current liabilities		106,609	104,864		125,759		129,321	149,58			161,762		79,676	
Long-term obligations(2)		139,871	237,795		141,225		233,404	128,009	)	1	118,369	10	09,073	

193,780 \$ 245,184 \$ 151,737 \$ 159,221 \$ 111,885 \$

Total stockholders' equity

(81,109)

During fiscal year 1998, Watson Wyatt Holdings discontinued its benefits administration outsourcing business, including its investment in its affiliate, Wellspring Resources LLC, or Wellspring. In connection with the restructuring, Watson Wyatt Holdings agreed to guarantee three leases for office premises for Wellspring. In

1998, Watson Wyatt Holdings recorded an accrual for completion of these obligations. As a result of small positive cash flows that began in the second quarter of fiscal year 2003 related to these leases, Watson Wyatt Holdings reevaluated its accrual for the estimated remaining future obligations and costs related to the exit from Wellspring. As a result of the analysis performed during fiscal years 2003 and 2004 and for the nine months ended March 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt Holdings reduced its accrual by US\$11.4 million, US\$1.0 million, and US\$1.25 million respectively, less the associated income tax expenses.

Watson Wyatt Holdings has no long-term debt. Long-term obligations include primarily accrued retirement and post-employment benefits and the accrual for Incurred But Not yet Reported claims (IBNR). Long-term obligations for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2004 and for the interim period ended March 31, 2005 include an additional minimum pension liability of US\$9.6 million and US\$10.0 million, respectively. Long-term obligations for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2003 and for the interim period ended March 31, 2004 include an additional minimum pension liability of US\$113.4 million.

14

#### Selected Historical Financial Data of the European Business

The following selected historical financial data for the three fiscal years ended April 30, 2004 are presented in accordance with UK GAAP and in thousands of pounds sterling and should be read in conjunction with the audited annual financial statements and notes thereto included in this proxy statement/prospectus. The data have been derived from Watson Wyatt LLP's audited annual financial statements for the years ended April 30, 2004 and April 30, 2003 and from Watson Wyatt Partners' audited annual financial statements for the year ended April 30, 2002. Financial statements for the fiscal years ended April 30, 2004 and April 30, 2003 include a reconciliation to US GAAP. The opening balance sheet of Watson Wyatt LLP at May 1, 2002 was prepared under UK GAAP, which has allowed for the production of UK GAAP financial statements for the year ended April 30, 2002. For prior years, the accounts of Watson Wyatt Partners were not audited under UK GAAP.

The following selected financial data for the years ended April 30, 2001 and 2000, which are also presented in accordance with UK GAAP and in thousands of pounds sterling, have been derived from unaudited financial statements of Watson Wyatt Partners.

Except for the balance sheet as at January 31, 2004, which has been extracted from unaudited management financial statements, the following selected interim financial data for the nine month periods ended January 31, 2005 and 2004, which are presented in accordance with UK GAAP and in thousands of pounds sterling, have been derived from Watson Wyatt LLP's unaudited interim financial statements, including the reconciliation to US GAAP contained therein, and should be read in conjunction with the unaudited interim financial statements and notes thereto included in this proxy statement/prospectus.

The unaudited interim financial data presented below for the nine month periods ended January 31, 2005 and 2004 reflect all normal and recurring adjustments which, in the opinion of the management of Watson Wyatt LLP, are necessary for a fair presentation of Watson Wyatt LLP's results of operations and financial position. Historical earnings per share data are not presented below as there are no relevant ownership measures, such as common stock, that would result in meaningful information for stockholders.

The corresponding US GAAP financial data are shown in a table below the UK GAAP table. See UK to US GAAP reconciliations and related explanatory notes included in the "Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Financial Information" section of this proxy statement/prospectus. See also Note 26 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements and Note 14 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in this proxy statement/prospectus.

# Watson Wyatt LLP UK GAAP Basis

(in thousands of pounds sterling)

For the nine months ended
January 31.

# For the year ended April 30,

	2005		2004		2004	2	2003	2002		2001	2	000	
	(Derived from Unaudited)				(Derived from Audited)					rived from	Unau	naudited)	
Consolidated Profit and Loss Account													
Data:													
Revenue	£189,99	8	£182,563	ā	£242,252	£	224,058	£193,753	ŧ	£169,060	£	139,545	
Operating profit	52,03	5	51,759		68,714		59,438	48,496		44,457		38,376	
Profit for the financial year before members' remuneration and profit shares	52,34	9	51,505		68,492		59,327	49,757		42,733		37,231	
	As at Jan	nuary	31,				A	s at April 30,					
	2005		2004		2004		2003	2002		2001		2000	
	(Derived from	n Un	audited)	(1	Derived fro	om Au	idited)	(De	ived	from Unau	dited	)	
Balance Sheet Data:													
Cash and cash equivalents(A)	£ 28,272	£	25,186	£	37,798	£	28,161	£ 4,166	£	4,500	£	7,684	
Current assets	109,683		98,620		116,260		100,191	78,599		63,405		57,576	
Current liabilities	(52,563)		(47,038)		(51,744)		(50,987)	(35,524	)	(33,764)		(29,089	
Long-term creditors(B)	(14,531)		(13,458)		(13,714)		(12,698)	(11,949		(11,169)		(9,752	
6					( - ) /		. , ,	. ,	,	. , ,			
Provisions for liabilities and charges	(7.100)		(5.720)		(6.468)		(4,787)	(23,964	)	(27.599)		(21.012	
Provisions for liabilities and charges Total assets(C)	(7,100) 121,592		(5,720) 113,356		(6,468) 129,737		(4,787) 117,839	(23,964 96,746	_	(27,599) 90,787		(21,012 73,137	

# Watson Wyatt LLP US GAAP Basis

(in thousands of pounds sterling)

	_	For the nine months ended January 31,			For the year ended April 30,				
		2005		2004		2004		2003	
	_	(Derived from Unaudited)				(Derived from Audited)			
Consolidated Profit and Loss Account Data:									
Revenue	£	190,153	£	182,591	£	242,370	£	223,959	
Operating profit		52,074		49,902		65,752		57,351	
Profit for the financial year before members' remuneration and profit shares		52,354		49,740		65,829		57,203	
	As at January 31,			As at April 30,					
		2005		2004		2004		2003	
		(Derived from Unaudited)			(Derived from Audited)				
Balance Sheet Data:									
Cash and cash equivalents(A)	£	28,272	£	25,186	£	37,798	£	28,161	
Current assets		103,145		94,391		109,074		99,371	
Current liabilities		(70,083)		(63,952)		(69,786)		(65,567)	
Long-term creditors(B)		(14,531)		(13,458)		(13,714)		(12,698)	
Provisions for liabilities and charges and other non-current liabilities		(21,600)		(19,920)		(20,168)		(18,587)	
Total assets		117,362		109,348		125,457		110,595	
Total equity									

- (A)

  Cash and cash equivalents comprises "Cash at bank and in hand" and "Investments: short-term deposits," as shown in the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements.
- (B)

  Long-term creditors comprises a loan from Watson Wyatt Holdings, as shown in Note 14 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements and Note 5 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in this proxy statement/prospectus.
- (C)
  Total assets comprises "Fixed assets" and "Current assets," as shown in the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements.

16

### Selected Unaudited Combined Pro Forma Financial Data of Watson Wyatt Holdings

The following summary selected unaudited combined pro forma financial information, which is presented in accordance with US GAAP, gives effect to the proposed acquisition using the purchase method of accounting for acquisitions. The pro forma financial statements are based on the historical financial statements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP and should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements, including footnotes.

The unaudited combined pro forma balance sheet data as at March 31, 2005 are presented as if the acquisition had been completed as of the balance sheet date. The unaudited condensed combined pro forma statements of income data for the year ended June 30, 2004 and the nine months ended March 31, 2005 are presented as if the acquisition had been completed on July 1, 2003, the beginning of Watson Wyatt Holdings' fiscal year 2004.

The following summary selected unaudited combined pro forma financial data have been derived from, and should be read in conjunction with, the "Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Financial Data of Watson Wyatt Holdings" and related explanatory notes included in this proxy statement/prospectus. You should not rely on the summary selected unaudited condensed combined pro forma financial data as being indicative of the historical results that would have occurred had Watson Wyatt Holdings owned the European business during these time periods or the future results that may be achieved following the proposed acquisition.

# Watson Wyatt Holdings Pro Forma (in thousands of US dollars, except per share data)

	For the nine months ended March 31, 2005		
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:	 		
Revenue	\$ 885,123	\$	1,112,419
Costs of providing services:			
Salaries and employee benefits	509,021 (1	)	638,543
Professional and subcontracted services	42,403		58,754
Occupancy, communications and other	130,184		163,864
General and administrative expenses	95,454		115,904
Depreciation and amortization	 29,037		37,951
	806,099		1,015,016
Income from operations	79,024		97,403
Income from affiliates	(399)		2,240
Interest income (expense), net	(2,300)		(3,267)
Other non-operating income	(1,209)		6,222
Income from continuing operations before income taxes	75,116		102,598
Provision for income taxes	28,004		42,236
Income from continuing operations	\$ 47,112	\$	60,362
Earnings per Share Data:			
Basic earnings per share:	\$ 1.13 (1	, ·	1.44
Diluted earnings per share:	\$ 1.12 (1	) \$	1.43
Weighted average shares of common stock, basic (000) Weighted average shares of common stock, diluted (000)	41,598 41,905		41,957 42,298
		As at March 31, 2005	
Rolling of Chart Date.			
Balance Sheet Data:	\$		61,000
	Ф		,
			177 005
Net working capital			
Net working capital Total assets			1,090,126
Cash and cash equivalents  Net working capital  Total assets  Long-term obligations  Total stockholders' equity			177,805 1,090,126 90,000 527,362

(1) Includes a £5.0 million (\$9.2 million, or \$0.14/share on an after-tax basis) increase in bonus accruals by Watson Wyatt LLP as a result of the acquisition.

### **Exchange Rate Information**

The financial statements of Watson Wyatt LLP are prepared in pounds sterling. The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, information concerning the exchange rate as reported in *The Financial Times* for fiscal years 2000 and 2001 and as reported on oanda.com for all subsequent periods, expressed in US dollars per pound sterling. The annual average rates are calculated from the closing rates for each month across the relevant period. As of June 15, 2005, the exchange rate was \$1.8214 per £1.00.

		High	Low	End	Average Rate
May 2005		1.9090	1.8185	1.8169	1.8571
April 2005		1.9216	1.8669	1.9082	1.8957
March 2005		1.9324	1.8592	1.8895	1.9062
February 2005		1.9198	1.8506	1.9220	1.8873
January 2005		1.9352	1.8523	1.8829	1.8820
December 2004		1.9550	1.8865	1.9193	1.9302
November 2004		1.9037	1.8295	1.9110	1.8603
October 2004		1.8449	1.7743	1.8387	1.8083
Nine months ended January 31, 2005		1.9550 High	1.7479 Low	1.8829 End	1.8473 Average Rate
Year ended April 30,					
2004		1.9141	1.5606	1.7772	1.7211
2003		1.6573	1.4465	1.5985	1.5686
2002		1.4845	1.3677	1.4583	1.4355
2001		1.5668	1.3945	1.4367	1.4680
2000		1.6793	1.5470	1.5648	1.6040
	19				

#### RISK FACTORS

In addition to the other information included in this document, including the matters addressed in "Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" beginning on page 31, you should carefully consider the matters described below. You also should review carefully the risks associated with the business of Watson Wyatt Holdings because these risks will continue to affect us after the acquisition. These risks are described in Item 1 of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2004 under the caption "Risk Factors," and are incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Risks Relating to the Acquisition

#### Risks to Watson Wyatt Holdings' Stockholders

Failure to complete the acquisition could adversely affect the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock as well as our business and operating results and those of the alliance.

If the acquisition is not completed for any reason, the price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock may decline to the extent that the current market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock reflects a positive market assumption that the acquisition will be completed. We may also be subject to additional risks if the acquisition is not completed, including:

many costs related to the acquisition, such as legal, accounting and financial printing fees, must be paid regardless of whether the acquisition is completed;

potential disruption to the businesses of Watson Wyatt Holdings and distraction of our management team;

the benefits expected from acquiring the European business, including a potentially enhanced financial and competitive position, will not be realized; and

potential disruption to the alliance and the Watson Wyatt Worldwide brand.

Watson Wyatt Holdings will have more indebtedness after the acquisition, which could adversely affect our cash flows and business.

In connection with the acquisition, we are negotiating a new revolving credit facility. We expect that the new revolving credit facility, which will replace our current US\$50 million revolving facility, will be for the amount of US\$300 million. As compared to our current credit facility, we expect that the new revolving credit facility will extend the termination date from June 30, 2009 to approximately June 30, 2010, and will involve additional participating banks. We expect that borrowings from the new credit facility will be used to fund from 55 to 57% of the approximately £88.3 million to be paid to Watson Wyatt LLP in cash (approximately US\$160.8 million based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005), with the balance to be obtained from existing cash reserves.

We did not have any amounts outstanding under our current revolving credit facility at December 31, 2004. Giving effect to the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings' pro forma total debt outstanding at December 31, 2004 would have been approximately US\$90 million. As a result of this increase in debt, demands on Watson Wyatt Holdings' cash resources will increase after the consummation of the acquisition. The increased levels of debt could, among other things:

require Watson Wyatt Holdings to dedicate a portion of its cash flow from operations to payments on debt, thereby reducing funds available for working capital, capital expenditures, dividends, acquisitions and other purposes;

increase Watson Wyatt Holdings' vulnerability to, and limit flexibility in planning for, adverse economic and industry conditions;

increase Watson Wyatt Holdings' vulnerability to fluctuations in market interest rates; and

limit Watson Wyatt Holdings' operational flexibility due to the covenants contained in its credit facility.

The cash portion of the acquisition consideration to be paid to Watson Wyatt LLP is based on a fixed amount of pounds sterling and, therefore, Watson Wyatt Holdings is subject to the risk of currency fluctuations through the closing date, which may result in a higher effective purchase price.

Because Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay the cash portion of the acquisition consideration to Watson Wyatt LLP as a fixed amount of pounds sterling, the actual amount of US dollars that Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay as cash consideration will depend upon the exchange rate prevailing on the business day on which the funds are made available by Watson Wyatt Holdings. Therefore, Watson Wyatt Holdings is subject to the risk of fluctuations in the dollar/pound sterling exchange rate through the closing date. If the value of the dollar relative to pounds sterling declines, the dollar value of the cash consideration to be paid by Watson Wyatt Holdings will increase.

Watson Wyatt Holdings may not adjust the amount of consideration to be paid or terminate the acquisition based on changes in the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock or changes in the performance of the European business.

The amount of acquisition consideration will not be adjusted for changes in market price of the common stock or for changes in performance of the European business. As a result, if the market price of the common stock increases, Watson Wyatt Holdings will be conveying consideration having a greater value, effectively paying a higher price for the European business. If the European business experiences a material adverse change, Watson Wyatt Holdings may not adjust the consideration to be paid downward. Watson Wyatt Holdings may not terminate the business transfer agreement because of changes in the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock or in the event of adverse developments in the European business.

Watson Wyatt Holdings may become responsible for professional liability obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP not expressly assumed in the transaction.

The transaction has been structured so that under applicable law Watson Wyatt LLP will remain responsible for, and Watson Wyatt Holdings will not assume, liability for professional liability claims with respect to services provided by Watson Wyatt LLP before the closing date. WW Limited is assuming responsibility for professional liability claims with respect to services provided by subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP. The subsidiaries for which WW Limited is assuming responsibility represented approximately 17.6% of Watson Wyatt LLP's revenues during the fiscal year ended April 30, 2004. Watson Wyatt LLP has agreed to indemnify Watson Wyatt Holdings, including WW Limited, against liability for professional liability claims that have not been assumed and against professional liability claims arising from subsidiaries providing insurance and financial services consulting.

After the closing of the acquisition, Watson Wyatt LLP will distribute a substantial portion of the acquisition consideration to its members. Thereafter Watson Wyatt LLP will have limited assets and will rely primarily on insurance to respond to the retained liability for professional liability claims and to indemnity obligations to Watson Wyatt Holdings. The insurance will be provided through WW Limited's insurance program for at least the first three years following closing. Until June 30, 2006, Watson Wyatt LLP will have insurance comparable to the amount of insurance maintained during the last fiscal year before the closing, and it is intended that insurance at a comparable level will be maintained for up to a further twelve years. There can be no assurance that such insurance will be available, or that insurance will be available at a commercially reasonable cost. See " Insurance may become more difficult or expensive to obtain," below. If the insurance available is insufficient to meet professional liability claims against Watson Wyatt LLP, including indemnity claims by Watson Wyatt

Holdings, Watson Wyatt LLP may not have assets to cover such claims. In addition, to the extent that Watson Wyatt LLP's insurance is provided through WW Limited's insurance program, insurance that is used to pay claims against Watson Wyatt LLP may not be available to cover claims against WW Limited.

Notwithstanding the structure of the transaction and the allocation between the parties of responsibility for professional liability claims, Watson Wyatt Holdings may become responsible for liability for professional liability claims against Watson Wyatt LLP. This might occur, for example, because a claimant succeeds in establishing a novel legal theory of liability, because such liabilities are deemed to have been assumed through contracts assumed or performed by WW Limited, or because Watson Wyatt Holdings chooses to assume such liability for business reasons.

In addition, if it is subsequently determined that Watson Wyatt LLP was insolvent at the time proceeds of the transaction were distributed to the members of Watson Wyatt LLP, including the beneficial interest distributed to Watson Wyatt Holdings pursuant to the Distribution Agreement, a liquidator would be able to recover such proceeds from the recipients.

#### Watson Wyatt Holdings will remain responsible for a share of Watson Wyatt LLP's professional liability obligations.

Through its existing interest in Watson Wyatt LLP and predecessors, Watson Wyatt Holdings is already exposed to a share of the liability for professional liability obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP and its predecessors in business. The proposed acquisition will not reduce the exposure of Watson Wyatt Holdings to these liabilities.

Watson Wyatt Holdings will also remain responsible for professional liability claims arising from work performed by subsidiaries that Watson Wyatt Holdings owned in 1995 and sold to Watson Wyatt LLP or its subsidiaries in connection with the alliance arrangements in 1995 and 1998. Watson Wyatt Holdings will also remain responsible for professional liability relating to work performed by Watson Wyatt Holdings and provided to clients by Watson Wyatt LLP as part of the alliance arrangements.

Sales of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock after the acquisition by Watson Wyatt LLP members may negatively affect the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock.

The market price of our common stock could decline as a result of sales of a large number of shares of our common stock in the market after the acquisition, or the perception that these sales could occur. After the acquisition of the European business and Watson Wyatt LLP's distribution of consideration paid in the acquisition, Watson Wyatt LLP members and retired members will hold approximately 22% of Watson Wyatt Holdings' outstanding common stock (without taking into account shares that may be issued as contingent stock consideration). The Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock to be transferred to voting members in connection with the acquisition that are not subsequently transferred to non-voting members or retired members will be subject to contractual restrictions on transfer.

Common stock transferred to non-voting members is expected to be distributed over time through two trusts in four equal installments at closing and on the first, second and third anniversaries of closing. However, the timing and amount of distributions from the trusts to non-voting members are matters for the trustees and cannot be enforced by Watson Wyatt Holdings or Watson Wyatt LLP. We understand that the non-voting members will have an immediate beneficial entitlement to the shares in the trusts regardless of subsequent employment and that these shares will be paid out from the trusts over a three-year period. Common stock to be transferred to retired members will not be subject to any transfer restrictions.

Assuming execution by voting members of stock transfer agreements and distribution of shares to non-voting members over time, of the 11,040,571 total shares that may be issued in connection with the

acquisition (including contingent stock consideration), 4,340,774 shares, or approximately 10% of outstanding common stock after closing, will be freely transferable immediately after the closing of the acquisition. Of the remaining shares, 2,339,761 will be transferable after the first anniversary of the acquisition, and 2,410,036 will be transferable after the second anniversary. Any shares issued as contingent consideration will be transferable after the fourth anniversary of the acquisition; up to 1,950,000 shares of common stock are potentially payable as contingent consideration.

In addition, in the event of a change in control of Watson Wyatt Holdings, all stock transfer restrictions relating to the acquisition will expire.

We understand that Watson Wyatt LLP members who will hold a significant portion of the shares that will be freely transferable after closing have indicated a desire to sell shares of common stock shortly after closing.

Some inside directors and executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings may have interests in the acquisition that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of other Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders.

In considering the recommendation of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors to vote to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition, you should be aware of potential conflicts of interest of, and of the benefits available to, some inside directors and executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings. These directors and executive officers and these members may have interests in the acquisition that are different from, or in addition to, your interests as a Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholder.

You should read "The Acquisition Interests of Certain Persons in the Acquisition" for a more complete description of the interests and benefits listed above.

After the acquisition, Watson Wyatt LLP voting members will continue to be members of Watson Wyatt LLP while serving as employees of Watson Wyatt Holdings, creating possible conflicts of interest that may adversely affect our business as a whole.

All voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP are expected to be employees of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition, and we anticipate that substantially all Watson Wyatt LLP non-voting members will become employees of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition. Although Watson Wyatt LLP will not have an operating business after the acquisition, each Watson Wyatt LLP voting member also will continue to be a voting member of Watson Wyatt LLP after the acquisition. The dual status of such individuals as both Watson Wyatt LLP voting members and Watson Wyatt Holdings employees may present conflicts of interest that may create conflicting obligations and incentives. Such conflicts may arise in the event of disputes between Watson Wyatt Holdings, on the one hand, and Watson Wyatt LLP, on the other hand, including disputes regarding the acquisition or the terms of the business transfer agreement. Conflicts also may arise with respect to the operation of the European business after closing and attainment of the performance targets for contingent stock consideration. For example, to maximize contingent consideration, a Watson Wyatt LLP member may have the personal incentive to pursue business opportunities for the European business which may be to the detriment of other lines of Watson Wyatt Holdings' business.

Furthermore, under applicable English law, members of an English limited liability partnership potentially could be deemed to have fiduciary obligations to the limited liability partnership. In contrast, a US corporation's employees generally are not held to fiduciary standards. As a result, voting members may, after the acquisition, have fiduciary duties to Watson Wyatt LLP which conflict with their responsibilities to Watson Wyatt Holdings. Actions in the interests of the limited liability partnership may be contrary to the interests of Watson Wyatt Holdings. For instance, asserting a warranty claim against Watson Wyatt LLP on behalf of Watson Wyatt Holdings may conflict with a

Watson Wyatt LLP member's incentive and obligation to act in the limited liability partnership's interest, which would be to defend the claim.

#### If we do not successfully integrate the European business, we may not realize the expected benefits of the acquisition.

We expect that the acquisition will result in business opportunities and new prospects for growth through new and expanded client relationships and an integrated capital structure that facilitates business development on a global scale. Watson Wyatt Holdings may never realize these expected business opportunities and growth prospects. Integrating the operations of the European business and Watson Wyatt Holdings involves the integration of businesses that, while participating in a business alliance, have previously operated independently and under different governance and organizational structures. The difficulties of integrating the operations of these businesses include:

the challenge of effecting integration while carrying on ongoing business;

demonstrating to existing and potential clients that the acquisition will not adversely affect customer service standards or business focus;

the necessity of coordinating what were previously geographically separate organizations;

the potential incompatibility of the business cultures of the two companies; and

the possibility that key managers, consultants and other personnel may not be satisfied or happy at Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition and may elect to leave.

#### Integrating the European business may interrupt other activities of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

The process of integrating operations could cause an interruption of or loss of momentum in the activities of one or more of Watson Wyatt Holdings' businesses after the acquisition. Members of Watson Wyatt Holdings' senior management may be required to devote considerable amounts of time after the acquisition to this integration process, which will decrease the time they will have to manage the business of Watson Wyatt Holdings, service existing clients, attract new clients and attract and retain highly skilled and motivated consultants.

Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition will have significantly more assets and employees than Watson Wyatt Holdings before the acquisition. The integration process will require Watson Wyatt Holdings to significantly expand the scope of its operational and financial systems, which will increase Watson Wyatt Holdings' operating complexity. Implementing uniform controls, systems and procedures may be costly and time-consuming, and there can be no assurance that our efforts to implement such controls, systems and procedures will be successful. Management's failure to effectively manage Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition could have a material adverse impact on our business, financial condition and operating results as well as our ability to meet reporting requirements to the SEC and under Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

Watson Wyatt Holdings' discretion to operate the European business will be restricted for at least two years after closing, which may adversely affect our ability to maximize the performance and results of operations of the European business.

Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to business transfer agreement covenants that restrict its discretion in operating the European business until final determination of the amount of contingent consideration. During this period, Watson Wyatt Holdings generally must operate the European business in the ordinary course in the same manner as operated before consummation of the acquisition. Additional restrictions until the contingent consideration is determined include prohibitions on material changes to the terms or conditions of any category of employment if such changes would have a material adverse effect on fiscal year 2007 staff costs of the European business, among other

things. Watson Wyatt Holdings is required to appoint (in consultation with Watson Wyatt LLP), empower and maintain a management team that is required to be incentivized to deliver superior financial performance and shareholder return and increased revenues, with emphasis on meeting conditions for payment of contingent stock consideration and certain employee bonuses. Such requirements and prohibitions will limit our discretion in operating the European business for at least two years after closing, and may adversely affect our ability to maximize the performance of the European business or to achieve all of the potential benefits of the acquisition.

#### Watson Wyatt Holdings will have limited recourse against Watson Wyatt LLP for breaches of the business transfer agreement.

Watson Wyatt Holdings entered into the business transfer agreement, among other things, in reliance upon warranties from Watson Wyatt LLP regarding the European business. These warranties include warranties regarding a variety of aspects of the European business, including the character and nature of the assets and liabilities, tax matters, employee-related matters and matters relating to accounts and financial information.

Watson Wyatt LLP's potential liability for breaches of such warranties is limited in a number of respects. The aggregate amount of such liability is limited to US\$25 million. In addition, except with respect to tax-related warranty claims, claims generally must be made within 18 months after consummation of the acquisition. Significantly, Watson Wyatt Holdings' sole method of recovery for losses incurred as a result of warranty claims is through set off against the contingent stock consideration. Contingent stock consideration may also be used to satisfy a significant portion of any losses incurred by Watson Wyatt Holdings because of professional liability claims against Watson Wyatt LLP. Because contingent consideration will be payable only if certain performance thresholds are satisfied and because claims may exceed the amount of contingent consideration, Watson Wyatt Holdings cannot be assured of having adequate recourse against Watson Wyatt LLP for losses incurred as a result of inaccurate warranties.

Watson Wyatt Holdings also will have limited practical recourse against Watson Wyatt LLP for other breaches of the business transfer agreement or for indemnity claims under the agreement. After consummation of the acquisition and distribution of the acquisition consideration to members of Watson Wyatt LLP, Watson Wyatt LLP will not have any business operations and will have limited assets. As a result, even if Watson Wyatt Holdings were found to be entitled to indemnification or damages resulting from a breach by Watson Wyatt LLP of the business transfer agreement, Watson Wyatt Holdings cannot be assured that Watson Wyatt LLP will have adequate funds to satisfy any such claim.

#### Risks to Watson Wyatt LLP and Its Members

#### Failure to complete the acquisition could adversely affect Watson Wyatt LLP's business and operating results and those of the alliance.

If the acquisition is not completed for any reason, Watson Wyatt LLP's business and the alliance could be adversely affected as a result of a variety of factors, including:

many costs related to the acquisition, such as legal and accounting fees, must be paid regardless of whether the acquisition is completed;

potential disruption to the businesses of Watson Wyatt LLP and diversion of the resources of its management team;

the benefits expected from operating the European business as part of a larger global organization, including a potentially enhanced financial and competitive position, will not be realized; and

potential disruption to the alliance and the Watson Wyatt Worldwide brand.

Watson Wyatt LLP voting members will have significantly different and reduced ownership and voting interests in Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition as compared to their position as members of Watson Wyatt LLP before the acquisition.

After completion of the acquisition and the transfer by Watson Wyatt LLP of acquisition consideration to Watson Wyatt LLP voting members and the transfer of a portion of the acquisition consideration to non-voting members and retired members, Watson Wyatt LLP members and retired members will own approximately 22% of the outstanding Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock (without taking into account contingent stock consideration). Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock has rights that differ significantly from the rights and obligations associated with Watson Wyatt LLP membership interests. As a result, Watson Wyatt LLP members will not, in their capacity as stockholders of a corporation, be able to exercise as much influence over the management and policies of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition as they currently exercise over Watson Wyatt LLP.

Watson Wyatt LLP may not adjust the amount of consideration to be paid or terminate the business transfer agreement based on changes in the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock or changes in the performance of the European business.

In the acquisition, Watson Wyatt LLP will receive 9,090,571 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, plus up to an additional 1,950,000 shares of contingent stock consideration. The amount of stock consideration will not be adjusted for changes in market price of the Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock or for changes in performance of the European business. Watson Wyatt LLP does not have an express right to terminate the business transfer agreement because of changes in the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock or in the event of positive developments in the European business or adverse developments in Watson Wyatt Holdings' business. As a result, if the market price of the common stock decreases, Watson Wyatt LLP will receive consideration having a lesser value, effectively receiving a lower price for the European business. If the European business experiences a material positive change, Watson Wyatt LLP may not adjust the consideration to be paid upward. Although the business transfer agreement does not provide an express right of termination in the event of market or business performance changes, consummation of the acquisition is dependent upon final approval by the voting members.

Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock may trade at lower or higher than expected prices before or after the acquisition, which will affect the value of the stock received by Watson Wyatt LLP.

The dollar value of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be issued to Watson Wyatt LLP in the acquisition may increase or decrease from the date of this proxy statement/prospectus. You should obtain recent market quotations for Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. We cannot predict or give any assurances as to the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock at any time before or after the acquisition. The price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock may vary due to a number of factors such as:

changes in the business, operating results or prospects of Watson Wyatt Holdings or the European business;
market assessments of the likelihood that the acquisition will be completed and that the European business will be integral effectively into Watson Wyatt Holdings;
greater than anticipated costs and expenses relating to the acquisition;
the assumption of unanticipated liabilities in connection with the acquisition;
market assessments of the prospects of post-acquisition operations and synergies:

failure to meet securities analysts' or investors' expectations of performance;

fluctuations in the size and scope of client engagements;

changes in key management personnel;

anticipated post-closing sales of common stock distributed as acquisition consideration; and

general market and economic conditions.

Some Watson Wyatt LLP voting members may have interests in the acquisition that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of other Watson Wyatt LLP voting members.

In considering your vote to approve the acquisition, you should be aware of potential conflicts of interest of, and of the benefits available to, some Watson Wyatt LLP voting members. These members may have interests in the acquisition that are different from, or in addition to, your interests as a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member. These interests exist because, among other things:

some voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP will serve on the Global Matrix, which will be the principal management committee of the worldwide business after the acquisition and also will serve on other committees relating to integration of the post-acquisition businesses;

some voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP are currently stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings;

Mr. Thornton, Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, is a member of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors;

Mr. Whalley, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member, is the Regional Manager (US Region) of Watson Wyatt Holdings, an executive officer position; and

Mr. Ramamurthy, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member, has been nominated for election to the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

You should read "The Acquisition Interests of Certain Persons in the Acquisition" for a more complete description of the interests and benefits listed above.

Contingent stock consideration will be issued to Watson Wyatt LLP only if the European business meets specified financial performance goals.

1,950,000 shares, or approximately US\$48.8 million based on the NYSE closing price on June 15, 2005, in contingent stock consideration has been reserved for issuance by the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors, but will be issued to Watson Wyatt LLP only if, and to the extent, the European business achieves certain specified financial performance goals for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2007. The European business's ability to achieve necessary revenue levels and cost reductions may depend on factors outside of Watson Wyatt Holdings' or WW Limited's control, including general economic conditions, competitive activity and regulatory, legislative and technological developments. Failure to integrate the European business into Watson Wyatt Holdings also could negatively affect the European business's ability to satisfy the conditions for payment of contingent stock consideration. The amount of any future contingent payment, if any, cannot presently be determined.

Future contingent payments may be reduced by the value of claims made by Watson Wyatt Holdings or WW Limited that can be offset against the contingent stock consideration.

The contingent stock consideration reserved for issuance and potential payment to Watson Wyatt LLP as acquisition consideration will serve as security for claims that may be pursued by Watson Wyatt Holdings or WW Limited under the business transfer agreement and the deed of contribution, which authorize set off of claims against the contingent stock consideration. Watson Wyatt LLP's maximum liability for warranty claims under the business transfer agreement is US\$25 million, but no limitation

applies to claims under the deed of contribution. As a result, all of the contingent stock consideration potentially payable in the acquisition is subject to set off.

Existing indemnities for the benefit of Watson Wyatt LLP members may not provide practical protection after the distribution of acquisition proceeds by Watson Wyatt LLP.

Members of Watson Wyatt LLP, including Watson Wyatt Holdings, are indemnified by Watson Wyatt LLP for liabilities that they may incur in the operation of the European business. In addition, those individuals and entities (including the entities representing Watson Wyatt Holdings) who were partners in the general partnership that operated the business prior to Watson Wyatt LLP have the benefit of an indemnity from Watson Wyatt LLP under which, as part of the consideration for the transfer of the European business, Watson Wyatt LLP agreed to indemnify the predecessor partnership from liabilities arising through the conduct of the European business. After the proposed acquisition and Watson Wyatt LLP's distribution of acquisition proceeds, Watson Wyatt LLP will have limited assets with which to satisfy any of these indemnity obligations that may arise.

Voting members will pay tax on consideration to be transferred to non-voting members and on contingent consideration even though proceeds will not be retained or, with respect to contingent consideration, received at the time of tax payment.

Voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP will pay UK capital gains tax on the total acquisition proceeds including the amount of the proceeds that is to be subsequently directed to non-voting members and retired members.

Voting members will also pay UK capital gains tax on the amount of the total acquisition proceeds that relates to the right to receive the contingent consideration. If the contingency is not met and the contingent acquisition consideration is not received, then the voting members will be able to offset their losses against the gains returned and receive a repayment of any overpaid capital gains tax. If the value of the contingent consideration actually received is greater than the value included as acquisition consideration, the excess will be chargeable as a capital gain when received.

#### Risks Relating to Watson Wyatt Holdings' Business After the Acquisition

Watson Wyatt Holdings' success will continue to depend on its ability to recruit and retain qualified consultants generally as well as Watson Wyatt LLP members and key personnel; our failure to do so after the acquisition could adversely affect our ability to integrate the European business and generally to compete successfully.

Watson Wyatt Holdings' success depends on its ability to attract, retain and motivate qualified personnel generally, including executive officers, key management personnel and consultants. After the acquisition, the performance of the global business will continue to be subject to Watson Wyatt Holdings' ability to retain qualified personnel. We cannot assure you that we will be able to attract and retain qualified consultants, management and other personnel necessary for the delivery of our sophisticated and technical services to clients.

With respect to the European business in particular, Watson Wyatt Holdings' ongoing success also will be subject to Watson Wyatt Holdings' ability to retain Watson Wyatt LLP members and key personnel. We cannot assure you that Watson Wyatt LLP members and other personnel will remain employees of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition. If Watson Wyatt LLP members and other personnel choose not to join, or to stay with, Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition, we may experience substantial disruption in our efforts to integrate the European business, which could adversely affect our performance. In addition, if any key personnel or Watson Wyatt LLP members were to join an existing competitor or form a competing company, some clients could choose to use the services of that competitor instead of our services.

Watson Wyatt LLP members who do not join Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition may be able to compete with Watson Wyatt Holdings and to solicit employees and clients of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

Members of Watson Wyatt LLP are prohibited by restrictive covenants from soliciting employees and clients of Watson Wyatt LLP for their own benefit. Those members who become employees of WW Limited will be subject to similar restrictions. All voting members have signed employment agreements, and all voting members will be required to sign non-competition agreements. Each of the non-voting members who remains with the European business will sign an employment agreement that will contain non-solicitation covenants. Any non-voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP who do not become employees of WW Limited will not be bound by such covenants. In addition, WW Limited and Watson Wyatt LLP may not be able to enforce the existing restrictive covenants between Watson Wyatt LLP and its members after the acquisition.

We will continue to face significant competition after the acquisition, including significant competition in markets where the European business operates, which could reduce our profitability and result in loss of post-acquisition market share.

The markets in which we will compete after the acquisition are highly competitive. We compete against other human capital consulting and actuarial firms, as well as the human capital consulting divisions of diversified professional services and insurance firms and accounting firms. Several of our competitors have greater financial, technical and marketing resources than we have, which could enhance their ability to respond more quickly to technological changes and price their services more aggressively, compete for skilled professionals, finance acquisitions and fund internal growth. New competitors or alliances among competitors could emerge and gain significant market share. In order to respond to increased competition and pricing pressure, we may have to lower our prices, which would have an adverse effect on our revenues and profit margin.

#### We will be subject to increased risks of doing business internationally after the acquisition.

unusual and unexpected monetary exchange controls; or

After the acquisition, an increased portion of Watson Wyatt Holdings' business will be located outside of the United States. As a result, a significantly larger portion of our business operations after the acquisition will be subject to foreign financial and business risks, which could arise in the event of:

currency exchange rate fluctuations;
unexpected increases in taxes;
new regulatory requirements and/or changes in policies and local laws that materially affect the demand for our services or directly affect our foreign operations;
local economic and political conditions, including unusual severe or protracted recessions in foreign economies;

civil disturbance or other catastrophic events that reduce business activity in other parts of the world.

These factors may lead to decreased sales or profits and therefore may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results after the acquisition.

Acceleration of the shift by employers from defined benefit plans to defined contribution plans would adversely affect our business and our operating results.

Watson Wyatt Holdings currently provides clients with actuarial and consulting services relating to both defined benefit and defined contribution plans. Defined benefit plans generally require more

actuarial services than defined contribution plans because defined benefit plans typically involve large asset pools, complex calculations to determine employer costs, funding requirements and sophisticated analysis to match liabilities and assets over long periods of time. The trend is toward increased use of defined contribution plans, and Watson Wyatt Holdings has adjusted its business planning accordingly. If organizations shift to defined contribution plans more rapidly than we anticipate, the performance and results of operation of our business and our overall operating results could be adversely affected.

#### Insurance may become more difficult or expensive to obtain.

Insurance markets have hardened over recent years for most classes of professional liability risk. As the number of claims has increased against professionals and against actuaries in particular, the cost of malpractice insurance has been increasing substantially, and the deductible or self-insured retention has been increasing. Availability and price of insurance are subject to many variables, including general market conditions, loss experience in related industries and in the actuarial and benefits consulting industry, and the specific claims experience of an individual firm. As a result of the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings will be a larger organization that operates in a wider geographic market, and may be exposed to a greater number of claims arising from its expanded operations. After the acquisition, there can be no assurance that Watson Wyatt Holdings will continue to be able to obtain insurance on comparable terms to what it has obtained in the past. Increases in the cost of insurance could affect the profitability of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition, and the unavailability of insurance to cover certain levels of risk could have an adverse effect on our financial condition, particularly in a specific period.

After the acquisition, we will be engaged, through subsidiaries, in the insurance and financial services consulting business, which may carry greater risk of liability than our current lines of business.

Watson Wyatt Holdings intends to carry on and grow the business of providing consulting services to insurance and financial services companies now conducted by Watson Wyatt LLP. Watson Wyatt Holdings withdrew from this business in 1998. The risk of malpractice claims from this line of business may be greater than from some of our current lines of business and claims may be for significant amounts.

#### SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This document, including information incorporated by reference into this document, contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are subject to the "safe harbor" created by those sections. Some of the forward-looking statements in this document can be identified by the use of forward-looking terms such as "believes", "intends", "expects", "may", "will", "estimates", "should", "could", "anticipates", "plans" or other comparable terms. Forward-looking statements, such as projected operating results, are subject to known and unknown risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from any future results, performance, or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements.

You should understand that the following important factors and assumptions could affect the future results of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition and could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in the forward-looking statements:

the successful integration of the European business with Watson Wyatt Holdings' business, processes and systems;
continued ability to recruit and retain highly qualified associates;
the success of our marketing, client development and sales programs after the acquisition;
competitive activity;
a decrease in the demand for the consulting, actuarial and other services that we offer as a result of changing economic conditions or other factors;
regulatory, legislative and technological developments that may affect the demand for or costs of our services;
our ability to maintain client relationships and to attract new clients after the acquisition;
declines in demand for our services as a result of increased use of defined contribution plans rather than defined benefit plans;
outcomes of litigation;
our ability to obtain professional liability insurance;
our ability to achieve cost reductions after the acquisition;
foreign currency exchange and interest rate fluctuations;
exposure to Watson Wyatt LLP liabilities that have not been expressly assumed;
general economic and business conditions that adversely affect us or our clients after the acquisition;
the level of capital resources required for future acquisitions; and

other risks and uncertainties, including those set forth in this document and those described from time to time in Watson Wyatt Holdings' filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

All forward-looking statements in this document are qualified by these cautionary statements and are made only as of the date of this document. We do not undertake any obligation, other than as required by law, to update or revise any forward-looking statements whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

# MATERIAL RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AND WATSON WYATT LLP

Formation of the Alliance. In 1995, The Wyatt Company, our predecessor company, entered into alliance agreements with R. Watson & Sons (which subsequently changed its name to Watson Wyatt Partners), a predecessor in business to Watson Wyatt LLP (together referred to as Watson Wyatt LLP). Since entering into the alliance, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP have marketed services globally under the Watson Wyatt Worldwide brand, sharing resources, technologies, processes and business referrals.

In forming the alliance, we transferred our UK operations to Watson Wyatt LLP and received a 10% beneficial interest in a defined profit pool of Watson Wyatt LLP. Generally, this interest equates to a 20% interest in the profit distributions of Watson Wyatt LLP. (This interest is, however, subject to adjustment as provided in the alliance agreements, and Watson Wyatt Holdings' interest in the profits on disposal of Watson Wyatt LLP has been calculated at approximately 18% of Watson Wyatt LLP's assets.) We also received one seat on Watson Wyatt LLP's partnership board. We share, to the extent of our interest in Watson Wyatt LLP, in liabilities (including contingent liabilities) of Watson Wyatt LLP. Our interest in Watson Wyatt LLP under the alliance cannot change unless agreed upon by both parties.

Under the alliance agreements, Watson Wyatt Holdings generally is not permitted to operate in the United Kingdom, Ireland, Continental Europe, Africa or the Caribbean, and Watson Wyatt LLP generally is not permitted to operate in North America, Latin America or Asia-Pacific.

Distribution of Interest of Watson Wyatt Holdings in Watson Wyatt LLP. For a description of the trust arrangement pursuant to which Watson Wyatt Holdings will hold its interest in Watson Wyatt LLP, see "The Business Transfer Agreement The Acquisition Distribution of Interest of Watson Wyatt Holdings in Watson Wyatt LLP."

*Termination of the Alliance.* The alliance arrangements generally will be terminated at the time of the acquisition. Certain indemnity obligations of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP, respectively, will survive. For a description of the termination of the alliance, see "Agreements Relating to the Acquisition Variation and Termination of Watson Wyatt Worldwide Alliance Arrangements."

Transfer of Former European Operations and Loan. At the time that the alliance was established, we transferred our Continental European operations to Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited, a newly-formed holding company jointly owned and controlled by Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP. In exchange, we received 50.1% of the outstanding shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited and a note in the principal amount of £7 million payable in 2020 and bearing interest at a variable rate based on the UK retail price index. The outstanding principal and accrued interest on the note was £14.5 million at January 31, 2005. The terms of the note provide that interest is to be paid to the extent of Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited's profits and that interest not paid is to be added to principal. To date no interest payments have been made on the note. Watson Wyatt Holdings has not accrued interest income on the note due to concerns over collectibility stemming from continued losses experienced by Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited.

Effective July 1, 1998, Watson Wyatt Holdings sold one-half of its investment in Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited to Watson Wyatt LLP in exchange for nominal consideration.

Currently, Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited is jointly owned by Watson Wyatt Holdings, which holds a 25% ownership interest, and Watson Wyatt LLP, which holds a 75% ownership interest. In the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited will become a wholly owned indirect subsidiary of Watson Wyatt Holdings. The note will become an obligation between subsidiaires of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition.

Transfer of Asian Insurance & Financial Services Consulting Business. In 1999, Watson Wyatt Holdings sold its insurance and financial services consulting practice in Asia to Watson Wyatt LLP for a capital sum and a service fee. As part of the sale of this Asian practice to Watson Wyatt LLP, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP amended the alliance arrangement to allow Watson Wyatt LLP to operate an insurance and financial services consulting practice throughout the world, except in Canada and Argentina. The Asian practice will be transferred to Watson Wyatt Holdings in the acquisition, as part of the European business.

Netherlands Operations. With effect from July 1, 1999, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP entered into an alliance arrangement with KPMG Brans & Co. under which KPMG Brans agreed to operate under the name Watson Wyatt Brans & Co. in the Netherlands and to pay certain royalty fees to Watson Wyatt LLP. In addition, Watson Wyatt LLP acquired the insurance and financial services consulting business conducted by Watson Wyatt Brans effective January 1, 2003. Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP are restricted under the alliance arrangement from doing business in the Netherlands, except for the insurance and financial services line of business. In the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings will assume Watson Wyatt LLP's obligations under the agreement with Watson Wyatt Brans.

Watson Wyatt LLP Ownership of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock. Pursuant to the alliance agreements, Watson Wyatt LLP is required to maintain an ownership interest in Watson Wyatt Holdings of 100,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. As of May 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt LLP continued to own 100,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. Watson Wyatt LLP is required under the business transfer agreement to sell its 100,000 shares of common stock on the open market before the acquisition, and the proceeds of the sale will be treated in the acquisition as cash assets of Watson Wyatt LLP.

In addition, as of May 31, 2005, the Watson Wyatt LLP pension plan beneficially owned 12,825 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock.

Provision of Services under the Alliance. In the normal course of serving clients and other aspects of the alliance arrangement, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP provide services to each other or to clients of the other or otherwise incur costs on behalf of the other. Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP settle these accounts regularly.

Interlocking Board Memberships. Mr. Haley, President and Chief Executive Officer of Watson Wyatt Holdings, is a member of the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board. Mr. Thornton, Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, is a member of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors.

Management of the Alliance. Mr. Roger C. Urwin, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member, currently serves as Global Head of Investment Consulting of Watson Wyatt Worldwide. In addition, Mr. Gene H. Wickes, a Vice President of Watson Wyatt Holdings and a member of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors, currently serves as Global Director of the Benefits Practice of Watson Wyatt Worldwide.

Mr. Whalley, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member, is an executive officer of Watson Wyatt Holdings. Since May 1, 2004, Mr. Whalley has served as Regional Manager (US Region) of Watson Wyatt Holdings. During Mr. Whalley's term of employment with Watson Wyatt Holdings, he has received payments relating to his share of partnership profits for the period preceding his employment with Watson Wyatt Holdings. Mr. Whalley will be entitled to his share of acquisition consideration as a voting member of Watson Wyatt LLP.

Software Services. Watson Wyatt Holdings is developing a new generation of proprietary software to support its actuarial services. In 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP agreed in principle that the software would be modified to include a version applicable to certain jurisdictions

where Watson Wyatt LLP does business and that Watson Wyatt LLP would pay the direct costs of such modifications and a prorated portion of the future amortization of capital costs associated with the base system. We anticipate that WW Limited will go forward with the plan to use the new software and to pay the costs of such development as previously agreed with Watson Wyatt LLP.

Office Leases. In connection with the establishment of the alliance in 1995, the lease of Watson Wyatt Holdings' London office was assigned to Watson Wyatt LLP. At that time, Watson Wyatt Holdings provided a guaranty for payments on this lease. Watson Wyatt Holdings will assume the lease in the acquisition.

A subsidiary of Watson Wyatt LLP subleases a small amount of office space from Watson Wyatt Holdings in New York. The sublease requires the Watson Wyatt LLP subsidiary to pay the fully allocated costs of the space occupied. After the acquisition, the sublease will remain in place, and Watson Wyatt Holdings will assume the obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP under the sublease.

In addition, pursuant to the service arrangement related to the divestiture of the Asian insurance and financial services consulting practice to Watson Wyatt LLP in 1999, discussed above, Watson Wyatt LLP occupies space in the offices of Watson Wyatt Holdings' subsidiaries in Hong Kong, Singapore and Tokyo. The costs of occupying this space are reflected in the service fee owed pursuant to the service arrangement.

Joint Defense Arrangements. Since the establishment of the alliance in 1995, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP have cooperated in defending claims brought against the parties in connection with the alliance. In at least one instance, which related to a professional liability claim, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP entered into a joint defense arrangement.

#### THE WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS SPECIAL MEETING

This proxy statement/prospectus, notice of the special meeting and accompanying proxy are being furnished to you as a stockholder of Watson Wyatt Holdings, a Delaware corporation, on or about June 23, 2005, in connection with the special meeting of stockholders to be held on July 22, 2005, at the time and place and for the purposes set forth below and in the accompanying notice of the meeting.

#### **Solicitation of Proxies**

Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors is making this proxy solicitation. All shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock that are represented by properly executed and unrevoked proxies received by ADP Investor Communication Services, the vendor selected by Watson Wyatt Holdings to tabulate the vote, prior to the special meeting will be voted. The deadline for receiving proxy voting instructions by telephone (1-800-690-6903) or Internet (www.proxyvote.com) is 11:59 p.m., Eastern time, on July 21, 2005.

#### Purpose, Time and Place

This proxy statement/prospectus is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies of Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders by Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors for use at the special meeting of Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders to be held at the Bethesda Marriott Suites, 6711 Democracy Boulevard, Bethesda, Maryland 20817, at 10:00 a.m. local time, and at any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

At the special meeting of Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders, Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors will ask Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders to consider and vote on the following proposals, as more fully described in this proxy statement/prospectus:

- I.

  To consider and vote on a proposal to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Class A common stock in connection with the acquisition of assets and assumption of liabilities from Watson Wyatt LLP as contemplated by the business transfer agreement, dated as of April 15, 2005, among Watson Wyatt Holdings, Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited, The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited, both wholly owned subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt Holdings, and Watson Wyatt LLP.
- II.
  To elect Mr. Ramamurthy to Class III of the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings to serve for a term expiring at the 2006 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, or until the election and qualification of his successor. The election of Mr. Ramamurthy is contingent upon consummation of the acquisition.
- III.

  To vote on adjournment(s) or postponement(s) of the special meeting, including adjournment(s) or postponement(s) to solicit additional votes to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition.
- IV.
  To transact such other business that may properly come before the special meeting or any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

#### Record Date; Voting Information; Required Votes

Stockholders of record at the close of business on June 13, 2005 are entitled to notice of and to vote the shares of common stock held by them on such date, at the special meeting and at any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof. On June 13, 2005, there were 32,601,190 shares of common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting. The common stock is Watson Wyatt Holdings' only class of outstanding voting securities and will vote as a single class on all matters

to be presented at the special meeting. Each share of common stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote on each matter to be considered.

If the accompanying proxy card is properly signed and returned in the enclosed envelope (available to stockholders who have received their proxy materials by mail), or voted via telephone or Internet, and not revoked, it will be voted. Unless contrary instructions are given, the persons designated as proxy holders on the accompanying proxy will vote in favor of Proposal I, the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition of assets and assumption of liabilities from Watson Wyatt LLP; in favor of Proposal II, the board of directors' nominee for director; in favor of any proposed adjournment(s) or postponement(s) of the special meeting, including to solicit additional votes; and will vote in their own discretion as to any other matters that may properly come before the special meeting.

The presence at the special meeting, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares of common stock outstanding at the close of business on June 13, 2005 will constitute a quorum.

Submitted proxies reflecting broker non-votes or abstentions will be deemed present at the special meeting in determining the presence of a quorum. Broker non-votes occur when a person holding shares through a bank or brokerage account does not provide instructions as to how his shares should be voted, and the broker does not exercise discretion to vote those shares on a particular matter.

The affirmative vote of the majority of the votes cast on the matter is required to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition from Watson Wyatt LLP, provided that stockholders holding a majority of the shares outstanding on the record date actually cast votes on this matter. Abstentions are considered votes cast for this purpose, but broker non-votes are not. If a stockholder abstains from voting or directs the stockholder's proxy to abstain from voting on the matter, the shares are considered to have been cast at the meeting with respect to such matter, but since they are not affirmative votes for the matter, they will have the same effect as votes against the matter. On the other hand, shares resulting in broker non-votes are not considered to have been cast at the meeting with respect to such matter and, therefore, have the practical effect of reducing the number of affirmative votes required to achieve a majority for such matter by reducing the total number of shares from which the majority is calculated.

A plurality of the voting power present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the special meeting is required for the election of a director. Thus, the nominee for election as a director who receives the most votes "for" election will be elected. Only shares that are voted in favor of a nominee will be counted towards such nominee's achievement of a plurality. Shares present at the special meeting that are not voted for a particular nominee, shares present in person or represented by proxy where the stockholder properly withholds authority to vote for such nominee, and broker non-votes, if any, will not affect whether a nominee has received sufficient votes to be elected.

#### **Expenses**

The cost of soliciting proxies will be borne by Watson Wyatt Holdings. Officers and regular associates of Watson Wyatt Holdings may, but without compensation other than their regular compensation, solicit proxies by additional mailings, personal conversations, telephone, facsimile or electronically. Watson Wyatt Holdings has hired InvestorCom, Inc., a proxy solicitation firm, to assist in soliciting proxies for a fee of \$7,500 plus reasonable expenses. Watson Wyatt Holdings will, upon request, reimburse brokerage firms and others for their reasonable expenses in forwarding solicitation material to the beneficial owners of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. Other proxy solicitation expenses that Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay include those for preparation, mailing and tabulating the proxies.

#### Revocation of Proxies

You may revoke your proxy at any time before it is exercised by filing a revocation notice or a duly executed proxy to vote your shares bearing a later date with the Secretary of Watson Wyatt Holdings at 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203. If you are a stockholder of record, and you attend the special meeting and vote in person, your vote will supersede any proxy that you previously executed.

A list of stockholders will be available for inspection at least ten days prior to the special meeting at the Office of the Secretary of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203.

#### Share Ownership of Management and Certain Stockholders

As of May 31, 2005, directors and executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings and their affiliates beneficially owned an aggregate of 917,250 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock entitled to vote at the Watson Wyatt Holdings special meeting, or approximately 2.8% of the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock outstanding and entitled to vote as of the record date.

#### Recommendation of the Watson Wyatt Holdings Board of Directors

The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors believes that the proposal to issue shares of common stock in connection with the acquisition is advisable, fair to and in the best interests of Watson Wyatt Holdings and the stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings. The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors also believes that the proposal to elect Mr. Ramamurthy to the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors is advisable, fair to and in the best interests of Watson Wyatt Holdings and the stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings. The members of Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors have approved each of the proposals and recommend that Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders vote "FOR" the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition and "FOR" the election of Mr. Ramamurthy to the board of directors (with Mr. Thornton, a member of the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings who also is the Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, not participating in the recommendations).

#### No Dissenters' Appraisal Rights

Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders are not entitled to dissenters' appraisal rights in connection with the acquisition.

#### **Other Matters**

The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors is not aware of any other business to be brought before the Watson Wyatt Holdings special meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the meeting. If, however, other matters are properly brought before the Watson Wyatt Holdings special meeting or an adjournment or postponement thereof, the persons appointed as proxies will have discretionary authority to vote the Watson Wyatt Holdings shares represented by duly executed proxies in accordance with their discretion and judgment.

## APPROVAL BY WATSON WYATT LLP VOTING MEMBERS

A meeting of the voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP will be convened on or about July 19, 2005 to consider the acquisition. Watson Wyatt LLP is not soliciting proxies from the voting members with respect to the meeting.

#### 1. ISSUANCE OF SHARES AS CONSIDERATION FOR THE ACQUISITION

At the special meeting, Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders will be asked to vote to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock as provided in the business transfer agreement.

#### THE ACQUISITION

#### **Background of the Acquisition**

In 1995, The Wyatt Company, our predecessor company, entered into alliance agreements with R. Watson & Sons, a predecessor in business to Watson Wyatt LLP. At the time of the alliance, we became Watson Wyatt & Company and R. Watson & Sons became Watson Wyatt Partners. For a description of the alliance arrangement, see "Material Relationships Between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP Formation of the Alliance."

In 2000, Watson Wyatt & Company carried out an initial public offering through which a new parent company, Watson Wyatt Holdings, became a publicly held company, listed on the New York Stock Exchange. In 2002, the business carried on by Watson Wyatt Partners was established as a limited liability partnership under the laws of England and became known as Watson Wyatt LLP.

Since entering into the alliance, representatives of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP have discussed intermittently the possibility of more formally combining their respective businesses. Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP have increasingly managed the business in a coordinated manner through formal governance mechanisms, such as the Global Matrix and the Alliance Coordinating Committee, and through cooperation among their respective consulting staffs. Until early 2004, however, the parties considered the benefits of the existing alliance relationship to outweigh the potential benefits of combining the firms.

Beginning in late 2003, the partnership board began internal consideration and evaluation of various strategic issues, including the potentially growing benefits of a full combination of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP. A task force of voting members was established as a result to analyze the potential benefits of such a combination and other strategic options. That task force reached its preliminary conclusions in early 2004. Among the factors which the task force took into account in reaching its conclusions were the alliance's attributes in terms of global reach, commonality of service lines, ability to meet the needs of an increasingly global target market, consistency across practices and territories, integration of technology platforms, operational efficiency, and the future competitive posture of the alliance compared to its principal competitors, some of which had greater size and scale, or greater depth of capital resources. It also concluded that the potential for growth of Watson Wyatt LLP's Insurance & Financial Services practice would be significantly enhanced, and that an improved capital position through a combination with Watson Wyatt Holdings would enhance a combined firm in taking advantage of growth opportunities in its core human resources consulting practices in European markets, including emerging markets, and in other parts of the world.

In April 2004, in a conference call with Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Executive Officer and in a subsequent meeting of the Alliance Coordinating Committee, the Senior Partner and the Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP advised their committee counterparts, the Chief Executive Officer and the Vice President and General Counsel of Watson Wyatt Holdings, of their interest in pursuing preliminary discussions of potential collaborative arrangements and strategic transactions involving the two companies. The possibilities included possible modifications of the alliance agreements between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP, possible public flotation of Watson Wyatt LLP or a potential acquisition of the European business and its affiliates by Watson Wyatt Holdings. Both parties agreed that there might be potential merits in pursuing such preliminary discussions and in evaluating the potential advantages of combining the organizations. These communications by the Senior Partner and the Managing Partner were made with the concurrence of the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership

board and the voting members. Another Alliance Coordinating Committee meeting was held on May 26, 2004, at which these four individuals explored the topics of these preliminary conversations further.

During this period, the group involved in the preliminary discussions within Watson Wyatt Holdings was expanded to include the Chief Financial Officer, the Global Retirement Practice Director (currently the Global Director of the Benefits Practice) and the retired Manager of the US Region, who was retained on a consulting basis during the spring and summer to assist in determining whether a financial deal could meet the objectives of both parties to a possible transaction or acquisition.

Various conversations took place during June and July 2004 between members of the groups mentioned above relating to the strategic considerations, as well as initial conceptual issues regarding the form of a possible combination, and the potential consideration which might appropriately be paid. In addition, each party continued to carry on various internal evaluations of strategic, financial and transactional issues. During this period, Watson Wyatt Holdings retained its longtime English counsel Baker & McKenzie, to assist in the transactional aspects of a potential combination. Baker & McKenzie had participated in the negotiation and development of the alliance in 1995. In addition, Watson Wyatt Holdings requested that its regular US securities counsel, Gibson Dunn & Crutcher LLP, begin consideration of various potential issues which could become germane to a transaction, especially one which could ultimately involve the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. Watson Wyatt Holdings also retained CIBC World Markets to act as its financial advisor for the transaction.

During June 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings began due diligence review of information provided by Watson Wyatt LLP at Watson Wyatt Holdings' request.

Additional meetings or conference calls involving the Alliance Coordinating Committee took place on June 11, June 25 (at which the Global Retirement Practice Director attended in part), July 7, July 29 and September 20, 2004 involving Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Executive Officer and its General Counsel and Watson Wyatt LLP's Senior Partner and its Managing Partner. Although a potential combination was not the only item on the agenda at all of these meetings, the Alliance Coordinating Committee continued to discuss the developing conceptual bases for a combination, as well as the processes for determining critical matters, including consideration, form of transaction and future business integration.

The task force from Watson Wyatt LLP selected two of its members to be the principal negotiating team in respect of the proposed combination. The two were (i) the former Head of Operations at Watson Wyatt LLP and (ii) the chairman of the Finance Committee of Watson Wyatt LLP. In due course the latter individual had alternative commitments that meant his place was taken by the Global Head of the Insurance & Financial Services practice.

On July 1, 2004, a meeting took place in New York. The retired Manager of the US Region, the Global Retirement Practice Director, the former Head of Operations, the Chairman of the Finance Committee, Watson Wyatt LLP's Head of Finance and Business Services (who attended by telephone), KPMG Corporate Finance, Watson Wyatt LLP's financial advisor, and CIBC World Markets attended this meeting to discuss the potential combination.

On July 14, 2004, there was a telephone briefing of the Presiding Director/Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee and the Chair of the Audit Committee on the status of the proposed transaction. A thorough discussion was held. Included on the call were the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer, the Global Retirement Practice Director and the retired Manager of the US Region.

On August 20, 2004 the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors held a regularly scheduled meeting. At this meeting, the Chief Executive Officer reviewed the subject of a possible acquisition or other strategic transaction involving Watson Wyatt LLP on a preliminary basis with the board of

directors. Mr. Thornton, Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, and a member of the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings, excused himself from this portion of the meeting. Mr. Thornton did not attend any of the board meetings or calls associated with this matter, or excused himself from such meetings which he did attend during the portions of such meetings where this matter was discussed. The Chief Executive Officer stated that negotiations were to be handled in a manner which would not erode current alliance relationships. Upon reviewing this presentation and discussion, the board agreed that discussions should continue, with the board to be kept informed.

On September 9, 2004, a meeting was held in the UK at which Watson Wyatt Holdings' retired Manager of the US Region, the Global Retirement Practice Director, Watson Wyatt LLP's former Head of Operations and Global Head of Insurance & Financial Services, CIBC World Markets and KPMG Corporate Finance attended and discussed developments related to the potential combination.

On September 20, 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Executive Officer and its General Counsel held a meeting with the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members at which the Chief Executive Officer made a presentation conveying Watson Wyatt Holdings' interest in a combination of the firms and answered questions from the voting members.

On September 29, 2004, the Chief Executive Officer, the General Counsel, the Chief Financial Officer, the Global Retirement Practice Director, the retired Manager of the US Region and representatives of CIBC World Markets met with the Presiding Director/Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee and the Chair of the Audit Committee and briefed them on the progress of the discussions with Watson Wyatt LLP, including financial aspects of a potential transaction.

In October 2004, a team from Watson Wyatt Holdings, including internal and outside counsel, traveled to London to engage in formal due diligence, reviewing documents made available by Watson Wyatt LLP on numerous aspects of their business, at the offices of Watson Wyatt LLP's counsel, Mayer Brown Rowe & Maw LLP. Mayer Brown Rowe & Maw LLP had participated in the negotiation and development of the alliance in 1995.

On October 22, 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP entered into a confidentiality agreement. During October and November 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings' representatives, including its outside advisors, conducted additional business and financial due diligence. In addition, between October and late December 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP shared business information and engaged in detailed discussions concerning a potential acquisition, including how such a transaction would be structured, the value of the European business and its affiliates, and various critical terms which would need to be incorporated into a non-binding letter of intent, or Heads of Agreement. These meetings took place in London and Reigate, England, in Washington, D.C., in Northern Virginia and in New York, as well as via conference call. Watson Wyatt Holdings' participants in these meetings included the Chief Executive Officer, the General Counsel, the Chief Financial Officer, the Treasurer, the Tax Director, the Global Retirement Practice Director, internal and outside counsel, representatives of CIBC World Markets, representatives of Watson Wyatt Holdings' auditors, PricewaterhouseCoopers, Watson Wyatt Holdings' tax advisors, Ernst & Young, and selected other employees whose involvement was necessitated with respect to certain matters. Watson Wyatt LLP's participants in these discussions included the former Head of Operations, the Global Head of the Insurance & Financial Services practice, the Head of Finance and Business Services, the Head of Legal Affairs (Europe), the Head of Tax, and internal and outside counsel.

On November 19, 2004, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors held a regularly scheduled meeting, at which management again provided a presentation regarding the potential combination of the firms. Management reviewed the history of the alliance relationship, the revenues and growth rates of the respective firms, the current ownership structure, and the current strategic and operational coordination between the firms. Once again, management reviewed the rationale for a possible combination, including potential improvements in decision-making, operational integration and

efficiency, better utilization of common tools and knowledge-sharing, improved responsiveness to global client needs, and the benefits of a combined capital structure in taking advantage of global growth opportunities, particularly in Europe and in the Insurance & Financial Services practice. Representatives of CIBC World Markets attended the meeting and discussed with the board certain valuation considerations. After discussion by the board of certain benefits, risks and valuation matters, the board authorized the continuation of discussions between management and Watson Wyatt LLP.

There was a series of meetings in Washington D.C. during the week of November 22, 2004 that were attended by Watson Wyatt Holdings' General Counsel, the Global Retirement Practice Director, the Tax Director and Treasurer, Baker & McKenzie, outside tax advisors Ernst & Young and Watson Wyatt LLP's former Head of Operations, Global Head of Insurance & Financial Services and the Head of Legal Affairs (Europe). The participants in those meetings discussed tax, valuation, legal and structural matters.

Watson Wyatt Holdings' Treasurer and its Global Retirement Practice Director and Watson Wyatt LLP's former Head of Operations and Global Head of Insurance & Financial Services attended meetings and phone conferences in late November and early December 2004 to discuss valuation and structure. On November 26, 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Executive Officer made a presentation to the voting members regarding governance and other issues.

Between November 29, 2004 and December 23, 2004 additional meetings or conference calls were held with the Presiding Director/Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee and with the Chair of the Audit Committee of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

On December 11, 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Executive Officer, Global Retirement Practice Director and Treasurer held a meeting in Northern Virginia with Watson Wyatt LLP's Managing Partner, Global Head of Insurance & Financial Services and former Head of Operations. Representatives of CIBC World Markets and KPMG Corporate Finance also participated in the meeting. On December 14, 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Executive Officer, Global Retirement Practice Director and Treasurer held a conference call with Watson Wyatt LLP's Managing Partner, Global Head of Insurance & Financial Services and former Head of Operations, in which representatives of CIBC World Markets also participated. Subsequent telephone conversations took place among Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Executive Officer and Global Retirement Practice Director and Watson Wyatt LLP's Managing Partner later that day and on December 15, 2004.

On December 20, 2004, a meeting of voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP was convened for the purpose of discussing the status of the transaction. The former Head of Operations and the Global Head of Insurance & Financial Services reviewed the status of the discussions and described the financial terms of the transaction. The Head of Legal Affairs (Europe) commented on a number of legal matters connected with the proposed transaction. He also noted that approval of the transaction would require an affirmative vote of 75% of the voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP. At the December 20, 2004 meeting, the voting members approved continuation of negotiations with Watson Wyatt Holdings and negotiations to conclude non-binding heads of terms that reflected those negotiations.

On December 23, 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings delivered to Watson Wyatt LLP a preliminary draft of a non-binding Heads of Agreement, which outlined the basic terms under which the parties would be willing to pursue a transaction in which a subsidiary of Watson Wyatt Holdings would acquire the European business in what would be predominantly an asset purchase.

On December 29, 2004, the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings held a special meeting by conference call. At this meeting, the Chief Executive Officer, other members of the negotiating team and representatives of CIBC World Markets again briefed the board on the developing financial terms of the proposed transaction. A draft of the proposed non-binding Heads of Agreement was provided to

the directors before the meeting. Again, the benefits and key risks of the proposed combination were discussed, including the issues which had been articulated at the November board of directors meeting, with additional detail in a number of areas, including specific matters which had been addressed in the negotiations, as well as information regarding professional liability risks and a proposed contingent payment mechanism tied to future performance objectives. The board agreed that management should continue its evaluation and negotiation of the proposed transaction, and that a subsequent meeting would be held at which the board would have an opportunity to review the non-binding Heads of Agreement prior to its execution.

During late December 2004 and early January 2005, representatives of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP continued to discuss the terms to be reflected in the draft non-binding Heads of Agreement, particularly with respect to such matters as the contractual restrictions on transfer that would apply to the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock that would be issued in connection with the acquisition, the liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP that would be assumed, and would not be assumed, by Watson Wyatt Holdings, the terms of employment that would be offered to the Watson Wyatt LLP members, various tax matters, the manner in which the operations of the two companies would be integrated, and other customary matters considered in acquisition transactions.

During the week of January 3, 2005, representatives of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP and their respective legal advisors met in London to discuss applicable legal and other requirements. The parties also discussed the timeframe for completing the proposed acquisition. Between January 6, 2005 and January 9, 2005, representatives of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP continued to negotiate the terms of the transaction as reflected in a non-binding Heads of Agreement. During these discussions, representatives of Watson Wyatt Holdings responded to Watson Wyatt LLP's comments on the proposed non-binding Heads of Agreement, and addressed concerns regarding the scope of the liabilities to be assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings in the acquisition, the nature of the representations and warranties to be made and remedies related to potential breaches of representations and warranties, among other issues. In addition, during this period, the parties discussed on several occasions provision of future professional liability insurance coverage, including consultation with insurance professionals at each party's respective insurance broker and another London professional liability insurance brokerage firm.

On January 13, 2005, the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members met to discuss transaction terms and the status of the negotiations. They had been provided with a copy of the proposed Heads of Agreement, and the Head of Legal Affairs (Europe) answered questions relating to the proposed Heads of Agreement and related matters. After discussion, the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members approved the non-binding Heads of Agreement and the negotiation of definitive documents by the necessary 75% vote.

On January 14, 2005, Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors reviewed the proposed transaction, including the virtually final draft of the non-binding Heads of Agreement, in detail. Prior to the meeting, the General Counsel provided the directors with a memorandum from Gibson Dunn & Crutcher on the board's fiduciary responsibilities with regard to the potential transaction, and he discussed this memorandum at the meeting. The General Counsel also described the federal securities laws filings which would need to be prepared and filed with the SEC in connection with the transaction, and discussed professional liability exposure associated with Watson Wyatt Holdings' present and future ownership interest in the business being acquired from Watson Wyatt LLP.

At the January 14 meeting, management again reviewed the business rationale for the transaction, key risks and opportunities, and provided a paragraph-by-paragraph review of the proposed non-binding Heads of Agreement. The Chief Executive Officer noted that the voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP had approved the proposed non-binding Heads of Agreement by the necessary 75% vote at a meeting held the day before. At this meeting, representatives of CIBC World Markets

reviewed financial aspects of the proposed transaction with the board. The board discussed, among other things, business integration, professional liability exposure, retention and motivation of key individuals, prospects for the business in the UK, European and insurance and financial services consulting markets, client perspectives and potential market response to the proposed transaction. Following these discussions, the board voted to authorize and approve the non-binding Heads of Agreement, and authorized management to proceed with negotiation of a definitive acquisition agreement and related agreements and the drafting of appropriate securities filings.

Before the opening of the financial markets in New York on January 18, 2005, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP each issued a press release announcing the signing of the non-binding Heads of Agreement, and Watson Wyatt Holdings conducted a webcast to explain the proposed transaction to investors and analysts. Watson Wyatt LLP's Managing Partner participated in this webcast. Watson Wyatt Holdings also filed a Current Report on Form 8-K announcing the non-binding Heads of Agreement on the same day.

During the weeks following the announcement, the parties met in various groups, predominantly at the London offices of Baker & McKenzie, to continue to negotiate details of the transaction, and to begin preparing the definitive documents, including a business transfer agreement and exhibits, and initial drafts of documents required to be filed under US securities laws. The subject of these conversations included, among other things, the structure and terms of the transaction, including the form of purchase of the continental European operations and the non-European operations of the insurance and financial services consulting practice, tax and accounting issues involved in the proposed transaction, professional liability insurance issues, warranties to be provided by Watson Wyatt LLP, the process for transferring client relationships and contracts, employment issues, required regulatory approvals, and changes to the agreements implementing Watson Wyatt Holdings' ownership in Watson Wyatt LLP. In addition, the parties continued to conduct detailed due diligence on several matters, including financial reviews and professional liability issues. The parties' respective outside counsel held meetings relating to pending litigation claims as part of these diligence activities. The parties continued to negotiate the forms of the definitive agreements in February, March and April 2005 at meetings held in London and Washington. Drafts of the business transfer agreement and of a registration statement on Form S-4 were produced by Baker & McKenzie and Gibson Dunn & Crutcher, respectively, during this period.

On February 7, 2005, the Chief Executive Officer and the Global Retirement Practice Director met by conference call with the Presiding Director/Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee and the Chair of the Audit Committee for a further discussion on the proposed transaction and on future integration of the firms. The Chief Executive Officer further discussed the proposed transaction with the Presiding Director/Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee and the Chair of the Audit Committee on February 10 and February 14. The Global Retirement Practice Director joined the Chief Executive Officer in another conference call with these directors on February 23.

On March 21, 2005, Watson Wyatt Holdings' General Counsel accompanied Watson Wyatt LLP's Head of Legal Affairs (Europe) to a meeting with London underwriters which were considering Watson Wyatt LLP's application to renew its professional liability insurance coverage as of April 30, 2005 and to answer the underwriters' questions about the proposed transaction.

Also on March 21, 2005, the Chief Executive Officer and the Global Retirement Practice Director met by conference call with the Presiding Director/Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee and the Chair of the Audit Committee to brief them on the evolution of the transaction since the approval of the non-binding Heads of Agreement. The Chief Executive Officer and these two directors held another conference call on March 23, 2005.

On April 7, 2005, Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors met by conference call to consider the proposed transaction. All of the directors other than Mr. Thornton were present at the meeting, as

were its Chief Financial Officer, its General Counsel, a company attorney, representatives of CIBC World Markets and a partner of Baker & McKenzie. At that meeting, management reviewed discussions between the parties to date, the strategic rationale of the proposed transaction, the results of the due diligence process, and the financial and other terms of the transaction, including variations which had been negotiated from the terms of the non-binding Heads of Agreement. The board was provided with a written overview of the transaction, as well as an overview of professional liability exposures occasioned by Watson Wyatt Holdings' existing beneficial ownership interest in Watson Wyatt LLP, and such risks as they will exist following completion of the proposed transaction. The process by which the proposed transaction would be submitted for stockholder approval was also described. Thereafter, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors, by unanimous vote of those present, authorized the business transfer agreement and approved the acquisition and the other transactions contemplated by the business transfer agreement, all subject to satisfactory completion of final documents consistent with the terms described to and reviewed by the board, and subject also to the absence of material changes to the business of Watson Wyatt LLP at the time of the signing of the business transfer agreement, and subject to the board of directors' subsequent approval of a registration statement on Form S-4 to be filed with the SEC.

On April 15, 2005, after the close of trading on the New York Stock Exchange Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP entered into the business transfer agreement and related agreements.

Prior to the opening of trading on the New York Stock Exchange on the morning of April 18, 2005, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP each issued a press release announcing the execution of the business transfer agreement and the approval of the transaction, subject to approval of the Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholders and the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members. Watson Wyatt Holdings also filed a Current Report on 8-K with the SEC announcing the approval of the transaction, subject to approval of the Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholders and the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members. On April 27, 2005, the board of directors approved the filing of a registration statement on Form S-4 with the SEC.

#### Watson Wyatt Holdings' Reasons for the Acquisition; Watson Wyatt Holdings' Board of Directors' Recommendation

The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors unanimously determined that the acquisition, the business transfer agreement and the transactions contemplated by the business transfer agreement are advisable and in the best interests of Watson Wyatt Holdings and its stockholders and unanimously approved the business transfer agreement and the transactions contemplated by the business transfer agreement, including the acquisition and the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition. The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors unanimously recommends that Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders vote FOR approval of the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in the acquisition. Mr. Thornton, a member of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board who is also the Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, did not participate in any discussions of or votes on the proposed acquisition.

In reaching its decision to approve the business transfer agreement and the acquisition, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors considered the factors described below, including discussions with Watson Wyatt Holdings' management and legal and financial advisors, and considered these factors overall to be favorable to, and to support, its determination:

the expected enhanced strategic and market position of Watson Wyatt Holdings in actuarial, benefits and human capital consulting after the acquisition;

the opportunity to use the capital resources of a publicly traded corporation to facilitate growth in the European business;

information reviewed by management concerning the business, operations, financial condition, earnings and prospects of each of Watson Wyatt Holdings and the European business separately and of Watson Wyatt Holdings including the European business, including revenues, complementary businesses and the potential for revenue growth;

Watson Wyatt Holdings' familiarity with the European business and with the operations and prospects of the European business as a result of the ten-year alliance and related marketing and other business efforts involving Watson Wyatt Holdings and the European business;

Watson Wyatt Holdings' familiarity with the business, personnel and culture of Watson Wyatt LLP obtained through working relationships established in the course of the alliance arrangement;

the increased scale, scope and geographic diversity of operations and consulting services that could be achieved by Watson Wyatt Holdings' acquisition of the European business;

the belief that the acquisition will augment Watson Wyatt Holdings' consulting capabilities in core areas such as human capital consulting, actuarial services and benefits services;

the opportunity to expand into insurance and financial services consulting on a worldwide basis and to enter into the benefits administration business in Europe;

the belief that the acquisition will allow Watson Wyatt Holdings to expand and broaden its client base;

the opportunity to build upon Watson Wyatt Holdings' and Watson Wyatt LLP's current client relationships and business contacts:

the expansion of Watson Wyatt Holdings' global presence and opportunity to strengthen the Watson Wyatt Worldwide brand;

management's view of the compatibility of Watson Wyatt Holdings' and Watson Wyatt LLP's corporate and business values and management styles;

the likelihood that Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders would approve the issuance of common stock in the acquisition and the likelihood that Watson Wyatt LLP's voting members would approve the acquisition;

the opportunity to increase Watson Wyatt Holdings' operational functionality and efficiency by employing the most effective and efficient processes of both companies;

the structure of the acquisition as an acquisition of substantially all of the assets of Watson Wyatt LLP, generally excluding liabilities for professional liability claims relating to services performed by Watson Wyatt LLP before the closing of the acquisition;

the opinion of English counsel that, under English law, certain provisions of the business transfer agreement giving effect to an asset acquisition of the European business are enforceable, thereby limiting the extent to which Watson Wyatt Holdings could become responsible for liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP (such as professional liability claims) that Watson Wyatt Holdings does not already have exposure to through its existing interest in Watson Wyatt LLP and that are not assumed in the acquisition;

the amount of consideration and the contingency of a portion of the consideration;

the opinion, dated April 15, 2005, of CIBC World Markets to the Watson Wyatt Holdings board as to the fairness, from a financial point of view and as of the date of the opinion, to Watson Wyatt Holdings of the aggregate consideration provided for in the acquisition, as more fully described below under the caption "Opinion of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Financial Advisor;" and

46

the transfer restrictions that will be applicable to certain consideration stock, which will limit the number of shares that can be sold on the market after the acquisition.

The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors also considered a number of factors in addition to the foregoing in considering whether to approve the acquisition. The additional factors include:

historical information concerning the results obtained through the alliance between Watson Wyatt LLP and Watson Wyatt Holdings;

historical information about Watson Wyatt LLP's and Watson Wyatt Holdings' respective businesses;

targets set in relation to the operation of the business after the acquisition, the successful realization of which would be a condition to the payment of the 1,950,000 shares of contingent stock consideration (approximately US\$48.8 million of the purchase price offered by Watson Wyatt Holdings for the European business based on the NYSE closing price on June 15, 2005);

the fact that Watson Wyatt Holdings expects to incur integration and retention costs and additional amortization of intangible assets as a result of the acquisition;

due diligence reviews by management and its advisors of the European business;

the terms and conditions of the business transfer agreement and the related agreements; and

the determination that fixing the number of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be issued in connection with the acquisition at the time the acquisition was announced, without any adjustment for subsequent changes in the market price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, fairly reflects the respective valuations of Watson Wyatt Holdings and the European business.

The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors also considered the potential risks of the acquisition and countervailing factors, including:

the risk that some key personnel of the European business would not remain as employees of WW Limited after the acquisition;

risks attendant to the European business, including the retention of Watson Wyatt LLP clients;

changes in the UK market for actuarial services, including regarding governmental reviews and analysis;

risk of overpayment for the European business;

the professional liability claims history of the European business;

the risk that Watson Wyatt Holdings could be held liable for obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP that are not explicitly assumed, such as liability for professional liability claims;

the costs of the transaction, including legal, accounting and investment banking fees;

the challenges of integrating the operations of two major service businesses, one of which has operated as a partnership and the other as a publicly traded corporation, and the increasing competition as more human capital consulting firms enter the business;

the risk that anticipated increased revenues, earnings and operating synergies will not be achieved at all or within projected time frames;

the possible disruption of Watson Wyatt Holdings' business that might result from the acquisition and the diversion of management's attention from the Watson Wyatt Holdings business in connection with the acquisition;

the risk that Watson Wyatt Holdings will not have sufficient resources to effectively manage a larger company after the acquisition and the challenges posed in integrating the European business with Watson Wyatt Holdings' business in the United States and elsewhere;

the inability to adjust the consideration to be paid based upon events that may occur between signing the business transfer agreement and closing the transaction;

the risk of currency fluctuations between signing the business transfer agreement and closing that may result in a higher effective price paid by Watson Wyatt Holdings;

the dilution of current Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders' voting power that would result from the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in the acquisition;

limitations on post-closing recourse against Watson Wyatt LLP for excluded liabilities and for breaches of warranties set forth in the business transfer agreement;

over 4.3 million shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock issued in connection with the acquisition will be immediately transferable after the closing, creating the possibility of significant sales of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock on the market after the acquisition;

the potential for conflicts of interest in post-closing matters involving Watson Wyatt LLP and Watson Wyatt Holdings on the part of Watson Wyatt LLP members, arising out of their dual roles as continuing members in Watson Wyatt LLP after the closing of the acquisition and employees of WW Limited; and

management's communication regarding the possibility that structuring of the acquisition might not achieve the intended legal and tax objectives.

The factors described above include the material factors considered by Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors. In view of the wide variety of factors considered in connection with its evaluation of the acquisition and the complexity of these matters, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors did not find it useful, and did not attempt, to quantify, rank or otherwise assign relative weights to these factors. Rather, the board made its determination based on the totality of the information presented to it, and the judgments of individual members of the board may have been influenced to a greater or lesser degree by different factors.

#### Watson Wyatt LLP's Reasons for the Acquisition

We have been advised by Watson Wyatt LLP that the voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP made a preliminary determination that pursuing the acquisition was in the best interests of Watson Wyatt LLP and its members. In reaching this preliminary determination, the voting members considered the factors described below. After discussing the matter and taking into consideration advice of Watson Wyatt LLP's management and legal advisors, the voting members considered these factors overall to be favorable to, and to support, its determination:

the successful operation of the global alliance between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP since 1995;

the further strengthening of the global position of Watson Wyatt Worldwide it is believed will be achieved through the acquisition;

the ability to manage and operate the European business globally and by a single management team;

the ability to continue to attract and retain high caliber employees to the business through the provision of more diverse and more challenging career opportunities on an international basis that it is believed will appeal to talented individuals;

the belief that the consideration to be paid by Watson Wyatt Holdings in the acquisition provides Watson Wyatt LLP members with an attractive valuation for their interest in the. business of Watson Wyatt LLP and offers superior and more certain value than available alternatives:

the strength of Watson Wyatt Holdings and the belief that Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition will have increased growth potential;

the potential benefits of a global infrastructure, including enhanced ability to respond efficiently to client needs on a global basis;

information concerning the business, operations, financial condition, earnings and prospects of each of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP as separate entities and of Watson Wyatt Holdings including the business of Watson Wyatt LLP, including their revenues, their complementary businesses and the potential for revenue growth, operating efficiencies and cost savings;

information concerning recent market developments and current and expected trends in the human capital, actuarial and benefits consulting industries, including increased competition, technology investments and the likely trend toward consolidation;

the importance of capital resources and operating scale in Watson Wyatt LLP's business;

the anticipated reaction of Watson Wyatt LLP's existing clients and potential clients to the acquisition;

the risks to Watson Wyatt LLP and the Watson Wyatt LLP members of ongoing stand-alone operations, including vulnerability to adverse events and the uncertainty of reaching or sustaining target revenue growth and margins;

changes in the defined benefits pension business;

the structure of the acquisition and the terms of the business transfer agreement, including the fixed number of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be issued in the acquisition and the absence of any adjustment to consideration based on adverse developments before closing or otherwise;

the likelihood of the issuance of common stock in the acquisition being approved by Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders and the acquisition being approved by Watson Wyatt LLP's voting members; and

the tax consequences to Watson Wyatt LLP members.

A number of countervailing factors were also considered and balanced against the potential benefits of the acquisition, including the following:

the potential for growth and increased value for the Watson Wyatt LLP members if Watson Wyatt LLP were to remain independent;

the loss of control and influence that the Watson Wyatt LLP members will have with respect to the European business and Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition, as opposed to the control and influence that such members may exercise with respect to Watson Wyatt LLP as a stand-alone entity;

the possibility that the expected benefits from the acquisition might not be fully realized, and the challenges of integrating the management teams, cultures and organizations of the two companies;

the possible disruption of Watson Wyatt LLP's business that might result from the announcement of the acquisition;

the possibility that the acquisition may not be completed and the potential adverse consequences resulting from the failure to close;

the risk that the per share value of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock paid in the acquisition could decrease from the value determined at the time of announcing the acquisition;

the possibility of unanticipated tax consequences;

the possibility of exposure to claims from non-voting members or retired members arising out of the acquisition;

the possible lack of, or reduced, motivation of some non-voting members and employees of Watson Wyatt LLP who place a high value on the partnership structure and culture, particularly those with aspirations for promotion to voting or non-voting membership in Watson Wyatt LLP;

risks relating to the distribution of proceeds to members, discharge of continuing liabilities and eventual liquidation of Watson Wyatt LLP; and

concern over future management of professional liability claims and potential loss of control over management of residual risks

We understand that the factors described above were the material factors that were considered and that, in view of the numerous considerations involved, these factors were considered as a whole and were not individually quantified or otherwise assigned relative weights. In addition, individual voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP may have given different weights to different factors.

#### Opinion of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Financial Advisor

Watson Wyatt Holdings engaged CIBC World Markets to act as its financial advisor in connection with the acquisition. In connection with this engagement, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors requested that CIBC World Markets evaluate the fairness, from a financial point of view, to Watson Wyatt Holdings of the aggregate consideration provided for in the acquisition. On April 15, 2005, the date on which the business transfer agreement was executed, CIBC World Markets rendered to the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors a written opinion to the effect that, as of that date and based on and subject to the matters described in its opinion, the aggregate consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to Watson Wyatt Holdings.

The full text of CIBC World Markets' written opinion, dated April 15, 2005, which describes the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken, is attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as Annex B. CIBC World Markets' opinion was provided to the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors in connection with its evaluation of the aggregate consideration and relates only to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to Watson Wyatt Holdings of the aggregate consideration. The opinion does not address any other aspect of the acquisition and does not constitute a recommendation as to how any stockholder should vote or act with respect to any matters relating to the acquisition. The summary of CIBC World Markets' opinion described below is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of its opinion. Holders of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock are encouraged to read the opinion carefully in its entirety.

In arriving at its opinion, CIBC World Markets:

reviewed drafts provided to CIBC World Markets on April 14, 2005 of the business transfer agreement and certain related documents:

reviewed audited financial statements of Watson Wyatt Holdings for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2002, June 30, 2003 and June 30, 2004, and unaudited financial statements of Watson Wyatt Holdings for the six months ended December 31, 2004;

reviewed audited financial statements of Watson Wyatt LLP for the fiscal years ended April 30, 2002, April 30, 2003 and April 30, 2004 together with a reconciliation with internal financial reports and certain adjustments prepared by Watson Wyatt LLP management, and reviewed unaudited financial statements of Watson Wyatt LLP for the nine months ended January 31, 2005;

reviewed financial forecasts and estimates relating to Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP which were prepared by the managements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP (including adjustments to the financial forecasts and estimates relating to Watson Wyatt LLP provided to or discussed with CIBC World Markets by Watson Wyatt Holdings' management);

held discussions with the senior managements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP with respect to the businesses and prospects of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP;

reviewed and analyzed publicly available financial data for companies that CIBC World Markets deemed generally comparable to Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP;

reviewed and analyzed publicly available information for transactions that CIBC World Markets deemed relevant in evaluating the acquisition;

analyzed the estimated net present value of the unlevered, after-tax free cash flows of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP using financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the managements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP (including adjustments to the financial forecasts and estimates relating to Watson Wyatt LLP provided to or discussed with CIBC World Markets by the management of Watson Wyatt Holdings);

reviewed potential pro forma financial effect of the acquisition on Watson Wyatt Holdings' earnings per share based on financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the managements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP (including adjustments to the financial forecasts and estimates relating to Watson Wyatt LLP provided to or discussed with CIBC World Markets by the management of Watson Wyatt Holdings);

reviewed historical market prices for Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock;

reviewed public information concerning Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP; and

performed other analyses and reviewed other information as CIBC World Markets deemed appropriate.

In rendering its opinion, CIBC World Markets relied on and assumed, without independent verification or investigation, the accuracy and completeness of all of the financial and other information provided to or discussed with it by Watson Wyatt Holdings, Watson Wyatt LLP and

their respective employees, representatives and affiliates or otherwise reviewed by CIBC World Markets. With respect to financial forecasts and estimates referred to above, CIBC World Markets assumed, at the direction of the managements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP, without independent verification or investigation, that the financial forecasts and estimates (as adjusted, in the case of the financial forecasts and estimates relating to Watson Wyatt LLP, by Watson Wyatt Holdings'

management) were reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best available information, estimates and judgments of the managements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP as to the future financial condition and operating results of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP and that the financial results reflected in the financial forecasts and estimates would be achieved at the times and in the amounts projected. At the direction of Watson Wyatt Holdings' management, CIBC World Markets assumed in connection with its evaluation of the aggregate consideration that the events resulting in the payment of the contingent stock consideration would occur. CIBC World Markets relied, at Watson Wyatt Holdings' direction, without independent verification or investigation, on the assessment of Watson Wyatt Holdings' management as to Watson Wyatt Holdings' ability to retain key employees of Watson Wyatt LLP. CIBC World Markets also assumed, with Watson Wyatt Holdings' consent, that the acquisition and related transactions (including the distribution of 18% of the beneficial interest in Watson Wyatt LLP's assets to The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited pursuant to a trust to be declared prior to the consummation of the acquisition) would be consummated in accordance with their respective terms without waiver, modification or amendment of any material term, condition or agreement and that, in the course of obtaining the necessary regulatory or third party approvals, consents and releases for the acquisition and related transactions (including the distribution referred to above), no delay, limitation, restriction or condition would be imposed that would have an adverse effect on Watson Wyatt Holdings, Watson Wyatt LLP or the acquisition. In addition, representatives of Watson Wyatt Holdings advised CIBC World Markets, and CIBC World Markets therefore assumed, that the final terms of the business transfer agreement and related documents would not vary materially from the terms contained in the drafts of such documents provided to CIBC World Markets on April 14, 2005.

CIBC World Markets did not make or obtain any independent evaluations or appraisals of the assets or liabilities, contingent or otherwise, of Watson Wyatt Holdings or Watson Wyatt LLP. CIBC World Markets expressed no opinion as to Watson Wyatt Holdings' or Watson Wyatt LLP's underlying valuation, future performance or long-term viability, or the price at which Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock would trade at any time. CIBC World Markets' opinion did not address any terms or other aspects of the acquisition (other than the aggregate consideration to the extent expressly specified in its opinion), including, without limitation, the distribution of the 18% beneficial interest in Watson Wyatt LLP's assets referred to above or any aspect or implication of any agreements or arrangements entered into in connection with, or contemplated by, the acquisition. CIBC World Markets expressed no view as to, and its opinion did not address, Watson Wyatt Holdings' underlying business decision to effect the acquisition, and its opinion also did not address the relative merits of the acquisition as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for Watson Wyatt Holdings or the effect of any other transaction in which Watson Wyatt Holdings might engage. CIBC World Markets' opinion was necessarily based on the information available to CIBC World Markets and general economic, financial and stock market conditions and circumstances (including exchange rates) as they existed and could be evaluated by CIBC World Markets as of the date of its opinion. Although subsequent developments may affect its opinion, CIBC World Markets does not have any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm its opinion.

Except as described above, Watson Wyatt Holdings imposed no other instructions or limitations on CIBC World Markets with respect to the investigations made or the procedures followed by it in rendering its opinion. This summary is not a complete description of CIBC World Markets' opinion or the financial analyses performed and factors considered by CIBC World Markets in connection with its opinion. The preparation of a financial opinion is a complex analytical process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analysis and the application of those methods to the particular circumstances and, therefore, a financial opinion is not readily susceptible to summary description. CIBC World Markets believes that its analyses and this summary must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of its analyses and factors or focusing on information presented in tabular format, without considering all analyses and factors or the

narrative description of the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the processes underlying CIBC World Markets' analyses and opinion.

In performing its analyses, CIBC World Markets considered industry performance, general business, economic, market and financial conditions and other matters existing as of the date of its opinion, many of which are beyond Watson Wyatt Holdings' and Watson Wyatt LLP's control. No company, business or transaction used in the analyses as a comparison is identical to Watson Wyatt Holdings, Watson Wyatt LLP or the acquisition, and an evaluation of the results of those analyses is not entirely mathematical. Rather, the analyses involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the acquisition, public trading or other values of the companies, business segments or transactions analyzed.

The estimates contained in CIBC World Markets' analyses and the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis are not necessarily indicative of actual values or future results, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by its analyses. In addition, analyses relating to the value of businesses or securities do not necessarily purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which businesses or securities actually may be sold. Accordingly, the estimates used in, and the results derived from, CIBC World Markets' analyses are inherently subject to substantial uncertainty.

The type and amount of consideration payable in the acquisition was determined through negotiation between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP and the decision to enter into the acquisition was solely that of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors. CIBC World Markets' opinion was only one of many factors considered by the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors in its evaluation of the acquisition and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors or management with respect to the acquisition or the aggregate consideration provided for in the acquisition.

The following is a summary of the material financial analyses presented to the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors in connection with CIBC World Markets' opinion. The financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand CIBC World Markets' financial analyses, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data in the tables below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of CIBC World Markets' financial analyses. For purposes of the summary of CIBC World Markets' financial analyses of Watson Wyatt LLP, the term "implied net equity reference range" refers to the implied value of the 82% beneficial interest in Watson Wyatt LLP's assets not distributed to Watson Wyatt Holdings prior to the closing of the acquisition and the "implied value of the aggregate consideration" of \$467.5 million reflects the aggregate amount derived from the aggregate cash consideration payable in the acquisition of \$167.2 million (calculated using a UK pounds sterling-to-US dollars spot exchange rate of 1.894 on April 14, 2005) and the implied value of the stock consideration issuable in the acquisition based on 11,040,571 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock issuable in the acquisition (including shares issuable upon full payment of the contingent stock consideration) and the closing price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock on April 14, 2005 of \$27.20 per share.

# Selected Companies Analysis

CIBC World Markets performed separate selected companies analyses of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP in which CIBC World Markets reviewed the trading multiples of selected publicly held companies in businesses similar to those of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP. Trading multiples were based on closing stock prices on April 14, 2005. Estimated financial data

for the selected companies were based on public filings, publicly available research analysts' estimates and First Call estimates as of April 14, 2005. Estimated financial data for Watson Wyatt Holdings were based on internal estimates of Watson Wyatt Holdings' management and estimated financial data for Watson Wyatt LLP were based on internal estimates of Watson Wyatt LLP's management, adjusted by Watson Wyatt LLP's management as if Watson Wyatt LLP operated as a corporation and further adjusted by Watson Wyatt Holdings' management.

financial and stock market information for Watson Wyatt Holdings and the following eight selected publicly held companies in the consulting and human resources services industry:

Administaff, Inc.		
Clark, Inc.		
FTI Consulting, Inc.		
Gevity HR, Inc.		
Heidrick & Struggles International, Inc.		
Hewitt Associates, Inc.		
Korn/Ferry International		
MAXIMUS, Inc. CIBC World Markets reviewed enterprise values, calculate preferred stock, less investments in unconsolidated affiliates, as 2005 estimated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and per share equity values as a multiple of, among other things, calculate referred to as EPS. CIBC World Markets then applied a range of estimated EBITDA and calendar years 2004 and 2005 estimated 2005 estimated EBITDA and EPS of Watson Wyatt Holdings. Trange for Watson Wyatt Holdings, as compared to the per share 2005:	a multiple of, among other things, latest 12 amortization, referred to as EBITDA. CIB lendar years 2004 and 2005 estimated earning f selected multiples of latest 12 months and EPS derived from the selected companies This analysis indicated the following implies	2 months and calendar year C World Markets reviewed ngs per share, commonly I calendar year 2005 to calendar years 2004 and d per share equity reference
Implied Per Share Equity Reference Range for Watson Wyatt Holdings	Per Share Closing Price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock on 4/14/05	
\$27.90 - \$33.54	\$27.20	_

Watson Wyatt LLP. In its selected companies analysis of Watson Wyatt LLP, CIBC World Markets compared selected financial information and operating statistics for Watson Wyatt LLP and the following nine selected publicly held companies in the consulting and human resources services industry:

Administaff, Inc.
Clark, Inc.
FTI Consulting, Inc.
Gevity HR, Inc.
Heidrick & Struggles International, Inc
Hewitt Associates, Inc.
Korn/Ferry International
MAXIMUS, Inc.

Watson Wyatt Holdings

CIBC World Markets reviewed enterprise values as a multiple of, among other things, latest 12 months and calendar year 2005 estimated EBITDA. CIBC World Markets reviewed per share equity values as a multiple of calendar years 2004 and 2005 estimated EPS. CIBC World Markets then applied a range of selected multiples of latest 12 months and calendar year 2005 estimated EBITDA and calendar years 2004 and 2005 estimated EPS derived from the selected companies to calendar years 2004 and 2005 estimated EBITDA and net income of Watson Wyatt LLP. This analysis indicated the following implied net equity reference range for Watson Wyatt LLP, as compared to the implied value of the aggregate consideration:

Implied Net Equity Reference Range for Watson Wyatt LLP

Sampled Value of Aggregate Consideration Payable in Acquisition

\$467.5 million

#### Selected Precedent Transactions Analysis

CIBC World Markets performed a precedent transactions analysis of Watson Wyatt LLP in which CIBC World Markets reviewed the enterprise values and implied transaction multiples in selected transactions in the consulting and human resources services industry. In this analysis, CIBC World Markets reviewed the following 24 selected transactions:

Acquiror Target Affiliated Computer Services, Inc. Mellon Human Resources and Investor Solutions, Inc. (a subsidiary of Mellon Financial Corporation) Electronic Data Systems Corporation Towers Perrin (HR-Outsourcing Unit) Affiliated Computer Services, Inc. Superior Consultant Holdings Corporation WPP Group plc Grey Global Group Inc. Digitas Inc. Modem Media, Inc. Hewitt Associates, Inc. Exult, Inc. Marsh & McLennan Companies, Inc. Kroll Inc. Right Management Consultants, Inc. Manpower Inc. FTI Consulting, Inc. Lexecon Inc. Taylor Nelson Sofres Plc NFO Worldgroup Inc. Automatic Data Processing, Inc. ProBusiness Services, Inc. Paychex, Inc. Advantage Payroll Services, Inc. Kroll, Inc. Zolfo Cooper, LLC International Business Machines Corporation **PwC Consulting** FTI Consulting, Inc. PwC US Business Recovery Services Division Atos Origin SA KPMG Consulting UK and Dutch Businesses Right Management Consultants, Inc. Coutts Consulting Group Plc Manpower Inc. Jefferson Wells International Mellon Financial Corporation Unifi Network (PwC Subsidiary) Aon Corporation ASI Solutions Incorporated Securicor plc AHL Services, Inc. (Aviation & Facility Services Businesses) Hewitt Associates, Inc. Bacon & Woodrow Financial Services Ltd. Securitas AB Burns International Services Corp. Cap Gemini SA Ernst & Young Consulting Business

CIBC World Markets reviewed, among other things, transaction enterprise values, calculated as the equity value implied for the target company based on the consideration offered in the selected transaction, plus net debt, minority interests and preferred stock, less investments in unconsolidated

affiliates, as a multiple of, among other things, latest 12 months EBITDA. Estimated financial data for the selected transactions were based on Thomson Financial SDC Platinum and public filings. Estimated financial data for Watson Wyatt LLP were based on internal estimates of Watson Wyatt LLP management, adjusted by Watson Wyatt LLP's management as if Watson Wyatt LLP operated as a corporation and further adjusted by Watson Wyatt Holdings' management. CIBC World Markets then applied a range of selected multiples of latest 12 months EBITDA derived from the selected transactions to the latest 12 months EBITDA of Watson Wyatt LLP as of January 31, 2005. This analysis indicated the following implied net equity reference range for Watson Wyatt LLP, as compared to the implied value of the aggregate consideration:

Implied Net Equity Reference Range for Watson Wyatt LLP	Implied Value of Aggregate Consideration Payable in Acquisition
\$398.1 million - \$491.5 million	\$467.5 million

#### Discounted Cash Flow Analysis

CIBC World Markets performed separate discounted cash flow analyses of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP in which CIBC World Markets reviewed the projected free cash flows that Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP could each generate over specified periods. Estimated financial data for Watson Wyatt Holdings were based on internal estimates of Watson Wyatt Holdings' management and estimated financial data for Watson Wyatt LLP were based on internal estimates of Watson Wyatt LLP management, adjusted by Watson Wyatt LLP management as if Watson Wyatt LLP operated as a corporation and further adjusted by Watson Wyatt Holdings' management.

Watson Wyatt Holdings. In its discounted cash flow analysis of Watson Wyatt Holdings, CIBC World Markets calculated the estimated present value of the unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that Watson Wyatt Holdings could generate for the third and fourth quarters of fiscal year 2005 through the full fiscal year 2009. CIBC World Markets calculated a range of estimated terminal values by applying EBITDA terminal value multiples ranging from 7.5x to 9.5x to Watson Wyatt Holdings' fiscal year 2009 estimated EBITDA. The present value of the cash flows and terminal values were calculated using discount rates of 12.7% to 14.7%. This analysis indicated the following implied per share equity reference range for Watson Wyatt Holdings, as compared to the per share closing price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock on April 14, 2005:

Implied Per Share	Per Share Closing Price of	
Equity Reference Range	Watson Wyatt Holdings'	
for Watson Wyatt Holdings	Common Stock on 4/14/05	
\$25.91 - \$31.72	\$27.20	

Watson Wyatt LLP. In its discounted cash flow analysis of Watson Wyatt LLP, CIBC World Markets calculated the estimated present value of the unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that Watson Wyatt LLP could generate for the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2005 through the full fiscal year 2009. CIBC World Markets calculated a range of estimated terminal values by applying EBITDA terminal value multiples ranging from 7.5x to 9.5x to Watson Wyatt LLP's fiscal year 2009 estimated EBITDA. The present value of the cash flows and terminal values were calculated using discount rates of 12.3% to 14.3%. This analysis indicated the following implied net equity reference range for Watson Wyatt LLP, as compared to the implied value of the aggregate consideration:

Implied Net Equity Reference Range for Watson Wyatt LLP	Implied Value of Aggregate Consideration Payable in Acquisition
\$362.4 million - \$477.1 million	\$467.5 million

#### Pro Forma Acquisition Analysis

CIBC World Markets analyzed the potential pro forma effect of the acquisition on Watson Wyatt Holdings' estimated EPS in fiscal years 2005 and 2006 based on internal financial forecasts and estimates of the managements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP as adjusted, in the case of the financial forecasts relating to Watson Wyatt LLP, by Watson Wyatt Holdings' management. Based on the implied value of the aggregate consideration, this analysis indicated that the acquisition could be accretive to Watson Wyatt Holdings' estimated EPS in fiscal years 2005 and 2006. The actual results achieved by the combined company may vary from projected results and the variations may be material.

#### Other Factors

In rendering its opinion, CIBC World Markets also reviewed and considered other factors, including the historical trading prices of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock.

#### Miscellaneous

Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to pay CIBC World Markets customary fees for its financial advisory services in connection with the acquisition, a portion of which was payable upon delivery of its opinion and a significant portion of which is contingent upon consummation of the acquisition. In addition, Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to reimburse CIBC World Markets for its reasonable expenses, including reasonable fees and expenses of its legal counsel, and to indemnify CIBC World Markets and related parties against liabilities, including liabilities under the federal securities laws, relating to, or arising out of, its engagement. CIBC World Markets and its affiliates in the past have provided services to Watson Wyatt Holdings unrelated to the proposed acquisition, for which services CIBC World Markets and its affiliates have received compensation. In the ordinary course of business, CIBC World Markets and its affiliates may actively trade securities of Watson Wyatt Holdings for their own account and for the accounts of customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in those securities.

Watson Wyatt Holdings selected CIBC World Markets as its financial advisor based on CIBC World Markets' reputation, experience and familiarity with Watson Wyatt Holdings and its business. CIBC World Markets is an internationally recognized investment banking firm and, as a customary part of its investment banking business, is regularly engaged in valuations of businesses and securities in connection with acquisitions and mergers, underwritings, secondary distributions of securities, private placements and valuations for other purposes.

#### **Regulatory Approvals**

US Antitrust Approvals. Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP are not required to file notifications with the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice or the Federal Trade Commission under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976 in conjunction with the acquisition.

European Approvals. The completion of the acquisition is subject to:

WW Limited and WW (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited having obtained from the UK Financial Services Authority permissions under the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 to conduct the same business and activities that are being conducted by Watson Wyatt LLP;

a number of senior executives and directors having all necessary approvals, memberships and/or registrations required for the performance of governance and management functions relating to WW Limited and Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited, consisting of approvals from the Financial Services Authority and from any relevant professional body to which the persons belong;

European subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP obtaining certain authorizations required by local law to carry on insurance mediation activities:

Watson Wyatt (Ireland) Limited, a newly incorporated wholly owned indirect subsidiary of Watson Wyatt Holdings having obtained from the Irish Financial Services Regulatory Authority permissions to conduct the same business and activities that are being conducted by Watson Wyatt LLP through the Irish branch part of the European business; and

the Irish Financial Services Regulatory Authority approving the transactions necessary for WW Limited and Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited and their parent undertakings to become controllers of the Irish branch part of the European business.

Failure to obtain the approvals discussed above could delay or prevent consummation of the aquisition.

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP are not aware of any material governmental regulatory approvals or actions that are required for completion of the acquisition other than as described above. If any other governmental approval or action is required, Watson Wyatt Holdings, WW Limited and Watson Wyatt LLP will seek that additional approval or action. We cannot assure you, however, that we will be able to obtain any such additional approvals or actions.

#### **Accounting Treatment**

Watson Wyatt Holdings will use the purchase method of accounting for the acquisition of Watson Wyatt LLP assets under accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (US GAAP). Therefore, the purchase price will be allocated to assets and liabilities of the European business based on their estimated fair market values at the closing of the acquisition. Inasmuch as Watson Wyatt Holdings already owns a 20% interest in Watson Wyatt LLP, net assets acquired, exclusive of the net assets of Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited, will be reflected at 80% of estimated fair value under the step provisions of purchase accounting. Net assets acquired in Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited will reflect a 60% fair market value since Watson Wyatt Holdings directly owns a 25% interest and indirectly owns another 15% through its 20% interest in Watson Wyatt LLP's 75% interest in Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited (20% of 75% equals 15%). Any excess of the purchase price over these fair market values will be accounted for as goodwill to the extent not identified as an intangible asset apart from goodwill. Once known and determinable, the impact of the contingent consideration, if any, will be recorded as additional goodwill and will not be impacted by the step provisions of purchase accounting. The reported financial condition and results of operations of Watson Wyatt Holdings issued after the acquisition will reflect Watson Wyatt Holdings' balances and results after the closing of the acquisition, but under US GAAP are not required to be restated retroactively to reflect the historical financial position or results of operations of Watson Wyatt LLP.

### **Interests of Certain Persons in the Acquisition**

When Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders consider the recommendation of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors regarding the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders should be aware of potential conflicts of interest of, and of the benefits available to, some inside directors and executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings. These inside directors and executive officers may have interests in the acquisition that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of other Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders. Similarly, when Watson Wyatt LLP voting members consider whether to approve the acquisition, Watson Wyatt LLP voting members should be aware of potential conflicts of interest of, and of the benefits available to, some voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP. These voting members may have interests in the acquisition that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of other Watson Wyatt LLP voting members or Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders.

The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors was aware of these matters and considered them in recommending and approving the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition.

Global Matrix and Other Management Committees. The Global Matrix, an existing committee that manages the Watson Wyatt Worldwide alliance, will become the principal management committee of the worldwide business after the acquisition. Some inside directors and executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings and some voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP will serve on the Global Matrix. The members of the Global Matrix will be Messrs. John Haley, Carl Mautz, Alan Whalley and Gene Wickes and Ms. Chuly Lee from Watson Wyatt Holdings, and Messrs. Philip Brook, David Dow, Babloo Ramamurthy, Paul Thornton and Roger Urwin, from Watson Wyatt LLP.

Two additional groups have been formed to assist in the integration of the European business: the Global Strategy Group, which will review strategy on a global basis, and the Global Integration Committee, which will address integration of the global business. Mr. Thornton and associates from Watson Wyatt LLP, and Watson Wyatt Holdings' Eastern Division Manager, Mr. John Caldarella, and associates from Watson Wyatt Holdings will serve as members of the Global Strategy Group. The members of the Global Integration Group are Messrs. John Haley and Gene Wickes from Watson Wyatt Holdings, and Messrs. Paul Thornton and Babloo Ramamurthy, from Watson Wyatt LLP.

As a result, these inside directors and executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings and these Watson Wyatt LLP members may have a greater voice in the integration of the European business with the business and operations of Watson Wyatt Holdings, and could therefore have a greater role in determining the future direction of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition.

Ownership of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock. Some voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP are currently stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings. No individual voting member's holdings exceeds one percent of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock.

Interlocking Board Memberships. Mr. Haley, President and Chief Executive Officer of Watson Wyatt Holdings, is a member of the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board. Mr. Thornton, Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, is a member of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors.

*Board of Directors.* Mr. Ramamurthy, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member and the current Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP, has been nominated for election to the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings. The election of Mr. Ramamurthy is contingent upon consummation of the acquisition.

*Management.* Mr. Whalley, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member, is the Regional Manager (US Region) of Watson Wyatt Holdings, an executive officer position. For a description of Mr. Whalley's relationship with Watson Wyatt Holdings, see "Material Relationships Between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP Management of the Alliance."

#### **Transaction Costs**

Watson Wyatt Holdings estimates that its total costs for legal, accounting and financial advisory services will be approximately US\$8 million.

#### **Federal Securities Law Consequences**

The shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock issued in connection with the acquisition are being registered under the Securities Act of 1933. These Watson Wyatt Holdings shares will be freely transferable under the Securities Act, except for Watson Wyatt Holdings shares issued to any person who is deemed to be an "affiliate" (as that term is used in Rule 145 under the Securities Act) of

Watson Wyatt LLP and any person who is or becomes an affiliate of Watson Wyatt Holdings. Affiliates may not sell their Watson Wyatt Holdings shares acquired in the acquisition, except pursuant to:

an effective registration statement under the Securities Act covering the resale of those shares; or

an exemption from registration under the Securities Act, including any applicable exemption under Rule 144 and Rule 145 of the Securities Act.

The registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part will cover the resale of the number of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock acquired by affiliates of Watson Wyatt LLP and Watson Wyatt Holdings. See "Selling Stockholders" at page 151. This registration for resale will permit these affiliates to sell immediately the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock they receive as a result of the acquisition without restrictions imposed by federal securities laws, except during periods in which Watson Wyatt Holdings has suspended the effectiveness or use of, or trading under, this registration statement. See "Selling Stockholders Plan of Distribution." Such selling stockholders, however, will continue to be subject to contractual restrictions on the transfer of such Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. In addition, such selling stockholders will be subject to Watson Wyatt Holdings' internal insider trading guidelines. See "The Business Transfer Agreement Distribution of Proceeds" at page 66.

#### THE BUSINESS TRANSFER AGREEMENT

The following summary of the material terms and provisions of the business transfer agreement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the business transfer agreement. The business transfer agreement and material schedules are attached as Annex A to this proxy statement/prospectus, and are incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders and Watson Wyatt LLP voting members should read the business transfer agreement in its entirety, as it is the legal document governing this acquisition, and the provisions of the business transfer agreement are complicated and not easily summarized.

#### The Acquisition

Assuming all the conditions to the acquisition are satisfied or waived in accordance with the business transfer agreement, the business transfer agreement provides that Watson Wyatt Holdings will purchase the European business from Watson Wyatt LLP. The acquisition will be effected through subsidiary entities of Watson Wyatt Holdings and will include the acquisition of subsidiary entities of Watson Wyatt LLP.

#### Acquired Assets

The European business consists of substantially all of the assets and most liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP at closing, as follows:

all rights and post-closing obligations under specified client agreements, equipment-related agreements, intellectual-property related agreements and licenses, supplier agreements and the alliance agreement with Watson Wyatt Brans & Co;

all information and records relating to the European business, except for information relating to professional liability claims, excluded liabilities, the personal tax affairs of the members of Watson Wyatt LLP and Watson Wyatt LLP's minutes;

all intellectual property owned and used by Watson Wyatt LLP in the European business;

all goodwill and intangible assets relating to the European business;

all cash and cash equivalents held by Watson Wyatt LLP, except for certain excluded cash, as described below;

accounts receivable and other debts owing to Watson Wyatt LLP arising from the operation of the European business before closing;

plant, machinery, furniture, fixtures and equipment used in or in connection with the European business;

the benefit of prepayments made by Watson Wyatt LLP before closing;

Watson Wyatt LLP's properties;

sales publications, advertising and promotional materials, business forms, instructional material and other sales and technical materials relating to the European business;

rights and claims of Watson Wyatt LLP against third parties arising before closing in connection with the European business (other than rights and claims relating to assets and liabilities that are excluded from the European business);

all outstanding shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings Limited and Watson Wyatt Trustees Limited, both of which are subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP; and

all other rights and assets used in the European business except for excluded assets, which are described below.

Inclusion of the outstanding shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings Limited and Watson Wyatt Trustees Limited in the European business will result in the acquisition by Watson Wyatt Holdings of all of the direct and indirect subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP.

The European business does not include:

some excluded contracts, including the original alliance agreements between Watson Wyatt LLP and Watson Wyatt Holdings;

information relating to professional liability claims, excluded liabilities that are not being assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings, personal tax affairs of the Watson Wyatt LLP members or minutes of member meetings relating to the acquisition and the original alliance agreements, except to the extent any information relates to liabilities to be assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings; and

cash equal to the total of:

cash relating to reserves for professional liability claims;

cash sufficient to pay annuity payments due but not then paid to former members of Watson Wyatt LLP and any of their spouses and dependents;

amounts owed by Watson Wyatt LLP to former members for sums credited to their accounts with Watson Wyatt LLP;

amounts credited to the capital accounts of the voting members at closing (except any amounts representing acquisition consideration); and

the aggregate amount of any checks drawn on the account of Watson Wyatt LLP that have not been presented for payment at closing.

The amount of cash to be excluded from the European business will depend on the applicable balances at closing. We have estimated, for purposes of preparing the pro forma financial statements in this proxy statement/prospectus, that the excluded cash would as at January 31, 2005 have totaled approximately US\$38.8 million.

#### **Assumed Liabilities**

Watson Wyatt Holdings will assume all liabilities and obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP except for specified excluded liabilities. The liabilities to be assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings include:

all obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP, its members and former members relating to:

specified client agreements, equipment-related agreements, intellectual property related agreements and licenses, supplier agreements and the alliance agreement with Watson Wyatt Brans & Co.;

leases for properties used by Watson Wyatt LLP;

the Watson Wyatt LLP pension plan;

pensions in payment to spouses and dependents of deceased members and the obligation to pay pensions of this nature to the spouses and dependents of certain retired members;

certain pension augmentation rights of some non-voting members;

salary, bonus and other obligations to employees of the European business to the extent such obligations arise directly or indirectly from employment with the European business;

62

tax liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP relating to the European business, other than personal tax liabilities of members; and

all other obligations relating to or arising out of the European business, except for the excluded liabilities;

professional liability claims relating to pre-April 1995 operation of business by Watson Wyatt Holdings in Europe; and

all liabilities of subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP.

Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to indemnify Watson Wyatt LLP, the voting and non-voting members and retired members with respect to the liabilities being assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings. Watson Wyatt LLP has agreed to indemnify Watson Wyatt Holdings with respect to professional liability claims arising from services provided by insurance and financial services subsidiaries before the closing date.

The liabilities to be assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings will not include:

any liabilities for professional liability claims from clients or third parties relating to services provided by Watson Wyatt LLP before the closing of the acquisition, other than as described above;

any liability or obligation of Watson Wyatt LLP arising out of the business transfer agreement and other agreements related to the acquisition;

liabilities and obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP under some excluded contracts, including the original alliance agreements between Watson Wyatt LLP and Watson Wyatt Holdings and some client agreements of Watson Wyatt LLP;

any obligations to make annuity payments to members or former members of Watson Wyatt LLP or any of their spouses or dependents, other than as described above;

any obligations to make payments to former members of Watson Wyatt LLP in respect of any amounts in their accounts with Watson Wyatt LLP;

any obligations to make payments to voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP in respect of any amounts in their capital accounts with Watson Wyatt LLP;

any obligations to make payments to members of Watson Wyatt LLP in respect of any amounts in their drawings accounts with Watson Wyatt LLP;

any tax liabilities of members and former members of Watson Wyatt LLP; or

liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP for fees and expenses incurred in connection with the acquisition.

Watson Wyatt LLP has agreed to indemnify Watson Wyatt Holdings and its subsidiaries with respect to the liabilities being retained by Watson Wyatt LLP. Watson Wyatt Holdings will return to Watson Wyatt LLP cash to meet some liabilities not assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings. See " Post-Closing Payments" at page 72.

#### Distribution of Interest of Watson Wyatt Holdings in Watson Wyatt LLP

Under the alliance agreements, Watson Wyatt Holdings holds a 20% interest in the profits on disposal of the business of Watson Wyatt LLP. Watson Wyatt Holdings' interest in the distribution of assets of Watson Wyatt LLP is subject to adjustment for factors set forth in the alliance agreements. Applicable adjustments included adjustments for transaction proceeds that will be distributed to non-voting members

pursuant to Watson Wyatt LLP's plan of distribution. After giving effect to such

adjustments, Watson Wyatt Holdings' profits on disposal interest in Watson Wyatt LLP was calculated at approximately 18% of Watson Wyatt LLP's assets. Before consummation of the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings will, pursuant to a Distribution Agreement, surrender its rights and obligations as a member in Watson Wyatt LLP. In exchange, Watson Wyatt LLP will enter into a declaration of trust pursuant to which 18% of the beneficial interest in Watson Wyatt LLP's assets will be held in trust for Watson Wyatt Holdings and the remaining 82% will be held in trust for Watson Wyatt LLP. Through intercompany transfers immediately after the closing, the entire legal and beneficial interest in the European business will be held by WW Limited. See "Agreements Relating to the Acquisition Business Transfer Agreement Deed of Novation" at page 76.

#### **Acquisition Consideration**

#### **Total Consideration**

If the acquisition is completed, in addition to the assumption by Watson Wyatt Holdings of liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP (except excluded liabilities described above), Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay Watson Wyatt LLP total consideration comprised of:

approximately £88.3 million in cash to be paid upon consummation of the acquisition in pounds sterling (approximately US\$160.8 million based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005); and

9,090,571 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be delivered upon consummation of the acquisition and up to an additional 1,950,000 shares to be issued after June 30, 2007, contingent upon the achievement by the European business of financial performance goals. The market value of the stock consideration will depend upon the market price for the common stock on the date of closing. Based on the NYSE closing price on June 15, 2005, the value of the stock consideration was US\$276.6 million, of which US\$48.8 million represents the contingent stock consideration. The ultimate number of shares of common stock to be issued as contingent consideration, if any, will not be determinable until after June 30, 2007, when achievement of the financial performance goals is assessed.

As contemplated by the business transfer agreement, Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay the acquisition consideration (other than contingent consideration) to Watson Wyatt LLP over a period of two business days following the closing date of the acquisition.

### Cash Consideration

Cash consideration will constitute approximately 37% of the consideration paid to Watson Wyatt LLP in the acquisition (based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005). The cash consideration of approximately £88.3 million will be paid upon consummation of the acquisition in pounds sterling. Watson Wyatt Holdings expects to fund from 55 to 57% of the cash consideration by borrowing approximately US\$90 million from a new US\$300 million revolving line of credit, which is being negotiated in connection with the acquisition. Watson Wyatt Holdings will bear the risk of exchange rate fluctuations in paying the cash consideration in pounds sterling at closing. In an attempt to mitigate this risk, Watson Wyatt Holdings has purchased through a forward contract £88 million at a blended rate of \$1.86. This contract will mature on July 29, 2005.

#### Stock Consideration

Stock consideration will constitute approximately 63% of the consideration paid to Watson Wyatt LLP in the acquisition (based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005). The value of the stock consideration (including potential contingent consideration) will depend upon the share price on the date of transfer. Based on the NYSE closing price on June 15, 2005, the value of the stock consideration was US\$276.6 million.

9,090,571 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock (worth approximately US\$227.7 million using the closing price on June 15, 2005) will be delivered to Watson Wyatt LLP upon consummation of the acquisition; 1,950,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock (worth approximately US\$48.8 million using the closing price on June 15, 2005) will be issuable after June 30, 2007, contingent on the performance of the European business, as described below.

Although the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock issued upon consummation of the acquisition will be listed on the New York Stock Exchange, approximately 48% of such shares will be subject to contractual transfer restrictions, as described below. A total of 4,340,774 shares of common stock issued in the acquisition will be freely tradable upon consummation of the acquisition. See "The Business Transfer Agreement Distribution of Proceeds Share Transfer Restrictions."

#### **Contingent Stock Consideration**

Watson Wyatt Holdings' obligation to pay up to 1,950,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock (worth approximately US\$48.8 million using the NYSE closing price on June 15, 2005) is contingent upon attainment by the European business of financial performance objectives during the fiscal year ending June 30, 2007 (as compared to the baseline fiscal year ended April 30, 2004).

Whether contingent stock consideration is payable and its amount will be determined based on the relationship between net revenues ("2007 Net Revenues") and staff costs ("2007 Staff Costs") of the European business for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2007, as follows:

if the ratio of: (x) the difference between 2007 Net Revenues and 2007 Staff Costs, to (y) 2007 Net Revenues, expressed as a percentage (the "2007 Percentage"), exceeds 47.0%, then all of the contingent stock consideration will be payable to Watson Wyatt LLP;

if the 2007 Percentage is less than 45.7%, then none of the contingent stock consideration will be payable to Watson Wyatt LLP;

if the 2007 Percentage is equal to or greater than 45.7% but less than 47.0%, then a portion of the contingent stock consideration will be payable to Watson Wyatt LLP, calculated on a linear sliding scale basis.

The target ratio percentages were derived from net revenues and staff costs of the European business for the fiscal year ended April 30, 2004.

Please refer to Section 4 and Schedule 7 of the business transfer agreement, which is attached at Annex A, for the specific formulas that will govern the calculation of the contingent stock consideration.

The ultimate number of shares of common stock to be issued as contingent consideration will not be determinable until after June 30, 2007, when the net revenue and staff costs of the European business for the year ending June 30, 2007 have been determined and the calculations described above have been completed. If and when determinable, such additional consideration will be valued and reflected as additional goodwill.

In addition, Watson Wyatt Holdings has the right to set off business transfer agreement-related claims against any contingent stock consideration that is payable. Claims that may offset contingent stock consideration include claims for warranty breaches and other claims that have been settled or finally determined before contingent stock must be paid. In addition, if at the date on which the contingent stock must be paid Watson Wyatt Holdings has indemnity claims against Watson Wyatt LLP relating to professional liability of Watson Wyatt LLP or the subsidiaries comprising the Insurance & Financial Services practice and such claims are not covered by available insurance, Watson Wyatt Holdings will have a right to set off such indemnity claims against the contingent stock. In this case the contingent stock will be sold and the proceeds placed in an escrow account until the liability for

professional liability claims is finally determined. See "Agreements Relating to the Acquisition Deed of Contribution." Accordingly, the contingent stock consideration will not be issued to Watson Wyatt LLP until a determination has been made as to whether all or any portion of the contingent stock consideration is due and whether Watson Wyatt Holdings has claims to be set off against the contingent stock consideration.

#### **Distribution of Proceeds**

Watson Wyatt LLP has advised us that it intends to distribute substantially all of the acquisition consideration immediately after receipt to the voting members as provided in a plan of distribution set forth in resolutions adopted by Watson Wyatt LLP. The distribution to each voting member of common stock will be based on a pro-rata agreed share reflecting prospective entitlements of each voting member that would otherwise have come due from Watson Wyatt LLP.

We understand that pursuant to the plan of distribution, the voting members will transfer 1,225,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to two trusts for the benefit of and for payment to non-voting members as described under the caption "Non-Voting Members and Others" below.

Pursuant to the plan of distribution, the voting members also will transfer up to £20 million (approximately US\$36.4 million based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005) in cash and up to 900,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to retired members of Watson Wyatt LLP, conditional upon a waiver of existing contractual rights to annuity payments. See "Retired Members" below.

#### **Voting Members**

<u>Total Consideration</u>. Pursuant to Watson Wyatt LLP's plan of distribution, acquisition consideration totaling approximately US\$339.2 million (based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005) will be distributed by Watson Wyatt LLP to its voting members, to be retained by voting members and not to be subsequently transferred to non-voting members or others or retired members:

approximately £65 million (or approximately US\$118.4 million, based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005) of which will be cash; and

8,813,071 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock with a value of approximately US\$220.8 million based on the NYSE closing price on June 15, 2005 (including 1,950,000 shares of contingent stock consideration with a value of approximately US\$48.8 million).

Only the voting members will receive contingent stock consideration. There are 47 individuals entitled to vote as voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP.

<u>Voting Member Share Transfer Restrictions</u>. As a condition to receiving any shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock as acquisition consideration, each voting member must agree to contractual transfer restrictions on transfer of such shares. These transfer restrictions will lapse as follows:

At Closing: 2,113,274 shares, or approximately 30.8% of the stock consideration payable to voting members (not including contingent stock consideration), will be freely transferable shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock.

At First Anniversary of Closing: 2,339,761 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, or approximately 34.1% of the stock consideration payable to the voting members (not including contingent stock consideration), will become freely transferable.

At Second Anniversary of Closing: 2,410,036 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, or approximately 35.1% of the stock consideration payable to the voting members (not including contingent stock consideration), will become freely transferable.

At Fourth Anniversary of Closing: Any contingent stock consideration that has been issued will become freely transferable.

#### Retired Members

A portion of the acquisition consideration will be transferred by the voting members to former voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP and Watson Wyatt Partners who retired from active service with those entities. There are a total of 25 retired members. Pursuant to Watson Wyatt LLP's plan of distribution, acquisition consideration totaling up to £20 million in cash (approximately US\$36.4 million based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005) and 900,000 shares of common stock of Watson Wyatt Holdings will be distributed by the voting members to retired members of Watson Wyatt LLP. The distribution to each retired member will be conditional upon a waiver of existing contractual rights to annuity payments.

Retired members who do not waive their contractual rights to annuity payments will not receive acquisition consideration but will retain their contractual rights to annuity payments. We understand that, with respect to retired members who do not waive their right to annuity payments, the voting members intend to use some of the cash and liquidate some of the shares of common stock that otherwise would have been distributed to such non-waiving retired members to fund the annuity payments owed to them after the acquisition.

<u>No Retired Member Share Transfer Restrictions</u>. None of the shares of common stock transferred to retired members will be subject to any restrictions on transfer. As a result, retired members will be permitted to sell all of the shares of common stock that they receive in connection with the acquisition immediately after the closing of the acquisition and receipt of the shares.

Members who have been retired from active service for over ten years will receive their full portion of the acquisition consideration in cash.

#### Non-Voting Members and Others

Consideration. We have been advised that 1,225,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock will be deposited shortly after the acquisition by the voting members in two trusts established by the voting members for the benefit of non-voting members, including certain senior (non-UK) employees who are treated under Watson Wyatt LLP's membership agreement as having status equivalent to non-voting members. We understand that the proceeds distributed to non-voting members will consist solely of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, as described below. The distribution of proceeds to non-voting members is not contingent upon continued employment with Watson Wyatt Holdings.

At May 31, 2005 there were 175 non-voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP, including 32 employees of subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP with the status of non-voting members under Watson Wyatt LLP's membership agreement who will receive acquisition consideration through the trusts. If the number of non-voting members should change before the closing of the acquisition, the number of shares to be deposited in the trusts will change to reflect the actual number of non-voting members at closing.

<u>Distribution of Shares Over Time</u>. We expect that the trustees will distribute stock consideration to non-voting members in four equally-sized distributions, beginning shortly after the acquisition. We understand that the non-voting members will have an immediate beneficial entitlement to the shares in the trusts regardless of subsequent employment and that these shares will be paid out from the trusts

over a three-year period. Non-voting members will be free to sell Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock upon receipt from the trusts. As a result, immediately after the closing, non-voting members are expected to receive and may sell 25% of the Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock transferred to the trusts at the time of the acquisition, or 306,250 shares.

#### **Effective Time**

The closing will take place on the last business day of the month in which the last of the conditions to closing set forth in the business transfer agreement is satisfied or waived, provided that there are at least three business days between the day on which fulfillment or waiver of the last of the conditions occurs and the last business day of that month. If there are fewer than three business days between fulfillment or waiver of the closing conditions and month-end, closing will take place on the last business day of the next calendar month. We anticipate that the acquisition will be completed during the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2005.

#### Warranties

#### Watson Wyatt LLP Warranties

The business transfer agreement contains a number of warranties made by Watson Wyatt LLP about itself and its subsidiaries, including the following:

information relating to each selling entity;

membership of Watson Wyatt LLP and the capital structure of its subsidiaries;

absence of rights to acquire shares of capital stock of subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP;

accuracy and completeness of limited liability partnership and corporate records;

completeness and compliance with organizational and governance documents and absence of ultra vires acts or agreements;

corporate power and authority to enter into the business transfer agreement and authorization, execution, delivery and enforceability of the business transfer agreement;

governmental consents and filings required for the acquisition;

solvency of Watson Wyatt LLP and ability to pay debts;

compliance of financial statements with applicable statutes and accounting standards, and accuracy of financial statements;

absence of certain adverse changes or events since April 30, 2004;

absence of defaults relating to borrowings or indebtedness;

conduct of the business in the ordinary course since April 30, 2004;

absence of actions relating to liquidation, winding up or receivership;
compliance in all material respects with applicable laws;
absence of terminations by certain substantial clients;
material contracts;
absence of related party transactions;
labor and employment matters, including warranties about employment agreements and transferring employees;
68

employee benefit plans;

rea	eal property;
tit	tle to assets;
th	at the assets to be transferred comprise all assets currently owned or used in the conduct of the European business;
ac	ecuracy of the information provided by Watson Wyatt LLP for inclusion in this proxy statement/prospectus;
ins	surance;
ta	x matters;
in	itellectual property;
co	omputer systems; and
pe	ensions.
except for claims relat payable to Watson Wy an individual claim ex aggregate liability for may be satisfied only claim of breach will be	h of business transfer agreement warranties must be asserted on or before the 18-month anniversary of the closing date, ting to tax warranties, which must be asserted no later than the date upon which the contingent stock consideration (if any) yatt LLP is finally determined. Watson Wyatt LLP will not have any liability for breach of warranties unless the amount of acceeds US\$1 million and the aggregate amount of all such individual claims exceeds US\$5 million. Watson Wyatt LLP's breach of warranties is limited to a maximum of US\$25 million. All warranty breach claims against Watson Wyatt LLP out of contingent stock consideration that is otherwise payable to Watson Wyatt LLP. Any amount paid in respect of a set treated as a partial reduction of the purchase price, to the extent permitted by applicable law. The business transfer extain other standard limitations on the liability of Watson Wyatt LLP for breach of warranty.
<u>Watson Wya</u>	att Holdings Warranties
The business tran	nsfer agreement contains a number of warranties made by Watson Wyatt Holdings about itself and its subsidiaries, ag:
	orporate power and authority to enter into the business transfer agreement and authorization, execution, delivery and inforceability of the business transfer agreement;
go	overnmental consents and filings required for the acquisition;
so	olvency of Watson Wyatt Holdings and ability to pay debts;
va	alid existence and good standing;
ov	wnership of the issued shares of subsidiary entities through which the acquisition will be effected;

pre-closing activities of subsidiary entities through which the acquisition will be effected;

due authorization and valid issuance of all issued and outstanding Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock;

timely filing of required filings with the SEC since July 1, 2001 and absence of material misstatements or omissions therein;

absence of material misstatements or omissions in the registration statement covering the shares of common stock to be issued in connection with the acquisition; and

compliance in all material respects of the registration statement with the requirements of the Securities Act and the rules and regulations thereunder.

#### **Conduct Pending the Acquisition**

Covenants of Watson Wyatt LLP. Except as consented to by Watson Wyatt Holdings, Watson Wyatt LLP has agreed, until closing of the acquisition, to:

conduct the European business in the ordinary and usual course and use its reasonable endeavors to maintain its trade and trade connections and client relationships;

take all reasonable steps to preserve and protect the European business;

promptly give Watson Wyatt Holdings full details of any material change in the European business;

maintain in force its insurance policies using commercially reasonable efforts;

to the extent permitted, provide Watson Wyatt Holdings with such information as Watson Wyatt Holdings may reasonably require for the purpose of assisting with the integration of the European business into the business of Watson Wyatt Holdings; and

update Watson Wyatt Holdings with respect to the status of material professional liability claims, provide information with respect to those claims, and not make any admission of liability, agreement, settlement or compromise in relation to those claims without first consulting with Watson Wyatt Holdings.

Watson Wyatt LLP has agreed that, until closing of the acquisition, neither Watson Wyatt LLP nor any of its subsidiaries will, without Watson Wyatt Holdings' prior written consent (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), nor will they agree, to:

make any payment other than routine payments in the ordinary and usual course of the European business;

incur capital expenditures exceeding, individually, £100,000;

acquire or dispose of any asset, including any business or entity, having a value exceeding £100,000, whether or not in the ordinary course;

modify, terminate or assign contracts relating to the European business if doing so may result in any material change in the nature or scope of the European business;

effect any material change in the general practices of invoicing clients, collecting debts, setting fees, providing discounts or writing off work-in-progress;

grant or permit the imposition of any encumbrances on the assets of the European business;

other than in the ordinary and usual course of business, grant, modify, dispose of or terminate any intellectual property rights if doing so would have a material adverse effect on the ability of Watson Wyatt LLP to operate the European business;

other than in the ordinary and usual course of business, permit intellectual property rights to lapse;

amend, vary or withdraw any existing value added tax registration or make any election to waive any exemption from value added tax;

acquire or dispose of any real estate or grant any lease in cases where the consideration payable exceeds £100,000;

make any material change or addition to the terms and conditions of employment of any category of the European business' employees (except for the 2005 annual pay review, provided that such pay review is in the ordinary course and consistent with prior practice);

70

make any payment or provide any benefit to any employees of the European business in connection with the closing of the acquisition (other than certain specified bonus payments);

make any material change to any, or grant or create any additional, retirement, death or disability benefits plan other than those required by law;

institute or settle any legal proceedings relating to the European business except for proceedings with respect to liabilities that are not being assumed by Watson Wyatt Holdings and except for debt collection in the ordinary and usual course not exceeding £100,000;

declare, make or pay any dividend or other distribution other than to affiliates of Watson Wyatt LLP;

issue any shares or securities or grant any option to subscribe for or acquire shares or securities;

so far as it is within the power of Watson Wyatt LLP, do or allow any act or omission which would constitute a breach of certain of the warranties being repeated on the closing date; or

issue any disclosure, communication or announcement to any of its employees relating to the existence or subject matter of the business transfer agreement.

Covenants of Watson Wyatt Holdings. Until the closing date, Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to:

use reasonable endeavors to prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement covering the shares of common stock to be issued in connection with the acquisition as soon as reasonably practicable following the date of the business transfer agreement;

use reasonable endeavors to have the registration statement declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly as possible after filing with the SEC and to have the shares of common stock to be issued in connection with the acquisition listed on the New York Stock Exchange in advance of closing, subject to official notice of issuance;

take all action required under United States federal and applicable state laws in connection with:

the issuance of stock consideration in advance of closing;

the issuance of the contingent stock consideration on or after the final determination of the amount (if any) of contingent stock consideration payable to voting members; and

the public resale of the stock consideration and the contingent stock consideration by selling stockholders named in the registration statement;

Watson Wyatt Holdings has further agreed to:

except for acquisitions and dispositions, carry on its business in the ordinary and usual course in the same manner as its business was operated prior to the date of the business transfer agreement and use its reasonable endeavors to maintain its trade and trade connections and client relationships;

take all reasonable steps to preserve and protect its business;

maintain in force its insurance policies;

to the extent permitted by law, provide Watson Wyatt LLP with such information as Watson Wyatt LLP may reasonably require for the purpose of assisting with the integration of the European business into the business of Watson Wyatt Holdings; and

consult with Watson Wyatt LLP before agreeing to (whether in legally binding form or not) the acquisition or disposition of, or granting any option in respect of, any equity interest in or assets

of any business or entity or division thereof, which in each case would reasonably be expected to result in a material change in the nature or scope of the business of Watson Wyatt Holdings or other relevant member of its group;

except in each case to the extent required for Watson Wyatt Holdings and its directors to comply with applicable law.

#### **Employment; Employee Benefits**

WW Limited has offered employment to all Watson Wyatt LLP members at closing who remain with the European business after the consummation of the acquisition. Voting members have executed employment agreements reflecting employment on terms as to compensation and remuneration that reflect their position as employees rather than owners of the European business. Non-voting members have been offered employment on terms as to compensation and remuneration that are broadly consistent on a total compensation approach using market-based salaries with the terms of their current employment arrangements.

In accordance with European law, the employment contracts of Watson Wyatt LLP's employees will transfer automatically to their new Watson Wyatt Holdings employer on the transfer of the European business in the acquisition, on substantially the same terms and conditions. Employees of Watson Wyatt LLP's subsidiaries will continue as employees of such subsidiaries.

After the closing of the acquisition, WW Limited will replace Watson Wyatt LLP as the principal employer of Watson Wyatt LLP's pension plan and will assume all of Watson Wyatt LLP's obligations under the plan, including all funding obligations.

#### **Post-Closing Payments**

Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to return to Watson Wyatt LLP cash to meet certain obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP after closing, including profit distributions to members with respect to pre-acquisition periods and personal tax payments on behalf of Watson Wyatt LLP members. In addition, Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay bonuses to employees of the European business for Watson Wyatt LLP's fiscal year ended April 30, 2005 and the period from April 30, 2005 until June 30, 2005 (to the extent that these payments have not been made by Watson Wyatt LLP before closing). Watson Wyatt Holdings will also pay as part of its fiscal year end bonus in September 2006 the amount of bonuses accrued by Watson Wyatt LLP during the period from June 30, 2005 until closing. The profits of the European business for these periods, which otherwise would have been available for distribution by Watson Wyatt LLP to its voting members, will be reduced by the aggregate amount of these bonus payments. Actual payment amounts will be determined based on closing date financial statements of the European business.

Under the business transfer agreement, Watson Wyatt LLP will retain an amount of cash that is estimated to cover specified reserve amounts on the financial statements of the European business as of the closing date. Although the amount of any cash payment to Watson Wyatt LLP cannot be determined until closing, we have estimated, for purposes of preparing the pro forma financial statements in this proxy statement/prospectus, that the excluded cash would as at January 31, 2005 have totaled approximately US\$38.9 million. If the cash amounts retained by Watson Wyatt LLP are less than such reserves as reflected on the financial statements of the European business as of the closing date, Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to pay to Watson Wyatt LLP a cash amount equal to the shortfall.

#### **Employee Bonus Arrangements**

Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to fund the aggregate bonus pool in full for all employees of the European business for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively, if the European business meets certain net operating income targets in those fiscal years. These bonuses will be payable under Watson Wyatt Holdings' policy of paying employee bonuses as in effect from time to time. In addition, for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2008, Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to fund the bonus pool in full for voting members if the European business has met agreed-upon targets for net operating income in that fiscal year.

Any bonus payments would be compensation payments to employees and would not represent an increase in the consideration payable for the European business. Although Watson Wyatt Holdings is under an obligation to fund the applicable bonus pools in full if specified targets are met, there are no guarantees regarding the bonuses to be paid to any individual employee, which will be determined by the management of WW Limited and Watson Wyatt Holdings in accordance with bonus policies in effect from time to time.

#### **Parent Company Guaranty**

When the European business is transferred to WW Limited pursuant to the Business Transfer Agreement Deed of Novation, WW Limited will assume the obligations of Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited and The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited under the business transfer agreement. Watson Wyatt Holdings has guaranteed the obligations of WW Limited and Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited to pay acquisition consideration, to make the post-closing payments described above, and to fund the employee bonus pool described above.

#### **Conditions to the Acquisition**

The respective obligations of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP to complete the acquisition are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of a number of conditions, including:

approval by Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders of the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition;

approval of the acquisition by the voting members of Watson Wyatt LLP;

receipt of various regulatory approvals described above;

there being no legal action, suit, claim or proceedings that seeks to restrain, prohibit or delay the acquisition or any part thereof;

execution by the trustees of Watson Wyatt LLP's pension plan of a document designating WW Limited as principal employer of that pension plan;

confirmation by the trustees of Watson Wyatt LLP's pension plan that the termination of Watson Wyatt International Limited as a employer under the pension plan did not give rise to additional debt in the pension plan; and

receipt of consents from specified clients and vendors with fixed- or indefinite-term contracts with the European business to the transfer of their contracts with Watson Wyatt LLP to WW Limited.

Watson Wyatt Holdings may waive, in its sole discretion, the conditions relating to regulatory approvals, pension-related consents and client and vendor consents.

The acquisition is not subject to a financing condition.

#### Listing on New York Stock Exchange and London Stock Exchange

It is a condition to the closing of the acquisition that shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock issuable in connection with the acquisition be approved for listing on the New York Stock Exchange, subject to official notice of issuance, before the closing of the acquisition. Watson Wyatt Holdings will file a listing application to list the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be issued in the acquisition on the New York Stock Exchange. In addition, Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to use reasonable endeavors to effect a secondary listing of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock on the London Stock Exchange as soon as reasonably practicable after the closing date.

#### **Termination**

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP may terminate the business transfer agreement by mutual written consent. In addition, either Watson Wyatt Holdings or Watson Wyatt LLP may terminate the business transfer agreement if the other materially breaches a closing obligation. A failure to pay some or all of the cash consideration or stock consideration due to Watson Wyatt LLP at closing would be deemed for these purposes to be a material breach by Watson Wyatt Holdings.

The business transfer agreement automatically terminates if any of the conditions to closing have not been fulfilled or waived, and the acquisition has not been completed, by September 30, 2005. Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson LLP may agree to amend the business transfer agreement to extend this deadline.

#### **Amendments and Waiver**

The parties to the business transfer agreement may amend or waive any provision or condition of the business transfer agreement in writing. Unless explicitly agreed upon by the parties, no amendment or waiver of any provision or condition of the business transfer agreement will affect the rights, obligations or liabilities of any party under the business transfer agreement that have arisen before the date of such amendment or waiver, nor will any such amendment or waiver constitute a general amendment or waiver of such provision or condition.

#### Fees and Expenses

In general, all fees and expenses incurred in connection with the acquisition and the business transfer agreement will be paid by the party incurring such expenses. Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to pay the accountancy fees of Watson Wyatt LLP incurred in connection with the preparation of this proxy statement/prospectus and fees and expenses related to the transfer of leases to WW Limited.

#### Governing Law and Jurisdiction

The business transfer agreement is governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of England. All actions or proceedings arising out of or in connection with the business transfer agreement must be exclusively brought in the courts of England.

#### AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE ACQUISITION

The following is a summary of the material terms and provisions of other agreements relating to the acquisition, the forms of which have been filed with the SEC as exhibits to the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part. The discussion of each such related agreement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such agreement, which is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### **Stock Transfer Agreements**

Watson Wyatt LLP and each voting member, as a condition to receiving stock consideration in the acquisition, must execute a stock transfer agreement imposing transfer restrictions on the stock consideration received. See "The Business Transfer Agreement Distribution of Proceeds."

#### **Employment/Non-Solicitation and Non-Competition Agreements**

Each Watson Wyatt LLP voting member other than Mr. Whalley has executed, and we expect that each of the employees of Watson Wyatt LLP's subsidiaries who has a status equivalent to voting members under the Watson Wyatt LLP membership agreement will execute, an employment agreement with WW Limited or an appropriate subsidiary. The employment agreements with WW Limited are conditional upon the consummation of the acquisition. The employment agreements provide, among other things, that for a period of one year after termination of employment the employee will not solicit or entice away from Watson Wyatt Holdings or its subsidiaries (including WW Limited) employees or clients of Watson Wyatt Holdings or its subsidiaries.

These individuals are required to execute non-competition agreements pursuant to which each individual will agree that:

for a period of three years after closing the employee will not, within the United Kingdom (or the jurisdiction in which he is resident), directly or indirectly carry on or be engaged in any business that competes with the European business as carried on at closing, without the prior written consent of WW Limited; and

for a period of three years after closing he will not directly or indirectly solicit or entice a client of the European business or solicit a client for services that are competitive with those provided by the European business at any time during the period of two years prior to closing.

#### **Distribution Agreement**

Before consummation of the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings' rights and obligations as a member of Watson Wyatt LLP will be surrendered in exchange for a stake in Watson Wyatt LLP's assets. The arrangements relating to this distribution are described in further detail above. See "The Business Transfer Agreement The Acquisition Distribution of Interest of Watson Wyatt Holdings in Watson Wyatt LLP."

#### **Watson Wyatt Worldwide Alliance Arrangements**

The alliance agreements pursuant to which Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP provide services together as Watson Wyatt Worldwide will be terminated as of the closing date. Agreements between the parties relating to the sale of businesses in 1995 and 1999 will continue in force. In addition, some indemnities relating to the alliance agreements will survive termination of the alliance agreements.

#### **Deed of Contribution**

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP have entered into an agreement pursuant to which the contingent stock consideration otherwise payable to Watson Wyatt LLP, if any, can be used as security in respect of any loss suffered by Watson Wyatt Holdings as a result of uninsured professional liability claims for which Watson Wyatt LLP has agreed to indemnify Watson Wyatt Holdings under the business transfer agreement. The contingent stock (if any) will, to the extent necessary to cover 80% of any such claims, be sold and the proceeds held in escrow to be used to indemnify Watson Wyatt Holdings against such professional liability claims once available insurance has been exhausted. Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to contribute into the escrow account such amount as is necessary to cover 20% of any such claims. The security arrangements will apply with respect to any claim made by Watson Wyatt Holdings on or before the earlier of the date any contingent stock becomes payable to Watson Wyatt LLP or October 31, 2007.

In certain cases, funds in the escrow account other than amounts contributed by Watson Wyatt Holdings will be paid out to Watson Wyatt LLP even if Watson Wyatt Holdings' indemnity claims have not been finally determined. Such payments will be made if Watson Wyatt LLP enters insolvent liquidation or if certain claims are brought against Watson Wyatt LLP's predecessor general partnership or individual partners therein.

Once all relevant professional liability claims have been settled or determined, 80% of any remaining funds in the escrow account will be, subject to certain exceptions, distributed to Watson Wyatt LLP, and the remaining 20% will be distributed to Watson Wyatt Holdings.

#### **Employee Bonus Agreement**

Watson Wyatt Holdings has agreed to fund the aggregate bonus pool in full for all employees of the European business for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2006 and 2007 respectively, and also for voting members for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2008, if the European business meets certain profit targets in those fiscal years. See "The Business Transfer Agreement Employee Bonus Arrangements" for a more detailed description of employee bonus arrangements.

#### **Business Transfer Agreement Deed of Novation**

After the closing of the acquisition, the European business and the beneficial interest in the European business held in trust for the benefit of Watson Wyatt Holdings pursuant to the distribution agreement will be transferred to WW Limited, a wholly owned indirect subsidiary of Watson Wyatt Holdings. As a result, WW Limited will hold and operate the European business after the closing. At the time of transfer to WW Limited, the parties to the business transfer agreement and WW Limited will enter into a novation agreement pursuant to which Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited and The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited will be released of their obligations, and WW Limited will replace Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited as the "Purchaser" for all purposes under the business transfer agreement and related agreements.

### **Professional Liability Claims Agreement**

After the closing, Watson Wyatt LLP will remain responsible for professional liability claims relating to the conduct of Watson Wyatt LLP's business before closing, except for professional liability claims relating to services provided by subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP, which will be subsidiaries of WW Limited after the acquisition. In order to preserve the goodwill of the business to be acquired from Watson Wyatt LLP, for a period of three years following closing, WW Limited will use efforts, consistent with those employed by Watson Wyatt LLP prior to closing, to obtain commercial insurance on terms substantially similar to, and of a quality similar to, that now held by Watson Wyatt LLP for claims made after the closing date against WW Limited or any of its subsidiaries, Watson Wyatt LLP,

any of the members or former members of Watson Wyatt LLP, or Watson Wyatt LLP's predecessor general partnership or any partners of the predecessor partnership. In obtaining such coverage, WW Limited will not be required to pay more than an amount equal to the current premiums paid by Watson Wyatt LLP for such coverage plus the applicable deductible amount, subject to adjustment. If WW Limited does not expend the entire amount obtaining the requisite insurance, the remaining funds will be made available to provide alternative cover and to fund premiums for insurance coverage relating to claims against Watson Wyatt LLP members in their individual capacities that are not otherwise satisfied. Any amounts not used for the purpose of satisfying such claims will be returned to WW Limited on the later of the twelfth anniversary of the closing date or the date of final settlement of all claims brought before the twelfth anniversary of the closing date.

WW Limited and Watson Wyatt LLP will agree on insurance requirements for insuring the liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP after the third anniversary of the closing. If WW Limited and Watson Wyatt LLP are unable to agree to mutually acceptable proposals, then WW Limited, to preserve the goodwill of the European business, will use efforts to purchase, for the nine year period beginning on the third anniversary of closing, annual policies covering the liability of Watson Wyatt LLP on terms substantially similar to and of a quality similar to that now held by Watson Wyatt LLP.

Under the professional liability claims agreement, Watson Wyatt Holdings or WW Limited also must maintain resources to manage claims made against WW Limited, Watson Wyatt LLP, Watson Wyatt Partners or members or partners of either in connection with third-party claims relating to professional services provided by Watson Wyatt LLP before closing.

#### CERTAIN TAX CONSEQUENCES

#### In General

The following discussion summarizes (i) the material UK tax consequences of the acquisition to the Watson Wyatt LLP members and (ii) the material UK and, in the case of non-US owners, the US income and estate tax consequences of ownership of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. This summary is based on UK and US statutes, regulations, judicial authority and administrative rulings and practice, all as of the date of this document and all of which are subject to change at any time, possibly with retroactive effect. Any such change could alter the tax consequences described herein.

This summary is of a general nature only and is not intended to be, nor should it be construed to be, legal or tax advice to any particular investor. This summary does not discuss all income or estate tax considerations that may be relevant to Watson Wyatt LLP members or retired members in light of their particular circumstances. In particular, the discussion generally does not discuss tax consequences that may be applicable to Watson Wyatt LLP members or retired members who are subject generally to tax in jurisdictions other than the UK. Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP do not accept any responsibility for the tax position of any Watson Wyatt LLP member or retired member (whether in the UK or elsewhere) and cannot give any assurance as to any particular tax result for any Watson Wyatt LLP member or retired member. All Watson Wyatt LLP members and retired members should consult their own tax advisors concerning the tax consequences of the acquisition in light of their particular circumstances.

This summary is based on interpretations of UK tax legislation and of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, regulations issued thereunder and rulings and decisions currently in effect, all of which are subject to change. Any such change may be applied retroactively and may adversely affect the tax consequences described herein. The parties are not requesting a ruling from the Inland Revenue in connection with the transaction. As a result, the discussion of UK tax consequences described herein does not bind the Inland Revenue or prevent the Inland Revenue from adopting a contrary position. Accordingly, any particular investors are urged to consult their tax advisors as to the specific tax consequences of the transaction.

The tax consequences described herein assume:

the accuracy of the statements and facts concerning the transaction as set forth in this proxy statement/prospectus and all other agreements;

that the transactions are consummated in a manner contemplated by, and in accordance with, the terms of all agreements and this proxy statement/prospectus; and

the accuracy of representations made by Watson Wyatt LLP and Watson Wyatt Holdings.

### UK Tax Consequences of the Acquisition to Watson Wyatt LLP Members

For UK tax purposes, Watson Wyatt LLP is treated as a tax-transparent entity and tax liabilities arising out of this transaction will be tax liabilities of the voting members individually rather than of Watson Wyatt LLP. Under the terms of the membership agreement of Watson Wyatt LLP, the voting members have the right to receive proceeds of a disposal of Watson Wyatt LLP's business and are able to determine how any surpluses (proceeds less book value) are allocated in such event. Accordingly, for UK tax purposes, the acquisition consideration will be allocated only among the voting members. The precise allocation of the acquisition consideration is reflected in the plan of distribution adopted by the voting members.

Each voting member will be individually liable for UK capital gains tax on the chargeable gains arising on the member's allocated portion of the acquisition consideration.

In determining the amount of each voting member's chargeable gain, the following will be deducted from the value of the gross acquisition consideration received:

an allocation of the professional costs incurred on the disposal;

an allocation of the base cost of the assets disposed of; and

indexation relief (where applicable).

The value of the acquisition consideration allocated to a voting member will be the sum of the cash and the market value of the Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock allocated to that member. The market value for UK tax purposes may reflect a discount for trading restrictions that will apply to a portion of the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock acquired in connection with the transaction. See "Agreements Relating to the Acquisition Stock Transfer Agreements."

The right to receive the contingent consideration will be valued and included in the initial acquisition consideration amount used for UK capital gains tax purposes. If the contingency is not met and the contingent acquisition consideration is not received, then the voting members will be able to offset their losses against the gains returned and receive a repayment of any overpaid capital gains tax.

The base cost for these purposes will be the actual cost of the asset (where assets have been acquired since March 31, 1982) or the market value of the asset as at March 31, 1982.

Voting members may offset against any chargeable gain that may arise the UK capital gains tax annual exemption (£8,500 for the 2005/06 tax year) and, to the extent not used, any brought-forward or current-year capital losses.

UK capital gains tax will apply to the chargeable gain. However, the amount of the gain that is chargeable will, in some cases, be reduced by "Business Asset Taper Relief," thereby reducing the effective rate of capital gains tax on the chargeable gain.

The rate of Business Asset Taper Relief is dependent on the length of time that the voting member has owned the assets for and the nature of the underlying asset in respect of which the gain has arisen.

## UK Tax Consequences of the Acquisition to UK Resident Non-Voting Members

Pursuant to Watson Wyatt LLP's membership agreement, non-voting members do not have the right to receive proceeds from a sale of Watson Wyatt LLP's business, and therefore no UK tax liability should arise on them in relation to the acquisition.

Pursuant to the voting members' plan of distribution, UK resident non-voting members will receive Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock via a trust. Any payments or allocations of stock received by a UK resident non-voting member out of the trust should be deemed a capital receipt that is not subject to UK tax in the hands of the UK resident non-voting members.

#### **UK Tax Consequences of the Acquisition to Retired Members**

Pursuant to Watson Wyatt LLP's membership agreement, retired members do not have the right to receive proceeds of a disposal of Watson Wyatt LLP's business, and therefore no UK capital gains tax liability should arise on them in relation to the acquisition.

Pursuant to the plan of distribution adopted by Watson Wyatt LLP, retired members will receive an allocation of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock and cash. These allocations will be conditional upon a waiver of existing contractual annuity payments, and the Inland Revenue has confirmed that such payments will not be subject to UK capital gains tax in the hands of the retired members.

Where the existing contractual annuity payments are not waived by the retired members, then the ongoing annuity payments to be made by the voting members will not be eligible for tax relief for those voting members and the annuity receipts will not be subject to income tax in the hands of the retired members. Watson Wyatt LLP is currently in discussions with the Inland Revenue to confirm this position.

#### **UK Tax Consequences of Owning Shares in Watson Wyatt Holdings**

The following is a general discussion of the material UK income tax, capital gains tax and inheritance tax consequences of the beneficial ownership and disposition of the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock by a stockholder who is an individual and a UK tax resident (referred to herein as a "UK holder").

Treatment of Disposition of Stock

A UK holder will be subject to UK capital gains tax on any gain realized upon the sale, exchange, redemption or other disposition of stock.

In determining the amount of a UK holder's chargeable gain, it is necessary to take the proceeds of sale of the stock and deduct the base cost of the stock. The base cost of the stock for these purposes will be the market value of the stock at the date of acquisition.

However, the amount of the gain that is chargeable will, in some cases, be reduced by "Taper Relief," thereby reducing the effective rate of capital gains tax on the chargeable gain.

The rate of Taper Relief arising on the disposal of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock is dependent on the length of time that the UK holder has owned the stock, the UK holder's current percentage ownership of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock and whether the UK holder remains an employee of WW Limited or any other Watson Wyatt Holdings group company at the time of disposal.

A UK holder may offset against any chargeable gain that may arise the UK capital gains tax annual exemption (£8,500 for the 2005/06 tax year) and, to the extent not used, any brought-forward or current-year capital losses. UK capital gains tax will apply to any residual chargeable gain.

Dividends

Dividends received by a UK holder of common stock generally will be subject to UK income tax. The gross amount of dividends received in a tax year will be included in the total amount of income subject to tax for that period.

Dividends paid to a UK holder will be subject to US withholding tax at a 30% rate unless such rate is reduced or eliminated under the terms of a tax treaty between the US and UK. Currently the tax treaty between the US and the UK provides for a reduced rate of withholding equal to 15%. Certain UK persons may be eligible for a further reduction.

For a UK holder who owns the shares directly with taxable income less than £37,295, there will be no additional UK income tax to pay on the receipt. If the UK holder's taxable income is in excess of £37,295, then UK income tax will be due at a rate of 32.5%; however, a credit will be available for the 15% (or any other rate of withholding tax suffered) to reduce the actual amount of income tax due.

Treatment of Stock for UK Inheritance Tax Purposes

A UK domiciled individual treated as the owner of, or having a lifetime interest via a trust in, stock will be required to include the value of that interest in his gross estate for UK inheritance tax purposes. Individuals should note that the definition of domiciled for the purposes of UK inheritance

tax is not the same as the definition of resident for the purposes of UK income tax and capital gains tax.

## US Income Tax Consequences of Owning Shares in Watson Wyatt Holdings

The following is a general discussion of the material US federal income and estate tax consequences of the purchase, beneficial ownership, and disposition of the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings by a stockholder that is not a partnership or a US person (referred to herein as a "non-US holder"). For purposes of this discussion, any dividend income and any gain realized on the sale, redemption, or other taxable disposition of stock will be considered "US trade or business income" if such income or gain is (i) effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the U. S. or (ii) in the case of a treaty resident, attributable to a permanent establishment (or in the case of an individual, to a fixed base) in the United States.

Treatment of Disposition of Stock

Subject to the discussion of backup withholding below, generally, a non-US holder will not be subject to US federal income tax (or any withholding thereof) on any gain realized upon the sale, exchange, redemption, or other disposition of stock, unless:

such holder is an individual present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of the sale, exchange, redemption, retirement or other disposition and certain other conditions are met;

the gain is US trade or business income; or

the rules of the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act ("FIRPTA") treat the gain as effectively connected with a US trade or business.

The FIRPTA rules may apply to a sale, exchange or other disposition of stock if Watson Wyatt Holdings is, or has been within the shorter of the five-year period preceding the transaction and the period the non-US holder held the stock a US real property holding corporation ("USRPHC"). In general, Watson Wyatt Holdings would be a USRPHC if interests in US real estate equal or exceed 50% of its assets. Watson Wyatt Holdings does not believe that it is a USRPHC or that it will become one in the future.

Dividends

Dividends paid to a non-US holder on stock generally will be subject to US withholding tax at a 30% rate unless such rate is reduced or eliminated under the terms of a tax treaty between the US and the non-US holder's country of residence. Currently the tax treaty between the US and the UK provides for a reduced rate of withholding equal to 15% (certain UK persons may be eligible for a further reduction). A non-US holder must demonstrate its entitlement to treaty benefits by certifying its nonresident status by providing Watson Wyatt Holdings with an Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN (or successor form) or an appropriate substitute form.

Treatment of Stock for US Federal Estate Tax Purposes

If you are an individual and are treated as the owner of, or have certain lifetime transfers of, interests in stock, you will be required to include the value of that interest in your gross estate for US estate tax purposes and might be subject to US federal estate tax unless an applicable estate tax treaty provides otherwise. Individuals should note that the definition of resident for purposes of the US estate tax is not the same as the definition of resident for purposes of the US income tax.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Watson Wyatt Holdings must report annually to you and the IRS the amount of dividends paid to you (and any tax withheld from those dividends) even if no withholding was required. Under the provisions of any applicable income tax treaty, copies of the information return reporting dividends and withholding might also be made available to the tax authorities in the country where you reside.

You will be subject to backup withholding on dividends paid to you unless applicable certification requirements are met. The backup withholding rate is currently 28%. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowable as a refund or credit against your US federal income tax liability (if any), provided the required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

The payment of the proceeds from the disposition of common stock to or through the US office of any broker, US or foreign, will be subject to information reporting and possible backup withholding, unless you certify that you are a non-US holder in accordance with applicable US Treasury regulations or otherwise establish an exemption and the broker does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a US person or that the conditions of any other exemption are not, in fact, satisfied. The payment of the proceeds from the disposition of stock to or through a foreign office or foreign broker will not be subject to information reporting or backup withholding unless the foreign broker has certain types of relationships with the US (a "US related person"). In the case of the payment of the proceeds from the disposition of stock to or through a foreign office of a broker that is either a US person or is a US related person, the Treasury regulations require information reporting (but not backup withholding) on the payment unless certain conditions are met. You should consult your own tax advisors on the application of information reporting and backup withholding to you in your particular circumstances (including upon your disposition of stock).

#### **Taxation In Other Jurisdictions**

Watson Wyatt LLP members based in or acting out of a jurisdiction other than the UK are advised to consult their own tax advisors as to the tax consequences, under the laws of such jurisdiction (or any other jurisdiction not being the UK to which they are subject), of the acquisition or their holding, sale, redemption of or any other dealing in the common stock of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

82

# MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS OF WATSON WYATT LLP

You should read the following discussion in conjunction with the audited financial statements and the unaudited interim financial statements of Watson Wyatt LLP and the notes thereto included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus. Unless otherwise noted, references to the 2004, 2003 and 2002 fiscal years are to Watson Wyatt LLP's fiscal years ended April 30, 2004 and 2003 and to Watson Wyatt Partners' fiscal year ended April 30, 2002. This Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations of Watson Wyatt LLP contains forward-looking statements. See "Risk Factors" at page 20 and "Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" at page 31 for a discussion of the uncertainties, risks and assumptions associated with these statements.

The financial information set forth in the following discussion is presented in accordance with UK GAAP. See Note 26 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements for a reconciliation of Watson Wyatt LLP's financial information presented in accordance with UK GAAP to US GAAP. Differences between UK and US GAAP are discussed in this Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations as appropriate.

#### Overview

Watson Wyatt LLP, a privately held limited liability partnership registered in England, is one of the leading actuarial, benefits and human capital consulting businesses operating in Europe. The firm was founded in 1878 as R. Watson & Sons and was renamed Watson Wyatt Partners in 1995 in connection with the formation of the Watson Wyatt Worldwide alliance. In 2002, Watson Wyatt Partners converted to a limited liability partnership under English law and became known as Watson Wyatt LLP.

The two principal effects of the conversion to a limited liability partnership were that the UK and the Irish business of Watson Wyatt LLP were conducted through a corporate rather than an unincorporated entity, and that financial statements, prepared and audited in accordance with UK GAAP, were required to be published.

Watson Wyatt LLP markets its services under the Watson Wyatt Worldwide brand, sharing resources, technologies, processes and business referrals with its alliance partners, Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt Brans & Co. See "Material Relationships Between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP" for a discussion of the alliance with Watson Wyatt Holdings.

Watson Wyatt LLP provides services in five broad practice areas operating from 28 offices in 18 countries in Europe, Asia-Pacific and the USA:

benefits consulting,
investment consulting,
insurance and financial services consulting,
human capital consulting, and
benefits administration.

Watson Wyatt LLP derives most of its revenues from fees for consulting services that are generally billed at standard hourly rates or on a fixed-fee basis. Clients are typically invoiced on a monthly basis, and revenue is recognized as services are performed.

Watson Wyatt LLP's services are managed along practice lines as follows:

Benefits

Watson Wyatt LLP provides actuarial and consulting services for defined benefit, defined contribution and hybrid pension plans.

The Benefits practice advises companies and trustees on the design, implementation, communication and management of benefit programs. The core business provides actuarial advice to companies and/or trustees on the financial management of defined benefit pension plans. In addition, the practice advises on defined contribution pension plans, healthcare and other group "risk" benefits (life assurance and income replacement programs) and flexible benefits programs. The practice also provides communications consultancy to help clients design and deliver benefits communication programs.

As of January 31, 2005, the Benefits practice served as consulting actuary to 53 of the 100 largest corporate pension funds in the UK.

Major revenue growth drivers in this practice include changes in regulations and guidelines, particularly those affecting pension plans, increased market share and the level of merger and acquisition activity. In the UK, which comprised over 80% of the Benefits practice revenue in fiscal year 2004, there has been an increasing trend towards firms closing their defined benefit pension plans to new members. These plans will remain in place for many years to come and will continue to require the services provided by the Benefits practice, but there is some uncertainty around the level of demand for these services as more plans close to new members. New pension regulations have recently come into force that have led to an increased demand for services by a number of clients.

The recent review of the actuarial profession in the UK by Sir Derek Morris (discussed further under "Recent Developments" below) has suggested that pension fund trustees should more regularly evaluate their actuarial advisors which is likely to result in increased competitive bidding. This may also result in an increased tendency to separate the source of advice for plan sponsoring employers and pension fund trustees that may lead to greater demand for the Benefit practice's services.

In the rest of Europe, changes in benefits regulations are expected to provide growth opportunities for Watson Wyatt LLP's services.

Investment

Through the Investment practice, Watson Wyatt LLP provides practical investment advice to pension funds and other institutional investors across a broad range of issues.

Watson Wyatt LLP works with clients to maximize the return on their retirement plan assets, develop governance policies and strategies and design investment structures intended to manage financial liabilities within the context of their overall business objectives.

The Investment practice has been affected by an increasing trend for trustees to issue competitive bids for their business as a result of the Myners review, a government-commissioned independent review into investment consulting services. There will also be an impact on the practice from the review conducted by Sir Derek Morris (discussed further under "Recent Developments" below) that has suggested that trustees issue separate competitive bids for strategic investment and fund manager selection advice. Future results will also be affected by the ending of a subscription-based conference and research program (the Global Asset Study) in Europe and Asia-Pacific. In the fiscal year ended April 30, 2004, revenues from this program amounted to an estimated £1.3 million net of direct conference expenses. Savings in other associated direct costs will reduce the impact on short-term

profitability. Major revenue growth drivers in the Investments practice include increased market share, changes in investment conditions and changes in guidelines for trustees of pension plans.

Insurance & Financial Services

Watson Wyatt LLP offers independent actuarial and strategic advice on all aspects of life and general insurance to financial service providers, including banks, building societies, insurance companies and fund managers. The practice has internally developed software products that are sold to clients.

This is Watson Wyatt LLP's only practice area with a direct global presence. The Insurance & Financial Services practice maintains offices in the Asia-Pacific region and the United States as well as across Europe.

Major revenue growth drivers in this practice include increased market share, merger and acquisition activity in the insurance and financial services sector, and changes in regulations.

Human Capital

The Human Capital practice works in partnership with clients to design and deliver integrated people-focused business solutions designed to drive organizational performance and shareholder value.

This practice combines skills in strategic business management and human resource management to develop an understanding of clients' issues and business goals. In particular, the Human Capital practice focuses on designing people and reward strategies, advising executives and boards of directors on the composition of executive pay programs, assisting clients in matching their organization's structures and remuneration policies with their business needs and reinforcing the desired behavior of employees.

Major revenue growth drivers include increased market share and an improving economy which would tend to increase discretionary spending on some of these services. In the case of executive compensation consulting, changes in regulations and guidelines also influence demand as does the market reputation of the senior members of the team.

Benefits Administration Solutions

The Benefits Administration Solutions practice aims to provide a high quality and cost-effective service to assist clients with the smooth running of a pension plan's administration. The practice services over 500,000 pension plan members through benefits calculations, record-keeping, communications and helplines and pays over 150,000 pensioners a month. Services include establishing and providing web-based services and systems support to help run pension plans efficiently, managing client teams, supplying accounting, treasury and payroll services, and providing specialist advice, project management and information technology development to enable clients to adapt to changing client needs and requirements.

This practice operates in the U.K market primarily and covers all UK plan types defined benefit, defined contribution and hybrid plans.

The practice charges clients depending on a number of factors including the number of plan members, activity levels, complexity and technology requirements. In the UK, many defined benefit pension plans have closed to new members in recent years, leading to the number of active participants declining thereby reducing the workloads and revenues earned from those particular pension plans accordingly. This revenue reduction from mature existing clients has been largely offset by revenue from new clients with strong growth in the services provided for complex or high technology dependent defined contribution arrangements. Other services areas include flexible benefit plan administration and a newly created area responsible for Human Resource administration and technology.

#### **Members' Remuneration**

Members of Watson Wyatt LLP receive their remuneration from two sources. First, they receive a fixed monthly amount which is referred to in the financial statements as "Salaried remuneration of members." Second, members share in the profit of Watson Wyatt LLP. Voting members are required to contribute capital to Watson Wyatt LLP and capital calls are made as appropriate according to the financing needs of the business.

For additional information about Watson Wyatt LLP's business, see "Information About the European Business" on page 119.

#### **Recent Developments**

On March 16, 2005, the Morris Review of the Actuarial Profession delivered its Final Report. This review made a number of recommendations designed to encourage trustees of pension funds to consider conflicts of interest in having one advisor advise both sponsoring employer and trustees in relation to pension matters and also to encourage trustees to review appointments of advisors on a regular basis. These recommendations may lead to an increase in the incidence of one or more trustees selecting alternate advisors and lead to increased competition. For additional information about the Morris Review of the Actuarial Profession, please see "Information About the European Business Other Partnership Matters."

#### **Results of Operations**

Fiscal Year Ended April 30, 2004 versus Fiscal Year Ended April 30, 2003

Revenues

Revenues for fiscal year 2004 were £242.3 million, an increase of 8% from £224.1 million in the prior fiscal year. The table below shows the revenues and revenue growth by practice over the fiscal year from the management financial statements (being the unaudited internal financial statements used by management to manage the European business), with a reconciliation to consolidated group revenue (denoted as "turnover" in the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements, audited under UK GAAP).

The Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements, included in this proxy statement/prospectus, show revenues by geographic region as required by UK GAAP. The analysis provided below, however, shows revenue by practice in line with the way the business is managed and internal management information is presented.

#### Revenue

	Year ended		
	2004 2003		Change %
	(in millions o		
Practice			
Benefits	124.2	115.2	8
Investment Insurance & Financial Services	23.0 39.1	19.9 34.1	15 15
	21.4	23.1	(8)
Human Capital Benefits Administration Solutions	29.6	29.1	(8)
Other	0.6	0.9	(33)
Culci	0.0	0.7	(33)
Management Financial Statement Revenue	237.9	222.3	7
Revenues of Associates	(2.3)	(3.6)	
Bad Debt Provision Movement	0.3	(0.2)	
Disbursements / Pass-throughs	4.9	4.7	
Related Party Cross Charges	1.6	1.3	
Other	(0.1)	(0.4)	
Consolidated Group Revenue	242.3	224.1	8

The largest contribution to this growth came from the Benefits practice, which increased revenues by 8% to £124.2 million (52% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during fiscal year 2004. The increased revenue was due to both new clients and increased work from existing clients resulting from concerns over pension funding levels and changes in accounting rules.

Watson Wyatt LLP's Investment practice increased revenues by 15% to £23.0 million (10% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during fiscal year 2004 due primarily to an enhanced service offering in the area of investment strategy and a decision to focus on core business areas.

Watson Wyatt LLP's Insurance & Financial Services practice increased revenues by 15% to £39.1 million (16% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during fiscal year 2004. The increase was due to the impact of the first full-year contribution from the IBM acquisition (£2.2 million), described below, and an improved market for the Insurance & Financial Services practice, particularly in the UK where revenue growth of 11% (£2.7 million) was achieved mainly as a result of increased mergers and acquisitions activity in the second half of the year and regulatory change in the UK including the introduction of the Integrated Prudential Source Book for Insurers which changed the regulatory regime for life assurance companies prompting increased demands for consultancy services.

Revenues of the Human Capital practice declined by 8% to £21.4 million (9% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during the fiscal year 2004. These revenues depend on the discretionary spending patterns of Watson Wyatt LLP's clients, and market conditions for this practice were difficult during the 2004 fiscal year. Below expected performance in the first half of the 2004 fiscal year led to a board level review of strategy which recommended a restructuring to give an increased focus on the key service lines of executive compensation, strategic reward and data services. As a result, headcount was reduced by 56 across the practice, reducing total revenues, but improving bottom line profitability as a result of the associated staff cost savings during the second half of the fiscal year.

Revenues for the Benefits Administration Solutions practice increased by 2% to £29.6 million (12% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during fiscal year 2004. Although new business totaled £1.6 million during fiscal year 2004, revenue growth was reduced by the declining number of active members in the defined benefit pension plans that Watson Wyatt LLP advises, reducing related fee income, and more competitive pricing for closed-defined benefit clients.

Staff Costs

Staff costs increased by 6% (£6.0 million) to £103.4 million during fiscal year 2004 compared to fiscal year 2003. Wages and salaries increased by 6% (£5.0 million) to £86.5 million as a result of a 1% increase in the average number of associates and an average annual pay rise of 6%. Bonus costs decreased by 3% (£0.4 million) in fiscal year 2004 compared to fiscal year 2003. The amount of bonus paid depends on the overall profitability of the business compared to the budget set at the beginning of the year. In fiscal year 2004, the profitability of the business was close to budget, whereas in fiscal year 2003 profitability of the business exceeded budget. Social security costs increased by 10% (£0.9 million) to £9.9 million, reflecting the increased rate imposed by legislation changes, and other pension costs increased by 2% (£0.1 million) to £7.0 million. The increases were partially offset by the severance program that reduced headcount by 56 within the Human Capital practice.

#### Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization charges increased by 6% (£0.3 million) to £6.5 million during fiscal year 2004 compared to fiscal year 2003. Amortization charges increased to £0.8 million (a £0.7 million increase) reflecting the revision of the useful economic life of goodwill to 7 years from 20 years and the first full year amortization charge for the software licenses acquired as part of the IBM acquisition (£0.1 million). Depreciation charges reduced by 6% (£0.3 million) representing the difference between the annual charge and the ongoing investment in computer and other equipment.

#### Other External Charges

Other external charges increased by 4% (£2.6 million) to £63.7 million during fiscal year 2004 compared to fiscal year 2003. Other external charges include costs relating to accommodation and facilities, professional liability insurance, legal and marketing, travel, information technology, training and in fiscal year 2004 included £1.3 million of costs relating to the restructuring of the Human Capital practice (as mentioned in the revenue section). The remaining 2% increase in costs reflects a general inflationary increase across all cost categories.

#### Interest Receivable and Payable

Interest receivable increased by £0.5 million to £0.9 million during fiscal year 2004 compared to fiscal year 2003. The increase is principally from cash and short term deposits, the balances on which have increased from fiscal year 2003 to fiscal year 2004 as described in the "Liquidity and Capital Resources" section below.

Interest payable increased by £0.3 million (31%) to £1.1 million during fiscal year 2004 compared to fiscal year 2003. The increase is mainly due on the £7.0 million loan from Watson Wyatt Holdings. Interest on this loan is only paid to the extent that it is covered by the consolidated realized profits of the Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) group, as adjusted for goodwill and unpaid interest, accumulated at the end of the last completed accounting period. Accrued interest not paid is compounded and added to the principal amount on each May 31. During fiscal year 2004, £0.7 million of interest was compounded into the principal amount. The interest rate on this loan is linked to the UK Retail Prices Index and an increase in this measure between June 1, 2002 and June 1, 2003 resulted in an interest charge of £1.0 million for fiscal 2004 that was £0.3 million higher than for fiscal 2003.

Profit for the Financial Year Before Members' Remuneration and Profit Shares

Overall profit before members' remuneration and profit shares rose to £68.5 million from £59.3 million, driven by revenue growth of 8%. Similarly, profit available for division among members rose to £47.5 million from £41.1 million.

Remuneration of Members

The salaried element of the members' remuneration increased by 15% (£2.7 million), to £21.0 million, because of a 10% increase in the number of members and a 5% increase in the salary level.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

#### Closing Position and Movements

Cash and investments totaled £37.8 million at April 30, 2004 up £9.6 million from 2003. Cash decreased £24.7 million as Watson Wyatt LLP placed more resources in short-term investments at the end of 2004 than in 2003.

Watson Wyatt LLP generated £65.0 million of cash from operations, received interest in financing activities of £0.9 million, invested in capital assets using £2.2 million of cash and paid cash to members of £57.1 million. Cash balances were then reduced by a net of £24.7 million as Watson Wyatt LLP placed more cash in investments.

Cash flows from operating activities were £65.0 million in fiscal year 2004 down from £77.2 million in fiscal year 2003. Operating profits were up in 2004, and there was a further improvement in the management of receivables. At the end of the period, billed receivables were outstanding for an average of 43 business days revenues, an improvement from 47 days at the end of 2003. These improvements were offset by a £6.5 million payment into the pension fund and increased payments to creditors of £3.8 million.

Returns on investments and servicing of finance increased primarily due to larger amounts of interest income on greater amounts of invested cash during the year.

Capital expenditures and financial investment was £2.2 million down from £3.8 million in 2003 due to the completion of the new financial suite of systems (£0.5 million) and reduced spend on office fit outs of £0.8 million.

Net cash flow from acquisitions and undertakings was down in 2004 to £0.4 million from £1.1 million in the prior year as the 2003 period included deferred consideration from the sale of Combined Actuarial Performance Services Limited of £3.1 million and the purchase of the Life actuarial consulting practice from IBM in the US of £2.0 million.

#### **Contractual Obligations**

Watson Wyatt LLP's contractual obligations are set forth in the table below:

watson wyatt EEE s contractaal oongations are set form in the table belo	** .						
	Payment due by period						
	Total	Less than 1 year	2-3 years	3-4 years	More than 5 years		
		(in thous	ands of poun	ds sterling)			
Contractual Obligations at April 30, 2004							
Long-term debt:							
Loan from Watson Wyatt Holdings	13,714				13,714		
Operating lease:							
Land and buildings	9,004	376	555	569	7,504		
Other	490	57	412	21			
Total	23,208	433	967	590	21,218		

Note:

There are no material finance lease obligations or interest payments on long-term obligations.

The note from Watson Wyatt Holdings had an original principal amount of £7 million payable in 2020, with interest at a variable rate based on the UK retail price index. The outstanding principal and accrued interest on the note was £14.5 million at January 31, 2005. The terms of the note provide that interest is to be paid to the extent of Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited's profits and that interest not paid is to be added to principal. To date no interest payments have been made on the note. Watson Wyatt Holdings has not accrued interest income on the note due to concerns over collectibility stemming from continued losses experienced by Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited.

#### Lines of Credit

Watson Wyatt LLP has an overdraft facility of £5.0 million available from HSBC Bank plc. The facility is reviewed every 12 months, but no borrowings have taken place under this facility in recent years.

#### Fiscal Year Ended April 30, 2003 versus Fiscal Year Ended April 30, 2002

## Revenues

Revenues for fiscal year 2003 were £224.1 million, an increase of 16% from £193.8 million in the prior fiscal year. The table below shows the revenues and revenue growth by practice over the fiscal year from the management financial statements, with a reconciliation to consolidated group revenue.

#### Revenue

	Year ended			
	2003	Change %		
	(in milliopounds st			
Practice				
Benefits	115.2	94.1	22	
Investment	19.9	16.4	22	
Insurance & Financial Services	34.1	26.9	27	
Human Capital	23.1	25.1	(8)	
Benefits Administration Solutions	29.1	26.2	11	
Other	0.9	1.0	(21)	
<b>Management Financial Statement Revenue</b>	222.3	189.7	17	
Revenue of Associates	(3.6)	(2.3)		
Bad Debt Provision Movement	(0.2)	0.4		
Disbursements / Pass-throughs	4.7	3.2		
Related Party Cross Charges	1.3	2.4		
Other	(0.4)	0.4		
Consolidated Group Revenue	224.1	193.8	16	

This growth was primarily driven by the Benefits practice, which increased revenues by 22% to £115.2 million (52% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during fiscal year 2003. The increase was due in part to demand from clients who looked to Watson Wyatt LLP to help them adjust to three years of declining equity markets and changing regulations.

Watson Wyatt LLP's Investment practice increased revenues by 22% to £19.9 million (9% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during fiscal year 2003. As with the Benefits practice, the increase was primarily due to the demand from clients requiring assistance to adjust to declining equity markets and changing regulations.

Watson Wyatt LLP's Insurance & Financial Services practice increased revenues by 27% to £34.1 million (15% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during fiscal year 2003. This was primarily due to an increase in UK financial management work and increased mergers and acquisitions work in the Asia-Pacific region. The increase in financial management work was triggered by regulatory changes including proposed changes to the regulatory regime for Life Assurance companies. The Insurance & Financial Services practice acquired IBM's life insurance actuarial consulting businesses in the United States for US\$3.3 million on February 1, 2003. This new business generated £1.4 million in revenues in fiscal year 2003.

Revenues of the Human Capital practice declined by 8% to £23.1 million (10% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) during fiscal year 2003. As a result of difficult economic conditions in fiscal year 2003, there were fewer discretionary projects available from clients and longer lead times required to win business.

Revenues for Benefits Administration Solutions increased by 11% to £29.1 million (13% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenue) during fiscal year 2003, primarily as a result of a net increase in the number of clients resulting in a net increase in revenue of £2.2 million.

Staff Costs

Staff costs increased by 20% (£15.9 million) to £97.4 million during fiscal year 2003 compared to fiscal year 2002. Wages and salaries increased by 16% (£11.4 million) reflecting a 3% increase in the average number of associates and an average annual pay rise of 6%. Costs in fiscal year 2003 also include the costs of non member partner remuneration, included as profit share in fiscal year 2002, and also bonus costs, which increased by 53% (£4.6 million) in fiscal year 2003 compared to fiscal year 2002. The amount of bonus paid depends on the overall profitability of the business compared to the budget set at the beginning of the year. In fiscal year 2003, the profitability of the business exceeded budget resulting in an increase in bonuses paid whereas in the previous fiscal year profitability was below budget. Social security costs increased by 31% (£2.1 million) to £9.0 million, reflecting the increased salary and bonus costs above, and other pension costs increased by 52% (£2.3 million) to £6.8 million.

#### Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization charges reduced by 30% (£2.7 million) to £6.2 million during fiscal year 2003 compared to fiscal year 2002. Amortization charges reduced by £3.4 million to £0.1 million. £3.2 million of this reduction relates to the goodwill amortization charge in fiscal year 2002, when, following a review of the performance of Watson Wyatt LLP's European subsidiaries, the goodwill that had arisen on the acquisition by Watson Wyatt LLP of these subsidiaries was fully written down. Depreciation charges increased by 13% (£0.7 million) to £6.1 million during fiscal year 2003 from fiscal year 2002, principally representing Watson Wyatt LLP's ongoing investment in computer and other equipment.

#### Other External Charges

Other external charges increased by 11% (£6.1 million) to £61.1 million during fiscal year 2003 compared to fiscal year 2002, resulting primarily from an increase in the cost of professional liability insurance of £7.6 million, a five-fold increase from fiscal year 2002. Without this increased cost to obtain professional liability insurance, other external charges would have been slightly lower than the costs of fiscal year 2002, reflecting improved cost control and efficiency savings.

#### Interest Receivable and Payable

Interest receivable increased by £0.3 million to £0.4 million during fiscal year 2003 compared to fiscal year 2002. The increase was principally derived from cash and short-term deposits, the balances on which have increased from fiscal year 2002 to fiscal year 2003, due to improved collection of receivables. At the end of the period, billed receivables were outstanding for an average of 47 business days revenues, an improvement from 56 days at the end of fiscal year 2002.

Interest payable reduced by £1.5 million to £0.8 million during fiscal year 2003 compared to fiscal year 2002. Interest payable on the £7.0 million loan from Watson Wyatt Holdings remained relatively constant and interest payable on bank overdrafts reduced by £0.1 million. The main driver behind the reduction is due to a charge in fiscal year 2002 of £1.4 million relating to the interest charge on the opening retired partner annuity provision. The liability this charge related to did not transfer to the new limited liability partnership set up in fiscal 2003, so this charge does not feature in subsequent years.

#### Profit for Financial Year Before Members' Remuneration and Profit Shares

Overall profit before members' remuneration and profit shares rose to £59.3 million in fiscal year 2003 from £49.8 million in fiscal year 2002 due to strong revenue growth and improved cost control. However, profit available for division among members fell from £49.8 million to £41.1 million in the

same period. This decrease is entirely due to the conversion from general to limited liability partnership, described in the paragraph below. In 2003, the salaried remuneration of members was £18.3 million and charged to this measure of profit in 2003, whereas in 2002 the equivalent amount was not charged. As a result, the profit before members' remuneration and profit share is more reflective of the underlying business.

#### Remuneration of Members

As a result of the establishment of Watson Wyatt LLP as a body corporate, members receive a portion of their compensation as salaried remuneration. This cost did not arise in prior years as partners in Watson Wyatt Partners were compensated entirely by way of partnership profits. Consequently, for the fiscal year ended April 30, 2002, all of the remuneration payable to partners is included within the profit for the financial year available for division among partners. In relation to the fiscal year ended April 30, 2003, the profit available for division among members is after a deduction for the salaried remuneration of members.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash and investments totaled £28.2 million at April 30, 2003 up £24.0 million from 2002 though £17.6 million of this was on overnight deposit and is treated as cash on deposit in the cash flow statement.

Watson Wyatt LLP generated £77.2 million of cash from operations, received interest from financing activities of £0.4 million and net cash flow from acquisitions and disposals of £1.1 million, invested in capital assets using £3.9 million of cash and distributed cash to members of £54.9 million. Voting members also contributed cash of £3.3 million and Watson Wyatt Holdings as the minority shareholder of Watson Wyatt Holdings Europe contributed £1.3 million. Cash balances were then reduced by a net £17.6 million as Watson Wyatt LLP placed more cash on overnight deposit.

Cash flows from operating activities were £77.2 million in 2003 up from £41.5 million in 2002. Operating profits were up in 2003 by £10.9 million. Collection of receivables was improved, and there was also a reduction in creditors.

Returns on investments and servicing of finance increased primarily due to larger amounts of interest income on greater amounts of invested cash during the year.

Capital expenditures and financial investment was £3.9 million down from £7.1 million in 2003 due to reduced spend of £1.7 million on a new financial suite of systems and reduced spend on office fit outs of £1.6 million.

Net cash flow from acquisitions and undertakings was up in 2003 to £1.1 million due to deferred consideration from the sale of Combined Actuarial Performance Services Limited of £3.1 million and the purchase of the life actuarial consulting practice from IBM in the US of £2.0 million.

#### Nine Months Ended January 31, 2005 versus Nine Months Ended January 31, 2004

#### Revenues

Revenues for the nine months ended January 31, 2005 were £190.0 million, an increase of 4.1% from £182.6 million during the same period in fiscal year 2004. The table below shows the revenues and revenue growth by practice for the nine month periods from the management financial statements, with a reconciliation to consolidated group revenue, as shown in the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements at January 31, 2005 and 2004.

#### Revenue

	Nine mont Januar			
	2005	2004	Change %	
	(in milli pounds s			
Practice				
Benefits	96.1	94.9	1	
Investment	19.4	17.1	13	
Insurance & Financial Services	32.9	28.9	14	
Human Capital	15.4	16.2	(5)	
Benefits Administration Solutions	22.7	22.7	0	
Other	0.7	0.5		
Management Financial Statement Revenue	187.2	180.3	4	
Revenue of Associates	(1.6)	(1.8)		
Bad Debt Provision Movement	0.4	(0.1)		
Disbursements / Pass-throughs	3.4	2.6		
Related Party Cross Charges	0.5	1.3		
Other	0.1	0.3		
<b>Consolidated Group Revenue</b>	190.0	182.6	4	

During this period, the Benefits practice revenues of £96.1 million (representing 51% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) were 1% higher than in the same period in the previous year. This growth rate reflects a comparison with a period of peak demand in the previous fiscal year's first six months. Peak demand occurred in the prior period because Watson Wyatt LLP's clients had asked for increased consulting advice to deal with the effects of the decline in the equity markets as well as new accounting standards. Revenue growth in the quarter ending January 31, 2005 was 9% as demand for retirement services increased following enactment of new legislation around retirement plans.

The Investment practice revenues of £19.4 million (representing 10% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) increased by 13% during this period. This increase was due to continued high levels of consulting advice related to retirement plans in the UK, particularly in the area of investment strategy, which has been impacted by regulatory and other changes in the pensions arena.

The Insurance & Financial Services practice revenues of £32.9 million (representing 18% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) increased by 14% during this period. This increase was primarily due to steady mergers and acquisitions activity in the insurance industry and continued demand for independent advice in respect of regulatory changes in the UK insurance industry.

The Human Capital practice revenues of £15.4 million (representing 8% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) declined by 5% during this period. Along with delays in recruiting senior individuals with a strong market reputation, this practice continues to experience difficult market conditions as a result of reduced external discretionary spending by clients.

Revenues for Benefits Administration Solutions of £22.7 million (representing 12% of Watson Wyatt LLP's total management financial statement revenues) remained steady during this period, despite pressure as a result of the decline in active member populations from closed defined benefit arrangements.

Staff Costs

Staff costs increased by 11% (£8.5 million) to £86.6 million during the nine months ended January 31, 2005 compared to the nine months ended January 31, 2004. Base salary costs rose by 2% to £54.2 million, reflecting an average pay rise of 6% and a reduction in the average number of associates following the redundancy program in the Human Capital practice during the first half of fiscal year 2004. Staff bonuses increased by £5.0 million reflecting the decision to increase bonus levels this year as a result of the proposed acquisition of the business. Pensions costs increased by 27%, or £1.6 million following an increase in the contribution rate to the defined benefit pension plan.

#### Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization costs reduced by 2% (£0.1 million) to £4.2 million during the nine months ended January 31, 2005 compared to the nine months ended January 31, 2004. The depreciation charge reduced by £0.2 million to £3.9 million representing the difference between the charge for the period and the ongoing investment in computer and other equipment.

Other External Charges.

Other external charges fell by 2% (£1.2 million) to £47.2 million due to the £1.3 million of severance costs relating to the restructuring of the Human Capital practice in the first half of fiscal 2004. In addition, temporary staff costs decreased by £0.8 million in response to the quieter trading conditions in the earlier months of fiscal 2005.

Interest Receivable and Payable

Interest receivable increased by £0.6 million to £1.2 million during the nine months ended January 31, 2005 compared to the nine months ended January 31, 2004. The interest is on cash and short-term deposits, which have been increasing in line with the tightening of cash collection and billing policies.

Interest payable increased by £0.1 million to £0.9 million and was mainly due on the £7.0 million loan from Watson Wyatt Holdings as discussed earlier.

## Profit Performance

Overall profit before members' remuneration and profit shares rose to £52.3 million from £51.5 million due to control of costs on revenue growth of 4.1% despite the additional bonus charge of £5.0 million. The salaried element of the members' remuneration increased by 8%, because of a 4% increase in the salary level and an overall increase in the number of members. As a result profits available for division among members fell by 1% to £35.8 million from £36.1 million.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash and investments totaled £28.3 million at January 31, 2005, down £9.5 million from April 30, 2004. Cash increased £1.4 million but investments declined £10.9 million.

In the nine months ended January 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt LLP generated £54.4 million of cash from operations, received net interest from financing activities of £1.1 million, invested in capital assets using £2.3 million of cash and made an acquisition using a further £0.4 million of cash. Cash was distributed to members of £64.2 million. Voting members also contributed cash of £2.0 million.

Cash flows from operating activities was £54.4 million in the nine months ended January 31, 2005 up from £44.3 million in 2004. Operating profits were up in the nine months of 2004 by £0.3 million compared to the same period in the previous year. Receivables increased, driven by an increase in

work-in-progress due to the timing of invoicing, which tied up cash. However, payables also increased, primarily because of the increase in bonus provisions. Overall, the movement in receivables and payables generated £6.5 million more cash than was the case for the period to January 31, 2004. The additional pension contributions made in 2004 were not repeated in 2005 which resulted in the 2005 cash movement being £3.4 million improved over the comparable period in 2004.

Returns on investments and servicing of finance increased primarily due to larger amounts of interest income on greater amounts of invested cash during the year.

Capital expenditures and financial investment was £2.3 million in the first nine months of 2005, up £0.9 million from £1.4 million in the same period in 2004.

Net cash flow from acquisitions and disposals in 2005 was £0.3 million, primarily due to the £0.4 million purchase of a benefits consulting business based in Ireland.

## **Critical Accounting Policies**

Accounting Convention

Watson Wyatt LLP's accounts are prepared under the historical cost convention and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice, Accounting by Limited Liability Partnerships and applicable United Kingdom accounting standards, as modified by the revaluation of investments in marketable securities and in accordance with the Companies Act 1985 (as modified by Statutory Instrument 2001 No. 1090, "Limited Liability Partnerships Regulations 2001").

A reconciliation of net income and shareholders' equity as reported under UK GAAP to US GAAP is provided in the financial statements included in this proxy statement/prospectus. A detailed discussion of Watson Wyatt LLP's accounting policies may be found in the notes accompanying the audited annual financial statements of Watson Wyatt LLP included in this proxy statement/prospectus. The accounting policies discussed below are critical to the understanding of Watson Wyatt LLP's financial statements.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue includes fees primarily generated from services provided in the areas of actuarial services, advice on employee benefits and human capital strategies, benefits administration, investment consulting and insurance and financial services consulting. Terms of engagement are agreed with all of Watson Wyatt LLP's clients. Revenue is generally recognized from these consulting engagements either on a time and expenses basis or on a fixed-fee basis consistent with the terms of engagement.

Revenue is recognized on time and expenses engagements based on billable rates times hours worked plus expenses incurred. For fixed-fee arrangements, revenue is also recognized based upon billable rates times hours worked plus expenses incurred. However, for significant fixed-fee engagements, the engagement is periodically reviewed through the preparation of an estimate to complete. Revenue recognition for fixed-fee engagements is affected by a number of factors that change the estimated amount of work required to complete the project, such as changes in scope, the staffing on the engagement and the level of client participation. These periodic engagement reviews require judgments and estimates to be made regarding the overall profitability and stage of project completion which, in turn, affect how revenue is recognized. A loss on an engagement is recognized when estimated revenue to be received for that engagement is less than the total estimated direct and indirect costs associated with the engagement. Losses are recognized in the period in which the loss becomes probable and the amount of the loss is reasonably estimable.

Revenue recognized in excess of billings is recorded as accrued income within debtors. Invoices generated in excess of revenue recognized are recorded as payments received on account within

creditors until the revenue recognition criteria are met. Client reimbursable expenses, including those related to travel, other out-of-pocket expenses and any third-party costs, are included in revenue and an equivalent amount of reimbursable expenses is included in other external charges as a cost of revenue.

#### Discretionary Compensation

Watson Wyatt LLP's compensation program includes a discretionary annual bonus that, for each employee, is dependent on the employee's seniority, achievement of agreed individual goals and by Watson Wyatt LLP's overall performance against budget. The discretionary annual bonuses determined by management are paid once per fiscal year in cash after the annual operating results are finalized.

An interim period accrual is made in respect of these expenses based on a pro rata share of management's estimates of current associates' expected bonus payments for the year based on the factors above and the associated payroll taxes. At the end of fiscal year 2004, accrual for bonuses amounted to £8.7 million. There have been no material differences between these estimates and the actual bonus payments.

#### Pensions

Watson Wyatt LLP operates a wide variety of pension arrangements for its employees. The principal arrangements are as follows:

All of Watson Wyatt LLP's employees in the UK entities are eligible for membership in the Watson Wyatt LLP pension plan. The pension plan consists of a defined benefit section, membership of which is discretionary, and a defined contribution section. The assets representing the individual member accounts of the defined contribution section are held in units with external investment managers. Employer contributions to the defined contribution section are charged to the profit and loss account as incurred. The assets of the defined benefit section are held in a separate trustee administered fund.

Watson Wyatt LLP's principal Belgian subsidiary has a defined benefit employee pension plan and also a defined contribution pension plan.

Other pension costs incurred by Watson Wyatt LLP relate to small defined benefit pension plans, defined contribution pension plans and state pension arrangements in the countries in which it operates.

Under UK GAAP, the costs of providing pensions are recognized over the period Watson Wyatt LLP benefits from the employees' services, with any difference between the charge to the profit and loss account and the contributions paid to the pension plan being shown as an asset or liability in the balance sheet. The pension cost has been assessed in accordance with the advice of qualified actuaries, who are current members of Watson Wyatt LLP, using the projected unit method. Variations in cost have been spread over the estimated average remaining working lifetime of the members of each pension plan.

Under UK GAAP, Watson Wyatt LLP is also required to make additional disclosures of what the cost of these benefits would have been had Financial Reporting Standard 17 (FRS 17'), been applied. Under US GAAP, the costs of providing these benefits are similar to FRS 17, although there are certain differences between the timing and method of recognition between the two approaches. However, the underlying assumptions under both FRS 17 and US GAAP are consistent.

The UK pension plan is significantly larger than any others in Watson Wyatt LLP, and the analysis of assumptions and sensitivities below therefore focuses on the UK pension plan.

A number of assumptions are required to determine the pension costs of a particular pension plan. The main assumptions adopted by Watson Wyatt LLP for purposes of US GAAP for the UK-entity pension plan over the past three years are set out below:

	2004	2003	2002
Discount rate	5.7%	5.5%	5.8%
Rate of assets returns	6.0%	5.6%	5.5%
Rate of salary increases	4.7%	4.5%	4.5%
Pension increases	2.75%	2.5%	2.5%

For US GAAP accounting and FRS 17 disclosure purposes under UK GAAP, Watson Wyatt LLP is required to base the discount rate on the yields available on high quality, long-term corporate bonds. As the estimate is based on an external market variable, the subjectivity of the assumption is more limited and the funding status and charge will vary over time with changes in bond yields. A decrease in the discount rate will increase the pension liabilities and may increase the charge recorded. An increase in the discount rate will decrease the pension liabilities and may decrease the charge recorded.

For US GAAP accounting and FRS 17 disclosure purposes under UK GAAP, Watson Wyatt LLP is also required to estimate the expected return on the assets held within the pension funds. The assumptions adopted take direct account of the actual investment strategy of the associated pension plans and expected rates of return on the different asset classes held. In the case of bond investments, the rates assumed have been directly based on market redemption yields at the measurement date, whilst those on other asset classes represent forward-looking rates. A decrease in the expected rate of return will increase the pension charge for the year. Conversely an increase in the expected rate of return will decrease the pension charge for the year. Due to the volatility of investment markets, short-term returns may differ significantly from expected returns. Such unrecognized gains or losses, for US GAAP purposes, are recognized by amortization in future periods. If the actual returns fall below the long-term trend estimate, the charge recorded in future periods will be increased. If the actual returns exceed the long-term estimate, the charge recorded in future periods will be decreased.

Under UK GAAP (FRS 17 reporting) the scheme deficit is disclosed in full in the notes to the financial statements and is more volatile than the treatment under US GAAP accounting. For example, for the year ended April 30, 2005, the UK pension scheme deficit for Watson Wyatt LLP has been calculated as £21.6 million (April 30, 2004 £4.4 million), compared to a FAS 87 liability of £0.6 million (April 30, 2004 a prepayment of £0.6 million). The increase in the deficit arose mainly as a result of a reduction in the discount rate from 5.7% to 5.3% (reflecting the reduction in bond yields over the period) and changes to the mortality assumptions to reflect the assumptions adopted in the latest actuarial valuation.

For US GAAP accounting and FRS 17 disclosure purposes under UK GAAP, Watson Wyatt LLP is also required to estimate expected salary increases. Management has made this estimate based on historic trends and its knowledge of likely future employment conditions in the industry. These methods have not resulted in major changes to valuations in the past.

The increase in the UK-entity plan pension costs under US GAAP for the year ended 30 April 2004 that would have arisen if the assumptions had differed by 25 basis points is as follows:

	,	thousands ands sterling)
A 25 basis point decrease in the discount rate	£	1,283
A 25 basis point decrease in the estimate of the long-term rate of		
return on assets	£	229
A 25 basis point increase in the rate of salary increases	£	344
98		

Widows' Annuities and Top Up Pensions for Current Members

Annuities are paid to surviving spouses of deceased members. These are known as widows' annuities. Certain members who had joined the defined benefit section of the Watson Wyatt pension plan prior to becoming a member are entitled to a "top up" to their deferred pension in the plan in line with increases in members' salaried remuneration. Under UK GAAP in accordance with the interpretation of Financial Reporting Standard 12, ('FRS 12'), by the Statement of Recommended Practice, Accounting by Limited Liability Partnerships, liabilities for annuities potentially payable to the surviving spouses of members and also for the pension "top up' are recognized only when an individual ceases to be a member.

Under US GAAP, provisions for widows' annuities and top up pensions are recognized from the date on which an individual becomes entitled to the benefit, i.e. when he or she becomes a member. The provision required has thus been extended to include the annuity and top up pension benefits that exist for current members. The value of the benefits has been calculated based upon a modified ABO (accrued benefit obligation) approach. Due to the number and complexity of factors involved, a PBO (projected benefit obligation) approach has not been considered to be a reasonable basis for projection.

Incurred But Not Reported Claims (IBNR)

UK GAAP does not require the measurement and recording of an IBNR. Rather, a provision for claims is recorded based on management's detailed review at the balance sheet date of claims received and claims that potentially may be received after assessing all matters notified up to that date. Based on this detailed review, an assessment is made of the likely outflow of economic benefits and a provision is recorded net of any anticipated insurance recoveries.

Under US GAAP, however, a company that purchases a claims-made insurance policy is required to use actuarial assumptions to estimate and record a liability for IBNR professional liability claims. Although Watson Wyatt LLP maintains professional liability coverage, the insurance does not cover claims made after expiration of its current insurance contracts. US GAAP requires that a liability for IBNR be recorded with respect to claims for which there is no contracted insurance coverage. The estimated IBNR liability is based on long-term trends and averages, and considers a number of factors, including claim reporting patterns, claim settlement patterns and legislation and economic conditions, but excludes the effect of claims data for large cases due to the insufficiency of actual experience with such cases. Management does not currently expect significant fluctuations in the IBNR liability, based on Watson Wyatt LLP's historical claims experience. However, the estimated IBNR liability will fluctuate if claims experience changes over time. The IBNR claims provisions have been calculated as £10.4 million at the end of fiscal 2004 and £10.2 million at the end of fiscal 2003.

## Adjustments from UK GAAP to US GAAP

A reconciliation from UK GAAP to US GAAP is provided in Note 26 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements included with this proxy statement/prospectus, together with an explanation of the differences between the two.

The profit and loss impact of the change from UK to US GAAP is generally not material except for the pension adjustments. Under UK GAAP pensions are reported according to the Statement of Standard Accounting Practice number 24 ("SSAP 24"), which takes a long-term view of pension obligations, amortizing the costs over the expected average remaining working lives of employees as a level percentage of pensionable payroll. This valuation method is markedly different to the US GAAP treatment under Financial Accounting Standard Number 87, ("FAS 87"), where plan assets are valued by reference to market-related values at the date of the financial statements. Accordingly the US GAAP valuation fluctuates depending on market conditions and this significantly affects the profit and loss movements and the balance sheet valuations.

The impact of the US GAAP adjustments on the balance sheet is more significant. Under US GAAP, it is necessary to make an IBNR provision and also to accrue for vacation owed to employees, neither of which is required under UK GAAP. In addition Watson Wyatt LLP members' capital is classified outside of members' equity under US GAAP rather than capital as under UK GAAP and there is also the difference in pension valuation methods as discussed above for the profit and loss account.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In the United Kingdom

Where a new UK standard effectively implements an International Accounting Standard ("IAS") or International Financial Reporting Standard ("IFRS"), the corresponding IAS number is noted. Full adoption of IAS is optional for private companies and limited liability partnerships in the UK for periods beginning on or after January 1, 2005.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted

Financial Reporting Standard No. 17, "Retirement Benefits" ("FRS 17"), issued in November 2000, has to date applied as a disclosure standard only, with pensions continuing to be accounted for under the old standard, SSAP 24. See Note 20 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of Watson Wyatt LLP's accounting for pensions under SSAP 24. For periods beginning on or after January 1, 2005, full adoption of FRS17 is required. Watson Wyatt LLP would therefore start to account for its pension plan in accordance with FRS17 in the year ending April 30, 2006.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 23 (IAS 21), "The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates," issued in December 2004, requires entities to evaluate their functional currency and then measure their financial statements in that currency. The financial statements can then be presented in any currency that the entity chooses (the "presentation" currency). This standard is applicable for accounting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2006. Management is currently assessing the impact of this standard on Watson Wyatt LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 24 (IAS 29), "Financial Reporting in Hyperinflationary Economies" ("FRS 24"), issued in December 2004, requires that an entity whose functional currency is the currency of a hyperinflationary economy, must state its financial statements in terms of the measuring unit current at the balance sheet date. FRS 24 applies to accounting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2005. Management does not believe this standard will have an impact on the financial statements of Watson Wyatt LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 25 (IAS 32, with minor amendments), "Financial Instruments: Disclosure and Presentation," was issued in December 2004 and applies for accounting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2005 (presentation) and on or after January 1, 2006 (disclosure). Management is currently assessing the impact of this standard on Watson Wyatt LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 26 (IAS 39), "Financial Instruments: Measurement," issued in December 2004, implements in full the measurement and hedge accounting provisions (but not the recognition and derecognition rules) of IAS 39. This standard applies for accounting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2006. Management is currently assessing the impact of this standard on Watson Wyatt LLP.

Urgent Issues Task Force ("UITF") Abstract No. 40, "Revenue Recognition and Service Contracts" ("UITF 40"), issued March 10, 2005, provides interpretations of Application Note G, Revenue Recognition, as an Amendment to FRS 5, "Reporting the Substance of Transactions," as it relates to revenue recognition for service contracts. UITF 40 addresses when revenue may be

100

recognized as activity progresses (defined as "accounted for as a long-term contract") or on contract completion. The guidance defines a long-term contract and requires that revenue be recognized for services to the extent that a company has obtained the right to consideration through its performance. The abstract is required to be adopted in financial statements relating to accounting periods ending on or after June 22, 2005, but earlier adoption is encouraged. This standard is not expected to have an impact on the revenue recognition policies of Watson Wyatt LLP.

In the United States of America

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In May 2003, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 150 ("SFAS 150"), "Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity." SFAS 150 modifies the accounting for certain financial instruments that, under previous guidance, issuers could account for as equity. SFAS 150 requires that those instruments be classified as liabilities in statements of financial position.

SFAS 150 affects an issuer's accounting for three types of freestanding financial instruments, namely:

- 1. Mandatorily redeemable shares, which the issuing company is obligated to buy back in exchange for cash or other assets.
- 2. Instruments, other than outstanding shares, that do or may require the issuer to buy back some of its shares in exchange for cash or other assets. These instruments include put options and forward purchase contracts.
- 3. Obligations that can be settled with shares, the monetary value of which is fixed, tied solely or predominantly to a variable such as a market index, or varies inversely with the value of the issuer's shares.

Watson Wyatt LLP adopted SFAS 150 with effect from May 1, 2004. As a result, the members' interests that were previously classified in mezzanine were reclassified as a liability. The members' interests were measured at fair value at the time of adoption, which was estimated to be the carrying value as the members' interests carry an interest rate that approximates current market rates. The related interest expense since May 1, 2004 has been classified as a component of interest expense in the profit and loss account.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted

In January 2003, the FASB issued FASB Interpretation No. 46, "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities and Interpretation of ARB No. 51" ("FIN 46"). FIN 46 changes the current practice of assessing consolidation only based on voting interests. Under the new Interpretation a reporting group has to assess if the entities with which it has business relationships are Variable Interests Entities ("VIE") or Voting Interest Entities. VIEs are entities in which equity investors do not have the characteristics of a controlling financial interest or do not have sufficient equity at risk for the entity to finance its activities without additional subordinated financial support from other parties.

If an entity is a VIE, the reporting group is required to assess if it has a Variable Interest ("VI") in the VIE. VIs in a VIE are contractual, ownership, or other pecuniary interests in an entity that change with changes in the entity's net asset value. Equity interests with or without voting rights are considered variable interests if the entity is a VIE. FIN 46 explains how to identify VIEs and how an enterprise assesses its interest in a VIE. If the reporting group has a VI in the VIE, under the new rules it has to assess who is the Primary Beneficiary of the VIE. FIN 46 requires existing unconsolidated VIEs to be consolidated by their Primary Beneficiaries, if the entity does not effectively

disperse risks among the parties involved. The Primary Beneficiary of a variable interest entity is the party that absorbs a majority of the entity's expected losses, receives a majority of its expected residual returns, or both, as a result of holding VIs, which are the ownership, contractual, or other pecuniary interests in an entity.

In December 2003, the FASB issued a revision to Interpretation No. 46, "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an Interpretation of ARB No. 51" ("FIN 46R" or the "Interpretation"). FIN 46R introduced certain modifications to the original FIN 46 by adding additional scope exceptions, clarifying some issues in the implementation of the original FIN 46 and re-defining certain implementation guidance and transition provisions.

FIN 46R is effective for non-public entities as of the beginning of the first annual period beginning after December 15, 2004; however, the Interpretation should apply to any interest in an entity created after December 31, 2003. This Interpretation is not expected to have an impact on Watson Wyatt LLP's financial condition or results of operation.

In May 2003, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 150 ("SFAS 150"), Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity. SFAS 150 modifies the accounting for certain financial instruments that, under previous guidance, issuers could account for as equity. The Statement requires that those instruments be classified as liabilities in statements of financial position.

At the November 17 18, 2004 meeting, the Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") reached a consensus on EITF Issue No. 03-13, "Applying the Conditions in Paragraph 42 of FASB Statement No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, in Determining Whether to Report Discontinued Operations." The purpose of the EITF is to clarify when a disposition should be classified as a discontinued operation caused by the contravening wording of paragraph 42 of Statement 144. The Task Force reached a consensus that classification of a disposed component as a discontinued operation is appropriate only if the ongoing entity:

- Step 1: Has no continuing direct cash flows (a term Issue 03-13 introduces to interpret paragraph 42(a)), and
- Step 2: Does not retain an interest, contract, or other arrangement sufficient to enable it to exert significant influence over the disposed component's operating and financial policies after the disposal transaction (an interpretation of paragraph 42(b)).

Issue 03-13 should be applied to components that are disposed of or classified as held for sale in periods beginning after December 15, 2004. Previously reported operating results within an enterprise's fiscal year that includes the ratification date may be reclassified to reflect the consensus.

Issue 03-13 does not have an impact on the historical financial statements of Watson Wyatt LLP.

## Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Watson Wyatt LLP is exposed to market risks in the ordinary course of business. These risks include interest rate risk and foreign currency exchange risk. The largest risk to Watson Wyatt LLP of interest rate movement is the impact on deposit rates. In addition there is a risk flowing from the impact of exchange rate movements on the translation of earnings and the value of intercompany loans related to non-UK operations.

The impact of these risks has not been material to Watson Wyatt LLP's fair values, cash flows or earnings. Watson Wyatt LLP does not engage in any hedging of market risks with derivative instruments.

#### UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following unaudited pro forma combined financial information and explanatory notes give effect to the acquisition of the European business through illustrative combined unaudited financial statements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP at the times and for the periods presented, as further described below. In these unaudited pro forma combined financial statements, Watson Wyatt Holdings is referred to as "we," "Watson Wyatt Holdings" or the "company."

Watson Wyatt Holdings' acquisition of the European business will be accounted for using the purchase method of accounting, as further described in Note 1 to the Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Financial Information. Accordingly, the acquired tangible and intangible assets and liabilities assumed will be recorded at their estimated fair values as of the date of the acquisition and results of operations will be combined from the acquisition date forward. Our preliminary allocation of the purchase price is pending completion of several elements, including the finalization of our independent appraisal for purposes of the valuation of acquired intangible assets. Management has analyzed all tangible assets and has concluded that the book value of such assets approximates fair value. We do not expect future adjustments to the purchase price, with the possible exception of the impact of the contingent consideration, to be material. However, there may be material adjustments to the allocation of the purchase price. Once known and determinable, the issuance of the contingent consideration, if any, will be recorded as additional goodwill.

Our fiscal year ends on June 30 of each year. Watson Wyatt Holdings' information was derived from its unaudited financial statements as of and for the nine month period ended March 31, 2005, and its audited financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2004. These unaudited and audited financial statements are included in Watson Wyatt Holdings' Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed on May 10, 2005, and in Watson Wyatt Holdings' Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on August 17, 2004, respectively. Watson Wyatt Holdings' historical financial data were prepared using US GAAP and United States Dollars ("US\$" or "\$").

Watson Wyatt LLP's fiscal year ends on April 30 of each year. Watson Wyatt LLP's information was derived from its unaudited interim financial statements as of and for the nine month period ended January 31, 2005, and its audited financial statements for the year ended April 30, 2004. Watson Wyatt LLP's historical financial data were prepared using UK GAAP and pounds sterling ("UK £" or "£"), and are converted to US GAAP and translated to US\$ (as illustrated on the "UK to US GAAP Reconciliation" schedules). Certain line items reported by Watson Wyatt LLP in its historical consolidated statements of profit and loss have been reclassified and presented to conform to the method of statement of income presentation utilized by Watson Wyatt Holdings.

We combined Watson Wyatt Holdings' financial statements as of June 30, 2004 and March 31, 2005 with Watson Wyatt LLP's financial statements as of April 30, 2004 and January 31, 2005 to develop the unaudited pro forma combined financial statements as of June 30, 2004 and March 31, 2005, respectively.

The following unaudited pro forma combined balance sheet at March 31, 2005 is presented as if the acquisition had been completed as of the balance sheet date. The unaudited pro forma combined statements of income for the year ended June 30, 2004, and the nine months ended March 31, 2005, are presented as if the acquisition had been completed on July 1, 2003, the beginning of Watson Wyatt Holdings' fiscal year 2004.

In converting Watson Wyatt LLP's statement of income information from UK £ to US\$, all statement of income captions were translated using an average exchange rate of \$1.7211 per £1.00 for the year ended April 30, 2004 and an average exchange rate of \$1.8473 per £1.00 for the interim period ended January 31, 2005. Watson Wyatt LLP's balance sheet as of January 31, 2005 was converted to US\$ using the rate of \$1.8829 per £1.00 in effect at that date.

The following unaudited pro forma financial data do not reflect any operating efficiencies and cost savings that we may achieve with respect to the entities, nor any expense associated with achieving those benefits.

The following unaudited pro forma financial data are based on the assumptions and adjustments described in the accompanying notes, which include adjustments that have the effect of presenting such pro forma financial data under US GAAP. The unaudited pro forma financial data are presented for illustrative purposes and are not necessarily indicative of the historical results that would have occurred had Watson Wyatt Holdings included the European business during these time periods or the future results that may be achieved after the acquisition. The unaudited pro forma financial data, and the accompanying notes, should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP, including the accompanying notes.

104

## Watson Wyatt Holdings Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2005

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

	]	ntson Wyatt Holdings March 31, 2005	Watson Wyatt LLP January 31, 2005 \$(1)	Watson Wyatt LLP Reclassifications \$(2)	Pro Forma Adjustments \$	Pro Forma \$
Assets						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	126,465	\$ 9,104	\$ 44,130 5		61,000
					2,662 (I)	
					(164,521)(O) (8,000)(N)	
					90,000 (O)	
Investments short-term deposits			44,130	(44.130)	70,000 (O)	
Trade debtors/accrued income			140,978	(140,978)		
Receivables from clients:				( 1,111)		
Billed, net of allowances		100,760		72,930		173,690
Unbilled, net of allowances		65,231		51,262		116,493
	_					
		165,991		124,192		290,183
		105,771		124,172		270,103
Deferred income taxes		15,391				15,391
Other current assets		39,229		16,786	(1,155)(A)	54,860
		·				
Total aument agests		347,076	194,212		(119,854)	421,434
Total current assets		347,070	194,212		(119,834)	421,434
Investment in affiliates		32,367	3,440		(18,860)(B)	6,711
investment in armates		32,307	3,770		(2,662)(I)	0,711
					(7,574)(D)	
Fixed assets, net		80,008	14,875		(1,511)(2)	94,883
Deferred income taxes		47,590	2 1,0 1 0		28,465 (F)	76,055
Intangible assets		364	3,286		191,300 (K)	194,950
Goodwill		21,678	5,400		263,206 (Q)	290,284
Other assets		6,041	(232)			5,809
	_					
Total assets	\$	535,124	\$ 220,981	\$	334,021	1,090,126
Liabilities						
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities,						
including discretionary compensation	\$	97,062	\$ 76.476		(9,535)(L)	164,003
Amounts owed to members	Ψ	71,002	55,483		(29,305)(L)	70,079
Timounts owed to members			33,103		(17,020)(J)	70,075
					60,921 (J)	
Income taxes payable		9,547			(-)	9,547
Total current liabilities		106,609	131,959		5,061	243,629
Total current habilities		100,007	131,737		5,001	243,027
Accrued retirement benefits		97,723		1,245	48,593 (E)	147,561
Deferred rent and accrued lease losses		10,593		1,210	10,373 (E)	10,593
Deferred income taxes		346	105		(105)(F)	346
Borrowings					90,000 (O)	90,000
Note payable to Watson Wyatt Holdings			27,360		(27,360)(D)	
Other noncurrent liabilities		31,209	27,302	12,124		70,635
Provisions for liabilities and charges			13,369	(13,369)		
	_					
Total liabilities		246,480	200,095		116,189	562,764
		2,.30	,		,	3, - 3 1

	I	Watson Wyatt  Holdings  March 31, 2005		Wyatt P ry 31, 95	Watson Wyatt LLP Reclassifications \$(2)	Pro For Adjustm \$		P	ro Forma \$
Stoolsholdows! aguiter									
Stockholders' equity Class A common stock, par value \$.01		334					91 (0	))	425
Additional paid-in capital		148,304					238,627 (0	-	386,931
Treasury stock, at cost		(16,885)	)			•	200,027 (0	,	(16,885)
Retained earnings		158,262		37,616)			37,616 (P	<b>P</b> )	158,262
Revaluation reserve		,	`	2,350			(2,350)(P	)	,
Other reserves			(	60,921			(60,921)(J)	)	
Minority interest equity				(4,769)			4,769 (0	C)	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(1,371)	)						(1,371)
Total stockholders' equity		288,644	:	20,886		2	217,832		527,362
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	535,124	\$ 23	20,981	\$	\$	334,021	\$	1,090,126

<sup>(1)</sup>Represents the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements after adjustment to US GAAP and conversion to the US dollar, as illustrated on the following page.

105

<sup>(2)</sup>Represents reclassifications required to conform Watson Wyatt LLP's balances entitled "Investments: short term deposits" and "Trade debtors / accrued income" to the appropriate Watson Wyatt Holdings financial statement line items.

## Watson Wyatt LLP Balance Sheets Unaudited UK to US GAAP Reconciliation as of January 31, 2005 (in thousands)

	Watson Wyatt LLP UK GAAP £(1)	Watson Wyatt LLP Adjustments £(2)	Watson Wyatt LLP US GAAP £(3)	Watson Wyatt LLP \$(4)
Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	£ 4,835	£	£ 4,835	\$ 9,104
Investments short-term deposits	23,437		23,437	44,130
Trade debtors/accrued income	74,596	277	74,873	140,978
Pension prepayment	6,815	(6,815)		
Total current assets	109,683	(6,538)	103,145	194,212
Investment in affiliates	1,827		1,827	3,440
Fixed assets, net	7,900		7,900	14,875
Intangible assets	64	1,681	1,745	3,286
Goodwill	2,118	750	2,868	5,400
Other assets		(123)	(123)	(232)
Total assets	£121,592	£(4,230)	£117,362	\$ 220,981
Liabilities				
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities,				
including discretionary compensation	£ 39,451	£ 1,165 £	£ 40,616	\$ 76,476
Amounts owed to members	13,112	16,355	29,467	55,483
Total current liabilities	52,563	17,520	70,083	131,959
Deferred income taxes		56	56	105
Note payable to Watson Wyatt Holdings	14,531		14,531	27,360
Other noncurrent liabilities		14,500	14,500	27,302
Provisions for liabilities and charges	7,100		7,100	13,369
Total liabilities	74,194	32,076	106,270	200,095
Commitments and contingencies				
Members' interests				
Retained earnings		(19,978)	(19,978)	(37,616)
Members' capital	16,355	(16,355)		
Revaluation reserve	1,248		1,248	2,350
Other reserves	32,355		32,355	60,921
Minority interest equity	(2,560)	27	(2,533)	(4,769)
Total stockholders' equity	47,398	(36,306)	11,092	20,886
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	£ 121,592	£ (4,230) s	£ 117,362	\$ 220,981

<sup>(1)</sup>Represents the Watson Wyatt LLP financial statements presented in UK GAAP in pounds sterling as presented in the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and notes included in this proxy statement/prospectus.

Represents adjustments necessary to convert the Watson Wyatt LLP financial statements from UK GAAP to US GAAP. See Note 14 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in this proxy statement/prospectus.

- (3)

  Reflects the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements on a US GAAP basis in pounds sterling.
- (4) Reflects the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements on a US GAAP basis after translation to US dollars.

106

# Watson Wyatt Holdings Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Statements of Operations Nine Months Ended March 31, 2005 (in thousands, except per share data)

	Ju	ntson Wyatt Holdings aly 1, 2004 March 31, 2005 \$	I May Janu 2	on Wyatt LLP 1, 2004 pary 31, 2005 \$(1)			Watson Wyatt LLP Reclassifications \$(2)		ro Forma justments \$	_	Pro Forn \$	1a
Revenue	\$	538,800	\$	351,269		\$	(100) \$	5	(4,846)(	(A) \$	885	,123
Costs of providing services:												
Salaries and employee benefits		294,000		195,810	(3)		(18,850)		38,061	(H)	509	,021
Professional and subcontracted services		37,318		11,749			(1,818)		(4,846)	(A.)	42	,403
Occupancy, communications		37,316		11,749			(1,010)		(4,040)(	A)	42	,403
and other		79,111		71,623			(19,753)		713	(R)	130	,184
		,		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			(2),22)		(1,510)(			, -
General and administrative expenses		55,133					40,321				95	,454
Depreciation and amortization		14,654		7,982					6,401	(K)	29	,037
		480,216		287,164			(100)		38,819	_	806	,099
						_				-		
Income from operations		58,584		64,105					(43,665)	)	79	,024
Income from affiliates		5,819		(218)	)				(6,218)(	(B)		(399)
Interest income (expense), net		1,479		2,169					(3,332)(	(M)	(2	,300)
Other non-operating income		(1,209)							(2,616)(	(O)	(1	,209)
1 8	_					_				-		
Income from continuing operations before income taxes		64,673		66,056					(55,613)	)	75	,116
Provision for (benefit from) income taxes		25,527		(29)	)				2,506	(G)	28	,004
Income from continuing operations	\$	39,146	\$	66,085		\$	\$	5	(58,119)	\$	47	,112
	_					_						
Basic earnings per share:	\$	1.20								\$		1.13 (3)
Diluted earnings per share:	\$	1.19								\$		1.12 (3)
Weighted average shares of common stock, basic		32,507							9,091	(S)	41	,598
Weighted average shares of common stock, diluted		32,814							9,091	(S)	41	,905

<sup>(1)</sup>Represents the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements after adjustment to US GAAP and conversion to the US dollar, as illustrated on the following page.

Represents reclassifications to extract general and administrative expenses from the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in order to conform to Watson Wyatt Holdings' presentation.

(3) Salaries and employee benefits for the nine month period ended January 31, 2005 include a £5.0 million (\$9.2 million, or \$0.14/share on an after-tax basis) increase in bonus accruals by Watson Wyatt LLP as a result of the acquisition.

107

## Watson Wyatt LLP Statements of Operations UK to US GAAP Reconciliation Nine Months Ended January 31, 2005 (in thousands)

		Watson Wyatt LLP UK GAAP £(1)		UK GAAP Adjustments				on Wyatt LLP IS GAAP £(3)	Watson Wyatt LLP \$(4)		
Revenue	£	189,998	£	155(5)	£	190,153	\$	351,269			
Costs of providing services:											
Salaries and employee											
benefits		105,575		423(6)		105,998		195,810			
Professional and											
subcontracted services		6,639		(279)(7)		6,360		11,749			
Occupancy, communications											
and other		38,952		(180)(8)		38,772		71,623			
Depreciation and		4.100		141(0)		4 221		7.000			
amortization		4,180		141(9)		4,321		7,982			
		155,346		105		155,451		287,164			
Income from operations		34,652		50		34,702		64,105			
Income from affiliates		(60)		(58)(10)		(118)		(218)			
Interest income		1,174				1,174		2,169			
Income from continuing											
operations before income taxes		35,766		(8)		35,758		66,056			
Provision (benefit from) for											
income taxes		(3)		(13)(11	)	(16)		(29)			
Income from continuing											
operations	£	35,769	£	5	£	35,774	\$	66,085			

- (1)
  These figures are derived from the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in this proxy/prospectus and have been reclassified to conform to the presentation of Watson Wyatt Holdings' statement of operations.
- (2)

  Represents adjustments necessary to convert the Watson Wyatt LLP financial statements from UK GAAP to US GAAP. For an explanation of these adjustments, see notes (5) through (11) below and Note 14 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in this proxy statement/prospectus.
- (3)

  Reflects the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements on a US GAAP basis in pounds sterling.
- (4) Reflects the Watson Wyatt LLP Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements on a US GAAP basis after translation to US dollars.
- (5) **Fees** £ 155

This entry increases revenue for the adjustment in software revenue recognition between UK and US GAAP. Fees for software under UK GAAP are recognized at the time the customer accepts the software. Maintenance fees receivable under software sales contracts are recognized as the associated costs fall due. Under US GAAP, revenue related to software sales are accounted for in

108

accordance with SOP 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition. When the software arrangements contain multiple elements, amounts are allocated to the different elements based on vendor specific objective evidence ("VSOE") of the fair value of the multiple elements. The majority of the arrangements contain a license fee element and customer support and upgrade services. For the arrangements that do not have VSOE of fair value for the different elements, the fees associated with the arrangement are deferred and recognized over the term of the arrangement.

(6) Salaries and employee benefits £ 423

Pension £ 1,565

Under UK GAAP, contributions payable to defined benefit pension plans are recognized over the employees' working lives, in accordance with SSAP 24, "Accounting for Pension Costs." Pension plan assets and liabilities are valued based on the actuary's best estimate of the assumptions taken as a whole. The resulting annual pension expense is a substantially level percentage of the current and expected future compensation expense. Under US GAAP, the accounting for pension costs follows SFAS 87, "Employers' Accounting for Pensions," which is more prescriptive with respect to actuarial assumptions which must be used and the allocation of costs to accounting periods, and requires each significant assumption to determine the annual pension cost to be a best estimate with respect to that individual assumption.

Additionally, under UK GAAP, liabilities for annuities potentially payable to the widows of members and for the pension augmentation of certain members are recognized from when an individual ceases to be a member. Under US GAAP, these liabilities are recognized from the date on which an individual becomes entitled to the benefit.

Vacation £ (591)

Under UK GAAP, no accrual was recognized in the accounts for vacation entitlement that has been earned but not yet taken by associates. Under US GAAP, a liability must be accrued for vacation benefits that employees have earned but have not yet taken.

Software development  $\pounds$  (551)

Under UK GAAP, internal costs for the development of software for internal and external use were expensed as incurred. Under US GAAP, in accordance with SFAS 86, "Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software to be Sold, Leased or Otherwise Marketed," and SOP 98-1, "Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software Developed or Obtained for Internal Use," internal costs that are incurred in developing software for both internal use and external sale must be capitalized provided that they satisfy the prescribed conditions. Such costs are written off over the useful life of the software concerned, which is considered to be three years.

Professional and subcontracted services £ (279)

(7)

Professional services £ (300) IBNR

Under UK GAAP, an IBNR provision for professional indemnity claims was recorded based upon management's review of both claims received and claims that may potentially be received, net of any anticipated insurance recoveries. Under US GAAP, a provision is also required to be held for claims incurred but not yet notified to the extent that they relate to work that has already been performed if probable and reasonably estimable. As such under US GAAP, the obligating event is the performance of the service. A provision is recorded for the full amount of the claims recorded under US GAAP. A separate receivable is recorded for the probable insurance recoveries that Watson Wyatt LLP will receive.

Deferred consideration £ 21

UK GAAP recognizes compensation payable when amounts can be reliably estimated, and it is probable that amounts will be paid. US GAAP recognizes contingent consideration only when determined beyond doubt.

(8) Occupancy, communications & other £ (180)

Foreign exchange loss £ (180)

Exchange gains and losses on long-term loans to group companies were recorded as part of income. Under US GAAP, exchange gains and losses on loans to subsidiaries that are of a long-term investment nature, where settlement is not planned or anticipated in the foreseeable future are recorded as a translation adjustment in other comprehensive income.

(9) **Depreciation and amortization** £ 141

Amortization of goodwill £ (250)

Goodwill under UK GAAP was recorded at cost and amortized over its estimated useful life. This adjustment eliminates that amortization expense on the UK books. Under US GAAP, goodwill is not amortized but rather tested at least annually for impairment.

Amortization of software £ 391

This adjustment reflects the amortization of the costs of developing software under US GAAP that had previously been fully expensed under UK GAAP.

(10) Income from affiliates f(58)

Adjustments in respect of the minority interest relate solely to the minority's share of other adjustments between UK and US GAAP described above.

(11) Provision for income taxes £ (13)

The adjustments in respect of deferred tax relate solely to the tax effect of the other adjustments between UK and US GAAP described above. Since taxation on the profits of Watson Wyatt LLP is solely the responsibility of the individual members, no tax expense or benefit is reported for adjustments related to Watson Wyatt LLP. Tax benefits have been recognized for the corporate subsidiaries only where there is sufficient evidence that the benefit will be realized in the future.

110

# Watson Wyatt Holdings Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Statements of Operations Year Ended June 30, 2004 (in thousands, except per share data)

	H Jul	tson Wyatt Holdings by 1, 2003 he 30, 2004	Ma	tson Wyatt LLP ay 1, 2003 ril 30, 2004 \$(1)		Watson Wyatt LLP Reclassifications \$(2)		Pro Forma Adjustments \$	Pro Forma \$
Revenue	\$	702,005	\$	417,142	\$	289	\$	(7,017)(A) \$	1,112,419
Costs of providing services:									
Salaries and employee benefits		396,775		228,022		(25,157)		38,903 (H)	638,543
Professional and subcontracted						, , ,		, , ,	
services		49,159		19,328		(2,716)		(7,017)(A)	58,754
Occupancy, communications and									
other		105,459		83,341		(24,111)		924 (R)	163,864
								(1,749)(D)	
General and administrative									
expenses		63,631				52,273			115,904
Depreciation and amortization		18,511		10,905				8,535 (K)	37,951
		633,535		341,596		289		39,596	1,015,016
	_				_		_		
Income from operations		68,470		75,546				(46,613)	97,403
Income from affiliates		7,109		812				(4,869)(B)	2,240
								(812)(C)	
Interest income (expense), net		743		1,543				(2,178)(M)	(3,267)
								(3,375)(O)	
Other non-operating income		6,222						<u> </u>	6,222
Income from continuing operations									
before income taxes		82,544		77,901				(57,847)	102,598
Provision for income taxes		32,605		659				8,972 (G)	42,236
Income from continuing operations	\$	49,939	\$	77,242	\$		\$	(66,819) \$	60,362
Basic earnings per share	\$	1.52							1.44
Diluted earnings per share	\$	1.50						\$	
Weighted average shares of common stock, basic		32,866						9,091 (S)	41,957
Weighted average shares of common stock, diluted		33,207						9,091 (S)	42,298

<sup>(1)</sup>Represents the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements after adjustment to US GAAP and conversion to the US dollar, as illustrated on the following page.

<sup>(2)</sup>Represents reclassifications to extract general and administrative expenses from the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements in order to conform to Watson Wyatt Holdings' presentation.

# Watson Wyatt LLP Statements of Operations UK to US GAAP Reconciliation Year Ended April 30, 2004 (in thousands)

		son Wyatt UK GAAP £(1)		son Wyatt Adjustments £(2)		tson Wyatt P US GAAP £(3)	Wats	son Wyatt LLP \$(4)
Revenue	£	242,252	£	118 (5)	£	242,370	\$	417,142
Costs of providing services:								
Salaries and employee								
benefits		129,322		3,164 (6)		132,486		228,022
Professional and								
subcontracted services		11,045		185 (7)		11,230		19,328
Occupancy, communications								
and other		48,563		(140)(8)		48,423		83,341
Depreciation and								
amortization		6,493		(157)(9)		6,336		10,905
		195,423		3,052		198,475		341,596
		,		·				·
Income from operations		46,829		(2,934)		43,895		75,546
Income from affiliates		279		193 (10)		472		812
Interest income		896		·		896		1,543
Income from continuing								
operations before income taxes		48,004		(2,741)		45,263		77,901
Provision for income taxes		462		(78)(11)		384		659
Income from continuing								
operations	£	47,542	£	(2,663)	£	44,879	\$	77,242

- (1)

  These figures are derived from the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements included in this proxy/prospectus and have been reclassified to conform to the presentation of Watson Wyatt Holdings' statement of operations.
- (2)
  Represents adjustments necessary to convert the Watson Wyatt LLP financial statements from UK GAAP to US GAAP. For an explanation of these adjustments, see notes (5) through (11) below and Note 26 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements included in this proxy statement/prospectus.
- (3)

  Reflects the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements on a US GAAP basis in pounds sterling.
- (4) Reflects the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements on a US GAAP basis after translation to US dollars.
- (5) **Fees** £ 118

This entry increases revenue for the adjustment in software revenue recognition between UK and US GAAP. Fees for software under UK GAAP are recognized at the time the customer accepts the software. Maintenance fees receivable under software sales contracts are recognized as the associated costs fall due. Under US GAAP, revenue related to software sales is accounted for in accordance with

SOP 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition. When the software arrangements

contain multiple elements, amounts are allocated to the different elements based on vendor specific objective evidence ("VSOE") of the fair value of the multiple elements. The majority of the arrangements contain a license fee element and customer support and upgrade services. For the arrangements that do not have VSOE of fair value for the different elements, the fees associated with the arrangement are deferred and recognized over the term of the arrangement.

(6) Salaries and employee benefits £ 3,164

Pension £ 3,235

Under UK GAAP, contributions payable to defined benefit pension plans are recognized over the employees' working lives, in accordance with SSAP 24, "Accounting for Pension Costs." Pension plan assets and liabilities are valued based on the actuary's best estimate of the assumptions taken as a whole. The resulting annual pension expense is a substantially level percentage of the current and expected future compensation expense. Under US GAAP, the accounting for pension costs follows SFAS 87, "Employers' Accounting for Pensions," which is more prescriptive with respect to actuarial assumptions which must be used and the allocation of costs to accounting periods, and requires each significant assumption to determine the annual pension cost to be a best estimate with respect to that individual assumption.

Additionally, under UK GAAP, liabilities for annuities potentially payable to the widows of members and for the pension augmentation of certain members are recognized from when an individual ceases to be a member. Under US GAAP, these liabilities are recognized from the date on which an individual becomes entitled to the benefit.

Vacation £ 654

Under UK GAAP, no accrual was recognized in the accounts for vacation entitlement that has been earned but not yet taken by associates. Under US GAAP, a liability must be accrued for vacation benefits that employees have earned but have not yet taken.

Software development £ (725)

Under UK GAAP, internal costs for the development of software for internal and external use were expensed as incurred. Under US GAAP, in accordance with SFAS 86, "Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software to be Sold, Leased or Otherwise Marketed," and SOP 98-1, "Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software Developed or Obtained for Internal Use," internal costs that are incurred in developing software for both internal use and external sale must be capitalized provided that they satisfy the prescribed conditions. Such costs are written off over the useful life of the software concerned, which is considered to be three years. Note that in Note 26 to the Watson Wyatt LLP Consolidated Financial Statements, this amount is netted with £534 of amortization of software as discussed in note (9) below.

Professional and subcontracted services £ 185

(7)

Professional services £ 200

Under UK GAAP, an IBNR provision for professional indemnity claims was recorded based upon management's review of both claims received and claims that may potentially be received, net of any anticipated insurance recoveries. Under US GAAP, a provision is also required to be held for claims incurred but not yet notified to the extent that they relate to work that has already been performed if probable and reasonably estimable. As such under US GAAP, the obligating event is the performance of the service. A provision is recorded for the full amount of the claims recorded under US GAAP. A separate receivable is recorded for the probable insurance recoveries that Watson Wyatt LLP will receive.

Deferred

consideration £ (15)

UK GAAP recognizes compensation payable when amounts can be reliably estimated, and it is probable that the amounts will be paid. US GAAP recognizes contingent consideration only when determined beyond doubt.

(8) Occupancy, communications & other £ (140)

Foreign exchange loss £ (140)

Exchange gains and losses on long-term loans to group companies were recorded as part of income under UK GAAP. Under US GAAP, exchange gains and losses on loans to subsidiaries that are of a long-term investment nature, where settlement is not planned or anticipated in the foreseeable future are recorded as a translation adjustment in other comprehensive income.

(9) Depreciation and amortization £ (157)

Amortization of goodwill £ (691)

Goodwill under UK GAAP was recorded at cost and amortized over its estimated useful life. This adjustment eliminates that amortization expense on the UK books. Under US GAAP, goodwill is not amortized but rather tested at least annually for impairment.

Amortization of software £ 534

This adjustment reflects the amortization of costs of developing software under US GAAP that had previously been fully expensed under UK GAAP.

(10) Income from affiliates £ 193

Adjustments in respect of the minority interest relate solely to the minority's share of other adjustments between UK and US GAAP described above.

Provision for income taxes £ (78)

(11)

The adjustments in respect of deferred tax relate solely to the tax effect of the other adjustments between UK and US GAAP described above. Since taxation on the profits of Watson Wyatt LLP is solely the responsibility of the individual members, no tax expense or benefit is reported for adjustments related to Watson Wyatt LLP. Tax benefits have been recognized for the corporate subsidiaries only where there is sufficient evidence that the benefit will be realized in the future.

#### NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

#### Note 1 Description of Transaction and Basis of Pro Forma Presentation

For a description of the acquisition and the acquisition consideration, please see "Summary Questions and Answers What will Watson Wyatt Holdings acquire in the acquisition?" and "The Business Transfer Agreement Acquisition Consideration," respectively.

Watson Wyatt Holdings will use the purchase method of accounting for the acquisition of Watson Wyatt LLP assets under accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (US GAAP). Therefore, the purchase price will be allocated to assets and liabilities of the European business based on their estimated fair market values at the closing of the acquisition. Inasmuch as Watson Wyatt Holdings already owns a 20% interest in Watson Wyatt LLP, net assets acquired, exclusive of the net assets of Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited, will be reflected at 80% of estimated fair value under the step provisions of purchase accounting. Net assets acquired in Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited will reflect a 60% fair market value since Watson Wyatt Holdings directly owns a 25% interest and indirectly owns another 15% through its 20% interest in Watson Wyatt LLP's 75% interest in Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited (20% of 75% equals 15%). Any excess of the purchase price over these fair market values will be accounted for as goodwill to the extent not identified as an intangible asset apart from goodwill. Once known and determinable, the impact of the contingent consideration, if any, will be recorded as additional goodwill and will not be impacted by the step provisions of purchase accounting. The reported financial condition and results of operations of Watson Wyatt Holdings issued after the acquisition will reflect Watson Wyatt Holdings' balances and results after the closing of the acquisition, but under US GAAP are not required to be restated retroactively to reflect the historical financial position or results of operations of Watson Wyatt LLP.

As further discussed in Note 2, the unaudited pro forma combined financial information includes estimated adjustments to record the assets and liabilities of Watson Wyatt LLP at their respective fair values and represents management's estimates based on available current information. The unaudited pro forma combined financial information does not include the impact of the contingent consideration since the financial targets stipulated in the contingent consideration have not yet been achieved. The pro forma adjustments included herein may be revised as additional information becomes available and as additional analyses are performed.

#### Note 2 Purchase Price

The following table outlines a preliminary estimate of the purchase price for Watson Wyatt Holdings based on the announcement date average closing price of US\$26.26. The announcement date average closing price is the average of the closing market prices of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock over the five business days beginning with the two business days prior to the announcement date (January 18, 2005) and ending with the two business days following the announcement date. The dollar amounts have been converted from pounds sterling using the rate of US\$1.8829 per £1.00 in effect as of January 31, 2005. This calculation does not include any contingent consideration.

March 31, 2005

	(In thousands except share and per share data)				
Purchase Price:					
Shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' stock to be issued		9,090,571			
Assumed purchase price of Watson Wyatt Holdings' stock	\$	26.26			
Aggregate fair value of common stock issued in acquisition			\$	238,718	
Cash paid (£88.3 million)				164,521	
Direct acquisition costs				8,000	
Total preliminary estimated purchase price			\$	411,239	
Total premimary estimated purchase price			Ψ	111,237	
Less net assets acquired:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	17,056			
Client receivables and unbilled revenue		124,192			
Other current assets		15,631			
Investment in affiliates		(25,656)			
Fixed assets		14,875			
Other intangible assets		194,586			
Other assets, net		28,233			
Accounts payable and accrued expenses		(66,941)			
Amounts owed to members		(70,079)			
Accrued retirement benefits		(49,838)			
Other noncurrent liabilities		(39,426)			
Total net assets acquired				142,633	
Estimated goodwill resulting from acquisition			\$	268,606	

The final allocation of the purchase price will be determined upon completion of a final analysis to determine the fair values of Watson Wyatt LLP's tangible and intangible assets and liabilities as of the closing date. Accordingly, the final purchase accounting adjustments may differ from the pro forma adjustments presented in this document. Increases or decreases in the fair value of Watson Wyatt LLP's net assets, commitments, contracts or other items may change the amount of the purchase price allocated to goodwill and other assets and liabilities may affect the income statement due to adjustments in the amortization of the adjusted assets or liabilities, yield or other changes.

# Note 3 Pro Forma Adjustments

The pro forma adjustments reflected in the unaudited pro forma combined financial information are as follows, with all information set forth in US dollars, in thousands:

- (A)

  This adjustment reflects the elimination of operating transactions between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP that, upon completion of the acquisition, would represent intercompany transactions.
- (B)

  As a result of Watson Wyatt Holdings' beneficial interest in Watson Wyatt LLP, Watson Wyatt Holdings records its share of profits as income from affiliates on the statement of operations and its share of capital contributions and undistributed profits as an investment on its balance sheet. The related income and investment balance will be eliminated as a result of the acquisition.
- (C)
  Watson Wyatt LLP records Watson Wyatt Holdings' share of undistributed earnings/losses in Watson Wyatt Holdings
  (Europe) Limited as minority interest. This minority interest will be eliminated upon completion of the acquisition.

- Watson Wyatt LLP has an outstanding note with Watson Wyatt Holdings related to its historical transaction involving Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited as described in "Material Relationships Between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP." Watson Wyatt LLP carries the note at US\$27,360, representing the principal balance plus accrued interest owed thereon. Watson Wyatt Holdings has not accrued interest income on the note due to concerns over collectibility stemming from continued losses experienced by Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited and therefore carries the note at US\$7,574. This adjustment eliminates the respective note payable and note receivable balances as well as the interest expense recorded by Watson Wyatt LLP.
- (E)

  As required under Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 141, "Business Combinations," this entry increases the Watson Wyatt LLP pension liability to reflect the excess of the plan's projected benefit obligation over the plan's assets.
- (F)

  This adjustment records deferred tax assets that are estimated to exist upon consummation of the acquisition, some of which relate to long-term liabilities such as pension and IBNR liabilities.
- (G)

  This adjustment reflects the anticipated income tax expense, which was redetermined based on the combined income of Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP. The adjusted effective tax rate is 37.28% for the pro forma nine months ended March 31, 2005 and 41.17% for the pro forma year ended June 30, 2004. The effective tax rate was calculated as if Watson Wyatt LLP operated and was taxed as a corporation. Actual effective tax rates may differ from the pro forma rates reflected in this pro forma information and will ultimately depend on several variables, including the mix of earnings between domestic and international operations (including the amount of foreign losses for which a valuation allowance is recorded), and the overall level of earnings.
- (H)

  Compensation expense recorded on the books of Watson Wyatt LLP has historically reflected a partnership structure with the allocation of profits to members. This entry adjusts compensation expense to reflect market salaries expected to be paid to members after consummation of the acquisition. For voting members these salaries reflect the compensation set out in the employment agreements they have executed which represent market-related compensation for those individuals taking into consideration various factors such as the experience and expertise of each individual. The salaries being offered to non-voting members are based on a conversion of their profit share into broadly consistent total compensation packages as employees rather than as members.
- (I)

  This adjustment reflects the sale by Watson Wyatt LLP of the 100,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock that it currently owns before the acquisition and the transfer of proceeds to Watson Wyatt Holdings. We assume that the stock is sold at US\$26.62 per share.
- (J)

  This adjustment reclassifies undistributed partnership profits to reflect Watson Wyatt Holdings' obligation to distribute the profits to voting and non-voting members. It also eliminates Watson Wyatt Holdings' interest in those profits.
- This adjustment reflects the addition of intangible assets (other than goodwill) and related amortization expense resulting from the acquisition based on estimated fair values. The pro forma adjustments reflected here are based on a preliminary external valuation involving current assumptions and valuations, which are subject to change as management continues to study the nature, amount and amortization method of identifiable intangibles. The value of intangible assets represents the estimated future economic benefit resulting from the acquired customer balances and relationships. This value was estimated by considering the cash flows from the current balances of accounts, expected growth or attrition in balances, and the estimated life of the relationship. In light of the fact that many variables are taken into

account for purposes of this valuation, material changes are possible once our analysis is complete.

For purposes of the pro forma adjustments, the following table summarizes the estimated fair value and useful lives for amortization on a straight-line basis:

	Asset Life		Amount
		(in	thousands)
Trademark and trade name	Not amortizable	\$	110,900
Customer-related intangible	10-15 years		62,100
Core/Developed technology	3-5 years		18,300

The trademark and trade name intangible asset is considered to have an indefinite life because the asset is expected to generate cash flows indefinitely. Watson Wyatt Holdings will assess the adequacy of these cash flows through an annual impairment test of the intangible asset.

- (L)

  This adjustment reflects the elimination of specific liabilities and related cash reserves that will remain with the partners following the transaction. At January 31, 2005, these liabilities totaled US\$38.8 million and included reserves for professional liability claims of US\$7.6 million, annuities to retired members of US\$6.5 million, capital accounts of voting members of US\$22.8 million and an estimated US\$1.9 million of checks outstanding as of the close. These liabilities will be remeasured at the closing date.
- (M)

  This adjustment reflects the elimination of interest income for cash balances that are assumed to have been spent at July 1, 2003 in conjunction with the acquisition. Since the cash payments outlined in items (L), (N) and (O), totaling approximately \$212 million, are greater than cash balances on hand as of the closing of the acquisition, we have assumed that all interest income is eliminated except for interest income on cash balances of \$50 million required for working capital purposes around the world. Interest income from these balances was calculated using a 2% interest rate.
- (N)

  This adjustment reflects the payment of US\$8 million of estimated direct acquisition costs.
- (O)

  This adjustment reflects the issuance of 9,090,571 shares of common stock, the incurrence of US\$90 million of debt and the payment of US\$164.5 million of cash associated with the transaction. It also reflects interest expense on the estimated borrowing. Interest expense is calculated based on a current market rate of 3.875%. As a result, material changes to these amounts are possible, as rates are subject to change in response to general economic conditions. A ½% increase/(decrease) in interest rates would result in a US\$112,500 increase/(decrease) in interest expense. Watson Wyatt Holdings is negotiating a new revolving credit facility from which these amounts will be borrowed.
- (P)

  This adjustment reflects the elimination of retained earnings and the revaluation reserve resulting from the acquisition.
- (Q)

  This adjustment records goodwill as the excess of the estimated purchase price over the estimated fair value of Watson Wyatt LLP's acquired tangible and intangible assets and liabilities which is anticipated to result from the transaction.
- (R)
  Watson Wyatt Holdings records a liability for incurred but not reported claims (IBNR) because Watson Wyatt Holdings purchases claims-made insurance. Watson Wyatt LLP has recorded a similar liability as it has adjusted its financial statements to reflect US GAAP. This liability is estimated to increase 5% per year. This adjustment reflects the expense associated with the additional accrued liability.
- (S)

  Earnings per share calculations for the year ended June 30, 2004 and for the nine months ended March 31, 2005 are based on the historical weighted average shares reported by Watson Wyatt Holdings as outstanding during the respective periods, plus the number of shares issued in conjunction with the transaction, which shares are assumed to be issued on the first day of each respective period.

#### INFORMATION ABOUT THE EUROPEAN BUSINESS

#### General

Watson Wyatt LLP, a privately held limited liability partnership registered in England, is one of the leading actuarial, benefits and human capital consulting businesses operating in Europe. The firm was founded in 1878 as R. Watson & Sons and was renamed Watson Wyatt Partners in 1995 in connection with the formation of the alliance. In 2002, the business carried on by Watson Wyatt Partners was established as a limited liability partnership under the laws of England and became known as Watson Wyatt LLP.

Watson Wyatt LLP provides services in five broad practice areas:

benefits consulting,
investment consulting,
insurance and financial services consulting,
human capital consulting, and
benefits administration.

#### **Actuarial and Other Services**

The services Watson Wyatt LLP provides within its five main practice areas are comprised of the following service lines:

#### **Benefits Consulting**

Watson Wyatt LLP serves as consulting actuary to 53 of the 100 largest pension funds in the UK.

Retirement Consulting

Watson Wyatt LLP provides actuarial and consulting services for both defined benefit and defined contribution arrangements. Its retirement consulting services encompass plan design and implementation, actuarial and financial valuations, risk management, due diligence processes, and market surveys and benchmarking.

Flexible Benefits Consulting

Watson Wyatt LLP assists organizations looking to introduce greater flexibility or choice in the reward programs they offer their employees by facilitating the introduction of voluntary benefits programs, assisting in the introduction of greater choice within each benefit, and assisting in the introduction of flexible benefits plans.

Benefits Communication Consulting

Watson Wyatt LLP's benefits communication team provides consulting on benefits-related communication matters. These services range from complete benefits communication programs to specific deliveries including advice on and production of total compensation and personalized statements.

Pensions Administration Consulting

Watson Wyatt LLP's pensions administration consulting team provides a range of consulting services on all aspects of pension plan administration with the aim of helping organizations achieve

cost-effective administration incorporating best practice standards that meet the expectations of the sponsoring company, the trustees and plan members.

Healthcare and Risk Consulting

Watson Wyatt LLP's healthcare and risk consulting team specializes in assisting companies in the design, financing and implementation of medical benefit, life assurance and income protection arrangements, and in developing integrated healthcare solutions that are tailored to meet its clients' specific needs.

Financial Education

Watson Wyatt LLP's dedicated team of specialist consultants provides personal financial advice to senior executives at its client companies.

International Consulting

Watson Wyatt LLP helps multinational businesses adopt a global perspective on human resources, compensation and benefits issues. Watson Wyatt LLP works with corporate headquarters and their overseas subsidiaries to develop and implement global benefits and human resources policies, manage human resources expenditures, ensure consistency in global pay and benefits, reward employees effectively regardless of location and establish consistency in worldwide reporting and quality control.

#### **Investment Consulting**

Watson Wyatt LLP assists clients in developing investment strategies that meet their investment goals by providing advice on governance and regulatory issues, asset allocation strategies, investment structures, selection and evaluation of managers and performance monitoring.

#### **Insurance & Financial Services Consulting**

Watson Wyatt LLP's global insurance and financial services consulting team provides advice on strategic matters, management issues, the sources of value and all aspects of financial condition/risk management within insurance and financial services businesses. Watson Wyatt LLP advises a wide range of clients including major financial institutions, life, non-life and health insurance companies, reinsurers, fund managers, banks, bancassurers and companies involved in the purchase or distribution of insurance and financial services.

#### **Human Capital Group**

Strategic Reward Consulting

Watson Wyatt LLP advises organizations on their employee reward strategy and implementation, including managing performance, job leveling, total reward design and benchmarking and pay strategies. Watson Wyatt LLP's Global Grading System , a software program, is used by clients in different human resources programs such as pay management, stock allocation, career development and job titling, across the globe.

Human Resources Measurement

Watson Wyatt LLP helps organizations focus their investment on the human resources issues and practices that will deliver the best return. Watson Wyatt LLP participates with Watson Wyatt Holdings in the preparation of the Human Capital Index , which is proprietary research into the links between human capital practices and their impact on shareholder value.

120

Executive Reward Consulting

As advisors to remuneration committees, Watson Wyatt LLP consults with leading companies on their executive reward design and long-term incentive programs using tools such as Present Economic Value, a proprietary methodology for valuing long-term incentives and determining a consistent and realistic value for different types of plans including share options, performance shares and restricted shares.

Pay and Benefits Data

Watson Wyatt LLP's data services team collects, analyzes and presents pay and benefits data across Europe, Africa and the Middle East to assist human resources executives in designing equitable, competitive and motivating compensation packages.

#### **Benefits Administration Solutions**

Watson Wyatt LLP's pensions administration team changed its name to "Benefits Administration Solutions" at the beginning of May 2003. The name change reflects a transition from providing purely pensions administration services to providing a broader range of services, including flexible benefits administration, and the team's advanced use of technology solutions to streamline and improve service delivery.

#### **Customers, Marketing and Sales**

Watson Wyatt LLP is a leading actuarial firm, and its target market is large, multinational clients. As of January 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt LLP listed as clients over 39 percent of the Fortune Global 500 companies headquartered in Europe and advised 77 of the FTSE 100 companies headquartered in the UK.

The breadth and depth of Watson Wyatt LLP's client base requires familiarity with the problems and issues facing all sizes and types of company. Watson Wyatt LLP's aim is to provide each client, regardless of size, with the same level of attention and service. Watson Wyatt LLP is focused on building strong working relationships with its clients with a view to ensuring the right advice is delivered on time and within budget.

Watson Wyatt LLP's growth strategy is based on a commitment to client satisfaction through its account management program. Watson Wyatt LLP's account managers focus on effectively delivering services to clients and on expanding its relationships across service lines, geographic boundaries and divisions within client companies.

Watson Wyatt LLP pursues new clients using cross-practice teams of consultants, as well as dedicated business developers who initiate relationships with targeted companies. Watson Wyatt LLP's efforts to expand its accounts and its client base are supported by market research, sales training programs and extensive marketing databases. Watson Wyatt LLP's sales efforts are also supported by a range of marketing initiatives designed to raise awareness of the Watson Wyatt Worldwide brand and Watson Wyatt LLP's reputation within target markets.

# Competition

The firm's main competitors across its principal practice areas include the following:

Benefits consulting Aon, Hewitt Associates, Hymans (Milliman network in Europe), Mellon, Mercer Human Resource Consulting, PricewaterhouseCoopers and Towers Perrin.

Human capital consulting Deloitte, Ernst & Young, The Hay Group, Hewitt Associates, Mercer Human Resource Consulting, New Bridge Street Consultants, PricewaterhouseCoopers and Towers Perrin.

Benefits administration Aon, Capita, Gissings, Hewitt Associates, Jardine Lloyd Thompson, Mercer Human Resource Consulting and Towers Perrin.

Investment consulting Aon, Hewitt Associates, Hymans, Mercer Investment Consulting and Russell Investment Group.

Insurance & financial services Deloitte, Ernst & Young, Mercer Oliver Wyman, Milliman, PricewaterhouseCoopers and Tillinghast.

#### **Employees**

As at March 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt LLP and its subsidiaries employed 2,089 persons, including 47 voting members, 183 non-voting members and 1,859 other associates.

The firm has been recognized for its commitment to the attraction and retention of key talent by its 2004 inclusion in *The Sunday Times* "100 Best Companies to Work for in the UK" for the fifth year running. Also in 2004, Watson Wyatt LLP, for the second year running, was named one of the 50 best companies to work for in Ireland.

#### **Legal Proceedings**

In common with other professional services firms and advisors, Watson Wyatt LLP is involved in various legal proceedings that arise from time to time in the ordinary course of business. These typically involve claims relating to the rendering of professional services or employment matters. Based on currently available information, none of these proceedings are expected to have a material adverse effect on Watson Wyatt LLP.

The most significant claim that Watson Wyatt LLP is defending currently is summarized below. Watson Wyatt Holdings is not assuming any liability for this claim in connection with the acquisition in addition to the existing liability associated with Watson Wyatt Holdings' current interest in Watson Wyatt LLP. After the closing, Watson Wyatt LLP will continue to defend this claim.

Independent Insurance

In November 2003, Watson Wyatt LLP was served with a letter of claim from the provisional liquidators of Independent Insurance. Formal proceedings were served on February 18, 2005. The claim alleges that Watson Wyatt LLP was negligent in its assessment of reserves for various accounts in the years ending 1997 to 2000. The claim is being defended.

#### **Other Partnership Matters**

In March 2004 the UK Government announced an independent review into the actuarial profession, with a particular focus on considering how best to modernize that profession and see that high standards are delivered in a more open, challenging and accountable professional culture. The review was conducted by Sir Derek Morris, the former Chairman of the Competition Commission and was known as the Morris Review. The terms of reference of the Morris Review included looking at professional standards, accountability of actuaries for their actions and whether or not there was an open and competitive market for actuarial advice in the UK. The Morris Review delivered its final report on March 16, 2005 with recommendations which were accepted by the UK Government. Among those recommendations were recommendations relating to steps that should be taken to address the potential for conflicts that surround the role of one actuary advising both the trustees and employer in connection with a pension scheme and measures to encourage users to market test and to put elements of their actuarial advice out to bid separately.

# MANAGEMENT AND OPERATIONS OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AFTER THE ACQUISITION

#### **Board of Directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition**

In connection with the acquisition, management of Watson Wyatt Holdings recommended to the Nominating and Governance Committee of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors that one additional director, a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member, be presented for election to the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors at the special meeting. The Nominating and Governance Committee determined that nomination of a Watson Wyatt LLP voting member for election as an "inside" director was appropriate and that Mr. Ramamurthy would be nominated for election as a director, contingent upon consummation of the acquisition.

The Nominating and Governance Committee also has accepted management's recommendation that the committee begin a search for a qualified candidate to serve as an additional director who meets the independence requirements of the New York Stock Exchange listing standards. The new director is expected to have a background in Europe or the United Kingdom. Management provided the committee with a list of nominees proposed by Watson Wyatt LLP that the committee will consider in addition to other candidates. Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP have agreed that global diversity and worldview will be important factors to be considered by the Nominating and Governance Committee in selecting directors in the future. The Nominating and Governance Committee will endeavor to select an independent director candidate for inclusion on the slate of directors to be presented for stockholder approval at Watson Wyatt Holdings' 2005 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

If Mr. Ramamurthy is elected to the board of directors at the special meeting, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors will be comprised of ten directors, of which six will be deemed to be "independent" for New York Stock Exchange listing purposes, and four will not be independent. Mr. Haley will continue as President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition.

#### Compensation of Directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition

If elected, as an employee director after the closing of the acquisition, Mr. Ramamurthy will not be compensated separately for service on the board, in accordance with Watson Wyatt Holdings' current policy. For a description of Watson Wyatt Holdings' director compensation policies, see "Election of Director Operation of the Board" at page 136.

# Management of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition

The following table sets forth information with respect to members of Watson Wyatt LLP who will serve as directors or executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the closing of the acquisition. For information regarding management of Watson Wyatt Holdings, see "Election of Director Nominee and Other Members of the Board of Directors" and the information set forth under the heading "Biographical Information For Other Executive Officers of the Company" in Watson Wyatt Holdings' proxy statement dated October 15, 2004 for its annual meeting of stockholders held on November 19, 2004, which information is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

Name	Age	Title
Paul N. Thornton	54	Director
Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy	49	Regional Manager (Europe)
Philip G.H. Brook	49	Global Practice Director, Insurance & Financial Services
David M.E. Dow	46	Global Practice Director, Benefits Administration Solutions
		and Technology Solutions
Roger C. Urwin	51	Global Practice Director, Investment Consulting
Alan K. Whalley	49	Regional Manager (US Region)

Biographical information regarding directors and executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings is set forth in "Election of Director Nominee and Other Members of the Board of Directors" at page 130 and under the heading "Biographical Information For Other Executive Officers of the Company" in Watson Wyatt Holdings' proxy statement dated October 15, 2004 for its annual meeting of stockholders held on November 19, 2004, which information is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

Biographical information regarding members of Watson Wyatt LLP who will serve as a director or executive officer of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition is provided below:

Paul N. Thornton (age 54) has served as a director of Watson Wyatt Holdings since 2000. He joined Watson Wyatt LLP in 1974, qualified as a Fellow of the Institute of Actuaries in 1975 and became a member of the firm in 1977. Mr. Thornton has been the Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP since May 2001. He was Chairman of the Pensions Board of the Faculty and Institute of Actuaries in the UK from 1994 to 1996, Chairman of the Association of Consulting Actuaries from June 1997 to June 1998 and President of the Institute of Actuaries from July 1998 to July 2000. Mr. Thornton is a member of the Executive Committee of the International Actuarial Association, Chairman of the Committee of the International Actuarial Association dealing with Pensions and Employee Benefits and a member of the Committee of the International Association of Consulting Actuaries. He holds an honours degree in Mathematics from Oxford University.

Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy (age 49), known as Babloo Ramamurthy, joined The Wyatt Company in 1977. Following the establishment of the global Watson Wyatt Worldwide alliance in 1995, Mr. Ramamurthy became a member of Watson Wyatt LLP. Mr. Ramamurthy has been based primarily in the London Office of Watson Wyatt LLP, although between 1983 and 1986 he transferred to the international benefits and compensation consulting team based in the New York region, where he dealt primarily with the head offices of US multinational companies. Since returning to Europe, Mr. Ramamurthy has been the account manager for a number of the firm's major clients in the UK, advising on a broad range of human capital and employee benefits issues in both the UK and overseas. Mr. Ramamurthy was the Head of the European Benefits Consulting Practice from 1999 to 2004, before being appointed the Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP with effect from May 1, 2004. Mr. Ramamurthy holds an honours degree in Mathematics from King's College, London.

Philip G.H. Brook (age 49) joined Watson Wyatt LLP in 1991 and became a member in 1992. Prior to joining Watson Wyatt LLP, Mr. Brook worked for M&G Re for 12 years where he qualified as a Fellow of the Institute of Actuaries in 1984. Mr. Brook is Global Head of Watson Wyatt LLP Insurance & Financial Services practice comprising around 300 associates in 14 countries across Europe, Asia and the United States. He is also the account manager for a number of Watson Wyatt LLP multinational financial services clients and has held management positions with the Insurance & Financial Services practice and the wider firm for a number of years. During his career at Watson Wyatt LLP, Mr. Brook has worked on a wide range of international insurance projects, many of which have been merger or acquisition transactions or projects of a financial management nature. Mr. Brook holds an honours degree in Mathematics from Cambridge University.

**David M.E. Dow** (age 46) qualified as a chartered accountant in 1983 and joined The Wyatt Company in 1988. Prior to that, he trained with KPMG and was a consultant at Schroders. Mr. Dow was appointed Managing Director of Wyatt Financial Services Ltd shortly after joining The Wyatt Company. Following establishment of the global Watson Wyatt Worldwide Alliance in 1995, Mr. Dow became a member in Watson Wyatt LLP and headed the Financial Services Group through a period of significant diversification and growth. In 1998, Mr. Dow took on responsibility for what was then Watson Wyatt LLP's Pensions Administration business, creating the Benefits Administration Solutions practice. Mr. Dow's track record has been in reorganizing and leading businesses to deliver quality improvement and profitable growth. Mr. Dow has held partnership board and Finance Committee roles within Watson Wyatt LLP as well as leading both consulting and operations practices for over 15 years.

Roger C. Urwin (age 51) joined Watson Wyatt LLP as a member in 1989 to head up the Investment Consulting practice. Prior to joining Watson Wyatt LLP, Mr. Urwin worked as an investment consultant for Bacon and Woodrow and headed William Mercer's investment practice before joining Gartmore Investment Management in 1987, where he was responsible for business development and quantitative investment. Mr. Urwin has wide experience of investment matters having been both on the investment management and consulting side. Mr. Urwin has responsibility for a number of Watson Wyatt LLP's major investment clients both in the UK and internationally, advising them on all investment issues. Mr. Urwin has been Global Head of Investment Consulting since 1995. Mr. Urwin is the author of a number of papers on asset allocation policy and manager selection. He is on the Board of INQUIRE (the Institute for Quantitative Investment Research) and the Editorial Board of MSCI. Mr. Urwin has an MA in Mathematics and an M.Sc in applied Statistics, both from Oxford University.

Alan K. Whalley (age 49) has served as Regional Manager (US Region) of Watson Wyatt Holdings since May 2004, and was most recently the Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP. In this role he was a member of Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board and chairman of the Euro Matrix Group, Watson Wyatt LLP executive management committee. Mr. Whalley joined Watson Wyatt LLP in 1977. He is a consulting actuary primarily in the retirement field, where he specializes in consulting for larger companies. Mr. Whalley established Watson Wyatt LLP Manchester office in 1985, followed by its Leeds office in 1990. Prior to his appointment as Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP in 1999, he was head of the UK benefits practice from 1995. He has served as a member of the CBI Council for the Yorkshire and the Humber Region and as chairman of the Yorkshire Group of the National Association of Pension Funds. He is a Fellow of the Institute of Actuaries and a Fellow of the Pensions Management Institute. Mr. Whalley holds an MA in Mathematics from Oxford University.

#### **Executive Compensation**

Watson Wyatt Holdings. Information regarding compensation of executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings is set forth in "Election of Director Executive Compensation" at page 138.

Watson Wyatt LLP: Watson Wyatt LLP's business, since 2002, has been conducted as a private UK limited liability partnership, and members have been compensated through salary and distributions of income in the form of profit-sharing payments. Consequently, meaningful individual compensation information based on operating in corporate form is not available for periods before the acquisition.

The following table sets forth compensation information for the year ended April 30, 2004 for Watson Wyatt LLP's senior partner and three other most highly compensated Watson Wyatt LLP members who will become executive officers or directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition. The dollar amounts have been converted from pounds sterling using the average exchange rate for the fiscal year ended April 30, 2004 of US\$1.7211 to £1.00.

#### Watson Wyatt LLP Summary Compensation Table

		Annual C	omp	ensation
Name and Principal Position	S	Salary(1) (\$)		Bonus(2) (\$)
Paul N. Thornton Senior Partner	\$	193,107	\$	1,640,240
Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy Managing Partner		193,107		1,144,647
Roger C. Urwin Global Head of Investment Consulting		193,107		1,601,085
Alan K. Whalley Voting Member, Watson Wyatt LLP, and Regional Manager (US Region), Watson Wyatt Holdings		193,107		1,585,566

- (1) Salary consists of the salaried remuneration of members for the year ended April 30, 2004. These amounts are not comparable to executive compensation in the customary sense.
- Bonus amounts consist of annual profit sharing payments in respect of the fiscal year ended April 30, 2004 and include interest received on capital, annuity income and share of deficit on revaluation of subsidiaries. These amounts are not comparable to executive compensation in the customary sense.

Aggregate compensation paid to Watson Wyatt LLP members who are not named in the compensation table above may exceed that set forth in the table.

In the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings will return to Watson Wyatt LLP cash to meet specified obligations of Watson Wyatt LLP after closing, including annual profit sharing payments to the individuals named above. See "Business Transfer Agreement Post Closing Payments."

A number of Watson Wyatt LLP members, including Mr. Whalley, have used the proceeds of bank loans to make capital contributions to Watson Wyatt LLP that then were advanced back to the members. The amount owed by Mr. Whalley as of April 30, 2004 was £300,000. The aggregate amount owed by members to Watson Wyatt LLP in connection with these transactions totaled £2.4 million at April 30, 2004.

#### Management Committees of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition

For a discussion of management committees of Watson Wyatt Holdings after the acquisition, see "The Acquisition Interests of Certain Persons in the Acquisition Global Matrix and Other Management Committees."

#### **Employment and Other Arrangements**

Except for Mr. Whalley, each voting member of Watson Wyatt LLP, including the individuals named above, has entered into an employment agreement with WW Limited, the effectiveness of which is conditioned upon the closing of the acquisition. The terms of the employment agreements with each voting member and each individual who is treated as a voting member under the Watson Wyatt LLP membership agreement are identical except for the remuneration received. The terms of the agreements with these individuals are generally similar to the employment agreements with other employees of WW Limited, and these individuals are subject to the same employment policies applicable to other employees of WW Limited.

The employment agreements provide for payment of a base salary plus a target bonus of 50% of base salary. Payment of bonuses is subject to WW Limited's normal practices relating to bonus payment

in effect from time to time. The agreements also provide for payment of 27% of base salary, including a 12% car allowance, which is intended to be in lieu of other benefits, although WW Limited also will provide disability and life insurance benefits to these individuals.

The employment agreements may be terminated by either party on six months' prior notice. In addition, WW Limited may terminate the agreement without notice in the case of misconduct, conviction of certain criminal offenses, willful neglect of duties or grave and persistent breaches of the employment agreement.

The agreements include a non-solicitation provision which is summarized under "Agreements Relating to the Acquisition Employment/Non-Solicitation and Non-Competition Agreements."

127

# DISTRIBUTION OF ACQUISITION CONSIDERATION AND WINDING DOWN OF WATSON WYATT LLP

#### **Distribution to Voting Members**

Watson Wyatt LLP has advised us that immediately after the acquisition, Watson Wyatt LLP will transfer to its voting members 8,988,071 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock received by Watson Wyatt LLP at closing. The distribution to each voting member of common stock will be based on a pro-rata agreed share reflecting prospective entitlements of each voting member that would otherwise have come due from Watson Wyatt LLP.

Watson Wyatt LLP also has advised us that most of the cash proceeds of the acquisition will be distributed to voting members after the closing. The distribution to each voting member of cash consideration will be based, in each instance, on the same pro-rata share that applies to the distribution of stock consideration.

A total of 102,500 shares of common stock and approximately £3.5 million of the cash proceeds will be retained by Watson Wyatt LLP. We understand that Watson Wyatt LLP intends to use the shares to fund awards of shares over the next three to four years to associates who are promoted to the most senior category of associates within the European business. We understand that the cash is being retained for certain transactional costs, tax exposures and Watson Wyatt LLP's expected costs in winding down its business.

As a condition to receiving shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be issued in connection with the acquisition, each voting member receiving such shares must agree to the transfer restrictions described in "The Business Transfer Agreement Distribution of Proceeds."

#### **Distribution by Voting Members to Retired Members**

Pursuant to the plan of distribution adopted by Watson Wyatt LLP, the voting members will transfer up to £20 million (approximately US\$36.4 million based on exchange rates on June 15, 2005) in cash and up to 900,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to retired members of Watson Wyatt LLP, conditional upon each retired member's waiver of existing contractual rights to annuity payments.

The voting members have personal obligations to make annuity payments to retired members. If a retired member does not waive rights to annuity payments, voting members are expected to utilize the proceeds of the acquisition that otherwise would have been transferred to the retired member to fund arrangements that either buy out those annuity rights or provide for their future funding. Retired members will be entitled to sell shares received in connection with the acquisition immediately.

#### Distribution by Voting Members to Non-Voting Members

Of the shares being distributed to them, the voting members are expected to transfer 1,225,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to two trusts for the benefit of and for payment to non-voting members. One trust will hold shares for UK tax resident non-voting members, and the other trust will hold shares for non-UK tax resident non-voting members.

The trustees of the two trusts established for the benefit of non-voting members are expected to distribute acquisition consideration in accordance with the terms of the applicable trust agreement. The non-voting members will have an immediate beneficial entitlement to the shares in the trusts whether or not they continue to be employed by the European business, and these shares will be paid out from the trusts over a three-year period. We understand that the trustees anticipate distributing one-quarter of the shares to be held by their respective trusts, or 306,250 shares in total, shortly after

consummation of the acquisition, with further distributions of 306,250 shares taking place on each of the first, second and third anniversaries of closing.

# Winding Down of Watson Wyatt LLP

Following the acquisition and distribution of the acquisition consideration to the voting members, Watson Wyatt LLP will not have any active business operations and will not hold any material assets. Watson Wyatt LLP's primary activities after the acquisition will consist of winding down its business. Because of the long-term nature of certain liabilities, such as professional liability claims, Watson Wyatt LLP does not anticipate liquidating and dissolving in the immediate future.

129

#### 2. ELECTION OF DIRECTOR

# Effect of the Acquisition on Watson Wyatt Holdings' Board of Directors

In connection with the acquisition, the Nominating and Governance Committee has nominated Mr. Ramamurthy for election to the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors, contingent upon consummation of the acquisition. Also in connection with the acquisition, the Nominating and Governance Committee will consider additional candidates to serve as an additional director who meets the independence requirements of the New York Stock Exchange listing standards.

New York Stock Exchange listing standards require that a classified board of directors be divided into classes of approximately equal size. Accordingly, Mr. Ramamurthy is standing for election to Class III, and the additional "independent" director will stand for election to Class I of the board of directors. See " Nominee and Other Members of the Board of Directors" below for a list of the current members of the board of directors according to their respective classes.

With the addition of an additional "inside" director, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors would be comprised of ten directors, of which six would be deemed to be "independent" for New York Stock Exchange listing purposes, and four would not be independent. Mr. Haley will continue as President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors.

See, "Management of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition Board of Directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition."

#### Nominee and Other Members of the Board of Directors

Our Amended and Restated Bylaws provide that the number of directors shall not be less than seven, nor more than twenty-five, and give the board of directors the authority to determine the actual number of directors within that range. The board of directors currently consists of nine members. Pursuant to its authority under our Amended and Restated Bylaws, the board of directors has set the number of directors at ten, effective as of the special meeting. In accordance with our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, the board of directors is divided into three classes, designated Class I, Class II and Class III.

One Class III director is to be elected at the special meeting, to serve for a term expiring at the 2006 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, or until a successor is elected or appointed and qualified, or until such director's earlier resignation or removal. The board of directors has nominated the nominee named below for election as director. The nominee, Mr. Ramamurthy, is the Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP. There are currently two directors in Class III: Gilbert T. Ray and John B. Shoven, whose three-year terms will expire at the 2006 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy (age 49), known as Babloo Ramamurthy, joined The Wyatt Company in 1977 after graduating from King's College, London with a BSc Honours degree in Mathematics. Following the establishment of the global Watson Wyatt Worldwide alliance in 1995, Mr. Ramamurthy became a Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP. Mr. Ramamurthy has been based primarily in the London Office of Watson Wyatt LLP, although between 1983 and 1986 he transferred to the international benefits and compensation consulting team based in the New York region, where he dealt primarily with the head offices of US multinational companies. Since returning to Europe, Mr. Ramamurthy has been the account manager for a number of the firm's major clients in the UK, advising on a broad range of human capital and employee benefits issues in both the UK and overseas. Mr. Ramamurthy was the Head of the European Benefits Consulting Practice from 1999 to 2004, before being appointed the Managing Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP with effect from May 1, 2004.

If any nominee for a directorship is unable to serve as a director at the time of the special meeting, the proxies may be voted for a substitute nominee selected by the board of directors.

Management has no reason to believe, at this time, that the nominee listed above will be unable to serve if elected, but if Mr. Ramamurthy should become unavailable to serve as a director or be withdrawn from nomination, and if the board of directors should designate a substitute nominee, the persons named as proxy holders will vote for the substitute nominee.

#### The board of directors recommends that you vote FOR the nominee listed above.

The incumbent directors serving in Class I, Class II and Class III and their remaining terms are as follows:

Class I

Names	Length of Term
R. Michael McCullough	Three-year term, expiring at the 2007
Paul N. Thornton	Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

**R. Michael McCullough** (age 66) has served as a director since 1996. Mr. McCullough retired in 1996 as Chairman of the management consulting firm Booz, Allen & Hamilton. He joined Booz, Allen & Hamilton in 1965 as a consultant, was elected a partner in the firm in 1971, became managing partner of the firm's Technology Center and was elected to the position of Chairman in 1984. Mr. McCullough is a member of the boards of Capital Auto Real Estate Investment Trust, an automobile property real estate investment trust, and First Potomac Realty Trust, an industrial and office-industrial real estate investment trust. Mr. McCullough has a B.S. in Electrical Engineering from the University of Detroit.

Paul N. Thornton (age 54) has served as a director since 2000. He joined Watson Wyatt LLP in 1974, qualified as a Fellow of the Institute of Actuaries in 1975 and became a member of the firm in 1977. Mr. Thornton has been the Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP since May 2001. He was Chairman of the Pensions Board of the Faculty and Institute of Actuaries in the UK from 1994 to 1996, Chairman of the Association of Consulting Actuaries from June 1997 to June 1998 and President of the Institute of Actuaries from July 1998 to July 2000. Mr. Thornton is a member of the Executive Committee of the International Actuarial Association, Chairman of the Committee of the International Actuarial Association dealing with Pensions and Employee Benefits, and a member of the Committee of the International Association of Consulting Actuaries. He holds an honours degree in Mathematics from Oxford University.

Class II

Names	Length of Term
John J. Gabarro	Three-year term, expiring at the 2005
John J. Haley	Annual Meeting of Stockholders.
Linda D. Rabbitt	
Gene H. Wickes	
John C. Wright	

John J. Gabarro (age 65) has served as a director since 1999 and was previously a director of Watson Wyatt Holdings from 1995 to 1998. Mr. Gabarro has been a professor at the Harvard Business School since 1972. Mr. Gabarro is the UPS Foundation Professor of Human Resource Management at the Harvard Business School where he has also taught in Harvard's MBA, Executive and Doctoral Programs. He has served as faculty chair of Harvard's International Senior Management Program and twice as head of its Organizational Behavior Group and most recently as faculty chair of Harvard's Advanced Management Programs. Mr. Gabarro is a Trustee of Worcester Polytechnic Institute from

131

which he received a B.S. in mechanical engineering. Mr. Gabarro completed his MBA and doctorate and post doctoral work at Harvard before joining its faculty.

**John J. Haley** (age 55) has served as President and Chief Executive Officer since January 1, 1999, Chairman of the Board since 2002, as a director since 1992, and is a member of the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board. Mr. Haley joined Watson Wyatt Holdings in 1977. Prior to becoming President and Chief Executive Officer, he was the Global Director of the Benefits Group. Mr. Haley is a Fellow of the Society of Actuaries and is a co-author of *Fundamentals of Private Pensions* (University of Pennsylvania Press). Mr. Haley also serves on the boards of MAXIMUS, Inc., a provider of health and human services program management, consulting services and system solutions, and Hudson Highland Group, Inc., an executive search, specialty staffing and related consulting services firm. He has an A.B. in Mathematics from Rutgers College and studied under a Fellowship at the Graduate School of Mathematics at Yale University.

Linda D. Rabbitt (age 56) has served as a director since 2002 and is the founder and owner of Rand Construction Corporation, a commercial construction company founded in 1989 that specializes in building renovation and tenant build-outs. As owner and chief executive officer, Ms. Rabbitt is responsible for overall company affairs including client services, business planning, and operational procedures. Prior to founding Rand Construction Corporation, Ms. Rabbitt was the co-founder and co-owner of Hart Construction Company, Inc., a commercial tenant construction company. From 1981 to 1985, Ms. Rabbitt was with KPMG (formerly Peat Marwick), where she was Director of Marketing from 1982 to 1985. Ms. Rabbitt is a director of the Greater Washington Board of Trade and served as its Chair in 2002. Ms. Rabbitt has also served as a director of the Economic Club of Washington, D.C., of Leadership Washington, and is a Trustee of the Federal City Council. Ms. Rabbitt has a B.A. from the University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, and an M.A. from George Washington University.

Gene H. Wickes (age 53) has served as Vice President and as a director since 2002, and has been the Global Director of the Benefits Practice since 2005. Prior to this, Mr. Wickes was the Global Retirement Practice Director, and he was the West Division's Retirement Practice Leader from 1997 to 2004. Mr. Wickes joined Watson Wyatt in 1996 as a senior consultant and consulting actuary. He assists clients with their retirement and executive benefit issues. Prior to joining Watson Wyatt Holdings, he spent 18 years with Towers Perrin, a human resources consulting firm, where he assisted organizations with welfare, retirement, and executive benefit issues. Mr. Wickes is a Fellow of the Society of Actuaries and has a B.S. in Mathematics and Economics, an M.S. in Mathematics and an M.S. in Economics from Brigham Young University.

John C. Wright (age 57) has served as a director since 2002 and is a retired partner of the accounting firm Ernst & Young. He was with Ernst & Young for almost thirty years until his retirement in 2000. Mr. Wright has extensive expertise with complex financial accounting and reporting matters, including many years of experience working on matters before the Securities and Exchange Commission and the National Association of Securities Dealers. During the last ten years of Mr. Wright's career at Ernst & Young, he spent much of his time on international matters. After Ernst & Young, he served briefly as the Chief Financial Officer of Teligent, a telecommunications company, and is now Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of QuadraMed Corporation, a provider of healthcare information technology solutions. Mr. Wright has a B.S. in accounting from the University of North Carolina.

Class III

Names	Length of Term
Gilbert T. Ray	Three-year term, expiring at the 2006
John B. Shoven	Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

Gilbert T. Ray (age 60) has served as a director since 2000. Mr. Ray was a partner of the law firm of O'Melveny & Myers LLP until his retirement in 2000. He practiced corporate law for almost three decades. He has extensive experience with corporate and tax exempt transactions, as well as international finance. Mr. Ray is a member of the boards of Automobile Club of Southern California, a provider of emergency road and travel services and insurance; two variable annuity funds managed by SunAmerica Asset management; Sierra Monolithics Inc., a semi-conductor chip company; Advance Auto Parts Company, a retailer of automotive parts; Diamondrock Hospitality, a real estate investment trust; and IHOP Corp., a restaurant management and franchise company. Mr. Ray is also a trustee of both The John Randolph Haynes and Dora Haynes Foundation and the St. John's Health Center Foundation.

**John B. Shoven** (age 58) has served as a director since 2002. He is a member of Stanford University's Economics Department, where he holds the Charles R. Schwab Professorship, and has been the Director of the Stanford Institute for Economic Policy Research (formerly known as the Center for Economic Policy Research) since 1999. Dr. Shoven has been at Stanford since 1973, serving as Chairman of the Economics Department from 1986 to 1989, as Director of the Center for Economic Policy Research from 1989 to 1993, and as Dean of the School of Humanities and Sciences from 1993 to 1998. An expert on tax policy, Dr. Shoven was a consultant for the US Treasury Department from 1975 to 1988. He has authored ten books dealing with pension policy, social security and taxation. Dr. Shoven is a member of the boards of Cadence Design Systems, Inc., a supplier of electronic design automation technologies and engineering services; PalmSource, Inc., a supplier of handheld and wireless electronics; and American Century Funds, a mutual funds family. Dr. Shoven has a B.A. in Physics from the University of California, San Diego, and a Ph.D. in Economics from Yale University.

#### **Corporate Governance**

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

Watson Wyatt Holdings has a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of its employees, including the President and Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer and the Controller. Watson Wyatt Holdings also has a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of its directors. Both Codes are available on Watson Wyatt Holdings' website at www.watsonwyatt.com under "Investor Relations." A copy may be obtained upon request, addressed to the Secretary of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203.

Corporate Governance Guidelines

Watson Wyatt Holdings has adopted a set of Corporate Governance Guidelines. Watson Wyatt Holdings' Corporate Governance Guidelines provide, among other things, that all directors are expected to attend the Annual Meeting of Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders. At the 2004 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, all directors were present. The Guidelines are available on Watson Wyatt Holdings' website at www.watsonwyatt.com under "Investor Relations." A copy may be obtained upon request, addressed to the Secretary of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203.

Communications with the Board or Presiding Director

It is the policy of Watson Wyatt Holdings to facilitate communications of security holders and other interested parties with the board of directors and Watson Wyatt Holdings' Presiding Director. Communications to directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings must be in writing and may be sent to any director, in care of the Secretary of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203. Communications may be sent by e-mail to all directors as a group or to the Presiding Director using the e-mail addresses posted by Watson Wyatt Holdings on its web site at

www.watsonwyatt.com under "Investor Relations." All communications must be accompanied by the following information:

if the person submitting the communication is a security holder, a statement of the type and amount of the securities of Watson Wyatt Holdings that the person holds;

if the person submitting the communication is not a security holder and is submitting the communication as an interested party, the nature of the person's interest;

the address, telephone number and e-mail address, if any, of the person submitting the communication.

Each communication will be forwarded unopened to the director(s) to whom it is addressed. Communications may, at the direction of the board, be shared with management. Watson Wyatt Holdings' procedures for collecting and distributing communications to directors are available on the company's website at www.watsonwyatt.com under "Investor Relations."

Presiding Director

Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors has designated R. Michael McCullough as the Presiding Director of all executive sessions of the independent directors of the board.

Nominees for Director

The Nominating and Governance Committee makes recommendations to the board concerning individuals who are qualified to stand for election as directors. The Nominating and Governance Committee seeks individuals with a broad and diverse range of skills who have demonstrated the highest levels of personal and business integrity and sound business judgment, particularly in professional services industries. The Nominating and Governance Committee will consider recommendations of possible nominees for director submitted by stockholders. Recommendations may be submitted to any member of the Nominating and Governance Committee in care of the Secretary of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203. Candidates recommended by stockholders will be evaluated in the same manner as other candidates considered by the Nominating and Governance Committee.

#### **Standing Board Committees**

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee operates pursuant to a written charter adopted by the board of directors, a copy of which was attached to our proxy statement proxy statement dated October 15, 2004 for our annual meeting of stockholders held on November 19, 2004, which information is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. A copy also is available on Watson Wyatt Holdings' website located at www.watsonwyatt.com under "Investor Relations," or may be obtained upon request, addressed to the Secretary of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203. The Audit Committee's principal responsibilities, as set forth in its charter, are to assist the board in overseeing Watson Wyatt Holdings' financial reporting process that is established and implemented by management. The Audit Committee oversees the work of the independent auditor and also reviews information provided by Watson Wyatt Holdings' internal auditor, independent auditor, and management concerning internal accounting procedures and controls. The Audit Committee is currently composed of four independent directors, John J. Gabarro, R. Michael McCullough, Gilbert T. Ray and John C. Wright (Chair), all of whom meet the independence requirements of the New York Stock Exchange's listing standards. The board of directors has determined that Mr. Wright is both independent and an audit committee financial expert, as defined by SEC and NYSE guidelines. The Audit Committee held 12 meetings during fiscal year 2004.

Report of the Audit Committee

Management has the primary responsibility for the financial statements and the reporting process. Watson Wyatt Holdings' independent auditor is responsible for expressing an opinion on the conformity of our audited financial statements to generally accepted accounting principles. The Audit Committee reviews Watson Wyatt Holdings' financial reporting process on behalf of the board of directors, although the committee members are not engaged in the practice of accounting or auditing.

The Committee meets regularly with management and Watson Wyatt Holdings' independent auditor to review Watson Wyatt Holdings' financial statements, financial press releases, and quarterly and annual SEC filings; to receive the independent auditor's report of its review of Watson Wyatt Holdings' quarterly financial statements and its audit of Watson Wyatt Holdings' annual financial statements; to review significant developments in generally accepted accounting principles and financial reporting requirements; to discuss the application of significant accounting policies; and to review Watson Wyatt Holdings' internal controls and the activities of Watson Wyatt Holdings' internal auditor.

The Committee meets regularly in executive session, and also meets separately with (1) the independent auditor, (2) Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Financial Officer, and (3) Watson Wyatt Holdings' internal auditor.

With respect to Watson Wyatt Holdings' audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2004, the Audit Committee:

- 1.

  Reviewed the audited financial statements included in the Annual Report, including Management's Discussion and Analysis, with management; and discussed the quality, not just the acceptability, of the accounting principles, the reasonableness of significant judgments and subjective amounts, and the clarity of disclosures in the financial statements.
- Discussed with the independent auditor the scope and plan for its audit and the results of the audit; and also reviewed and discussed with management and the independent auditor the audited financial statements, as well as the auditor's report concerning its examination of Watson Wyatt Holdings' audited financial statements.
- Discussed with the independent auditor the matters required to be discussed by Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61 (Communication with Audit Committees).
- 4.

  Received from the independent auditor the written disclosures required by Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1
  (Independence Discussions with Audit Committees), considered whether the provision of non-audit services is compatible with maintaining the auditor's independence, and discussed with the auditor its independence from Watson Wyatt Holdings and its management.

Following the reviews and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the board of directors that the audited financial statements be included in Watson Wyatt Holdings' Annual Report to Stockholders on SEC Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2004 that was filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 17, 2004.

Submitted by the Watson Wyatt Holdings Audit Committee:

John C. Wright-Chair John J. Gabarro R. Michael McCullough Gilbert T. Ray

#### Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee operates pursuant to a written charter adopted by the board of directors, a copy of which is available on Watson Wyatt Holdings' website located at www.watsonwyatt.com under "Investor Relations," or may be obtained upon request, addressed to the Secretary of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203. The Compensation Committee oversees executive compensation policies, including the compensation of the Chief Executive Officer (CEO), and oversees administration of the 2001 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, the 2001 Deferred Stock Unit Plan for Selected Employees, and the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan. The board has delegated to the Compensation Committee matters associated with succession planning for Watson Wyatt Holdings' Chief Executive Officer. The Compensation Committee currently is composed of John J. Gabarro, Linda D. Rabbitt, Gilbert T. Ray (Chair) and John B. Shoven, all independent directors, and all of whom meet the independence requirements of the New York Stock Exchange's listing standards. The Compensation Committee held four meetings during fiscal year 2004.

#### Nominating and Governance Committee

The Nominating and Governance Committee operates pursuant to a written charter adopted by the board of directors, a copy of which is available on Watson Wyatt Holdings' website, located at www.watsonwyatt.com under "Investor Relations," or may be obtained upon request, addressed to the Secretary of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203. The Nominating and Governance Committee provides assistance to the board of directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings in fulfilling its responsibilities by identifying individuals qualified to become directors and approving the nomination of candidates for all directorships to be filled by the board of directors or by the stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings; identifying directors qualified to serve on the committees established by the board of directors and recommending to the board of directors members for each committee to be filled by the board of directors; maintaining and reviewing the Corporate Governance Guidelines; and otherwise taking a leadership role in shaping the corporate governance of Watson Wyatt Holdings. The Nominating and Governance Committee currently is composed of R. Michael McCullough (Chair), Linda D. Rabbitt, John B. Shoven and John C. Wright, all independent directors, and all of whom meet the independence requirements of the New York Stock Exchange's listing standards. The Nominating and Governance Committee held three meetings during fiscal year 2004.

The membership of these committees may change after this special meeting.

#### Operation of the Board

#### **Board Meetings**

The board of directors conducted four meetings during fiscal year 2004. All directors attended 75% or more of the meetings of the board and the committees on which they served during fiscal year 2004. None of the current directors who are employed by Watson Wyatt Holdings are compensated separately for his or her services as a director or as a member of any committee of the board. The Amended and Restated Bylaws of Watson Wyatt Holdings allow directors who are not active associates to receive compensation for their services on the board.

#### **Director Compensation**

In fiscal year 2004, under the Outside Directors' Compensation Plan (the "Outside Directors' Plan"), outside directors were paid a quarterly retainer of \$11,250 plus \$1,500 per day for board meetings; \$1,000 per day for regular committee meetings (\$750 if held in conjunction with a board meeting); \$2,000 per day for committee meetings if the outside director chaired that committee (\$1,000 if held in conjunction with a board meeting); and \$1,000 per day for other meetings. Telephone meetings of the Audit Committee were compensated at \$1,000 per meeting; other telephone meetings

of less than four hours duration were compensated at 40% of the applicable per day fee. In addition, under the Outside Directors' Plan, each outside director is granted 1,000 shares of Watson Wyatt common stock, issued at the end of the fiscal year at the fiscal year-end share price for services performed during the preceding fiscal year.

In fiscal year 2004, the fees paid to outside directors were paid in cash and in shares of Watson Wyatt common stock under the Outside Directors' Plan. Watson Wyatt also established the Voluntary Deferred Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors to enable outside directors who hold 5,000 or more shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, at their election, to defer receipt of any or all of their director's fees until they are no longer serving as directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

#### Director Independence

The board is composed of a majority of directors who qualify as independent directors pursuant to the corporate governance standards for companies listed on the New York Stock Exchange. The board committee structure includes an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee and a Nominating and Governance Committee consisting entirely of independent directors.

In determining independence, each year the board affirmatively determines whether directors have any material relationship with Watson Wyatt Holdings. When assessing the materiality of a director's relationship with Watson Wyatt Holdings, the board considers all relevant facts and circumstances, not merely from the director's standpoint, but from that of the persons or organizations with which the director has an affiliation, and the frequency or regularity of the services, if any, provided to or by such persons or organizations, whether the services are being carried out at arm's length in the ordinary course of business and whether the services are being provided substantially on the same terms to Watson Wyatt Holdings as those prevailing at the time from unrelated parties for comparable transactions. Material relationships can include commercial, banking, industrial, consulting, legal, accounting, charitable and familial relationships. A director will not be considered independent if:

- (1) the director is, or in the past three years has been, an employee of Watson Wyatt Holdings, or an immediate family member of the director is, or in the past three years has been, an executive officer of Watson Wyatt Holdings;
- the director, or a member of the director's immediate family, is receiving or has in the past three years received direct compensation from Watson Wyatt Holdings in excess of \$100,000 per year, other than compensation for board service, compensation received by the director's immediate family member for service as a non-executive employee of Watson Wyatt Holdings, and pension or other forms of deferred compensation for prior service with Watson Wyatt Holdings;
- the director, or a member of the director's immediate family, is or in the past three years has been, an executive officer of another company where any of Watson Wyatt Holdings' present executives serves or served in the past three years on the compensation committee;
- (4)
  the director is, or in the past three years has been, affiliated with or employed by Watson Wyatt Holdings' present or former internal or outside auditor, or a member of the director's immediate family is, or in the past three years has been, affiliated with or employed in a professional capacity by Watson Wyatt Holdings' present or former internal or outside auditor; or
- the director is an executive officer or employee, or a member of the director's immediate family is an executive officer, of another company that makes payments to or receives payments from Watson Wyatt Holdings, or during any of the past three years has made payments to or received payments from Watson Wyatt Holdings, for property or services in an amount that, in any single fiscal year, exceeded the greater of \$1 million or 2% of the other company's consolidated gross revenues.

For these purposes, an "immediate family" member includes a director's spouse, parents, children, siblings, mother and father-in-law, sons and daughters-in-law, brothers and sisters-in-law, and anyone (other than a domestic employee) who shares the director's home.

Applying these standards, the board has determined that the following directors qualify as independent: John J. Gabarro, R. Michael McCullough, Linda D. Rabbitt, Gilbert T. Ray, John B. Shoven and John C. Wright.

#### **Executive Compensation**

Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth compensation paid to Mr. Haley, the President and Chief Executive Officer, and the other four most highly compensated executive officers of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

#### **Annual Compensation**

Name and Principal Position	Fiscal Year	Salary (\$)	Bonus (\$)(a)(b)		All Other Compensation (\$)(c)	
John J. Haley President, Chief Executive Officer, Chairman of the Board and	2004 2003	\$ 710,606 695,300	\$	464,105 400,000	\$	25,483 59,578
Director	2002	680,000		588,500		95,614
Ira T. Kay Vice President, Director of US Compensation Practice and Global Practice Director for Executive Compensation	2004 2003 2002	488,750 483,750 480,000		275,000 275,000 214,500		44,151 67,404 67,371
Carl D. Mautz Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2004 2003 2002	408,750 351,250 325,000		235,000 225,000 247,500		1,905 18,554 19,789
Gene H. Wickes Vice President, Global Director of the Benefits Practice and Director	2004 2003 2002	363,750 336,250 325,000		235,000 212,500 324,500		26,114 37,933 42,062
Walter W. Bardenwerper Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary	2004 2003 2002	395,000 375,000 360,000		190,000 180,000 220,000		3,584 23,230 26,290

- (a) 25% of each eligible associate's fiscal year end bonus for fiscal years 2002, 2003 and 2004 was delivered in the form of stock under the 2001 Deferred Stock Unit Plan for Selected Employees. All deferred stock units were fully vested upon issuance.
- (b) Mr. Wickes' bonus was computed based on a new base salary when he became the Global Retirement Practice Director in April 2004.
- "All Other Compensation" for fiscal year 2004 consists of the following amounts: (1) Company matching contributions made in December 2004 to a non-qualified savings plan of 3% of total compensation above the 2003 IRS compensation limit of \$200,000 received by June 30, 2003, if individual 401(k) contributions equaled the IRS maximum by June 30, 2003, and interest earned in FY 2004 on previous contributions; and (2) payment for the annual cash out of excess unused paid time off (all associates are subject to the same paid time off limits).

#### All Other Compensation Components for Fiscal Year 2004

Name	c(1)	c(2)		Total	
Haley	\$ 12,439	\$	13,044	\$ 25,483	
Kay	6,459		37,692	44,151	
Mautz	1,905		0	1,905	
Wickes	2,893		23,221	26,114	
Bardenwerper	3,584		0	3,584	

Option Grants in Fiscal Year 2004

Under the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan, each associate was granted options in October 2000 (at the time of the IPO) to purchase stock valued at 40% of his or her target bonus amount, subject to a minimum grant of 100 options. Watson Wyatt Holdings' executive officers and directors were granted options at that time using the same formula. These options will expire after seven years, subject to early termination in specified circumstances, and vest in five equal annual installments over a period of five years. Watson Wyatt Holdings did not grant any options under the Plan to the named executive officers in fiscal year 2004. Watson Wyatt Holdings does not currently intend to issue further stock options under the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan.

Aggregated Option Exercises and Fiscal Year 2004 Year-End Option Values

The following table sets forth information concerning option exercises in fiscal year 2004 and the number and value of unexercised options held by the named executive officers at fiscal year 2004 year-end. The value of unexercised in-the-money options held at fiscal year 2004 year-end represents the pre-tax total gain which the option holder would realize if he exercised all of the in-the-money options held at fiscal year 2004 year-end, and is determined by multiplying the number of shares of common stock underlying the options by the difference between \$26.65, which was the closing price per share of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock on the New York Stock Exchange on June 30, 2004 (the last trading day of fiscal year 2004), and the applicable per share option exercise price, which is \$12.50. An option is in-the-money if the fair market value of the underlying shares exceeds the exercise price of the option.

	Shares	Value	Securities Unexercis	Underlying sed Options 30, 2004 (#)	In-the-Mo	Unexercised oney Options e 30, 2004 (\$)
	Acquired on Exercise (#)	Realized (\$)	Exercisable	Unexercisable	Exercisable	Unexercisable
Haley	0	0	9,141	6,094	\$ 129,345	\$ 86,230
Kay	0	0	4,608	3,072	65,032	43,469
Mautz	3,120 \$	41,184	0	2,080	0	29,432
Wickes	0	0	3,120	2,080	44,148	29,432
Bardenwerper	217	2,341	2,087	2,304	29,531	32,602

Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

Our equity compensation plans include the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan, which provides for the granting of nonqualified stock options and stock appreciation rights, the 2001 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, the 2001 Deferred Stock Unit Plan for Selected Employees and the Amended Compensation Plan for Outside Directors. We grant deferred stock units to our senior associates as a part of their annual discretionary compensation and have discontinued the issuance of stock options. All deferred stock units issued in connection with the 2001 Deferred Stock Unit Plan were fully vested upon issuance. All of our equity compensation plans have been approved by stockholders.

The following chart gives aggregate information regarding outstanding grants under all of Watson Wyatt Holdings' equity compensation plans through June 30, 2004:

Plan Category	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options and rights	Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in the first column)
Equity compensation plans approved by			_
stockholders	1,076,262(a)\$	13.45(a)	4,935,782(b)
Total	1,076,262 \$	13.45	4,935,782

- (a) Includes 4,347 deferred stock units that have not been paid out in stock at the election of the recipient. These rights have no exercise price and therefore are not reflected in the calculation of the weighted average exercise price of outstanding options.
- (b)
  Includes 2,548,915 shares remaining available for future issuance under the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan, 1,304,577 shares under the 2001 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, 1,059,181 shares under the 2001 Deferred Stock Unit Plan for Selected Employees and 23,109 shares under the Compensation Plan for Outside Directors.

Defined Benefit Plans

(1)

The following table sets forth the estimated annual benefits payable on a single life annuity basis (excluding Social Security) under Watson Wyatt Holdings' qualified pension plan and non-qualified excess pension plans to a US associate, who qualifies for normal retirement in 2004 and is grandfathered under the plan pursuant to amendments adopted effective July 1, 2003 (as described further below), with the specified average compensation equal to the average of the highest 36 consecutive months of compensation prior to retirement and the specified years of continuous service:

	Annual Benefit Amounts(1)							
			7	Years of Cont	inuous	Service		
Average Annual Compensation for 36 Consecutive Months with the Highest Average Preceding Retirement(2)		10		15		20		25
\$ 200,000	\$	40,149	\$	60,223	\$	80,297	\$	100,372
300,000		61,149		91,723		122,297		152,872
400,000		82,149		123,223		164,297		205,372
500,000		103,149		154,723		206,297		257,872
600,000		124,149		186,223		248,297		310,372
700,000		145,149		217,723		290,297		362,872
800,000		166,149		249,223		332,297		415,372
900,000		187,149		280,723		374,297		467,872
1,000,000		208,149		312,223		416,297		520,372
1,100,000		229,149		343,723		458,297		572,872
1,200,000		250,149		375,223		500,297		625,372
1,300,000		271,149		406,723		542,297		677,872
1,400,000		292,149		438,223		584,297		730,372
1,500,000		313,149		469,723		626,297		782,872

The annual benefit at normal retirement (age 65) under the qualified plan is equal to 1.7% times the associate's average compensation for the 36 consecutive months with the highest compensation plus 0.4% times the associate's average compensation for the 36 consecutive months with the

highest compensation that exceeds Social Security Covered Compensation, all times the number of completed years and months of continuous service up to 25 years.

As required by Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code, qualified plan payments may not provide annual benefits exceeding a maximum amount, currently \$165,000. For those associates who are covered under the excess plans, amounts above this maximum will be paid under the terms of the excess plans, up to the amounts shown in the table above. Pursuant to Section 401(a)(17) of the IRC, annual compensation in excess of \$205,000 cannot be taken into account in determining qualified plan benefits.

The following changes were made to the qualified pension plan and non-qualified excess pension plans effective July 1, 2003:

the five-year certain and life normal form of payment was changed to a single life annuity. After July 1, 2003, the benefit of an associate will be actuarially reduced if the associate elects the five-year certain and life annuity.

The period used to determine average annual compensation was changed from 36 consecutive months to 60 consecutive months.

Early retirement upon attainment of age 50 with 10 years of continuous service has been eliminated. Early retirement upon attainment of age 55 with 5 years of continuous service remains in effect.

The reduction for early retirement has been changed. An associate's benefit will be reduced by 8% per year for the first four years and 6% for years in excess of four that the associate's benefit commences before age 62. Before the change, an associate's benefit was reduced 5% per year for commencement prior to age 60.

Under a grandfathering rule, all of the plan provisions in effect on June 30, 2003 except for the normal form of payment will remain in effect for five years for associates who were actively employed on that date. Associates who retired or terminated employment on or before June 30, 2003, and associates hired on or after July 1, 2003, are not eligible for the grandfathering.

The years of credited service for the associates named in the Summary Compensation Table as of June 30, 2004 are: Mr. Haley 27.17 years; Mr. Kay 10.58 years; Mr. Mautz 7.33 years;

Mr. Wickes 7.50 years; Mr. Bardenwerper 17.08 years. Benefits are based solely on the compensation shown in the "Salary" and "Bonus" columns of the Summary Compensation Table.

Other Pension Plans. Watson Wyatt Holdings also has other pension plans that have been established in various countries for the benefit of eligible associates in those jurisdictions.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

The members of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Compensation Committee for fiscal year 2004 were Gilbert T. Ray (Chair), John J. Gabarro, Linda D. Rabbitt and John B. Shoven.

All are independent directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings. No interlocking relationship exists between Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors or our Compensation Committee and any member of any other company's board of directors or their compensation committee, nor has any interlocking relationship existed in the past.

Report of the Compensation Committee on Executive Compensation

The Compensation Committee was comprised of four independent directors in fiscal year 2004. The Compensation Committee oversees executive compensation policies, including the compensation of the Chief Executive Officer (CEO), the 2001 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, the 2001 Deferred Stock

Unit Plan for Selected Employees and the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan. The Compensation Committee operates pursuant to a written charter adopted by the board of directors, a copy of which is available on Watson Wyatt Holdings' website located at www.watsonwyatt.com under "Investor Relations."

#### Compensation Philosophy

Watson Wyatt Holdings compensation philosophy is applied to all associates, including executive officers. The compensation program takes into consideration Watson Wyatt Holdings' business strategy and market conditions. Specifically, the compensation program has been designed to:

- Attract, motivate and retain the most highly qualified and capable associates by providing competitive compensation based on individual performance and performance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' business;
- Align associate compensation with Watson Wyatt Holdings' overall business strategies and values;
- 3. Focus management on maximizing stockholder value;
- Provide competitive base compensation, supplemented with variable compensation based on individual achievement of annual and long-term results;
- 5. Foster an ownership mentality among associates and reward their focus on long-term objectives;
- 6. Compensate associates fairly on a global basis, relative to other associates and the market; and
- 7. Provide compensation that reflects Watson Wyatt Holdings' performance, relative to its key competitors.

The Committee periodically reviews data on executive compensation to determine key market considerations and competitive positioning. In making its determinations, the Committee relies on publicly available information, commissioned survey data and its knowledge of the market for key executives.

## Base and Bonus Compensation

For the fiscal year ending June 30, 2004, the compensation of Watson Wyatt Holdings' executive officers and all other bonus-eligible associates was comprised primarily of two elements: base salary and fiscal year-end bonus.

Watson Wyatt Holdings' compensation program establishes target bonuses for all bonus-eligible associates, based on their position in Watson Wyatt Holdings and base salary. Funding for the bonus pool is based on Watson Wyatt Holdings' fiscal year-end net operating income and may be greater than or less than total target bonuses. Individual bonus awards are at each manager's discretion and are based on the manager's assessment of the associate's achievement of stated goals and support of Company values. In making its determinations, the Committee relied on publicly available information, the above-mentioned survey and its knowledge of the market for key executives. The Watson Wyatt Holdings bonus pool for 2004 was funded at 60% of target.

The CEO made recommendations to the Committee with respect to salary and bonus compensation for Watson Wyatt Holdings' executives who report to the CEO. With respect to salary for the CEO's direct reports, the decisions were based on each associate's experience, competencies, expected level of responsibility in the coming year, external market value and internal equity. Decisions with respect to bonus compensation for the CEO's direct reports were based on the CEO's subjective evaluation of Watson Wyatt Holdings' overall financial performance, business unit financial

performance and individual achievement of other business objectives. The Committee approved the CEO's recommendations.

The CEO made recommendations to the Committee with respect to base and bonus compensation for Watson Wyatt Holdings' executives who report to the CEO. The Committee approved the CEO's recommendations.

Stock Programs

Watson Wyatt Holdings' long-term compensation plans are designed to recognize the individual's past, present and potential future contributions. Watson Wyatt Holdings believes that stock ownership aligns associate financial interest with those of other stockholders and Watson Wyatt Holdings.

Stock Options

In connection with the IPO in October 2000, Watson Wyatt Holdings implemented the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan, under which it may grant stock options. In October 2000, executive officers and other eligible associates were granted options to purchase Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock pursuant to this plan, based on a formula related to their target bonus amounts. There were no grants of options under the plan in fiscal year 2004, and Watson Wyatt Holdings does not currently intend to issue any further stock options under the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan.

Stock Purchase Plan

Watson Wyatt Holdings continued the 2001 Employee Stock Purchase Plan during fiscal 2004. The Employee Stock Purchase Plan is available to all associates, and approximately 32% of eligible Company associates currently participate in this plan.

Deferred Stock Unit Plan

In September 2002, Watson Wyatt Holdings issued its first grants under its 2001 Deferred Stock Unit Plan for Selected Employees. Since that date, senior associates of Watson Wyatt Holdings, including the CEO and executive officers (approximately 255 in 2004) were granted deferred stock units in lieu of 25% of their discretionary bonus. Such deferred stock units were fully vested upon grant.

The Committee is currently considering making additional long-term bonus grants under this Plan in order to (i) strengthen incentives and align behaviors for senior executives to grow the business consistent with the strategic goals of Watson Wyatt Holdings, (ii) strengthen retention impact of total compensation of senior executives, and (iii) address competitive deficiency in long-term incentives for senior executives.

Compensation of the Chief Executive Officer

During fiscal year 2004, Mr. Haley's base salary was \$714,008, an increase of \$13,608, or 2%, over his fiscal year 2003 base salary of \$700,400.

Mr. Haley's fiscal year 2004 bonus was approved by the board of directors based on the recommendation of the Compensation Committee. The Committee recommended, and the board approved, a bonus equal to 65% (\$464,105) of Mr. Haley's target bonus. His target bonus for fiscal year 2004 was increased from 87.5% to 100% of his base compensation. Following are some of the factors that were taken into account:

- 1. Success in Watson Wyatt Holdings meeting established financial goals;
- Leadership in representing Watson Wyatt Holdings with the investment community;

143

- Influence on strategic direction and long-term strength and performance;
- Successful promotion of continuous quality improvements and effective risk management;
- 5. Actions taken to strengthen operations of Watson Wyatt Holdings in Asia-Pacific, Canada and Latin America;
- Development of succession plans for leadership teams and key client service teams;
- 7. Progress in implementing a diversity program throughout Watson Wyatt Holdings;
- 8. Actions taken to ensure that the senior management team is organized and operating effectively; and
- 9. Relativity to the average bonus compensation level of Watson Wyatt Holdings' associates.

In summary, in establishing the base and bonus compensation for the Chief Executive Officer, the Committee took into consideration the specific factors listed above, and the quantitative and qualitative factors mentioned in the Base and Bonus Compensation section. In 2004, the total compensation for the CEO was below the median of the peer group included in the above-mentioned survey.

Deductibility of Executive Compensation

In order to maximize the deductibility for federal income tax purposes of compensation paid to executive officers, Watson Wyatt Holdings has a Senior Officers Deferred Compensation Plan that requires deferral of compensation in excess of \$1.0 million that would otherwise be payable to the Chief Executive Officer and the four other highest compensated executive officers.

Submitted by the Watson Wyatt Holdings Compensation Committee:

Gilbert T. Ray-Chair John J. Gabarro Linda D. Rabbitt John B. Shoven

## **Certain Relationships and Related Transactions**

See "Material Relationships Between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP" at page 32.

## Section 16(a) Compliance

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, requires Watson Wyatt Holdings' executive officers and directors, among others, to file with the SEC and the New York Stock Exchange initial reports of ownership and reports of changes in ownership of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. Persons subject to Section 16 are required by SEC regulations to furnish Watson Wyatt Holdings with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file. As a matter of practice, Watson Wyatt Holdings assists Watson Wyatt Holdings' executive officers and directors in preparing initial reports of ownership and reports of changes in ownership, and files those reports with the SEC on their behalf.

Based solely on a review of the copies of such forms furnished to Watson Wyatt Holdings and written representations from Watson Wyatt Holdings' executive officers and directors, Watson Wyatt Holdings believes that all of its executive officers and directors filed required reports on a timely basis under Section 16(a), except that Mr. Haley filed a late report in connection with the deferral of stock units, and three former officers, Mr. Brown, Ms. Cotter and Mr. Marini, each filed late reports on the sale of stock. Watson Wyatt Holdings has streamlined its procedures to ensure improved compliance on an on-going basis.

#### **Future Stockholder Proposals**

Any stockholder wishing to present a proposal to be included in the proxy statement for the 2005 Annual Meeting of Watson Wyatt Holdings, currently expected to be held on or about November 11, 2005, may submit such proposal in writing to Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, Office of the Secretary, 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203. Such proposals must be received no later than June 17, 2005. Submitting a stockholder proposal does not guarantee that we will include it in our proxy statement.

Alternatively, stockholders of record may introduce certain types of proposals that they believe should be voted upon at the Annual Meeting or nominate persons for election to the board of directors. Under Watson Wyatt Holdings' Amended and Restated Bylaws, unless the date of the 2005 Annual Meeting of stockholders is advanced by more than 40 days or delayed by more than 40 days from the anniversary of the 2004 Annual Meeting, notice of any such proposal or nomination must be provided in writing to the Secretary of Watson Wyatt Holdings no later than the close of business on July 22, 2005. In addition, stockholders wishing to make such proposals or recommendations of candidates for director must satisfy other requirements set forth in Watson Wyatt Holdings' Amended and Restated Bylaws. If a stockholder does not also comply with the requirements of Rule 14a-4 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, Watson Wyatt Holdings may exercise discretionary voting authority under proxies it solicits to vote in accordance with its best judgment on any proposal submitted by that stockholder.

#### 3. OTHER MATTERS

# OWNERSHIP OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS' COMMON STOCK AND WATSON WYATT LLP INTERESTS

Beneficial Ownership of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock. The following table sets forth information known to Watson Wyatt Holdings concerning the shares of common stock beneficially owned, as of May 31, 2005, by (i) the directors and nominee for director of Watson Wyatt Holdings; (ii) the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table herein under "Election of Director Executive Compensation;" and (iii) all executive officers and directors as a group. Except as otherwise indicated in the footnotes to the tables below, Watson Wyatt Holdings believes that the beneficial owners of the common stock, based on information furnished by such owners, have sole investment power and voting power with respect to such shares.

Number of Outstanding Shares Beneficially Owned on May 31, 2005(a)

Name of Beneficial Owner(b)	Number	Number and Class			
	Class A	Class A (Options)(d)	Class A		
John J. Haley	230,234	20,883(e)	*	%	
Ira T. Kay	61,161	6,144	*		
Carl D. Mautz	31,472	1,040	*		
Gene H. Wickes	45,339	4,160	*		
Walter W. Bardenwerper	47,827	3,239	*		
John J. Gabarro	21,483	800	*		
R. Michael McCullough	6,000	800	*		
Gilbert T. Ray	5,001	0	*		
Paul N. Thornton(f)	15,707	0	*		
Linda D. Rabbitt	4,805	0	*		
John B. Shoven	5,377	0	*		
John C. Wright	6,764	0	*		
Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy	27,334	0	*		
All directors and executive officers as a group: 23	917,250	59,447	2.8	%	

- (a) Table does not reflect the impact of the acquisition on share ownership or percentages.
- (b)
  Unless noted otherwise, the address for each of the beneficial owners identified in this table is Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, 901 N. Glebe Rd., Arlington, VA 22203.
- (c) Beneficial ownership of 1% or less of all of the outstanding common stock is indicated with an asterisk (\*).
- (d) Options granted under the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan that are exercisable on or within 60 days after May 31, 2005.
- (e) Ownership includes 8,695 in deferred stock units.
- (f)
  Watson Wyatt LLP, of which Mr. Thornton is the Senior Partner, beneficially owns 100,000 shares, which represents less than 1% of Watson Wyatt Holdings' issued and outstanding common stock.

As of May 31, 2005, the Watson Wyatt LLP members who serve on the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board and all such Watson Wyatt LLP members as a group, beneficially owned less than 1% of outstanding shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock.

Beneficial Ownership of Watson Wyatt LLP Interests. The following table sets forth certain information as of May 31, 2005 regarding the beneficial ownership of Watson Wyatt LLP membership interests by voting members who serve on the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board, all such voting members as a group, and each person who is known by Watson Wyatt LLP to own beneficially 5% or more of the Watson Wyatt LLP membership interests. Also included are the number of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock owned as of May 31, 2005 and to be owned after the acquisition by each such voting member and by all such voting members as a group, assuming that the distribution of acquisition stock from Watson Wyatt LLP to the voting members has occurred. Unless otherwise indicated, based on information furnished by such members, management of Watson Wyatt LLP believes that each person has sole voting and dispositive power with respect to all ownership interests of which he is the beneficial owner and sole investment power and voting power with respect to shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock of which he is the beneficial owner.

Beneficial Ownership of

			Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock (c)			
Name of Beneficial Owner (a)	Position with Watson Wyatt LLP	Beneficial Ownership of Watson Wyatt LLP Membership Interests (b)	As of May 31, 2005	Pro forma (d)		
David M.E. Dow	Partnership Board Member	2.10%	6,419	181,153		
Nicholas J. Dumbreck	Partnership Board Member	3.45%	0	194,423		
Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy	Partnership Board Member	2.66%	27,334	211,092		
Colin G. Singer	Partnership Board Member	2.66%	0	182,938		
Ian R. Skinner	Partnership Board Member	3.56%	13,234	196,992		
Paul N. Thornton	Senior Partner and Chairman of the Partnership Board	3.58%	15,707	210,130		
Roger C. Urwin	Partnership Board Member	3.57%	13,351	205,313		
TOTAL		21.57%	76,045	1,382,041		

- (a)
  Unless noted otherwise, the address for each of the beneficial owners identified in this table is Watson Wyatt LLP, Watson House, London Road, Reigate, Surrey, RH2 9PQ.
- (b)

  Beneficial ownership of Watson Wyatt LLP membership interests is measured as a percentage of each individual's points in the voting member points pool.
- (c) Each individual listed in the table held less than 1% of outstanding common stock as of May 31, 2005 and will hold less than 1% of outstanding common stock after the closing of the acquisition. As a group, the individuals listed in the table held less than 1% of all the outstanding common stock as of May 31, 2005 and will hold 3.32% of all of the outstanding common stock after the acquisition.
- (d)

  Pro forma beneficial ownership assumes consummation of the acquisition, but does not include any potential contingent consideration and assumes completion of the distribution of acquisition consideration by voting members to retired members and non-voting members.

Members of the Watson Wyatt partnership board hold 14.89% of all membership interests entitled to vote on the acquisition.

# COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AND MEMBERS OF WATSON WYATT LLP

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP are fundamentally different forms of business entities. Watson Wyatt Holdings is a Delaware corporation, and the rights of Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders generally are governed by the Delaware General Corporation Law, the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange and Watson Wyatt Holdings' Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and its Amended and Restated Bylaws. The rights associated with Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock are summarized in Item 1 of our Registration Statement on Form 8-A, filed with the SEC on October 4, 2000, which is incorporated herein by reference.

Watson Wyatt LLP is a limited liability partnership incorporated under the laws of England. The rights of Watson Wyatt LLP members are generally governed by the limited liability partnership agreement of Watson Wyatt LLP, the Limited Liability Partnerships Act 2000, the Limited Liability Partnerships Regulations 2001 and other applicable English law. After the closing of the acquisition, Watson Wyatt LLP members will become Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders and will have the rights provided in the Watson Wyatt Holdings Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated Bylaws, New York Stock Exchange listing standards and the Delaware General Corporation Law.

The following summarizes the material differences between the rights of a holder of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock and the rights of a Watson Wyatt LLP member. These differences arise from the differences between the corporate laws of Delaware and the limited liability partnership laws of England, the governing instruments of the two entities, the securities laws and regulations governing the two entities, and the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange. However, it is not intended to be a complete description of the laws of Delaware or of England, nor of the other rules or laws referred to in this summary.

### **Organizational Differences**

Watson Wyatt Holdings. Because Watson Wyatt Holdings is a corporation, the business and affairs of Watson Wyatt Holdings are managed under the direction of Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors, the members of which are elected by the holders of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders do not participate directly in the oversight or management of Watson Wyatt Holdings or in day-to-day operations. Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders have the right to vote only on specified matters, such as election of directors, significant business combination transactions and amendment of Watson Wyatt Holdings' articles of incorporation. Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders do not have any right to elect or appoint officers or members of management of Watson Wyatt Holdings.

Watson Wyatt LLP. Watson Wyatt LLP is a limited liability partnership that is registered and organized under the laws of England. Subject to the terms of the applicable membership agreement, members of an English limited liability partnership usually have a right to take part in the management, a right to share in capital and profits and a right to have access to limited liability partnership books and records. The business and affairs of Watson Wyatt LLP are managed under the direction of Watson Wyatt LLP's partnership board, which consults with both voting and non-voting members. Because Watson Wyatt LLP is closely held by a relatively small number of voting members, each voting member generally has substantial influence over the management of Watson Wyatt LLP.

#### Differences in Rights Relating to Stock and Members' Interests

Watson Wyatt Holdings. Shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock are generally freely transferable without restriction on the New York Stock Exchange, subject to certain restrictions that may be imposed under applicable securities laws. As of May 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt Holdings had

99 million shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock authorized, of which approximately 32.6 million shares were outstanding and held by approximately 580 holders of record. Further, each holder of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock is entitled to one vote per share on matters submitted to the Watson Wyatt Holdings stockholders for their approval. As a result, without a significant ownership position, an individual holder of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock is unlikely to exert significant influence on Watson Wyatt Holdings.

The total available capital stock of Watson Wyatt Holdings is set forth in its certificate of incorporation, which provides for 100 million shares of authorized capital stock, consisting of 99 million shares of Class A common stock (referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the "common stock") and 1 million shares of preferred stock. Watson Wyatt Holdings only has Class A common stock outstanding.

With certain exceptions, the Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors has the right to issue additional shares of common stock (up to the maximized authorized amount), without the approval of existing stockholders. The Watson Wyatt Holdings board of directors has the authority to issue shares of preferred stock from time to time on terms it determines, which may include rights that are senior to those of common shares, without the approval of existing stockholders.

Watson Wyatt LLP. There are no express limits on the number of members of a limited liability partnership organized under the laws of England. As a result, Watson Wyatt LLP may, subject to restrictions on its limited liability partnership agreement, admit an unlimited number of members with unlimited membership interests. Admission of new members or voluntary assignment of an interest in a limited liability partnership generally requires consent of the members. As of May 31, 2005, Watson Wyatt LLP had 47 voting members, including two employees of subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP who have the status of voting members under Watson Wyatt LLP's membership agreement, and 175 non-voting members, including 32 employees of subsidiaries of Watson Wyatt LLP with the status of non-voting members under Watson Wyatt LLP's membership agreement.

#### Status as Stockholders as Compared to Members

Watson Wyatt Holdings. Holders of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock do not have any personal liability for debts or obligations of Watson Wyatt Holdings, and generally do not have any fiduciary duties running to the corporate entity. Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock is non-assessable; therefore, Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders cannot be assessed for payments in respect of their equity interests. Absent specific authorization, stockholders generally cannot bind a corporation.

Watson Wyatt LLP. Under English law, members of a limited liability partnership are its agents, have a right to participate in its management (absent agreement to the contrary), and can bind it.

Members of an English limited liability partnership are somewhat analogous to directors of a corporation. English law imposes various statutory responsibilities on the limited liability partnership's designated members, including responsibility for ensuring that the limited liability partnership complies with governance requirements. In addition, by virtue of being an agent of the limited liability partnership, limited liability partnership members owe various fiduciary and other duties to the limited liability partnership. The members must act in good faith in the best interests of the limited liability partnership and exercise due skill and care in the performance of their functions.

Past or present members of an English limited liability partnership may be obligated to contribute financially to the entity's assets in the event of its winding up if they knowingly made withdrawals when the entity was, or could be foreseen as becoming, insolvent.

#### Dividends and Distributions

*Watson Wyatt Holdings*. Watson Wyatt Holdings' stockholders are not entitled to any dividends or other distributions, except those that may be declared by Watson Wyatt Holdings' board of directors, in their discretion, from time to time. Since July 2004, Watson Wyatt Holdings has paid quarterly dividends.

Watson Wyatt LLP. If not otherwise addressed in the members agreement, members of an English limited liability partnership are entitled to share equally in the capital and profits of the limited liability partnership. Under the Watson Wyatt LLP members agreement, distributions are made to the Watson Wyatt LLP members based on each member's interest in the profits of Watson Wyatt LLP.

#### Meetings of Stockholders and Members

Watson Wyatt Holdings. As a Delaware corporation and New York Stock Exchange listed company, Watson Wyatt Holdings is obligated to convene only one meeting of stockholders every year.

Watson Wyatt LLP. Under the Watson Wyatt LLP members agreement, meetings of the Watson Wyatt LLP members can be convened by the senior member, an authorized committee or by 25% of the voting members.

#### Proxy Solicitation and Public Disclosure Requirements

Watson Wyatt Holdings. Under the proxy rules promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, Watson Wyatt Holdings must comply with notice and disclosure requirements relating to the solicitation of proxies for stockholder meetings. As a US public company, Watson Wyatt Holdings must file with the SEC, among other reports and notices, annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, and current reports on Form 8-K upon the occurrence of specified important events.

Acquirers of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock are subject to disclosure requirements under US law, which provide that any person who becomes the beneficial owner of more than five percent of the outstanding common stock of Watson Wyatt Holdings must publicly disclose specified information to the SEC and the New York Stock Exchange.

Stockholders of Watson Wyatt Holdings have the right to inspect certain books and records of Watson Wyatt Holdings under limited circumstances for proper corporate purposes.

Watson Wyatt LLP. English limited liability partnerships are subject to certain public disclosure requirements, including financial reporting requirements and standards, a requirement to disclose the profit share of the highest paid member, and a requirement to disclose information regarding all members, including residential addresses, unless the entity has obtained an order permitting non-disclosure. Members of an English limited liability partnership may inspect the books and records of the limited liability partnership.

#### SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part will cover the distribution of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to Watson Wyatt LLP in connection with the acquisition. This registration statement also covers the transfer of such shares by Watson Wyatt LLP to the Watson Wyatt LLP members pursuant to the plan of distribution set forth in resolutions adopted by Watson Wyatt LLP and by the voting members to non-voting members and retired members, as well as the resale of those shares by Watson Wyatt LLP members who either are affiliates of Watson Wyatt LLP or who are or will be affiliates of Watson Wyatt Holdings. Without this registration statement, these shares held by affiliates could only be resold subject to the restrictions on resale in Rules 144 and 145 of the Securities Act, or pursuant to another exemption from registration under the Securities Act.

Watson Wyatt LLP will, upon receipt of acquisition consideration (without taking into account any contingent consideration), hold 9,090,571 shares of common stock, or approximately 21.81 percent of outstanding shares (based on 41,688,137 shares of common stock outstanding after the closing of the acquisition). (This total of 9,090,571 shares does not include 100,000 shares of common stock that Watson Wyatt LLP held at May 31, 2005 and that Watson Wyatt LLP is required to sell on the open market before the acquisition is consummated.) Watson Wyatt LLP's plan of distribution provides for the distribution by Watson Wyatt LLP of 8,988,071 shares of common stock received as acquisition consideration to voting members, with 1,225,000 shares subsequently transferred to trusts for the benefit of and payment to non-voting members and up to 900,000 shares transferred to retired members. These transfers are described in more detail in "The Business Transfer Agreement Distribution of Proceeds" and in "Distribution of Acquisition Consideration and Winding Down of Watson Wyatt LLP." After Watson Wyatt LLP distributes these acquisition shares, Watson Wyatt LLP will hold 102,500 shares of common stock, representing less than 1% of outstanding common stock. A maximum of 1,950,000 additional shares of contingent stock consideration is also payable if and to the extent the European business meets certain performance criteria. Assuming all of the contingent stock consideration is payable, the total number of shares of common stock that the voting members could receive (after giving effect to the transfers to non-voting and retired members) is 8,813,071.

Recipients of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition who are affiliates of Watson Wyatt LLP or who are or will be affiliates of Watson Wyatt Holdings will, as a condition to receipt of the shares, agree to contractual restrictions on transfer of the shares. Under the applicable agreements, a portion of the shares received by such affiliates will be freely transferable upon receipt. The resale of the portion of the shares not subject to contractual transfer restrictions immediately after closing of the acquisition is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the "First Resale Offering." Contractual transfer restrictions expire as to additional portions of the shares acquired by the affiliates in the acquisition (including potential contingent consideration) on each of the first, second and fourth anniversaries of consummation of the acquisition. The registered resale of the shares as to which contractual transfer restrictions expire in the future is referred to as the "Subsequent Resale Offerings."

The following table sets forth the names of the recipients of acquisition shares who are affiliates of Watson Wyatt LLP or who are or will be affiliates of Watson Wyatt Holdings, along with the number of shares and percentage of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock that they will own before the offering for resale of any of the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock being registered hereby, the maximum number of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock that may be offered for resale for their account pursuant to this proxy statement/prospectus in the First Resale Offering and in the Subsequent Resale Offerings and the amount and percentage of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be held by them after the First Resale Offering and Subsequent Resale Offerings, respectively. Because the selling stockholders listed below may sell none, all or a portion of

the shares offered for resale, no meaningful estimate can be given as to the amount of shares that will be held by them after completion of the resale offerings.

We believe, based on information supplied by the following persons, that except as noted, each has sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of common stock beneficially owned. The amount and percentage of common stock beneficially owned are reported on the basis of regulations of the SEC governing the determination of beneficial ownership of securities. Under the rules of the SEC, a person is deemed to be a "beneficial owner" of a security if that person has or shares "voting power," which includes the power to vote or to direct the voting of such security, or "investment power," which includes the power to dispose of or to direct the disposition of such security. A person is also deemed to be a beneficial owner of any securities of which that person has a right to acquire beneficial ownership within 60 days. Ownership information in the table below does not include any of the 1,225,000 shares to be transferred to trusts for non-voting members or any of the up to 900,000 shares to be transferred to retired members.

Percentage of Shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock Owned(5)

	Number of Shares of Common Stock Owned Before Any Resale	Number of Shares of Common Stock to be Resold in First Resale	Number of Shares of Common Stock to be Resold in Subsequent Resale	Number of Shares of Common Stock Owned After All Resale	Before Any Resale	After First Resale	After All Resale
Selling Stockholders	Offering(1)	Offering(2)	Offerings(3)	Offerings(4)	Offering(5)	Offering(4)	Offerings(4)
David M.E. Dow	230,949	53,864	170,666	6,419	*	*	*
Nicholas J. Dumbreck	249,830	59,933	189,897	0	*	*	*
Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy	263,460	56,645	179,481	27,334	*	*	*
Colin G. Singer	235,072	56,393	178,679	0	*	*	*
Ian R. Skinner	249,360	56,645	179,481	13,234	*	*	*
Paul N. Thornton	265,537	59,933	189,897	15,707	*	*	*
Roger C. Urwin	260,019	59,174	187,494	13,351	*	*	*
Alan K. Whalley	252,089	55,943	182,864	13,282	*	*	*
TOTAL	2.006.316	458.530	1.458.459	89.327	4.60%	3.55%	*

Beneficial ownership of 1% or less of all of the outstanding common stock is indicated with an asterisk(\*).

- (1)
  Includes shares of common stock received as acquisition consideration (including potential contingent consideration) and shares of common stock owned as of May 31, 2005, based upon information supplied to Watson Wyatt Holdings by the selling stockholders.
- (2) Consists only of acquisition shares that are not subject to contractual restrictions on transfer immediately after the acquisition. Assumes that the selling stockholders sell all of such shares.
- (3)

  Consists of acquisition shares (including potential contingent consideration) for which contractual restrictions on transfer lapse on the first, second or fourth anniversary of the consummation of the acquisition.
- (4) Assumes that the selling stockholders sell all of the shares offered for resale (other than shares already owned before the acquisition closes). Stock holdings are based on beneficial ownership at May 31, 2005.
- The percentage of shares owned is determined based upon the sum of (i) 32,597,566 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock issued and outstanding as of May 31, 2005 and (ii) an aggregate of 11,040,571 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be issued at the effective time of the acquisition and subsequently upon payment of the contingent stock consideration, assuming all the contingent stock becomes payable).

## Relationship of Selling Stockholders to Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP

Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP have had a global alliance with one another since 1995, under which Watson Wyatt Holdings has shared resources, technologies, processes and business referrals with Watson Wyatt LLP. In connection with the acquisition, Watson Wyatt Holdings will be acquiring the European business from Watson Wyatt LLP. In partial consideration for the acquisition of the European business, Watson Wyatt Holdings will issue 9,090,571 shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, to be delivered upon consummation of the acquisition, and up to an additional 1,950,000 shares to be issued after June 30, 2007, contingent upon the achievement by the European business of financial performance goals. These shares are expected to be distributed by Watson Wyatt LLP to the Watson Wyatt LLP voting members and then to non-voting members and others, as

152

described in "The Business Transfer Agreement Distribution of Proceeds" at page 66. Only the voting members will receive contingent stock consideration. For a description of the prior business relationship between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP, see "Material Relationships Between Watson Wyatt Holdings and Watson Wyatt LLP" at page 32.

Each of the individual selling stockholders listed in the table above is currently a voting member of Watson Wyatt LLP and, with the exception of Mr. Whalley, is a member of the Watson Wyatt LLP partnership board. Mr. Whalley is an executive officer of Watson Wyatt Holdings. In addition, each of the individual selling stockholders listed above will receive Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition. WW Limited has offered or agreed to offer employment to all Watson Wyatt LLP members at closing who remain with the European business after the consummation of the acquisition, and certain of the Watson Wyatt LLP members will serve as executive officers and/or directors of Watson Wyatt Holdings. See "The Acquisition Interests of Certain Persons in the Acquisition" at page 58 and "Management and Operations of Watson Wyatt Holdings After the Acquisition" at page 123.

Mr. Thornton, the Senior Partner of Watson Wyatt LLP and a selling stockholder, has served as a director of Watson Wyatt Holdings since 2000.

#### Plan of Distribution

Following the distributions of shares of common stock to be made by Watson Wyatt LLP and the voting members in connection with the acquisition, the shares of common stock covered by this proxy statement/prospectus may be offered and sold from time to time by the selling stockholders listed above. Watson Wyatt Holdings will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale by the selling stockholders of any of the resale shares. The selling stockholders will act independently of Watson Wyatt Holdings in making decisions with respect to the timing, manner and size of each sale. Watson Wyatt Holdings will pay all of its costs, expenses and fees in connection with the registration of the common stock, but the selling stockholders will pay any brokerage commissions, discounts or other expenses relating to their sale of the Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock.

Watson Wyatt Holdings expects that the selling stockholders may sell the resale shares from time to time in transactions on the New York Stock Exchange, in privately negotiated transactions or a combination of such methods of sale, at fixed prices which may be changed, at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices. The selling stockholders may sell the resale shares to or through broker-dealers, and such broker-dealers may receive compensation from the selling stockholders or the purchasers of the resale shares, or both.

When selling the Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock, the selling stockholders may enter into hedging transactions. For example, the selling stockholders may:

enter into transactions involving short sales of the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock by broker-dealers;

sell shares short themselves and redeliver such shares to close out their short positions;

enter into option or other types of transactions that require the selling stockholder to deliver shares to a broker-dealer, who will then resell or transfer the shares under this prospectus; or

loan or pledge the shares to a broker-dealer, who may sell the loaned shares or, in the event of default, sell the pledged shares.

The selling stockholders and any broker-dealers who act in connection with the sale of resale shares hereunder may be deemed to be "underwriters" as that term is defined in the Securities Act and any commissions received by them and profit on any resale of shares might be deemed to be

underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. If the selling stockholders qualify as "underwriters," they will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act.

Any or all of the sales or other transactions involving the resale shares described above, whether by the selling stockholders, any broker-dealer or others, may be made pursuant to this proxy statement/prospectus. In addition, any resale shares that qualify for sale under Rule 144 or Rule 145 of the Securities Act may be sold under Rule 144 or Rule 145 rather than under this proxy statement/prospectus.

In order to comply with the securities laws of certain states, if applicable, the resale shares may be sold in such jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in certain states the shares may not be sold unless they have been registered or qualified for sale in the applicable state or an exemption from the registration or qualification requirement is available and is complied with.

In addition to selling their common shares under this prospectus, the selling shareholders may:

agree to indemnify any broker-dealer or agent against liabilities related to the selling of the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act; or

transfer their shares in other ways not involving market makers or established trading markets, including directly by gift, distribution or other transfer.

The selling stockholders and any other persons participating in the sale or distribution of the resale shares will be subject to liability under the federal securities laws and must comply with the requirements of the Securities Act and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") and the applicable rules under the Exchange Act, including Rule 10b-5 and Regulation M. These rules and regulations may limit the timing of purchases and sales of shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock by the selling stockholders or other persons. Under these rules and regulations, the selling stockholders and other persons participating in the sale or distribution:

may not engage in any stabilization activity in connection with Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock;

must furnish each broker which offers resale shares covered by this proxy statement/prospectus with the number of copies of this proxy statement/prospectus and any supplement which are required by the broker; and

may not bid for or purchase any Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock or attempt to induce any person to purchase any Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock other than as permitted under the Exchange Act.

These restrictions may affect the marketability of any resale shares offered by the selling stockholders.

#### LEGAL MATTERS

Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP, counsel to Watson Wyatt Holdings, has passed upon the validity of the Watson Wyatt Holdings common stock to be issued in connection with the acquisition.

#### **EXPERTS**

The financial statements of Watson Wyatt Holdings as of June 30, 2004 and 2003 and for each of the three years in the period ended June 30, 2004, incorporated in this proxy statement/prospectus by reference to the Watson Wyatt Holdings Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2004, have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The financial statements of Watson Wyatt LLP as of April 30, 2004 and 2003 and for each of the years in the three year period ended April 30, 2004 included in this proxy statement/prospectus have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent auditors, as stated in their report appearing herein, and are included in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Watson Wyatt Holdings files annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any of the reports, statements or information that Watson Wyatt Holdings files at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1580, First Floor, Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-732-0330 for further information on the Public Reference Room. Watson Wyatt Holdings' SEC filings are also available to the public from commercial document retrieval services and at the Internet web site maintained by the SEC at www.sec.gov. Our website is located at www.watsonwyatt.com.

Watson Wyatt Holdings has filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-4 of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part. The registration statement registers the shares of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock to be issued to Watson Wyatt LLP in connection with the acquisition. The registration statement, including the attached exhibits and schedules, contains additional relevant information about Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock. The rules and regulations of the SEC allow Watson Wyatt Holdings to omit certain information included in the registration statement from this proxy statement/prospectus.

In addition, the SEC allows Watson Wyatt Holdings to disclose important information to you by referring you to other documents filed separately with the SEC. This information is considered to be a part of this proxy statement/prospectus, except for any information that is superseded by information included directly in this document.

This proxy statement/prospectus incorporates by reference the documents listed below that Watson Wyatt Holdings has previously filed with the SEC:

Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2004, filed with the Commission on August 17, 2004.

Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2004, filed with the Commission on November 9, 2004.

Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended December 31, 2004, filed with the Commission on February 9, 2005.

Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2005, filed with the Commission on May 10, 2005.

Current Reports on Form 8-K, filed with the Commission on December 1, 2004, December 30, 2004, April 18, 2004 and May 5, 2005.

Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A for the 2004 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, filed with the Commission on October 15, 2004.

The description of Watson Wyatt Holdings' Common Stock contained in Item 1 of its Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the Commission on October 4, 2000, including any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating the description.

All additional documents that Watson Wyatt Holdings may file with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act of 1934 after the date of this proxy statement/prospectus and prior to the termination of the offering or any reoffering hereunder, shall also be deemed to be incorporated by reference.

Watson Wyatt Holdings has supplied all information contained or incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus relating to Watson Wyatt Holdings, and Watson Wyatt LLP has supplied all information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus relating to Watson Wyatt LLP.

If you are a stockholder, you may request a copy of these filings at no cost by writing or telephoning Watson Wyatt Holdings at the following address or telephone number:

WATSON WYATT & COMPANY HOLDINGS 901 N. Glebe Road Arlington, VA 22203 Attention: Secretary (703) 258-8000

In order to ensure timely delivery of these documents, you should make your request by July 15, 2005.

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus to vote on the issuance of Watson Wyatt Holdings' common stock in connection with the acquisition. Watson Wyatt Holdings has not authorized anyone to provide you with information that is different from or adds to what is contained in this proxy statement/prospectus or the documents that Watson Wyatt Holdings publicly files with the Commission. Therefore, if anyone gives you different or additional information, you should not rely on it.

The information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus speaks only as of its date unless the information specifically indicates that another date applies.

## WATSON WYATT LLP

Registered in England Number OC301975

## CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Years ended April 30, 2002, 2003 and 2004

F-1

## WATSON WYATT LLP

## CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Independent auditors' report	F-4
Consolidated profit and loss account	F-5
Consolidated statement of total recognised gains and losses	F-7
Consolidated balance sheet	F-8
Consolidated cash flow statement	F-9
Notes to the accounts F-2	F-10

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF WATSON WYATT LLP (the 'LLP')

We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of Watson Wyatt LLP as of April 30, 2004 and 2003, and the related statements of income, members' capital, and cash flows for the three years ended April 30, 2004. These financial statements are the responsibility of the LLP's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The LLP is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. An audit includes consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the LLP's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management of the LLP, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the LLP at April 30, 2004 and 2003 and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the three years ended April 30, 2004 and are in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United Kingdom.

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United Kingdom vary in certain significant respects from accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Information relating to the nature and effect of these differences is presented in Note 26 to the consolidated financial statements. The reported net income of the LLP for the years ended April 30, 2004 and 2003 and LLP members' interests at April 30, 2003 and 2004 as determined in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, have been recalculated and the recalculated figures are set out in Note 26. The presentation of cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP as at April 30, 2004 and 2003 has been restated as described in note 28.

Deloitte and Touche LLP Crawley, England

April 29, 2005 (except for note 28 for which the date is June 21, 2005)

## WATSON WYATT LLP

## CONSOLIDATED PROFIT AND LOSS ACCOUNT Years ended April 30, 2004, 2003 and 2002

	Notes	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
TURNOVER	2	242,252	224,058	193,753
Staff costs	7	(103,382)	(97,397)	(81,493)
Depreciation and other amounts written off tangible and intangible fixed assets	5	(6,493)	(6,153)	(8,819)
Other external charges		(63,663)	(61,070)	(54,945)
OPERATING PROFIT		68,714	59,438	48,496
Share of operating profits of associated undertakings				79
TOTAL OPERATING PROFIT		68,714	59,438	48,575
Profit on sale of subsidiary undertaking	3	64	57	43
Profit on sale of associated undertaking	3			2,694
PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES BEFORE INTEREST		68,778	59,495	51,312
Income from fixed asset investments		89	82	105
Interest receivable and similar income		896	441	158
Interest payable and similar charges	4	(1,088)	(829)	(2,372)
PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES BEFORE TAXATION	2, 5	68,675	59,189	49,203
Tax charge on profit on ordinary activities	8	(462)	(155)	(310)
PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES AFTER TAXATION		68,213	59,034	48,893
Equity minority interests		279	293	864
PROFIT FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR BEFORE MEMBERS' REMUNERATION AND PROFIT SHARES		68,492	59,327	49,757
F-4				

PROFIT FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR BEFORE MEMBERS' REMUNERATION AND PROFIT SHARES		68,492	59,327	49,757
Salaried remuneration of members	6	(20,950)	(18,256)	
PROFIT FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR AVAILABLE FOR DIVISION AMONG MEMBERS	16, 17	47,542	41,071	49,757
F-5				

## WATSON WYATT LLP

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF TOTAL RECOGNISED GAINS AND LOSSES for the years ended April 30, 2004, 2003 and 2002

	Notes	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Profit for the financial year		47,542	41,071	49,757
Commitments in respect of widows' annuities	15	(734)		
Surplus/(deficit) arising on revaluation Currency translation differences on net investment in subsidiary undertakings	11 16, 17	200 117	(524) (425)	495 (11)
Other (losses)/gains in the financial year		(417)	(949)	484
Total recognised gains and losses related to the financial year		47,125	40,122	50,241
Total recognised gains and losses related to the financial year		47,123	40,122	30,241
F-6				

## WATSON WYATT LLP

# CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET as at April 30, 2004 and 2003

	Notes	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
FIXED ASSETS			
Intangible assets	9	2,025	2,776
Tangible assets	10	9,554	13,158
Investments	11	1,898	1,714
		13,477	17,648
CURRENT ASSETS			
Debtors: pension prepayment due in more than one year	20	7,308	825
Debtors: amounts falling due within one year	12	71,154	71,205
Total debtors		78,462	72,030
Investments: short term deposits		34,318	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Cash at bank and in hand		3,480	28,161
		116,260	100,191
CREDITORS: amounts falling due within one year	13	(51,744)	(50,987)
NET CURRENT ASSETS		64,516	49,204
TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES		77,993	66,852
CREDITORS: amounts falling due after more than one year	14	(13,714)	(12,698)
PROVISIONS FOR LIABILITIES AND CHARGES	15	(6,468)	(4,787)
TOTAL NET ASSETS		57,811	49,367
MEMBERS' OTHER INTERESTS			
Members' capital	16	16,272	13,471
Revaluation reserve	16	1,330	1,130
Other reserves	16	42,860	37,115
TOTAL MEMBERS' OTHER INTERESTS	16	60,462	51,716
Minority interests: equity	25	(2,651)	(2,349)
		57,811	49,367
TOTAL MEMBERS' INTERESTS MEMORANDUM ITEM			
Loans and other debts due to members	16	14,268	10,053
Members' other interests	16	60,462	51,716
Less: amounts due from members	16	(1,834)	(3,370)
		72,896	58,399

The financial statements were approved by the Members on June 21, 2005. Signed on behalf of the Members

P N Thornton Designated member N J Dumbreck Designated member

F-7

## WATSON WYATT LLP

# CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOW STATEMENT for the years ended April 30, 2004, 2003 and 2002

	Notes	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
NET CASH INFLOW FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES	21	65,013	77,214	41,522
		05,015	77,211	11,822
DIVIDENDS FROM ASSOCIATES				120
RETURNS ON INVESTMENTS AND SERVICING OF FINANCE				
Interest received		884	412	139
Interest paid Income from fixed asset investments		(72) 89	(50) 82	(203) 105
income from fixed asset investments		09	62	103
NET CASH INFLOW FROM RETURNS ON INVESTMENTS AND				
SERVICING OF FINANCE		901	444	41
TAXATION				
UK Corporation tax (paid)/refunded		(227)	87	68
Overseas tax (paid)/refunded		(126)	23	(1,018)
TOTAL TAX (PAID)/REFUNDED		(353)	110	(950)
CAPITAL EXPENDITURE AND FINANCIAL INVESTMENT				
Payments to acquire tangible fixed assets		(2,281)	(3,915)	(7,123)
Receipts from sales of tangible fixed assets		56	93	30
NET CASH OUTFLOW FROM CAPITAL EXPENDITURE AND FINANCIAL INVESTMENT		(2,225)	(3,822)	(7,093)
ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS				
Purchase of subsidiary undertakings		(29)	(3)	(1,123)
Net cash acquired with subsidiaries				965
Purchase of business		104	(1,984)	60
Sale of subsidiary undertaking Sale of associated undertaking		104 313	57 3,062	(66)
Net cash disposed of with subsidiaries		313	3,002	(66)
The table disposed of the substitutes				(==)
NET CASH INFLOW/(OUTFLOW) FROM ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS		388	1,132	(186)
MET CASH INFLOW/(OUTFLOW) FROM ACQUISITIONS AND DISTOSALS		388	1,132	(180)
TDANICACTIONIC WITH MEMDEDS ECONED MEMDEDS AND DADTNIEDS				
TRANSACTIONS WITH MEMBERS, FORMER MEMBERS AND PARTNERS Payments to members and partners		(57,189)	(54,921)	(37,223)
Contributions by members and partners		3,611	3,260	3,479
, 1				
NET CASH OUTFLOW FROM TRANSACTIONS WITH MEMBERS, FORMER MEMBERS				
AND PARTNERS		(53,578)	(51,661)	(33,744)
NET CASH INFLOW BEFORE USE OF LIQUID RESOURCES AND FINANCING		10,146	23,417	(290)
THE CHAIR HE ON BEFORE COLOR OF ENGLISHED THE THERE ON		10,110	23,117	(250)
MANAGEMENT OF LIQUID RESOURCES				
Increase in cash on deposit for more than one day	22	(34,318)	(17,634)	
	- <b>-</b>	(= .,510)	(,00.)	
FINANCING				
Issue of ordinary share capital to minority shareholder			1,250	
Repayment of capital element of finance lease repayments			-,== -	(5)

	Notes	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
NET CASH INFLOW/(OUTFLOW) FROM FINANCING			1,250	(5)
NET CASH OUTFLOW FROM MANAGEMENT OF LIQUID RESOURCES AND FINANCING		(34,318)	(16,384)	(5)
(DECREASE)/INCREASE IN CASH	22	(24,172)	7,033	(295)
F-8				

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

#### Notes to the accounts

for the years ended April 30, 2002, 2003 and 2004

## 1. ACCOUNTING POLICIES

#### a. Accounting convention

These financial statements present the profit and loss account and cash flow statement of Watson Wyatt Partners (the 'Partnership Group') for the year ended April 30, 2002, and the profit and loss accounts, cash flow statements and balance sheets of Watson Wyatt LLP (the 'LLP Group') for the years ended April 30, 2003 and 2004. On May 1, 2002, the trade and assets of Watson Wyatt Partners were transferred to the newly formed Watson Wyatt LLP. The transfer of the business previously carried on by the unlimited liability partnership has been accounted for in accordance with the principles of merger accounting since the members of Watson Wyatt LLP at the date of transfer were substantially the same as the former partners of the Watson Wyatt unlimited liability partnership and their rights, relative to each other, are unchanged. Therefore the members had a continuing interest in the business, both before and after its transfer to the limited liability partnership. Under the principles of merger accounting, the assets and liabilities of the former unlimited liability partnership have been brought in at their book values under the accounting policies of Watson Wyatt LLP.

The accounts of the LLP Group are prepared under the historical cost convention and in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice, 'Accounting by Limited Liability Partnerships', and applicable United Kingdom accounting standards, as modified by the revaluation of investments in marketable securities.

The 2002 accounts of the Partnership Group are prepared under the historical cost convention, as modified by the revaluation of investments in marketable securities. The accounts for the Partnership Group have been prepared on the same basis as for the LLP Group except where indicated in the following notes.

#### b. Basis of consolidation

The consolidated profit and loss account and balance sheet include the financial statements of the LLP Group and the Partnership Group and their subsidiary undertakings. The results of undertakings that become, or cease to be, treated as subsidiary undertakings, are included in the consolidated profit and loss account up to, or from, the date that control passes. Intra-group charges are eliminated fully on consolidation.

On the acquisition of a subsidiary, all of the subsidiary's assets and liabilities that exist at the date of acquisition are recorded at their fair values, reflecting their condition at that date. All changes to those assets and liabilities, and the resulting gains and losses that arise after the LLP Group and/or the Partnership Group have gained control of the subsidiary, are charged to the post acquisition profit and loss account.

The profit or loss on disposal of a previously acquired business includes the attributable amount of any purchased goodwill relating to that business not previously charged through the profit and loss account.

The results and cash flows relating to the business are included in the consolidated profit and loss account and the consolidated cash flow statement from the date of acquisition or up to the date of disposal.

#### c. Revenue recognition

Revenue is recognised in line with performance under contracts to the extent that a right to consideration exists. Included as accrued income within debtors are amounts in respect of income that have been recognised in excess of amounts billed during the year.

#### d. Research and development expenditure

Research and development expenditure is charged to the profit and loss account as incurred.

#### e. Share of profits and losses of associated undertakings

Undertakings other than subsidiary undertakings, in which the LLP Group and/or the Partnership Group have an investment representing not less than 20% of the voting rights, and over which it exerts significant influence, are treated as associated undertakings. The consolidated profit and loss account includes the Group's share of associates' profits less losses while the Group's share of the net assets of the associates is shown in the consolidated balance sheet.

#### f. Goodwill

Goodwill arising on the acquisition of subsidiary undertakings is capitalised as an intangible fixed asset and amortised at a rate calculated to write off its value on a straight line basis over its estimated useful life. In 2004, the estimated useful economic life was revised from 20 to 7 years. The charge for that year includes a sum of £567,000 arising from this reappraisal of the estimated useful life.

The Companies Act 1985 normally requires that goodwill arising on the acquisition of a subsidiary undertaking is calculated as the difference between the total acquisition cost of the undertaking and the LLP Group's and/or the Partnership Group's share of the fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities of the undertaking on the date that it became a subsidiary.

Financial Reporting Standard 2 (FRS 2), 'Accounting for Subsidiary Undertakings', recognises that, where an investment in an associated undertaking is increased and it becomes a subsidiary undertaking, in order to show a true and fair view goodwill should be calculated on each purchase as the difference between the cost of that purchase and the fair value at the date of that purchase. The cost of goodwill at April 30, 2004, calculated on the basis set out in the Companies Act 1985, would have amounted to £9,806,000 (2003 £10,218,000; 2002 £8,324,000).

#### g. Intangible fixed assets

Other than goodwill, these represent software licences. They are stated at cost and are amortised over a period of two years, which is the members'/partners' estimate of their useful economic life.

F-10

#### h. Tangible fixed assets

Tangible assets are shown at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is provided at rates calculated to write off the cost less estimated residual value of fixed assets on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives as follows:

Short leasehold property	14% per annum or over the term of lease, if shorter
Short leasenoid property	14% per aimum of over the term of lease, if shorter
Computer equipment	25% to 33.33% per annum
Computer equipment	25 % to 55.55 % per amum
Other equipment and fittings	between 6% and 33.33% per annum
o mer equipment and ritings	services on and establish per annum
Motor vehicles	25% per annum

Depreciation commences from the date on which the asset is first available for use.

#### i. Investments

Investments in marketable securities are stated at market valuation. All other investments are stated at cost less any provisions for impairment.

#### j. Taxation

Taxation on the profits of the LLP Group and the Partnership Group is solely the liability of the individual members and partners. Therefore neither income tax nor deferred tax of the members/partners, LLP and Partnership are reported in these financial statements. The companies dealt with in these consolidated financial statements are subject to corporate taxation and the charge or credit arising during the year is reported in the profit and loss account.

Deferred taxation is provided in full on timing differences that result in an obligation at the balance sheet date to pay more tax, or a right to pay less tax, at rates expected to apply when they crystallise based on current tax rates and law. Timing differences arise from the inclusion of items of income and expenditure in taxation computations in periods different from those in which they are included in the financial statements. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are not discounted.

Deferred tax assets are regarded as recoverable and recognised only to the extent that, on the available evidence, it can be regarded as more likely than not that there will be suitable taxable profits from which the future reversal of the underlying timing differences can be deducted.

### k. Pensions and other post-retirement benefits

The LLP Group and the Partnership Group participate in certain funded defined benefit pension schemes, which require contributions to be made to separately administered funds. Contributions to these funds are charged to the profit and loss account so as to spread the cost of pensions over the employees' working lives within the LLP Group and/or the Partnership Group. The regular cost is attributed to individual years using the projected unit method. Variations in the pension cost, which are identified as a result of actuarial valuations, are amortised over the expected average remaining working lives of employees as a level percentage of pensionable payroll. Differences between the amounts funded and the amounts charged to the profit and loss account are treated as either provisions or prepayments in the balance sheet.

Disclosure represents the transitional requirements of FRS17, 'Retirement benefits'.

The LLP Group and/or the Partnership Group also incur costs in respect of defined contribution pension arrangements for certain employees, which are accounted for based on contributions falling due in the year.

#### l. Leases

Operating lease charges are written off to the profit and loss account in equal amounts over the lease terms.

#### m. Foreign currencies

Assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated into sterling at rates of exchange ruling at the balance sheet date. The profit and loss accounts of overseas subsidiaries and branches are translated at average rates of exchange for the financial year.

Exchange differences arising from the retranslation at the closing rate of the opening net investment in overseas subsidiaries and branches and of their results for the year are taken directly to retained profits and are reported in the statement of total recognised gains and losses. Gains and losses on exchange on transactions in foreign currencies are dealt with in the profit and loss account.

### n. Members'/Partners' remuneration

Salaried remuneration of the members of the LLP Group is charged to the profit and loss account and deducted from the members' drawings accounts as and when it falls due for payment. Members' profit shares are divided and credited to the members' drawings accounts immediately after the allocation of profits has been determined.

Partners of the Partnership did not receive salaried remuneration. Unpaid profits are shown as part of the partnership funds until paid to partners.

#### o. Retirement Benefits of Former Members/Partners

The liability for payment of retirement benefits to former members of the LLP and former partners of the predecessor partnership rests with the members and not with the LLP. Accordingly, no provision is made in the LLP Group accounts for such benefits.

In the Partnership Group accounts, the present value of the expected liability for future payments to a former partner, or in respect of a former partner, are provided in the accounts at the date of the partner's retirement.

Within both the LLP Group and Partnership Group accounts, provisions are held for the future costs of widows' annuities that are currently in payment and for widows' annuities contingent upon the death of former partners and members. Provisions are also held for the future cost of enhanced pension entitlements for certain former members and partners. These liabilities rest with the LLP and not with the members.

## 2. SEGMENTAL INFORMATION

The Group had operating subsidiaries providing actuarial and consulting services in Europe, the Far East and the Americas. Turnover, profit/(loss) before tax and net assets/(liabilities) for the whole Group were as follows:

## Turnover

Principal activities
UK 204,477 (5,378) 199
Rest of Europe 37,535 (3,004) 34
Americas 3,690 (50) 3
Asia 5,710 (728) 4
Other services UK 11,720 (11,720)
263,132 (20,880) 242
Third parties   Total   Intersegment   the group   £'000   £'000   £'000   £'000   £'000
Principal activities
UK 189,653 (3,131) 186
Rest of Europe 32,532 (3,100) 29
Americas 2,698 (91) 2
Asia 6,155 (658) 5
Other services UK 12,540 (12,540)
243,578 (19,520) 224
Third parties   Total   Intersegment   the group   \$\frac{1}{2}002   2002   2002   2002   2002   \$\frac{1}{2}000   \$\frac{1}{2}\$'000   \$\frac{1}{2}\$'000   \$\frac{1}{2}\$'000   \$\frac{1}{2}\$'000   \$\frac{1}{2}\$'000
Principal activities
UK 164,867 (3,469) 161
Rest of Europe 29,082 (1,351) 27
Americas 1,113 (1) 1
Asia 4,345 (833) 3
Other services UK 11,931 (11,931)
211,338 (17,585) 193

Turnover by location of customer is not significantly different from the information above.

	Profit/(loss) on ordinary activities before taxation			Net assets/ (liabilities)	
Profit/(loss) and net assets/(liabilities)	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
UK	72,798	61,849	53,532	58,149	45,751
Rest of Europe	2	57	(3,433)	10,866	11,893
Americas	(2,530)	(1,399)	(32)	2,153	4,302
Asia	(579)	(570)	(84)	357	119
Long term group loans	(1,016)	(748)	(780)	(13,714)	(12,698)
	68,675	59,189	49,203	57,811	49,367

## 3. PROFIT ON SALE OF SUBSIDIARY AND ASSOCIATED UNDERTAKINGS

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Profit on sale of subsidiary undertakings	64	57	43
Profit on sale of associated undertakings			2,694

In 2002 and 2003, the profit on sale of subsidiary undertakings relates to deferred consideration arising from the sale of the Guernsey operations in April 2001. In addition, in 2004, there was a loss of £40,000 on the sale of the operations based in Boston, the United States.

The profit on sale of associated undertakings in 2002 relates to the disposal of the Partnership Group's interest in Combined Actuarial Performance Services Limited on December 20, 2001.

## 4. INTEREST PAYABLE AND SIMILAR CHARGES

		2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Bank loans and overdrafts wholly repayable within five years		12	1	128
Discount on deferred purchase consideration		29	43	26
Discount on retired partner annuity provision				1,389
Related party loans (Note 25)		1,016	748	780
Other loans		31	37	49
		1,088	829	2,372
	F-14			

## 5. PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES BEFORE TAXATION

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Profit on ordinary activities before taxation is stated after charging/(crediting):			
Loss/(profit) on disposal of tangible fixed assets	8	(1)	44
Amortisation of goodwill	689	76	260
Amortisation of software licences	73		
Depreciation of tangible fixed assets owned	5,731	6,077	5,346
Operating lease rentals plant and machinery	194	262	137
 1; other	9,341	8,465	7,778
Auditors' remuneration audit of parent entity	146	134	157
 1; audit of rest of group	122	144	146
 1; other services	83	210	30
Exceptional item			2.212
Impairment of goodwill			3,213

In 2002, goodwill arising on the acquisition by the Partnership of the European subsidiaries was written down by £3,213,000 in excess of the normal annual charge. This followed a review of the performance of these entities in difficult trading conditions.

## 6. MEMBERS/PARTNERS

Number of members/partners	Members	Members	Partners
	2004	2003	2002
	No.	No.	No.
Average number of members/partners	187	170	158
Member/partner with largest entitlement to profit	2004	2003	2002
	£'000	£'000	£'000
Wyatt Trustee Limited acting as Trustee of the Wyatt Trust	3,009	3,056	3,146
Salaried remuneration of members	2004	2003	2002
	£'000	£'000	£'000
Amounts payable under contracts	20,950	18,256	

No amounts were payable to partners under contracts for the year ended April 30, 2002 because of the different legal status of the Partnership (applicable to year ended April 30, 2002) and the LLP (applicable to subsequent year ends). The Partnership is not a separate legal entity to the Partners, whilst the LLP is a body corporate, distinct from its members. All amounts due to Partners for the year ended April 30, 2002 are included within the profit for the financial year available for division among Partners.

## 7. STAFF COSTS

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Particulars of employee costs:			
Wages and salaries	86,480	81,510	70,066
Social security costs	9,913	9,041	6,916
Other pension costs	6,989	6,846	4,511
	103,382	97,397	81,493

The average number of persons employed by, or seconded to, the Group in the year was 1,906 (2003: 1,878; 2002: 1,825).

## 8. TAX CHARGE ON PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
U.K. corporate tax charge on profit			
for the year at 30% (2003 30%; 2002 30%)			
current year	215	25	(24)
previous years	76	38	49
•			
Overseas tax charge for the year			
current year	150	30	215
previous years	28	75	129
. ,			
Total current taxes	469	168	369
Total current taxes	409	100	309
Deferred tax	(50)	(1.5)	104
origination and reversal of timing differences	(59)	(15)	124
previous years	52	2	(183)
Total deferred taxes	(7)	(13)	(59)
Total tax charge for the year	462	155	310
Profit on ordinary activities before tax	68,675	59,189	49,203
Less amounts taxable on members/partners	(74,752)	(61,963)	(56,196)
2000 unicumo unico en moneco partitorio	(7.1,7.5.2)	(01,700)	(20,170)
T 15 25 25 15 4 1	(6.077)	(2.774)	(6,002)
Loss on ordinary activities, as adjusted	(6,077)	(2,774)	(6,993)
Tax credit for the year at weighted average rate	(1,883)	(843)	(1,683)
Expenditure not deductible for tax purposes	408	429	1,025
Excess of depreciation over capital allowances	166	95	142
Capital gains not chargeable to taxation	(0.4)	(710)	(128)
Utilisation of tax losses of earlier periods	(94) 1,713	(718) 1,092	(45) 880
Carry forward of tax losses to future periods Withholding taxes not recovered	1,713	1,092	880
Adjustments in respect of prior periods	104	113	178
Aujustinents in respect of prior perious	104	113	1/6
	160	1/6	260
Current tax charge for the year	469	168	369

Taxation on the profits of the LLP and the Partnership is solely the responsibility of the individual members and partners, respectively, and is not reported in these financial statements. The tax charge for the year at the standard rate relates to the results of all other group undertakings of the LLP and/or the Partnership.

Deferred taxation		2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Deferred tax at beginning of year		(251)	(200)	(111)
Profit and loss account credit		(7)	(13)	(59)
Acquisitions				(33)
Foreign exchange adjustment		11	(38)	3
Deferred tax asset at end of year		(247)	(251)	(200)
Deferred tax is reported in the accounts, as follows:				
		Note	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Debtors		12	(247)	(339)
Provisions for liabilities and charges		15		88
			(247)	(251)
	Recogn	nised	Not Recog	nised
Deferred taxation	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Capital allowances in excess of depreciation			(946)	(845)
Pensions	(247)	(339)	33	22
Short term timing differences		88	(2,029)	(1,828)
Trading losses			(5,222)	(3,358)
	(247)	(251)	(8,164)	(6,009)

Deferred tax assets are recognised in companies where there is a history of profitable trading and where recovery of the asset against future tax liabilities can be reasonably assured.

Deferred tax assets have not been recognised for companies where there is insufficient evidence of taxable profits in future years.

## 9. INTANGIBLE FIXED ASSETS

Year ended April 30, 2004 the LLP Group	Cost £'000	Amortisation £'000	Net book Value £'000
Goodwill			
At beginning of year	7,102	(4,451)	2,651
Additions	21		21
Disposals	(416)	416	
Charge for the year		(689)	(689)
		(4.504)	1.002
At end of year	6,707	(4,724)	1,983
Software licences			
At beginning of year	125		125
Charge for the year		(73)	(73)
Exchange adjustments	(12)	2	(10)
At end of year	113	(71)	42
T. 4.1			
Total	7.007	(4.451)	2776
At beginning of year Additions	7,227 21	(4,451)	2,776 21
Disposals	(416)	416	21
Charge for the year	(110)	(762)	(762)
Exchange adjustments	(12)	2	(10)
At end of year	6,820	(4,795)	2,025

The charge in the year for goodwill includes adjustments in respect of the useful life of goodwill. For the operations in the United States and Italy this is now considered to be seven years.

Year ended April 30, 2003 the LLP Group	Cost £'000	Amortisation £'000	Net book Value £'000
Goodwill			
At beginning of year	5,208	(4,375)	833
Additions	1,894		1,894
Charge for the year		(76)	(76)
At end of year	7,102	(4,451)	2,651
Software licences			
At beginning of year			
Additions	125		125
At end of year	125		125
Total			
At beginning of year	5,208	(4,375)	833
Additions	2,019		2,019
Charge for the year		(76)	(76)

Year ended April 30, 2003 the LLP Group	Cost £'000	Amortisation £'000	Net book Value £'000
At end of year	7,227	(4,451)	2,776
Additions relate to the acquisition of a life actuarial consulting practice from IBM in	the United States		
F-18			

# 10. TANGIBLE FIXED ASSETS

Year ended April 30, 2004 the LLP Group	Short Leasehold Property £'000	Computer Equipment £'000	Other Equipment & Fittings £'000	Motor Vehicles £'000	Total £'000
Cost					
At beginning of year	709	30,270	18,817	110	49,906
Additions	145	1,663	453	20	2,281
Disposals	(101)	(704)	(42)	(53)	(900)
Exchange adjustments	(29)	(113)	(65)	(1)	(208)
At end of year	724	31,116	19,163	76	51,079
Depreciation					
At beginning of year	415	22,043	14,189	101	36,748
Charge for the year	118	3,844	1,753	16	5,731
Disposals	(71)	(666)	(23)	(52)	(812)
Exchange adjustments	(17)	(77)	(46)	(2)	(142)
At end of year	445	25,144	15,873	63	41,525
Net book value					
At end of year	279	5,972	3,290	13	9,554
At beginning of year	294	8,227	4,628	9	13,158
	Laggahald	Computor	Fauinment	Motor	
Year ended April 30, 2003 the LLP Group	Leasehold Property £'000	Computer Equipment £'000	Equipment & Fittings £'000	Motor Vehicles £'000	Total £'000
Cost	Property £'000	Equipment £'000	& Fittings £'000	Vehicles	£,000
	Property	Equipment	& Fittings £'000	Vehicles	<b>£'000</b> 46,872
Cost	Property £'000	Equipment £'000	& Fittings £'000	Vehicles £'000	£,000
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals	Property £'000	Equipment £'000	& Fittings £'000	Vehicles £'000	<b>£'000</b> 46,872
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications	Property £'000  581 44	27,929 2,873 (820)	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8)	Vehicles €'000 126 1 (25)	46,872 3,918 (1,566)
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals	Property £'000 581 44	27,929 2,873	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721)	Vehicles €'000	<b>£'000</b> 46,872 3,918
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications	Property £'000  581 44	27,929 2,873 (820)	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8)	Vehicles €'000 126 1 (25)	46,872 3,918 (1,566)
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments At end of year  Depreciation	Property £'000 581 44 8 76	27,929 2,873 (820) 288	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310	Vehicles €'000  126  1 (25)  8	46,872 3,918 (1,566)
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments At end of year  Depreciation At beginning of year	Property £'000  581 44  8 76  709	27,929 2,873 (820) 288 30,270	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310 18,817	Vehicles €'000  126  1 (25)  8	46,872 3,918 (1,566) 682 49,906
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments At end of year  Depreciation At beginning of year Charge for the year	Property £'000  581 44  8 76  709	27,929 2,873 (820) 288 30,270	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310 18,817 12,968 1,740	Vehicles €'000  126 1 (25) 8  110  99 14	46,872 3,918 (1,566) 682 49,906
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments At end of year  Depreciation At beginning of year	Property £'000  581 44  8 76  709	27,929 2,873 (820) 288 30,270	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310 18,817	Vehicles €'000 126 1 (25) 8 110	46,872 3,918 (1,566) 682 49,906
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments At end of year  Depreciation At beginning of year Charge for the year	Property £'000  581 44  8 76  709	27,929 2,873 (820) 288 30,270	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310 18,817 12,968 1,740	Vehicles €'000  126 1 (25) 8  110  99 14	46,872 3,918 (1,566) 682 49,906
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments  At end of year  Depreciation At beginning of year Charge for the year Disposals	709  291 82	27,929 2,873 (820) 288 30,270  18,386 4,241 (757)	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310 18,817 12,968 1,740 (700)	Vehicles ₤'000  126 1 (25) 8  110  99 14 (17)	46,872 3,918 (1,566) 682 49,906
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments  At end of year  Depreciation At beginning of year Charge for the year Disposals Exchange adjustments  At end of year	709  291 82 42	27,929 2,873 (820) 288 30,270  18,386 4,241 (757) 173	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310 18,817 12,968 1,740 (700) 181	Vehicles £'000  126 1 (25) 8 110  99 14 (17) 5	46,872 3,918 (1,566) 682 49,906 31,744 6,077 (1,474) 401
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments  At end of year  Depreciation At beginning of year Charge for the year Disposals Exchange adjustments	709  291 82 42	27,929 2,873 (820) 288 30,270  18,386 4,241 (757) 173	& Fittings £'000 18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310 18,817 12,968 1,740 (700) 181	Vehicles £'000  126 1 (25) 8 110  99 14 (17) 5	46,872 3,918 (1,566) 682 49,906 31,744 6,077 (1,474) 401
Cost At beginning of year Additions Disposals Reclassifications Exchange adjustments  At end of year  Depreciation At beginning of year Charge for the year Disposals Exchange adjustments  At end of year  Net book value	709 291 82 415	27,929 2,873 (820) 288 30,270  18,386 4,241 (757) 173  22,043	**Fittings £'000  18,236 1,000 (721) (8) 310  18,817  12,968 1,740 (700) 181  14,189	Vehicles ₤'000  126 1 (25) 8  110  99 14 (17) 5	46,4 3,4 (1,5) 49,9 31,7 6,1 (1,7)

## 11. FIXED ASSET INVESTMENTS

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Cost		
At beginning and end of year	146	146
Revaluation		
At beginning of year	1,130	1,654
Revaluation during year	200	(524)
At end of year	1,330	1,130

Marketable securities relate to shares in Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, a related party (Note 25), and are quoted on the New York Stock Exchange.

Other investments		2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Cost			
At beginning of year		438	386
Exchange adjustment		(16)	52
At end of year		422	438
Total fixed asset investments			
At beginning of year			
Marketable securities			
Cost		146	146
Revaluation		1,130	1,654
		1,276	1,800
Other investments		438	386
		1,714	2,186
		1,711	2,100
At end of year			
Marketable securities  Cost		1.16	1.46
Revaluation		146 1,330	146 1,130
Revaluation		1,550	1,130
		1.476	1.076
Other investments		1,476 422	1,276 438
Other Hivestilients		<u>+</u> 22	438
		1,898	1,714
		1,898	1,/14
	F-20		

# **Group Investments**

The LLP holds, directly or indirectly, the issued ordinary share capital of the companies shown below in the proportions shown. Voting rights in these companies are held in the same proportion.

Subsidiary undertakings	Holding	Country of incorporation and operation	Nature of business
Watson Wyatt Holdings Limited	100%	United Kingdom	Holding company
Watson Wyatt Insurance & Financial Services Consulting		<u> </u>	
Holdings Limited	100%	United Kingdom	Holding company
Vatson Wyatt Services Limited	100%	United Kingdom	Services
Watson Wyatt Pretium Limited	100%	United Kingdom	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance Consulting Limited	100%	Hong Kong	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance Consulting Pte Limited	100%	Singapore	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance Consulting KK	100%	Japan	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance Consulting (Korea) Limited	100%	Korea	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance Consulting Private Limited	100%	India	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance & Financial Services Inc.	100%	United States	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Kft	100%	Hungary	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance Consulting (Spain) SA	100%	Spain	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance & Financial Services SA	100%	Belgium	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance Consulting BV	100%	Netherlands	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Deutschland GmbH	100%	Germany	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Insurance Consulting GmbH	100%	Germany	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt Trustees Limited	100%	United Kingdom	Dormant
Vatsons International Limited	100%	United Kingdom	Dormant
Vatsons Pensioneer Trustees Limited	100%	United Kingdom	Dormant
Vatsons Trustees Limited (in liquidation)	100%	United Kingdom	Dormant
RWS Trustee Limited	100%	United Kingdom	Dormant
Vatson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited	75%	United Kingdom	Holding company
Vatson Wyatt European Region Limited	75%	United Kingdom	Holding company
Vatson Wyatt European Region BV	75%	Netherlands	Holding company
Vatson Wyatt SA	75%	Belgium	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt SARL	75%	France	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt GmbH	75%	Germany	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt BV	75%	Netherlands	Actuarial & consulting
Vatson Wyatt International Limited Sucursal em Portugal	75%	Portugal	Actuarial & consulting

Watson Wyatt de Espana SA	75% Spain	Actuarial & consulting
Watson Wyatt Italia Srl	75% Italy	Actuarial & consulting
Watson Wyatt AB	75% Sweden	Actuarial & consulting
Watson Wyatt AG	75% Switzerland	Actuarial & consulting
Watson Wyatt International Limited	75% United Kingdo	om Actuarial & consulting

As at April 30, 2002, the Partnership held, directly or indirectly, the issued ordinary share capital of the companies shown above in the proportions shown with the exception of Watson Wyatt Insurance & Financial Services Consulting Holdings Limited, Watson Wyatt Insurance Consulting (Spain) SA, Watson Wyatt Insurance & Financial Services SA, Watson Wyatt Insurance Consulting BV, Watson Wyatt Deutschland GmbH, and Watson Wyatt Insurance Consulting GmbH.

Watson Wyatt Insurance & Financial Services Consulting Holdings Limited was incorporated on July 23, 2002 as a holding company for the Group's insurance consulting operations.

During the year ended April 30, 2003, subsidiary undertakings were incorporated in Belgium, Spain and the Netherlands in order to provide insurance consulting services in those regions. The Belgian and Spanish companies acquired the insurance consulting business of Watson Wyatt LLP on May 1, 2003 while the new business in the Netherlands commenced on January 1, 2003.

During the year ended April 30, 2004, Watson Wyatt Deutschland GmbH and Watson Wyatt Insurance Consulting GmbH were incorporated in Germany to take care of the expansion of the benefits and insurance consulting operations of the group into Germany.

#### 12. DEBTORS: amounts falling due within one year

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Trade debtors	41,395	42,100
Amounts owed by related parties (Note 25)	583	451
Amounts owed by members (Note 16)	1,834	3,370
Deferred tax recoverable (Note 8)	247	339
Other debtors	1,468	1,842
Prepayments	4,884	3,202
Accrued income	20,743	19,901
	71,154	71,205
F-22		

## 13. CREDITORS: amounts falling due within one year

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Bank overdraft	231	578
Payments received on account	3,273	1,956
Trade creditors	2,305	1,887
Amounts owed to related parties (Note 25)	546	1,346
Amounts owed to members (Note 16)	14,268	10,053
Taxation and social security	9,407	9,399
Accruals and deferred income	21,714	25,768
	51,744	50,987

In the event of a winding up, loans and debts due to members will rank equally with the other creditors of the LLP and no member will be required to contribute to the assets of the LLP. Any surplus of the assets of the LLP over its liabilities remaining at the conclusion of winding up, and after payment of all monies due to creditors of the LLP and all expenses of the winding up, will be distributed to the Members

## 14. CREDITORS: amounts falling due after more than one year

2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Amounts owed to related parties (Note 25) 13,714	12,698
Amounts owed to related parties comprise:	
Loan from Watson Wyatt & Company on April 1, 1995 7,000	7,000
Interest compounded in previous periods 5,017	4,217
Interest compounded during the year 744	800
Interest accrued 953	681
13,714	12,698

Interest on the loan from Watson Wyatt & Company is payable annually on May 31, in arrears, at a rate of 5%, indexed by reference to the annual increase in the Retail Prices Index. The interest accruing up to each May 31 is paid only to the extent that it is covered by the consolidated realised profits of the Group, adjusted for the amortisation of goodwill and unpaid interest, and accumulated at the end of the last completed accounting period.

Interest not paid is compounded and added to the principal amount on each May 31. The principal amount and compounded interest are to be repaid no later than April 1, 2020 and are repayable before then to the extent that repayment would be covered by the Group's consolidated accumulated profits noted above, and subject to the funds not being required by the Group.

Watson Wyatt LLP is obliged to procure that the loan is repaid in certain circumstances if, following a significant change in the ownership of Watson Wyatt & Company, Watson Wyatt LLP exercises certain rights to acquire the shares in Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited held by Watson Wyatt & Company or its subsidiary undertakings.

#### 15. PROVISIONS FOR LIABILITIES AND CHARGES

Year ended April 30, 2004	Widows' annuities £'000	Pensions (Note 20) £'000	Property costs £'000	Deferred taxation £'000	Other £'000	Total £'000
At beginning of year	2,918	843	735	88	203	4,787
Profit and loss account charge/(credit)	371	70	696	(88)	165	1,214
Provision for widows' annuities arising in the year	734					734
Funding	(80)	(157)				(237)
Exchange adjustment		(30)				(30)
At end of year	3,943	726	1,431		368	6,468
Year ended April 30, 2003						
At beginning of year	2,451	704	456	85	70	3,766
Profit and loss account charge	530	344	279	3	133	1,289
Funding	(63)	(302)				(365)
Exchange adjustment		97				97
At end of year	2,918	843	735	88	203	4,787

Deferred taxation relates wholly to short-term timing differences.

Provisions for widows' annuities relate to the future costs of annuities currently in payment and of annuities contingent upon the death of former partners and members.

Provisions for property costs relate to dilapidation costs incurred at the end of leases and the net cost of vacant accommodation. Dilapidation costs, based on the condition of the properties, are accrued over the term of the leases in accordance with the liability arising under the leases, all of which terminate in 2013. The discounted future costs of vacant accommodation, less income received, are recognised for the remaining term of the leases, all terminating in 2014.

# 16. COMBINED STATEMENT OF MOVEMENTS ON LOANS AND OTHER DEBTS DUE TO MEMBERS AND MEMBERS' OTHER INTERESTS

		Members' Other Interests			Loans and other debts due to	
Year ended April 30, 2004 the LLP Group	Members' Capital £'000	Revaluation Reserve £'000	Other Reserves £'000	Subtotal £'000	members less any amounts due from members £'000	2004 Total £'000
Amounts owed to members Amounts owed by members	13,471	1,130	37,115	51,716	10,053 (3,370)	61,769 (3,370)
Members net interest at May 1, 2003	13,471	1,130	37,115	51,716	6,683	58,399
Remuneration of salaried members					20,950	20,950
Profit for the financial year available for division among members			47,542	47,542		47,542
Members' interests after profit for the financial year	13,471	1,130	84,657	99,258	27,633	126,891
Allocated profits			(41,180)	(41,180)	41,180	(72.4)
Widows' annuities (Note 15) Surplus on revaluing fixed asset investments		200	(734)	(734) 200		(734) 200
Introduced by members	3,611	200		3,611		3,611
Repayments of capital	(810)			(810)		(810)
Drawings	(010)			(010)	(56,379)	(56,379)
Surplus on currency translations			117	117	(00,077)	117
Represented by:						
Amounts owed to members (Note 13)	16,272	1,330	42,860	60,462	14,268	74,730
Amounts owed by members (Note 12)					(1,834)	(1,834)
Members' interests at April 30, 2004	16,272	1,330	42,860	60,462	12,434	72,896
		F-25				

		Members' Othe		Loans and other debts due to		
Year ended April 30, 2003 the LLP Group	Members' Capital £'000	Revaluation Reserve £'000	Other Reserves £'000	Subtotal £'000	members less any amounts due from members £'000	2003 Total £'000
Amounts owed to members Amounts owed by members	10,307	1,654	32,829	44,790	10,595 (3,703)	55,385 (3,703)
Members' interests at May 1, 2002	10,307	1,654	32,829	44,790	6,892	51,682
Remuneration of salaried members					18,256	18,256
Profit for the financial year available for division among members			41,071	41,071		41,071
Members' interests after profit for the financial year	10,307	1,654	73,900	85,861	25,148	111,009
Allocated profits			(36,360)	(36,360)	36,360	
Deficit on revaluation of fixed asset investments		(524)	(50,500)	(524)	30,300	(524)
Introduced by members	3,260	(-)		3,260		3,260
Repayments of capital	(96)			(96)		(96)
Drawings					(54,825)	(54,825)
Deficit on currency translations			(425)	(425)		(425)
Represented by:						
Amounts owed to members (Note 13)	13,471	1,130	37,115	51,716	10,053	61,769
Amounts owed by members (Note 12)					(3,370)	(3,370)
Members' interests at April 30, 2003	13,471	1,130	37,115	51,716	6,683	58,399
		F-26				

# $17. \quad \textbf{COMBINED RECONCILIATION OF MOVEMENT IN PARTNERSHIP FUNDS AND STATEMENT OF MOVEMENTS ON RESERVES$

Year ended April 30, 2002	Partners' Capital £'000	Revaluation Reserve £'000	Other Reserves £'000	Subtotal £'000	Loans and other debts due to members less any amounts due from members £'000	2002 Total £'000
Partners' interests at May 1, 2001	7,561	8,424	4,152	20,137		20,137
Profit for the financial year available for division among partners			49,757	49,757		49,757
Partners' interests after profit for the financial year	7,561	8,424	53,909	69,894		69,894
Surplus on revaluation of fixed asset investments	.,.	495	,	495		495
Disposal of revalued investments		(7,265)	7,265			
Introduced by partners	3,479		ĺ	3,479		3,479
Repayments of capital	(733)			(733)		(733)
Drawings	· · ·		(44,660)	(44,660)		(44,660)
Deficit on currency translations			(11)	(11)		(11)
Partners' interests at April 30, 2002	10,307	1,654	16,503	28,464		28,464
Reconciliation of Partners' interests at April 30, 2002 to opening Members' interests at May 1, 2002						
Partners' interests at April 30, 2002	10,307	1,654	16,503	28,464		28,464
Contractual salaries and profit share credited to members' accounts			(51,588)	(51,588)	51,588	
Less amounts drawn against members' account			44,660	44,660	(44,660)	
Retired partners' annuities			23,109	23,109		23,109
Profit share of self-employed members			145	145	(36)	109
Members' interests at May 1, 2002 (Note 16)	10,307	1,654	32,829	44,790	6,892	51,682

On May 1, 2002, the trade and assets of Watson Wyatt Partners were transferred to the newly formed Watson Wyatt LLP. The transition was accounted for in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice, Accounting for Limited Liability Partnerships.

A reconciliation between the closing reserves of the Partnership and the opening reserves of the LLP is given above.

The liability for payment of retirement benefits to former members and former partners of the predecessor partnership rests with the members and not with the LLP. Accordingly no provision is made in the LLP Group accounts for such benefits. In the Partnership Group accounts, the present

value of the expected liability for future payments to former partners, or in respect of former partners, was provided in the accounts at the date of the partners' retirement. The above adjustment for retired partners' annuities reflects the fact that no provision is required by the LLP.

The profit share of self employed members relates to those members of the LLP who were not partners in the general partnership and hence an adjustment is required to add their balances to the members' interests in the LLP.

## 18. GUARANTEES AND OTHER FINANCIAL COMMITMENTS

#### Capital commitments

Capital expenditure contracted for but not provided for at the balance sheet date amounted to £68,000 (2003 £363,000; 2002 £156,000).

#### **Operating lease commitments**

The minimum annual rentals under operating leases are as follows:

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Land & Buildings		
expiring within one year	376	666
expiring in the second to fifth years inclusive	1,124	1,073
expiring in more than 5 years	7,504	7,200
	9,004	8,939
Other		
expiring within one year	57	19
expiring in the second to fifth years inclusive	433	258
	490	277

## 19. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

Watson Wyatt LLP has guaranteed the rental payments of Watson Wyatt SARL, a subsidiary undertaking, up to a value of €635,000 (£428,000). As at April 30, 2004 there were no rental payments outstanding.

#### 20. PENSIONS

The LLP Group operates a variety of pension arrangements for its employees. The principal arrangements are as follows:

All UK entities participate in the Watson Wyatt Pension Scheme, in which the employees are eligible for membership. Secondees are generally not eligible and make their own pension

arrangements. The Scheme consists of a defined benefit section, membership of which is discretionary, and a defined contribution section.

The assets representing the individual member accounts of the defined contribution section are held in units with external investment managers. Employer contributions to the defined contribution section are charged to the profit and loss account as incurred and amounted to £1,258,000 in the year (2003 £1,058,000; 2002 £1,053,000).

The assets of the defined benefit section are held in a separate trustee administered fund. The latest actuarial valuation of the Scheme was carried out at March 31, 2002 using the projected unit method.

Employees of the Group's principal Belgian subsidiary are eligible for membership of a defined benefit employee pension scheme, an actuarial valuation of which was carried out at April 30, 2003 and 2004 using the projected unit method.

Other pension costs incurred by the Group relate to defined contribution and state pension arrangements in the countries in which the Group operates.

The assumptions which had the most significant effect on the pension cost for the defined benefit employee pension schemes are set out below:

	2004 % per annum	2003 % per annum	2002 % per annum
Investment return	6.00%	6.00%	6.20%
Rate of increase in salaries	4.45%	4.45%	5.00%
Rate of increase in pensions	2.50%	2.50%	3.00%

At the date of the valuation the total market value of the assets of the UK Scheme was £89,313,000 of which £83,767,000 was available to fund the liabilities excluding AVC benefits. These assets were sufficient to cover 103% of the benefits that had accrued to members at that date, after allowing for assumed future increases in earnings.

At the date of the 2004 valuation the total market value of the assets of the Belgian scheme was £1,283,000 (2003 £1,286,000) and these assets were sufficient to cover 73% of the benefits that had accrued to members at that date, after allowing for assumed future increases in earnings.

Statement of Standard Accounting Practice Number 24, 'Accounting for Pension Costs', requires that the costs of providing pensions are recognised over the period benefiting from the employees' services, with any difference between the charge to the profit and loss account and the contributions paid to the Scheme being shown as an asset or liability in the balance sheet. The pension cost has been assessed in accordance with the advice of qualified actuaries, who are current or former members of Watson Wyatt LLP, using the projected unit method. Variations in cost have been spread over the estimated average remaining working lifetime of the members of each scheme. The total pension cost in respect of these schemes was £3,965,000 (2003 £5,046,000; 2002 £4,529,000). There is a pension prepayment due in over one year in the balance sheet of £7,308,000 for the UK scheme (2003 £825,000) and a provision for the Belgian scheme of £726,000 (2003 £843,000).

The disclosures required under the transitional arrangements within Financial Reporting Standard 17, 'Retirement benefits', have been calculated by the above mentioned qualified actuaries based on the most recent full actuarial valuations at March 31, 2002 updated to April 30, 2004. The financial assumptions used at April 30, 2004 were:

		%	04 per uum	200 % p anno	er	2002 % per annum
Rate of increase in salaries Rate of increase of pensions in payment		3	2.75 to 4.7% 2.75%	3.7	75 to 4.5% 2.5%	4.5% 2.5%
Rate of increase for deferred pensioners Discount rate Rate of price inflation			2.75% 75 to 5.7% 75 to 2.75%		2.5% 75 to 5.5% 75 to 2.5%	2.5% 5.8% 2.5%
Scheme assets and expected rates of return at April 30	Expected rate of return 2004 %	Market value 2004 £'000	Expected rate of return 2003 %	Market value 2003 £'000	Expected rate of return 2002 %	Market value 2002 £'000
Equities	7.25	35,367	7.0	24,538	6.5	18,421
Bonds Property Other	5.2 6.5 4.3	55,549 14,185 3,300	4.8 6.1 3.9	46,725 12,907 4,323	5.2 6.0 3.8	46,103 12,167 6,551
Total fair value of assets		108,401		88,493		83,242

## Components of defined benefit cost

Analysis of amounts chargeable to operating profit:		
	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Current service cost	5,165	4,891
There are no other amounts chargeable to the profit and loss account.	·	,
Analysis of amount that would be credited to other finance income:		
	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Interest on pension scheme liabilities	5,522	4,749
Expected return on assets in pension scheme	(4,964)	(4,613)
Net charge to other finance income	558	136
Total P&L charge before deduction of tax	5,723	5,027
F-30		

Analysis of amounts that would be recognised in statement of total recognised gains and losses (STRGL):

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Actual return less expected return on pension scheme assets	(5,324)	3,415
Experience gains arising on the scheme liabilities	(2,058)	(1,648)
Changes in assumptions underlying the present value of the scheme liabilities	2,646	10,922
Actual (gain)/loss that would be recognised in STRGL	(4,736)	12,689
History of experience gains and losses		
	2004	2003
	£'000	£'000
(Gain)/loss on scheme assets		
Amount	(5,324)	3,415
% of scheme assets at end of period	4.91%	3.86%
/	7.71 //	
	4.71 //	
	4.51 %	
Experience (gain)/loss on scheme liabilities Amount	(2,058)	(1,648)
Experience (gain)/loss on scheme liabilities		(1,648) 1.86%
Experience (gain)/loss on scheme liabilities Amount	(2,058)	
Experience (gain)/loss on scheme liabilities Amount	(2,058)	
Experience (gain)/loss on scheme liabilities Amount % of scheme assets at end of period  Total actuarial loss recognised in STRGL Amount	(2,058)	
Experience (gain)/loss on scheme liabilities Amount % of scheme assets at end of period  Total actuarial loss recognised in STRGL	(2,058) 1.90%	1.86%

# Reconciliation to the Group balance sheet

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Total market value of the schemes' assets	108,401	88,493
Present value of the schemes' liabilities	(113,289)	(102,835)
Deficit in the schemes	(4,888)	(14,342)
Related deferred tax asset	179	188
Net pension liability	(4,709)	(14,154)
	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Deficit in the schemes at beginning of year	£'000	£'000
Deficit in the schemes at beginning of year Contributions paid	£'000 (14,342)	
Deficit in the schemes at beginning of year Contributions paid Current service cost	£'000	£'000 (383)
Contributions paid	£*000 (14,342) 10,401	£'000 (383) 3,820
Contributions paid Current service cost	(14,342) 10,401 (5,143)	(383) 3,820 (4,891)
Contributions paid Current service cost Other finance income net charge	(14,342) 10,401 (5,143) (558)	(383) 3,820 (4,891) (136)

If the above amounts had been recognised in the financial statements, the LLP Group's net assets and profit and loss reserve at April 30 would have been as follows:

	Net assets		Profit loss res	
	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Net assets and profit and loss reserve excluding pension liability	57,811	49,367	42,860	25,042
SSAP 24 pension prepayment	(7,308)	(825)	(7,308)	(825)
SSAP 24 pension liability Related deferred tax asset	726 (214)	843 (339)	726 (247)	843 (339)
Less minority interest	(101)	(101)	(101)	(101)
FRS 17 pension liability	(4,888)	(14,342)	(4,888)	(14,342)
Related deferred tax asset	179	188	179	188
Less minority interest	87	70	87	70
Net assets and profit and loss reserve including pension liability	46,292	34,861	31,308	10,536
Net assets and profit and loss reserve including pension hability	40,272	54,001	31,308	10,550
	F-32			

# 21. RECONCILIATION OF OPERATING PROFIT TO NET CASH INFLOW FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES

			2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Operating profit			68,714	59,438	48,496
Amortisation and impairment of intangible fixed assets			762	76	3,473
Depreciation of tangible fixed assets			5,731	6,077	5,346
(Profit)/loss on sale of tangible fixed assets			(8)	(1)	44
(Decrease)/increase in debtors			(933)	3,847	(9,521)
(Decrease)/increase in pension prepayment			(6,483)	216	(524)
(Decrease)/increase in creditors			(3,835)	6,543	(856)
Increase/(decrease) in provisions			1,065	1,018	(4,936)
Net cash inflow from operating activities			65,013	77,214	41,522
22. RECONCILIATION OF NET FUNDS/(DEBT)					
			2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
(Decrease)/increase in cash in the year			(24,172	7,033	(295)
Increase in liquid resources			34,318		(2)3)
Issue of ordinary share capital to minority shareholder			5 .,510	17,00	
Decrease in debt and lease financing					5
Change in net funds/(debt) resulting from cash flows			10,146	24,667	(290)
Loan interest compounded			(1,016	(749)	(780)
Foreign exchange translation difference			(162	) (1,250)	(12)
				(=,== =)	(12)
Movements in net funds/(debt) in year			8,968	22,668	(1,082)
Net funds/(debt) at beginning of year			14,885	(7,783)	(6,701)
rectands (deot) at beginning of year			11,003	(7,703)	(0,701)
Net funds/(debt) at end of year			23,853	14,885	(7,783)
23. ANALYSIS OF NET FUNDS					
Year ended April 30, 2004 the LLP Group	Beginning of year £'000	Cash flow £'000	Other non-cash movement £'000	Foreign exchange movement £'000	End of year £'000
Cash at bank and in hand	28,161	(24,519)		(162)	3,480
Bank overdrafts	(578)	347			(231)
Investments: short term deposits	27,583	(24,172) 34,318		(162)	3,249 34,318
Loans due after one year	(12,698)	J <del>1</del> ,J10	(1,016)		(13,714)
	14,885	10,146	(1,016)	(162)	23,853

Other non-cash items comprise the compounding of interest due on the loan from Watson Wyatt & Co.

Year ended April 30, 2003 the LLI	P Group	Beginning of year £'000	Cash flow £'000	Other non-cash movement £'000	Foreign exchange movement £'000	End of year £'000
Cash at bank and in hand Bank overdrafts		4,166	25,245 (578)		(1,250)	28,161 (578)
Dank overdrants	-		(376)			(378)
		4,166	24,667		(1,250)	27,583
Loans due after one year	_	(11,949)		(749)		(12,698)
		(7.702)	24.667	(7.40)	(1.050)	14.005
		(7,783)	24,667	(749)	(1,250)	14,885

Other non-cash items comprise the compounding of interest due on the loan from Watson Wyatt & Co.

Year ended April 30, 2002 the Partnership Group	Beginning of year £'000	Cash flow £'000	Other non-cash movement £'000	Foreign exchange movement £'000	End of year £'000
Cash at bank and in hand	4,500	(322)		(12)	4,166
Bank overdrafts	(27)	27			
	4,473	(295)		(12)	4,166
Loans due after one year	(11,169)		(780)		(11,949)
Finance leases	(5)	5			
	(6,701)	(290)	(780)	(12)	(7,783)

Other non-cash items comprise the compounding of interest due on the loan from Watson Wyatt & Co.

## 24. MATERIAL ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS

	2003	2002		
	Acquisitions £'000	Acquisitions £'000	Disposals £'000	
Goodwill	1,726	1,570	17	
Other intangible fixed assets	125			
Tangible fixed assets	3	151		
Work in progress		109		
Debtors		2,241	141	
Cash		1,003	22	
Creditors: amounts falling due in less than one year		(2,239)	(163)	
Creditors: amounts falling due in more than one year		(613)		
	1,854	2,222	17	
Acquisition costs	133	11		
Net assets previously held as investment in associate		(202)	562	
Profit on disposal			2,737	
	1,987	2,031	3,316	
Satisfied by:				
Cash	1,987	1,123	60	
Deferred consideration		908	3,256	
	1,987	2,031	3,316	

Acquisitions during the year ended April 30, 2002 relate to the purchase of the entire share capital of Le Bilan Comportemental SA (trading as Optimhom), a consulting company incorporated and trading in France and the purchase of the remaining 70% of the share capital of Watson Wyatt Italia Srl. This company is now wholly owned by the Group.

Acquisitions during the year ended April 30, 2003 relate to the purchase of a life actuarial consulting practice from IBM in the US and to costs of incorporating new subsidiary undertakings.

Disposals during the year ended April 30, 2002 relate to the sale of the investment in an associated undertaking, Combined Actuarial Performance Services Limited and the sale of Watson Wyatt International Pension Trustees Limited.

Disposals during the year ended April 30, 2003 relate to deferred consideration arising in respect of a disposal made in the previous year.

## 25. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Under Financial Reporting Standard (FRS) 8, 'Related Party Disclosures', the LLP Group has taken advantage of the exemption for transactions and balances, which are fully eliminated within the consolidated accounts. Accordingly, transactions between subsidiary undertakings are not disclosed separately.

During the three years ended April 30, 2004 the LLP Group and the Partnership Group entered into transactions with the minority shareholder, Watson Wyatt & Company and its subsidiary undertakings outside the group. These are summarised as follows:

Amounts payable by Related Parties to the LLP Group/the Partnership Group	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Cost of professional work carried out by the LLP Group/the Partnership Group, and of personnel used by Related Parties	1,832	2,714	2,502
Amounts payable by the LLP Group/the Partnership Group to Related Parties	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2002 £'000
Cost of professional work carried out for the LLP Group/the Partnership Group, and of personnel used by the LLP Group/the Partnership Group	1,610	1,527	1,784
Interest payable on loans	1,016	748	780
	2,626	2,275	2,564
Balances on loan account with Related Parties the LLP Group		2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Amount owed to Related Parties at end of year Further information on the loans is given in Note 14.		13,714	12,698
Other outstanding balances at the end of the year the LLP Group		2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Amount owed by Related Parties at end of year		583	451
Amount owed to Related Parties at end of year		546	1,346
		2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Minority interest		2,651	2,349
F-36		·	,

# 26. SUMMARY OF DIFFERENCES BETWEEN ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES IN THE UNITED KINGDOM AND THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

The consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United Kingdom ("UK GAAP") which differs in certain respects from accounting principles in the United States of America ("US GAAP").

The following are the adjustments to net income and members' equity determined in accordance with UK GAAP, necessary to reconcile to net income and members' equity determined in accordance with US GAAP.

	Notes	2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Net income in accordance with UK GAAP		68,492	59,327
Income recognition for software sales	a	118	(99)
Goodwill	b	691	76
Purchase consideration	c	15	(317)
Software development	d	191	464
Vacation pay	e	(654)	(153)
Translation of foreign currency loans	f	140	(391)
IBNR provision	g	(200)	
Staff pensions	h	(3,535)	(724)
Widows' annuities and top-up pensions for current members	i	300	(900)
Deferred tax	j	78	(82)
Minority interest	1	193	2
Net income in accordance with US GAAP		65,829	57,203
		2004 £'000	2003 £'000
Members' equity in accordance with UK GAAP		60,462	51,716
			_
Income recognition for software sales	a	122	5
Goodwill	b	105	40
Purchase consideration	c	451	9
Software development	d	1,521	1,330
Vacation pay	e	(1,770)	(1,109)
IBNR provision	g	(10,400)	(10,200)
Staff pensions	h	(6,479)	(8,628)
Widows' annuities and top-up pensions for current members	i	(3,300)	(3,600)
Deferred tax	j	(68)	(151)
Members' capital	k	(16,272)	(13,471)
Minority interest	1	(7)	(152)
Members' equity in accordance with US GAAP		24,365	15,789
F-37	•		

#### (a) Income recognition for software sales

Under UK GAAP, fees for software license agreements are recognised at the time the customer accepts the software. Maintenance fees receivable under software sales contracts are recognised as the associated costs fall due. Fees associated with the software license are recognised net of any associated costs upon completion of the maintenance term.

Under US GAAP, revenue related to software sales is accounted for in accordance with SOP 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition. When the software arrangements contain multiple elements, amounts are allocated to the different elements based on vendor specific objective evidence ("VSOE") of the fair value of the multiple elements. The majority of the arrangements contain a license fee element and customer support and upgrade services. For the arrangements that do not have VSOE of fair value for the different elements, the fees associated with the arrangement are deferred and recognised over the term of the arrangement.

#### (b) Goodwill amortisation

Under UK GAAP, goodwill is recorded at its actual cost in sterling, or at the original foreign currency amount translated at the exchange rate applying on the acquisition date. Goodwill is then held in the currency of the acquiring entity at historic cost and amortised at a rate calculated to write off its value on a straight line basis over its estimated useful life, which is currently considered to be seven years. Furthermore, goodwill is reviewed for impairment if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable.

Under US GAAP, goodwill is not amortised but rather tested at least annually for impairment. Furthermore, goodwill is denominated in the functional currency of the acquired entity. Consequently, the goodwill is retranslated at each period end at the closing rate of exchange.

#### (c) Purchase consideration

Under UK GAAP, the cost of acquisition includes all deferred consideration discounted back to the date of the acquisition. Consideration that is both deferred and contingent is recognised to the extent that it is probable that payment will be made and that it can be reliably estimated.

Under US GAAP contingent consideration is only recognised when determined beyond reasonable doubt. Additionally, certain contingent consideration arrangements were linked to employment. Under US GAAP, such amounts are treated as compensation expense and accrued as earned by the relevant employees rather than as a cost of the acquisition.

### (d) Software development

Under UK GAAP, internal costs incurred in developing software for internal and external use were expensed as incurred.

Under US GAAP, in accordance with SFAS 86, Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software to be Sold, Leased or Otherwise Marketed, and SOP 98, Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software Developed or Obtained for Internal Use, internal costs that are incurred in developing software for

both internal use and external sale must be capitalised provided that they satisfy the prescribed conditions. Such costs are written off over the useful life of the software concerned, which is considered to be three years.

### (e) Vacation pay

Under UK GAAP, an accrual for annual holiday entitlement carried forward, to the extent permitted by employment contracts, is not recognised.

Under US GAAP, a liability must be accrued for vacation benefits that employees have earned but have not yet taken.

## (f) Translation of foreign currency loans

Under UK GAAP, exchange gains and losses on long-term loans to group undertakings may be recorded in the profit and loss account.

Under US GAAP, exchange gains and losses on loans to subsidiaries that are of a long-term investment nature, where settlement is not planned or anticipated in the foreseeable future are recorded as a translation adjustment in other comprehensive income.

## (g) IBNR provision

Under UK GAAP, a provision for claims is recorded based on management's detailed review at the balance sheet date of claims received and claims that potentially may be received after assessing all work completed up to that date. Based on this detailed review, an assessment is made of the likely outflow of economic benefits and a provision is recorded net of any anticipated insurance recoveries.

Under US GAAP, a provision is also required to be held for claims incurred but not yet notified to the extent that they relate to work that has already been performed if probable and reasonably estimable. As such under US GAAP, the obligating event is the performance of the service. A provision is recorded for the full amount of the claims recorded under US GAAP. A separate receivable is recorded for the probable insurance recoveries that the Group will receive.

## (h) Staff pensions

Under UK GAAP, the Group follows SSAP 24, 'Accounting for Pension Costs', under which contributions payable to defined benefit pension schemes are recognised over the employees' working lives. Pension plan assets and liabilities are valued based upon the actuary's best estimate of the assumptions taken as a whole. The regular cost is attributed to individual years using the projected unit method. Variations in the pension cost, which are identified as a result of actuarial valuations, are amortised over the expected average remaining working lives of employees as a level percentage of pensionable payroll. Differences between the amounts funded and the amounts charged to the profit and loss account are treated as either provisions or prepayments in the balance sheet. This results in an annual pension expense that is a substantially level percentage of the current and expected future pensionable payroll.

Under US GAAP, the accounting for pension costs follows SFAS 87, Employers' Accounting for Pensions, which is more prescriptive in respect of actuarial assumptions which must be used and the allocation of costs to accounting periods. US GAAP requires each significant assumption to determine the annual pension cost to be a best estimate with respect to that individual assumption. Under SFAS 87 the accounts broadly reflect the funding status of the scheme, but with plan assets being valued by reference to market-related values at the date of the financial statements. There is also some scope for spreading unrecognised prior service cost and unrecognised gains and losses over the employees' working lives. In addition, under US GAAP, a minimum pension liability is recognised, as a component of other comprehensive income, in certain circumstances when there is a deficit of plan assets relative to the accumulated benefit obligation. This results in a pension prepayment or liability that is a closer reflection of the funding status of the scheme.

#### (i) Widows' annuities and top-up pensions for current members

Under UK GAAP in accordance with the interpretation of FRS 12 by the Statement of Recommended Practice, Accounting by Limited Liability Partnerships, liabilities for annuities potentially payable to the widows of members and also for the pension augmentation of certain members are recognised only when an individual ceases to be a member.

Under US GAAP, provisions for widows' annuities and top-up pensions are recognised from the date on which an individual becomes entitled to the benefit. The provision required has thus been extended to also include the annuity and top up pension benefits that exist for current members.

#### (j) Deferred tax

Under UK GAAP, deferred taxation is provided in full on timing differences that result in an obligation at the balance sheet date to pay more tax, or a right to pay less tax, at rates expected to apply when they crystallise, based on current tax rates and law. Timing differences arise from the inclusion of items of income and expenditure in taxation computations in periods different from those in which they are included in the financial statements. Deferred tax assets are regarded as recoverable and recognised only to the extent that, on the available evidence, it can be regarded as more likely than not that there will be suitable taxable profits from which the future reversal of the underlying timing differences can be deducted.

Under US GAAP, deferred taxation is provided on all temporary differences under the liability method, subject to a valuation allowance on deferred tax assets where applicable, in accordance with SFAS 109, Accounting for Income Taxes. The adjustments in respect of deferred tax relate solely to the tax effect of the other US GAAP adjustments described herein.

#### (k) Members' capital

Under UK GAAP, in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice, 'Accounting by Limited Liability Partnerships', amounts that are contributed by the members for long term retention in the business are treated as capital and reported within Members' other interests. Such amounts may be withdrawn or converted into debt by agreement between the members.

F-40

Under US GAAP, since these amounts are mandatorily repayable to the members on leaving or retirement from the LLP, they are categorised as a mezzanine item outside members' interests in accordance with EITF Topic D-98, Classification and Measurement of Redeemable Securities, and SEC Accounting Series Release No. 268 (FRR Section 211), Redeemable Preferred Stocks.

## (I) Minority interest

Adjustments in respect of the minority interest relate solely to the minority's share of other adjustments between UK and US GAAP described herein.

#### Presentation and classification differences

In addition to the recognition and measurement differences between UK and US GAAP there are a number of differences in the manner in which amounts are presented and classified in the accounts. The principal presentation and classification differences are summarised below:

### 1. Balance sheet and profit and loss account presentation

#### General

The format of a balance sheet prepared in accordance with UK GAAP differs in certain respects from US GAAP. UK GAAP requires assets to be presented in ascending order of liquidity whereas under US GAAP assets are presented in descending order of liquidity. In addition, current assets under UK GAAP include amounts that fall due after more than one year, whereas under US GAAP, such assets are classified as non-current assets.

#### **Pensions**

Under UK GAAP, pension scheme assets and liabilities are not presented on the balance sheet, with the exception of prepaid or accrued contributions. Under US GAAP, assets and liabilities of different plans are offset in presentation. Furthermore, under US GAAP the discount on retired partners' annuity provision would be classified as an operating expense rather than as interest expense.

## Provisions for liabilities and charges

Provisions for liabilities and charges under UK GAAP include £122,000 (2003: £93,000) which are due within one year and which would be reclassified to current liabilities under US GAAP.

#### 2. Consolidated statement of cashflow

The consolidated statement of cash flow prepared under UK GAAP presents substantially the same information as that required under US GAAP. Cash flow under UK GAAP represents increases or decreases in "cash," which comprises cash in hand, deposits repayable on demand and bank overdrafts. Under US GAAP, cash flow represents increases or decreases in "Cash and Cash Equivalents", which includes short-term, highly liquid investments with original maturities of less than three months, and excludes bank overdrafts.

Under UK GAAP, cash flows are presented separately for operating activities, equity dividends, returns on investment and servicing of finance, taxation, capital expenditure and financial investment, acquisitions and disposals, management of liquid resources and financing activities. Under US GAAP, only three categories of cash flow activity are presented, being cash flows relating to operating activities, investing activities and financing activities. Cash flows from taxation and returns on investments and servicing of finance, with the exception of servicing of members' finance, are included as operating.

The following statements summarise the statements of cash flows as if they had been presented in accordance with US GAAP, and include the adjustments that reconcile cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP to cash and short term deposits under UK GAAP.

	2004 £'000	2003 £'000	
	As restated	As restated	
Net cash provided by operating activities	65,414	76,294	
Net cash used in investing activities	(1,837)	(2,690)	
Net cash used in financing activities	(53,925)	(49,833)	
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	9,652	23,771	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	(15)	224	
Cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP at beginning of period	28,161	4,166	
Cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP at end of period	37,798	28,161	
Short-term investments with original maturities of less than three months			
Cash and short term deposits under UK GAAP at end of period	37,798	28,161	
•			

### Recently issued but not yet adopted accounting pronouncements

#### In the United Kingdom

Where a new UK standard effectively implements an International Accounting Standard ("IAS") or International Financial Reporting Standard ("IFRS"), the corresponding IAS number is noted. Full adoption of IAS is optional for private companies and LLP's in the UK for periods beginning on or after 1 January 2005.

## Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted

Financial Reporting Standard No. 17, Retirement benefits, issued in November 2000, has to date applied as a disclosure standard only, with pensions continuing to be accounted for under the old standard, SSAP 24. For periods beginning on or after 1 January 2005, full adoption of FRS17 is required. The LLP will therefore start to account for its pension scheme in accordance with FRS17 in the year ended 30 April 2006.

Financial Reporting Standard ("FRS") No. 20 (IFRS 2), Share based payments, issued in February 2004 recognises that there is an expense when another party is given the right to shares of a company. The fair value should be measured as at the date of grant, being the date on which both parties have

an understanding of the terms. This accounting standard is applicable for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2006. This standard is not expected to have an impact on the financial position or results of operations of the LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 21 (IAS 10), Events after the balance sheet date, issued in May 2004, replaces SSAP17. The main difference is to remove the requirement to include dividends proposed after the balance sheet in the profit and loss account. This standard is applicable for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2005. This standard is not expected to have an impact on the financial statements or results of operations of the LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 22 (IAS 33), Earnings per share, issued in December 2004, applies to entities whose shares are publicly traded or who voluntarily disclosure earnings per share. This standard will not apply to the LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 23 (IAS 21), The effects of changes in foreign exchange rates, issued in December 2004, requires entities to evaluate their functional currency and then measure their financial statements in that currency. The financial statements can then be presented in any currency that the entity chooses (the "presentation" currency). This standard is applicable for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2006. Management are currently assessing the impact of this standard on the LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 24 (IAS 29) Financial Reporting in Hyperinflationary Economies, issued in December 2004, requires that an entity whose functional currency is the currency of a hyperinflationary economy, must state its financial statements in terms of the measuring unit current at the balance sheet date. FRS 24 applies to accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2005. Management do not believe this standard will have an impact on the financial statements of the LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 25 (IAS 32 with minor amendments) Financial Instruments: Disclosure and Presentation, issued in December 2004. Applies for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2005 (presentation) and on or after 1 January 2006 (disclosure). Management are currently assessing the impact of this standard on the LLP.

Financial Reporting Standard No. 26 (IAS 39), Financial Instruments: Measurement, issued in December 2004, implements in full the measurement and hedge accounting provisions (but not the recognition and derecognition rules) of IAS 39. Applies for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2006. Management are currently assessing the impact of this standard on the LLP.

Urgent Issues Task Force ("UITF") Abstract No. 40, Revenue recognition and service contracts, ("UITF 40") issued 10 March 2005 provides interpretations of Application Note G, Revenue Recognition, as an Amendment to FRS 5, Reporting the Substance of Transactions, as it relates to revenue recognition for service contracts. UITF 40 addresses when revenue may be recognised as activity progresses (defined as "accounted for as a long-term contract") or on contract completion. The guidance defines a long-term contract and requires that revenue be recognised for services to the extent that a company has obtained the right to consideration through its performance. The abstract is required to be adopted in financial statements relating to accounting periods ending on or after 22

June 2005 but earlier adoption is encouraged. This standard is not expected to have an impact on the revenue recognition policies of the LLP.

#### In the United States of America

## Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted

In January 2003, the FASB issued FASB Interpretation No. 46, "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities and Interpretation of ARB No. 51" ("FIN 46"). FIN 46 changes the current practice of assessing consolidation only based on voting interests. Under the new Interpretation a reporting group has to assess if the entities with which it has business relationships are Variable Interests Entities ("VIE") or Voting Interest Entities. VIEs are entities in which equity investors do not have the characteristics of a controlling financial interest or do not have sufficient equity at risk for the entity to finance its activities without additional subordinated financial support from other parties.

If an entity is a VIE, the reporting group is required to assess if it has a Variable Interest ("VI") in the VIE. VIs in a VIE are contractual, ownership, or other pecuniary interests in an entity that change with changes in the entity's net asset value. Equity interests with or without voting rights are considered variable interests if the entity is a VIE. FIN 46 explains how to identify VIEs and how an enterprise assesses its interest in a VIE. If the reporting group has a VI in the VIE, under the new rules it has to assess who is the Primary Beneficiary of the VIE. FIN 46 requires existing unconsolidated VIEs to be consolidated by their Primary Beneficiaries, if the entity does not effectively disperse risks among the parties involved. The Primary Beneficiary of a variable interest entity is the party that absorbs a majority of the entity's expected losses, receives a majority of its expected residual returns, or both, as a result of holding VIs, which are the ownership, contractual, or other pecuniary interests in an entity.

In December 2003, the FASB issued a revision to Interpretation No. 46, "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an Interpretation of ARB No. 51" ("FIN 46R" or the "Interpretation"). FIN 46R introduced certain modifications to the original FIN 46 by adding additional scope exceptions, clarifying some issues in the implementation of the original FIN 46 and re-defining certain implementation guidance and transition provisions.

FIN 46R is effective for non-public entities as of the beginning of the first annual period beginning after December 15, 2004; however, the Interpretation should apply to any interest in an entity created after December 31, 2003. This Interpretation is not expected to have an impact on our financial condition or results of operation.

In May 2003 the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 150 ("SFAS 150"), Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity. SFAS 150 modifies the accounting for certain financial instruments that, under previous guidance, issuers could account for as equity. The Statement requires that those instruments be classified as liabilities in statements of financial position.

SFAS 150 affects an issuer's accounting for three types of freestanding financial instruments, namely:

- 1. Mandatorily redeemable shares, which the issuing company is obligated to buy back in exchange for cash or other assets.
- 2. Instruments, other than outstanding shares, that do or may require the issuer to buy back some of its shares in exchange for cash or other assets. These instruments include put options and forward purchase contracts.
- 3. Obligations that can be settled with shares, the monetary value of which is fixed, tied solely or predominantly to a variable such as a market index, or varies inversely with the value of the issuers' shares.

The LLP adopted SFAS 150 with effect from May 1, 2004. As a result, the members' interests that were previously classified in mezzanine would be reclassified as a liability. The members' interests were measured at fair value at the time of adoption, which was estimated to the be the carrying value as the members' interest carry an interest rate that approximates current market rates. The related interest expense since May 1, 2004 would therefore be a component of interest expense in the profit and loss account.

At the November 17 18, 2004 meeting, the Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") reached a consensus on EITF Issue No. 03-13, "Applying the Conditions in Paragraph 42 of FASB Statement No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, in Determining Whether to Report Discontinued Operations". The purpose of the EITF is to clarify when a disposition should be classified as a discontinued operation caused by the contravening wording of paragraph 42 of Statement 144. The Task Force reached a consensus that classification of a disposed component as a discontinued operation is appropriate only if the ongoing entity:

- Step 1: Has no continuing direct cash flows (a term Issue 03-13 introduces to interpret paragraph 42(a)), and
- Step 2: Does not retain an interest, contract, or other arrangement sufficient to enable it to exert significant influence over the disposed component's operating and financial policies after the disposal transaction (an interpretation of paragraph 42(b)).

Issue 03-13 should be applied to components that are disposed of or classified as held for sale in periods beginning after December 15, 2004. Previously reported operating results within an enterprise's fiscal year that includes the ratification date may be reclassified to reflect the consensus.

#### 27. POST BALANCE SHEET EVENT

On April 15, 2005, the members of the LLP signed an agreement in principle with Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, a company registered in the United States of America, to transfer the trade and assets of the LLP and its subsidiaries to a subsidiary of that company for a consideration of approximately \$458,000,000.00 in cash and shares based on the current share price and exchange rates. The trade and assets will be transferred on completion of this agreement.

#### 28. RESTATEMENT

Subsequent to the issuance of the LLP's financial statements for the three years ended April 30, 2004, the LLP's management determined that overdrafts had been deducted from cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP rather than being presented as part of financing activities. Accordingly, the relevant disclosures in note 26 have been restated from the amounts previously reported to the correct presentation as shown below:

	20 £'(		2004 £'000	2003 £'000	2003 £'000
	As pre repo	viously rted	As restated	As previously reported	As restated
Net cash used in financing activities	(	(53,578)	(53,925)	(50,411)	(49,833)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		9,999	9,652	23,193	23,771
Cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP at beginning of period		27,583	28,161	4,166	4,166
Cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP at end of period		37,567	37,798	27,583	28,161
1	F-46				

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

#### Registered in England Number OC301975

#### UNAUDITED INTERIM CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

F-47

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

#### UNAUDITED INTERIM CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Consolidated interim profit and loss account	F-48
Consolidated internit profit and 1055 account	1 10
Consolidated interim statement of total recognised gains and losses	F-49
Consolidated interim balance sheet	F-50
Consolidated interim cash flow statement	F-51
Notes to the interim condensed consolidated financial statements	F-52
F-48	

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

# UNAUDITED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED PROFIT AND LOSS ACCOUNT Nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

	Notes	Nine months ended January 31 2005 £'000	Nine months ended January 31 2004 £'000
TURNOVER	2	189,998	182,563
Staff costs		(86,629)	(78,119)
Depreciation and other amounts written off tangible and intangible fixed assets		(4,180)	(4,299)
Other external charges		(47,154)	(48,386)
OPERATING PROFIT		52,035	51,759
Profit on sale of subsidiary undertaking		57	60
PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES BEFORE INTEREST		52,092	51,819
Income from fixed asset investments		55	58
Interest receivable and similar income		1,174	551
Interest payable and similar charges		(915)	(812)
PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES BEFORE TAXATION	2	52,406	51,616
Tax credit / (charge) on profit on ordinary activities		3	(339)
PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES AFTER TAXATION		52,409	51,277
Equity minority interests		(60)	228
PROFIT FOR THE FINANCIAL PERIOD BEFORE MEMBERS'			
REMUNERATION AND PROFIT SHARES		52,349	51,505
PROFIT FOR THE FINANCIAL PERIOD BEFORE MEMBERS'			
REMUNERATION AND PROFIT SHARES		52,349	51,505
Salaried remuneration of members		(16,580)	(15,391)
PROFIT FOR THE FINANCIAL PERIOD AVAILABLE FOR DIVISION AMONG MEMBERS	7	35,769	36,114
F-49	)		

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

#### UNAUDITED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF TOTAL RECOGNISED GAINS AND LOSSES for the nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

	Notes	Nine months ended January 31 2005 £'000	Nine months ended January 31 2004 £'000
Profit for the financial period		35,769	36,114
Deficit arising on revaluation Currency translation differences on net investment in subsidiary		(82)	(18)
undertakings	7	146	391
Other gains / (losses) in the financial period		64	373
Total recognised gains and losses related to the financial period		35,833	36,487
	F-50		

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

# UNAUDITED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET as at January 31, 2005

	Notes	January 31 2005 £'000	April 30 2004 £'000
FIXED ASSETS			
Intangible assets		2,182	2,025
Tangible assets		7,900	9,554
Investments		1,827	1,898
		11,909	13,477
CURRENT ASSETS			
Debtors: pension prepayment due in more than one year		6,815	7,308
Debtors: amounts falling due within one year	3	74,596	71,154
Total debtors		81,411	78,462
Investments: short term deposits		23,437	34,318
Cash at bank and in hand		4,835	3,480
		109,683	116,260
CREDITORS: amounts falling due within one year	4	(52,563)	(51,744)
NET CURRENT A COPTO		57, 100	(4.516
NET CURRENT ASSETS		57,120	64,516
TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES		69,029	77,993
CREDITORS: amounts falling due after more than one year	5	(14,531)	(13,714)
PROVISIONS FOR LIABILITIES AND CHARGES	6	(7,100)	(6,468)
TOTAL NET ASSETS		47,398	57,811
MEMBERS' OTHER INTERESTS			
Members' capital	7	16,355	16,272
Revaluation reserve	7	1,248	1,330
Other reserves	7	32,355	42,860
TOTAL MEMBERS OFHER INTERESTS		40.050	60.462
TOTAL MEMBERS' OTHER INTERESTS Minority interests: equity	13	49,958 (2,560)	60,462 (2,651)
withority interests, equity	13	(2,300)	(2,031)
		47,398	57,811
TOTAL MEMBERS' INTERESTS MEMORANDUM ITEM			
Loans and other debts due to members	7	13,112	14,268
Members' other interests	7	49,958	60,462
Less: amounts due from members	7		(1,834)
		63,070	72,896

Signed on behalf of the Members June 10, 2005

P N Thornton N J Dumbreck

Designated member

Designated member

E 51

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

# UNAUDITED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOW STATEMENT for the nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

	Notes	Nine months Ended January 31 2005 £'000	Nine months Ended January 31 2004 £'000
NET CASH INFLOW FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES	9	54,425	44,278
RETURNS ON INVESTMENTS AND SERVICING OF FINANCE			
Interest received		1,174	551
Interest paid Income from fixed asset investments		(97) 55	(52) 58
income from fixed asset investments		33	38
NET CASH INFLOW FROM RETURNS ON INVESTMENTS AND SERVICING OF FINANCE		1,132	557
TAXATION			
UK Corporation tax paid		(185)	(217)
Overseas tax refunded / (paid)		24	(91)
TOTAL TAX PAID		(161)	(308)
CAPITAL EXPENDITURE AND FINANCIAL INVESTMENT			
Payments to acquire intangible fixed assets		(64)	
Payments to acquire tangible fixed assets		(2,234)	(1,437)
Receipts from sales of tangible fixed assets		4	
NET CASH OUTFLOW FROM CAPITAL EXPENDITURE AND FINANCIAL INVESTMENT		(2,294)	(1,437)
		(2,2)	(1,107)
ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS			
Purchase of subsidiary undertakings		4	(1)
Purchase of business		(389)	(1)
Sale of subsidiary undertaking		57	60
NET CASH (OUTFLOW) / INFLOW FROM ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS		(328)	59
TRANSACTIONS WITH MEMBERS AND FORMER MEMBERS			
Payments to members		(64,238)	(49,513)
Contributions by members		1,999	3,513
NET CASH OUTFLOW FROM TRANSACTIONS WITH MEMBERS AND FORMER MEMBERS		(62,239)	(46,000)
NET CASH OUTFLOW BEFORE USE OF LIQUID RESOURCES AND FINANCING		(9,465)	(2,851)
MANAGEMENT OF LIQUID RESOURCES			
Decrease / (increase) in cash on deposit for more than one day	10	10,881	(21,467)

	Notes	Nine months Ended January 31 2005 £'000	Nine months Ended January 31 2004 £'000
NET CASH INFLOW / (OUTFLOW) FROM MANAGEMENT OF LIQUID RESOURCES AND FINANCING		10,881	(21,467)
INCREASE / (DECREASE) IN CASH	10	1,416	(24,318)
F-52			

#### WATSON WYATT LLP

#### Notes to the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements

#### for the nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

#### 1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Watson Wyatt LLP and its wholly-owned subsidiaries and have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United Kingdom and with Article 10 of Regulation S-X of the Securities and Exchange Commission in the United States of America. In the opinion of management, these financial statements contain all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of the results of these interim periods. Certain information and related footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United Kingdom have been condensed or omitted, although the LLP believes the disclosures in these financial statements are adequate to make the information presented not misleading. The results of operations for the interim periods shown are not necessarily indicative of the results for any future interim period or for the entire fiscal year.

#### 2. SEGMENTAL INFORMATION

The Group had operating subsidiaries providing actuarial and consulting services in Europe, the Far East and the Americas. Turnover, profit/(loss) before tax and net assets/(liabilities) were as follows:

#### **Turnover**

Nine months ended January 31, 2005	Total 2005 £'000	Inter-segment 2005 £'000	Third parties to the group 2005 £'000
Principal activities			
UK	159,052	(5,439)	153,613
Rest of Europe	32,265	(2,117)	30,148
Americas	2,751	(67)	2,684
Asia	4,424	(871)	3,553
Other services UK	9,172	(9,172)	
	207,664	(17,666)	189,998
Nine months ended January 31, 2004	Total 2004	Inter- segment 2004	Third parties to the group 2004
Principal activities			
UK	154,553	(4,086)	150,467
Rest of Europe	27,612	2 (2,480)	25,132
Americas	3,091	(11)	3,080
Asia	4,200	(316)	3,884
Other services UK	8,296	(8,296)	
	197,752	2 (15,189)	182,563
	F-53		

Turnover by location of customer is not significantly different from the information above.

Profit/(loss) on ordinary activities before taxation

			Net assets/(liabilities)		
Profit/(loss) and net assets/(liabilities)	Nine months ended January 31 2005 £'000	Nine months ended January 31 2004 £'000	At January 31 2005 £'000	At April 30 2004 £'000	
UK	51,723	54,351	46,874	58,149	
Rest of Europe	2,406	(154)	12,159	10,866	
Americas	(565)	(1,343)	1,806	2,153	
Asia	(341)	(478)	1,090	357	
Long term group loans	(817)	(760)	(14,531)	(13,714)	
	52,406	51,616	47,398	57,811	

#### 3. DEBTORS: amounts falling due within one year

	January 31 2005 £'000	April 30 2004 £'000
Trade debtors	38,733	41,395
Amounts owed by related parties (Note 13)	1,112	583
Amounts owed by members (Note 7)		1,834
Other debtors	2,090	1,715
Prepayments	5,436	4,884
Accrued income	27,225	20,743
	74,596	71,154

#### 4. CREDITORS: amounts falling due within one year

	January 31 2005 £'000	April 30 2004 £'000
Bank overdraft	10	231
Payments received on account	3,360	3,273
Trade creditors	1,719	2,305
Amounts owed to related parties (Note 13)	1,143	546
Amounts owed to members (Note 7)	13,112	14,268
Taxation and social security	8,787	9,407
Accruals and deferred income	24,432	21,714
	52,563	51,744
F54		

In the event of a winding up, loans and debts due to members will rank equally with the other creditors of the LLP and no member will be required to contribute to the assets of the LLP. Any surplus of the assets of the LLP over its liabilities remaining at the conclusion of winding up, and after payment of all monies due to creditors of the LLP and all expenses of the winding up, will be distributed to the members

#### 5. CREDITORS: amounts falling due after more than one year

	January 31 2005 £'000	April 30 2004 £'000
Amounts owed to related parties (Note 13)	14,531	13,714
Amounts owed to related parties comprise:		
Loan from Watson Wyatt & Company on April 1, 1995	7,000	7,000
Interest compounded in previous periods	5,761	5,017
Interest compounded during the period	1,041	744
Interest accrued	729	953
	14,531	13,714

Interest on the loan from Watson Wyatt & Company is payable annually on May 31, in arrears, at a rate of 5%, indexed by reference to the annual increase in the Retail Prices Index. The interest accruing up to each May 31 is paid only to the extent that it is covered by the consolidated realised profits of the Group, adjusted for the amortisation of goodwill and unpaid interest, and accumulated at the end of the last completed accounting period.

Interest not paid is compounded and added to the principal amount on each May 31. The principal amount and compounded interest are to be repaid no later than April 1, 2020 and are repayable before then to the extent that repayment would be covered by the Group's consolidated accumulated profits noted above, and subject to the funds not being required by the Group.

Watson Wyatt LLP is obliged to procure that the loan is repaid in certain circumstances if, following a significant change in the ownership of Watson Wyatt & Company, Watson Wyatt LLP exercises certain rights to acquire the shares in Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited held by Watson Wyatt & Company or its subsidiary undertakings.

#### 6. PROVISIONS FOR LIABILITIES AND CHARGES

Nine months ended January 31, 2005	Widows annuities £'000	Pensions £'000	Property costs £'000	Other £'000	Total £'000
At beginning of period	3,943	726	1,431	368	6,468
Profit and loss account charge	638	118	35	105	896
Application	(81)	(201)			(282)
Exchange adjustment		18			18
At end of period	4,500	661	1,466	473	7,100

Provisions for widows' annuities relate to the future costs of annuities currently in payment and of annuities contingent upon the death of former partners and members.

Provisions for property costs relate to dilapidation costs incurred at the end of leases and the net cost of vacant accommodation. Dilapidation costs, based on the condition of the properties, are accrued over the term of the leases in accordance with the liability arising under the leases, all of which terminate in 2013. The discounted future costs of vacant accommodation, less income received, are recognised for the remaining term of the leases, all terminating in 2014.

# 7. COMBINED STATEMENT OF MOVEMENTS ON LOANS AND OTHER DEBTS DUE TO MEMBERS AND MEMBERS' OTHER INTERESTS

	Members' Other Interests				Loans and other debts due to		
Nine months ended January 31, 2005	Members' Capital £'000	Revaluation Reserve £'000	Other Reserves £'000	Subtotal £'000	members less any amounts due from members £'000	Total £'000	
Amounts owed to members	16,272	1,330	42,860	60,462	14.268	74,730	
Amounts owed by members		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	,		(1,834)	(1,834)	
Members net interest at May 1, 2004	16,272	1,330	42,860	60,462	12,434	72,896	
Remuneration of salaried members					16,580	16,580	
Profit for the financial period available for							
division among members			35,769	35,769		35,769	
Members' interests after profit for the financial							
period	16,272	1,330	78,629	96,231	29,014	125,245	
Allocated profits	10,272	1,550	(46,420)	(46,420)	46,420	123,213	
Deficit on revaluing fixed asset investments		(82)	(10,120)	(82)	10,120	(82)	
Introduced by members	1,999	(-)		1,999		1,999	
Repayments of capital	(1,916)			(1,916)		(1,916)	
Drawings	, i				(62,322)	(62,322)	
Surplus on currency translations			146	146		146	
Represented by:							
Amounts owed to members (Note 4)	16,355	1,248	32,355	49,958	13,112	63,070	
Amounts owed by members (Note 3)	10,333	1,2 10	52,555	17,730	13,112	05,070	
·	16 255	1 249	22.255	49.958	12 112	62.070	
Members' interests at January 31, 2005	16,355	1,248	32,355	49,938	13,112	63,070	

#### 8. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

Watson Wyatt LLP has guaranteed the rental payments of Watson Wyatt SARL, a subsidiary undertaking, up to a value of €635,000 (£440,000). As at January 31, 2005 there were no rental payments outstanding.

#### 9. RECONCILIATION OF OPERATING PROFIT TO NET CASH INFLOW FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES

	Nine months ended January 31 2005 £'000	Nine months ended January 31 2004 £'000
Operating profit	52,035	51,759
Amortisation of intangible fixed assets	291	170
Depreciation of tangible fixed assets	3,888	4,129
(Profit)/loss on sale of tangible fixed assets	(4)	14
Increase in debtors	(5,552)	(974)
Decrease/(increase) in pension prepayment	493	(3,437)
Increase/(decrease) in creditors	2,642	(8,404)
Increase in provisions	632	1,021
Net cash inflow from operating activities	54,425	44,278
10. RECONCILIATION OF NET FUNDS	Nine months Ended January 31 2005 £'000	Nine months Ended January 31 2004 £'000
Increase/(decrease) in cash in the period	1,416	(24,318)
(Decrease)/increase in liquid resources	(10,881)	21,467
Change in net funds resulting from cash flows	(9,465)	(2,851)
Loan interest compounded and accrued in the period	(817)	(760)
Foreign exchange translation difference	160	162
Movements in net funds in period	10,122	(3,449)
Net funds at beginning of period	23,853	14,885
Net funds at end of period	13,731	11,436
F-58		

#### 11. ANALYSIS OF NET FUNDS

Nine months ended January 31, 2005	Beginning of period £'000	Cash flow £'000	Other non-cash movement £'000	Foreign exchange movement £'000	End of period £'000
Cash at bank and in hand	3,480	1,195		160	4,835
Bank overdrafts	(231)	221			(10)
	3,249	1,416		160	4,825
Investments: short term deposits	34,318	(10,881)			23,437
Loans due after one year	(13,714)	(10,001)	(817)		(14,531)
	23,853	(9,465)	(817)	160	13,731

Other non-cash items comprise the compounding of interest due on the loan from Watson Wyatt & Co.

Nine months ended January 31, 2004	Beginning of period £'000	Cash flow £'000	Other non-cash movement £'000	Foreign exchange movement £'000	End of period £'000
Cash at bank and in hand	28,161	(24,606)		162	3,717
Bank overdrafts	(578)	288			(290)
	27,583	(24,318)		162	3,427
Investments: short term deposits		21,467			21,467
Loans due after one year	(12,698)		(760)		(13,458)
	14,885	(2,851)	(760)	162	11,436

Other non-cash items comprise the compounding of interest due on the loan from Watson Wyatt & Co.

#### 12. MATERIAL ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS

	Nine months ended January 31 2005 Acquisitions £'000	Nine months ended January 31 2004 Acquisitions £'000
Goodwill	389	
Satisfied by:		
Cash	389	

Acquisitions during the period ended January 31, 2005 relate to the purchase by Watson Wyatt LLP of a business in Ireland. The principal activity of this business is actuarial and benefits advice.

#### 13. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Under Financial Reporting Standard (FRS) 8, 'Related Party Disclosures', the LLP Group has taken advantage of the exemption for transactions and balances, which are fully eliminated within the consolidated accounts. Accordingly, transactions between subsidiary undertakings are not disclosed separately.

During the interim periods ended January 31, 2005 and 2004 the LLP Group entered into transactions with the minority shareholder, Watson Wyatt & Company and its subsidiary undertakings outside the group. These are summarised as follows:

Amounts payable by Related Parties to the LLP Group	Nine months ended January 31 2005 £'000	e Jan 2	e months inded uary 31 2004 E'000
Cost of professional work carried out by the LLP Group, and of personnel used by Related Parties	576		844
Amounts payable by the LLP Group to Related Parties	Nine months ended January 31 2005 £'000	e Jan 2	e months inded uary 31 2004 E'000
Cost of professional work carried out for the LLP Group, and of personnel used by the LLP Group Interest payable on loans	263 817		744 760
	1,080		1,504
Balances on loan account with Related Parties the LLP Group	January 3 2005 £'000	31	April 30 2004 £'000
Amount owed to Related Parties at end of period	14	4,531	13,714
Further information on the loans is given in Note 5.			
Other outstanding balances at the end of the period	January 3 2005 £'000	31	April 30 2004 £'000
Amount owed by Related Parties at end of period		1,112	583
Amount owed to Related Parties at end of period	1	1,143	546
	January 3 2005 £'000	31	April 30 2004 £'000
Minority interest	2	2,560	2,651
F-60			

# 14. SUMMARY OF DIFFERENCES BETWEEN ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES IN THE UNITED KINGDOM AND THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

The consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United Kingdom ("UK GAAP") which differs in certain respects from accounting principles in the United States of America ("US GAAP").

The following are the adjustments to net income and members' equity determined in accordance with UK GAAP, necessary to reconcile to net income and members' equity determined in accordance with US GAAP.

	Nine months ended January 31 2005 £'000	Nine months ended January 31 2004 £'000
Net income in accordance with UK GAAP	52,349	51,505
Income recognition for software sales	155	28
Goodwill	250	111
Purchase consideration	(21)	12
Software development	160	129
Vacation pay	591	563
Translation of foreign currency loans	180	241
IBNR provision	300	300
Staff pensions	(465)	(2,522)
Widows' annuities and top-up pensions for current members	(1,100)	(700)
Deferred tax	13	67
Minority interest	(58)	6
Net income in accordance with US GAAP	52,354	49,740
	At January 31 2005 £'000	At April 30 2004 £'000
Members' equity in accordance with UK GAAP	49,958	60,462
Income recognition for software sales	277	122
Goodwill	415	105
Purchase consideration	335	451
Software development	1,681	1,521
Vacation pay	(1,165)	(1,770)
IBNR provision	(10,100)	(10,400)
Staff pensions	(6,938)	(6,479)
Widows' annuities and top-up pensions for current members	(4,400)	(3,300)
Deferred tax	(56)	(68)
Members' capital	(16,355)	(16,272)
Minority interest	(27)	(7)
Members' equity in accordance with US GAAP	13,625	24,365
F-61		

#### Presentation and classification differences Consolidated statement of cashflow

The consolidated statement of cash flow prepared under UK GAAP presents substantially the same information as that required under US GAAP. Cash flow under UK GAAP represents increases or decreases in "cash," which comprises cash in hand, deposits repayable on demand and bank overdrafts. Under US GAAP, cash flow represents increases or decreases in "Cash and Cash Equivalents", which includes short-term, highly liquid investments with original maturities of less than three months, and excludes bank overdrafts.

Under UK GAAP, cash flows are presented separately for operating activities, equity dividends, returns on investment and servicing of finance, taxation, capital expenditure and financial investment, acquisitions and disposals, management of liquid resources and financing activities. Under US GAAP, only three categories of cash flow activity are presented, being cash flows relating to operating activities, investing activities and financing activities. Cash flows from taxation and returns on investments and servicing of finance, with the exception of servicing of members' finance, are included as operating.

The following statements summarise the statements of cash flows as if they had been presented in accordance with US GAAP, and include the adjustments that reconcile cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP to cash and short term deposits under UK GAAP.

	January 31 2005 £'000	January 31 2004 £'000
Net cash provided by operating activities	57,360	44,499
Net cash used in investing activities	(2,622)	(1,378)
Net cash used in financing activities	(64,294)	(46,288)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	(9,556)	(3,167)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	30	190
Cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP at beginning of period	37,798	28,161
Cash and cash equivalents under US GAAP at end of period	28,272	25,184
Short-term investments with original maturities of less than three months		
Cash and short term deposits under UK GAAP at end of period	28,272	25,184

#### Recently issued accounting pronouncements

Effective May 1, 2004 the LLP has adopted SFAS 150, Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity (SFAS 150). Pursuant to SFAS 150 members' capital is classified as a liability rather than a mezzanine item because it must be repaid upon a member leaving the LLP. Previously members' capital had been classified as a mezzanine item outside

F-62

shareholders' equity pursuant to EITF D-98, Classification and Measurement of Redeemable Securities, and SEC ASR 268, Redeemable Preferred Stock.

Since members' capital bears interest at a market interest rate no cumulative effect adjustment was recorded upon the adoption of SFAS 150.

Further details on the US GAAP adjustments above and the effect of recently issued but not yet adopted accounting pronouncements are set forth in the annual consolidated financial statements included herein.

#### 15. POST BALANCE SHEET EVENTS

On April 15, 2005, the members of the LLP signed an agreement in principle with Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, a company registered in the United States of America, to transfer the trade and assets of the LLP and its subsidiaries to a subsidiary of that company for a consideration of approximately \$458,000,000.00 in cash and shares based on the current share price and exchange rates. The trade and assets will be transferred on completion of this agreement.

Since the period end, the UK pension scheme liability under FRS 17 for the year ended April 30, 2005 has been calculated, resulting in a deficit in the scheme of £21.6 million (April 30, 2004 £4.4 million).

F-63

ANNEX A

#### **CONFORMED COPY**

The business transfer agreement has been included to provide you with information regarding its terms. It is not intended to provide you with any factual information about us. Such information can be found elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus and in the other public filings Watson Wyatt Holdings makes with the Securities and Exchange Commission, which are available without charge at www.sec.gov.

DATED 15 April 2005

Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited

The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited

Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings

Watson Wyatt LLP

#### **AGREEMENT**

for the sale and purchase of the business and assets

of WATSON WYATT LLP

Baker & McKenzie

**London** Ref: HS/EZW

A-1

### CONTENTS

Clause	_	Page
1.		A-4
2.	Sale and Purchase of Business and Shares	A-22
3.	Consideration	A-23
4.	Contingent Stock	A-24
5.	Conditions	A-25
6.	Pre-Completion Obligations	A-25
7.	Completion	A-26
8.	Distribution Accounts	A-27
9.	Post-Completion Obligations	A-29
10.	Responsibility for Liabilities	A-29
11.	Debts	A-30
12.	Client Contracts and Business Contracts	A-30
13.	Employees	A-31
14.	Pensions	A-31
15.	Warranties	A-31
16.	Independent Accountants	A-33
17.	Announcements	A-33
18.	Value Added Tax	A-33
19.	Counterparts	A-34
20.	Variation, Waiver and Consent	A-34
21.	Parties' Remedies	A-35
22.	Entire Agreement	A-35
23.	Notices	A-36
24.	Costs	A-37
25.	Rights of Third Parties	A-37
26.	Default Interest	A-37
27.	Time of the Essence	A-38
28.	Continuing Effect	A-38
29.	Severability	A-38
30.	Assignment	A-38
31.	Currency Conversion and Euro/Substituted Lawful Currency	A-38
32.	Governing Law and Submission to Jurisdiction	A-39
33.	Guarantee	A-39
34.	LLP Representative Committee	A-40
35.	Tax Indemnity	A-41
	A-2	

#### Schedule

SCHEDULE 1  Part 1 Conditions Presedent	A 42
Part 1 Conditions Precedent	A-43
SCHEDULE 2	
WWHL and the Subsidiaries	A-45
Part 1: Details of WWH and WWTL	A-45
Part 2: Details of the Subsidiaries (other than the IFS Subsidiaries)	A-45
Part 3: Details of the IFS Subsidiaries	A-45
SCHEDULE 3	
Drawings Payment Dates	A-46
SCHEDULE 4	
Seller's Knowledge	A-47
SCHEDULE 5	A 40
Part 1: Seller's Pre-Completion Obligations	A-48
Part 2: Purchaser's and WWCH's Pre-Completion Obligations	A-51
SCHEDULE 6	
Completion	A-53
Part 1: Seller's Obligations at Completion	A-53
Part 2: Purchaser's Obligations at Completion	A-54
SCHEDULE 7	
Part 1: Determination of 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs	A-55
Part 2: Obligations pending final determination of Contingent Stock	A-56
Part 3: Adjustments in respect of acquisitions and divestitures	A-58
SCHEDULE 8	
Post-Completion Obligations	A-59
Part 1: Obligations of Seller post-Completion	A-59
Part 2: Obligations of Purchaser and WWCH post-Completion	A-60
SCHEDULE 9 Warranties	A 62
warranues	A-62
SCHEDULE 10	
Purchaser's Warranties	A-78
1 dender 5 Wartantes	71 70
SCHEDULE 11	
Limitations on Liability under the agreement	A-80
,	
SCHEDULE 12	
Properties	A-87
Part 1: Business Properties	A-87
Part 2: Sale Companies' Properties	A-87
Part 3: Conditions of Sale Business Properties	A-87
Part 4: Conditions relating to the Sale Companies' Properties	A-87
Part 5: The Occupational Agreements	A-87
Part 6: The Documents	A-87
Part 7: Missing Documents	A-87
SCHEDIH E 12	
SCHEDULE 13	A 00
Employees  Part 1. Provisions concerning Employees	A-88
Part 1: Provisions concerning Employees	A-88
Part 2: Letter to Transferring Employees Part 3: Notional Salary Increases	A-90 A-91
Tart 5. Prodonal Galary Incidases	A-91
SCHEDULE 14	

#### Schedule

		_
Registered Business Intellectual Property		A-92
SCHEDULE 15		
Excluded Contracts		A-95
SCHEDULE 16		
Allocation of Purchase Price		A-96
SCHEDULE 17		
Issue of Consideration Stock		A-97
	A-3	

**DATE: 15 April 2005** 

#### **PARTIES:**

- (1) WATSON WYATT (UK) ACQUISITIONS 2 LIMITED a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 5379706 and having its registered office at 100 New Bridge Street, London EC4V 6JA (the "Purchaser");
- THE WYATT COMPANY HOLDINGS LIMITED a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 908628 and having its registered office at 100 New Bridge Street, London EC4V 6JA ("WCHL");
- WATSON WYATT & COMPANY HOLDINGS a company organised and subsisting under the laws of the State of Delaware, USA, whose principal place of business is at 1717 H Street, N.W., Suite 800, Washington D.C. 20006, USA ("WWCH"); and
- WATSON WYATT LLP a limited liability partnership incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number OC301975 and having its registered office and its principal place of business at Watson House, London Road, Reigate, Surrey RH2 9PQ ("WWLLP" or the "Seller").

#### **RECITALS:**

- (A)
  WWLLP carries on the Business and owns the Assets.
- (B)

  The Seller has agreed to sell or procure the sale of the Majority Interest and to transfer the Assumed Liabilities on the terms of this agreement.
- (C)

  The Purchaser has agreed to purchase the Majority Interest and to assume the Assumed Liabilities on the terms of this agreement.
- (D) WWL, WCHL, WWLLP and WTL have on the date of this agreement entered into the Distribution Agreement.
- (E)

  WWL and the majority of the Main Members (other than any Main Member with whom WWCH or any of its subsidiaries has a service arrangement prior to the date of this agreement) have on or prior to the date of this agreement entered into Service Agreements conditional on Completion.

#### IT IS AGREED as follows:

#### 1. INTERPRETATION

1.1 Defined terms

In this agreement, the following words and expressions shall have the following meanings:

"2004 Management Accounts" means the unaudited consolidated management accounts of WWLLP and the other members of the Seller's Group for the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2004, a copy of which is appended to the Disclosure Letter;

"2005 Accounts" means the consolidated audited Accounts of WWLLP for the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2005;

"2007 Accounts" means the consolidated management accounts of the Purchaser and the Relevant Associated Companies for the Financial Year ended 30 June, 2007, prepared in accordance with schedule 7;

"2007 Aggregate Staff Costs" means the aggregate of staff costs, being the costs line items in the 2007 Accounts that are equivalent to the following line items used in the 2004 Management Accounts: Basic Salaries; Pensions; Other Compensation; Other Benefits; Agency Staff; Training,

A-4

Subs and Conferences; and Recruitment/Relocation, in each case for employees of the Continuing Business, for the Financial Year ended 30 June, 2007, extracted from the 2007 Accounts and calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 7;

"2007 Net Revenue" means Net Revenue for the Financial Year ended 30 June, 2007, extracted from the 2007 Accounts and calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 7;

"Accounting Date" means, in relation to any Financial Year of the Seller or WWP, the last day of that Financial Year;

"Accounts" means, in relation to any Financial Year of the Seller or WWP:

- (a) the audited consolidated balance sheet of the Seller's Group or WWP (as the case may be) as at the Accounting Date in respect of that Financial Year;
- (b) the audited consolidated profit and loss account and cash flow statement of the Seller's Group or WWP (as the case may be) in respect of that Financial Year;
- (c)
  the audited balance sheet of the Seller or WWP (as the case may be) as at the Accounting Date in respect of that Financial Year; and
- (d) the audited profit and loss account and cash flow statement of the Seller or WWP (as the case may be) in respect of that Financial Year,

together in each case with all notes, reports and statements required by law or Relevant Accounting Standards to be included in or annexed to them:

"Advance Receipts" means all amounts received (whether by deposit, pre-payment or otherwise) by or on behalf of WWLLP on or before the Completion Date so far as the same relate to anything (including any service) to be provided by the Purchaser under any of the Business Contracts and Specified Contracts or otherwise in connection with the carrying on of the Continuing Business after the Completion Date;

"Amount Claimed" means in respect of any Warranty Claim the amount claimed in respect of such Warranty Claim, including associated costs and expenses;

"Assets" means the assets to be sold and transferred by WWLLP to the Purchaser under this agreement as described in clause 2.1;

"Assignment of Trade marks" means the assignment of WWLLP's registered trade marks in the agreed form, to be entered into by WWLLP and the Purchaser on Completion;

#### "Assumed Liabilities" means:

- (a) all liabilities and obligations of WWLLP, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners under or in relation to the Business Contracts and the Specified Contracts;
- (b) all liabilities and obligations of WWLLP, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners under or in relation to the Leases;
- (c) all liabilities and obligations of WWLLP, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners under or in relation to the Pension Scheme (other than liabilities or obligations of Former Partners and Partners in their capacity as trustees of, or directors of corporate trustees of, the Pension Scheme);

(d)

all liabilities and obligations of WWLLP, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners in relation to the Widows Pensions;

(e) all Tax liabilities of WWLLP, including those in relation to PAYE, National Insurance and VAT, relating to or arising out of any part of the Business;

A-5

- all liabilities and obligations (including in relation to payment of bonuses) of WWLLP, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners in relation to the Transferring Employees, employees of the Sale Companies or any other person employed by or in connection with the Business at any time on or before Completion to the extent such liabilities and obligations arise directly or indirectly from such Transferring Employees', Sale Companies' employees' or other person's employment in the Business or termination thereof;
- (g) the Wyatt P.I. Claims;
- (h) the obligations of Partners and Former Partners or any of them contained in clause 7.10 of the Partnership Agreement and of WWLLP contained in clause 7.11 of the LLP Agreement, but in relation only to out of pocket expenses incurred by Partners or Former Partners prior to Completion and subject to such Partners and Former Partners providing appropriate records of such expenses within a reasonable time period;
- the obligations of Partners and Former Partners or any of them contained in clause 11.9 of the Partnership Agreement and of WWLLP contained in clause 11.10 of the LLP Agreement, but in relation only to liabilities assumed or incurred by Partners or Former Partners in relation to the Business and the Partnership Business. For the purposes of this definition liability assumed or incurred as a director or partner under clause 11.9 of the Partnership Agreement or as a director or Member under clause 11.10 of the LLP Agreement shall not include any liability assumed or incurred under the Original Alliance Agreements;
- (j) the obligations of Partners and Former Partners or any of them contained in clause 18.4 of the Partnership Agreement, but in relation only to liabilities assumed or incurred by Partners or Former Partners relating to or arising from the Business or the Partnership Business.

Such obligations shall not include the obligations in respect of any Main Partner who is a party to the Standstill Agreement who purports to retire from WWP in breach of the provisions of the Standstill Agreement;

- (k)
  the obligations of WWLLP contained in clause 18.4 of the LLP Agreement, but in relation only to debts and liabilities assumed or incurred by Partners and Former Partners relating to or arising from the Business or the Partnership Business;
- (l) all liabilities and obligations of WWLLP, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners under clause 17.12 of the LLP Agreement;
- (m)
  all other obligations, liabilities, duties and sums owing of any kind or nature whatsoever, whether actual, due, contingent or otherwise payable or, in the case of periodical payments, accrued, to any person by the Seller, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners relating to or arising out of any part of the Business (other than any obligations, liabilities, duties and sums owing relating to or arising out of the Client Contracts),

in each case (except where expressly stated) whenever occurring or arising, but not including the Excluded Liabilities;

"Bonus Accrual" means the accrual in respect of bonus payments relating to the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2005 as set out in the 2005 Accounts and to be paid to the Transferring Employees and employees of the Sale Companies in accordance with clause 8;

"Bonus Payments" means bonus payments to which the Bonus Accrual relates;

"Bonuses Deed" means the deed of that name entered into by WWL, WWLLP and WWCH on or before the date of this agreement;

"Brans Alliance Agreement" means the contract and arrangement between KPMG Brans & Co, Watson Wyatt B.V., WWH(E), WWP and WWC relating to Watson Wyatt Brans & Co operating in the Netherlands;

"BTA Deed of Novation" means the deed of novation of this agreement in the agreed form, to be entered into between the parties to this agreement and WWL immediately after Completion;

"Business" means all of the business carried on by WWLLP and each other member of the Seller's Group (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Sale Companies) on or before Completion, including actuarial, pensions, flexible benefits, investment, human capital and insurance consulting services and the administration of retirement benefit schemes;

"Business Contracts" means the Fixed Term Contracts, the Equipment Contracts, the Intellectual Property Contracts, the Supplier Contracts, the Brans Alliance Agreement and all other contracts, arrangements and engagements entered into and orders placed or received (in each case whether express, implied, written or oral) on or before Completion by or on behalf of WWLLP or WWP in connection with the Business and which at Completion remain (in whole or in part) to be performed (including all and any service agreements entered into between WWLLP on the one hand and any of WWC, Watson Wyatt International, Inc., Watson Wyatt Hong Kong Limited or Watson Wyatt Singapore Pte. Limited on the other in relation to the insurance consulting business within the Asia Pacific region) but excluding (1) the Client Contracts; (2) contracts with Transferring Employees; (3) the Leases and other contracts relating to the use or occupation of the Properties; and (4) the Excluded Contracts;

"Business Day" means a day (excluding Saturday and Sunday) on which banks generally are open in the City of London and in New York for the transaction of normal banking business;

"Business Information" means all information existing at the Completion Date and relating to the Business including details of Transferring Employees, clients (including historic project data and data pertaining to clients), suppliers, distributors and agents, sales targets, sales statistics, market share statistics, market surveys and information relating to future business development or planning, information relating to discounts, commissions and rebates received and/or paid and litigation or legal advice, but excluding the Excluded Information:

"Business Intellectual Property" means all Intellectual Property owned by WWLLP at the Completion Date which is used in, or has been developed for use in, or is required or intended for use in the Business, including that owned by WWLLP at the date of this agreement and listed in schedule 14;

"Business Properties" means each of the Properties described in part 1 of schedule 12;

"Business Records" means all books and records in whatever form (including computer disks or tapes) containing or relating to Business Information or on which Business Information is recorded or stored (including books and records in the possession or custody of third parties) but excluding the Excluded Business Records;

"Business Services Staff" means staff employed by the Purchaser and the Relevant Associated Companies in the Continuing Business in the following departments (as operated by the Seller at the date of this agreement and their replacement or equivalent departments from time to time):

- (a) the head of Business Services and his secretarial support;
- (b)
  Finance and Administration (consisting of the following subgroups: Finance; Facilities Management (including management of outsourced contracts); European Support Centre (includes HR admin, Cash and Billing, Procure to Payables, Technical Team, Office Services (including Receptionists, Telephonists, Post Room)));

A-7

- (c) Human Resources;
- (d)

  Client Services (consisting of the following subgroups: Research and Development; Corporate Marketing (brand management, Market research, PR, web marketing, and events management) and Growth Management (account management and client development));
- (e) Marketing and Research;
- (f)

  Corporate and Partnership Services (consisting of the following subgroups: partnership and corporate tax; legal and risk management; quality/audit/regulatory; purchasing; project management (including systems architecture); company/partnership secretarial); and
- (g)IT Infrastructure and Support (excluding e-solutions);
- "Cash" means all cash in hand, cash in bank and cash equivalents of WWLLP at Completion but excluding the Excluded Cash;
- "Cash Consideration" means the sum of £88,305,555 (eighty-eight million, three hundred and five thousand, five hundred and fifty-five pounds sterling);
- "CA85" means the Companies Act 1985;
- "CHAPS" means the clearing houses automated payment system or any other method of electronic transfer for same-day value;
- "Claim Stock" shall have the meaning given to it in schedule 11;
- "Client Contracts" means all contracts and arrangements (other than the Fixed Term Contracts and the Specified Contracts) entered into and orders received (in each case whether express, implied, written or oral) on or before the Completion Date by or on behalf of WWLLP or WWP with clients for the sale or supply of goods or services by WWLLP or WWP in connection with the Business which at Completion remain to be performed in whole or in part;
- "Commission" means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission;
- "Completion" means completion of the sale and purchase of the Majority Interest in accordance with clause 7;
- "Completion Date" means the date upon which Completion is required to take place in accordance with clause 7 or such other date as the parties may agree;
- "Completion Deliverables" means those documents listed in paragraphs 1.1(a), (f), (g), (h), (i) and (l) of part 1, and paragraph 3 of part 2, of schedule 6; the Non-Compete Agreements; the Stock Transfer Agreement and the Pension Scheme Deed of Variation;
- "Completion Deliverables Escrow Letter" means the escrow letter agreement in the agreed form to be entered into between the parties and the Seller's Solicitors on the Trust Declaration Date and pursuant to which each of the Completion Deliverables shall be placed in escrow;
- "Conditions" means the conditions precedent referred to in clause 5.1 and listed in schedule 1;
- "Confidential Information" means Know How, trade secrets and other information of a confidential nature (including all proprietary technical, industrial and commercial information and techniques in whatever form (including computer disks or tapes) that information may be recorded or stored);
- "Consents" shall have the meaning given in clause 12.2;
- "Consideration Stock" means 9,090,571 WWCH Shares credited as fully paid and non-assessable (subject to adjustment, if any, in accordance with clause 3.5);

- "Contingent Stock" means 1,950,000 WWCH Shares credited as fully paid and non-assessable (subject to adjustment, if any, in accordance with clause 3.5);
- "Continuing Business" means the business as carried on by the Purchaser and other members of the Purchaser's Group after Completion in succession to the Business;
- "Debts" means together all book and other debts owing to WWLLP and other rights to payment arising from the operation of the LLP Business on or before the Completion Date whether or not then invoiced and whether or not then due and payable, but excluding the Excluded Debt;
- "Declaration of Trust" means the deed of that name to be entered into by WWLLP and WCHL on the Trust Declaration Date, pursuant to which the Trust Interest will arise;
- "Deed of Contribution" means the deed of that name entered into by WWLLP, WWL and WWCH on or before the date of this agreement;
- "Deed of Termination and Variation" means the deed of termination and variation in the agreed form to be entered into between WCHL, WC(UK)L, WWLLP, WWC, WTL, WWHL, WWH(E) and WWIL on Completion;
- "Disclosed" means fairly disclosed by the Disclosure Letter or (in the case only of those Warranties given at Completion) the Supplemental Disclosure Letter or (in either case) by the Disclosed Information and "Disclosure" shall be construed accordingly;

#### "Disclosed Information" means:

- (a) the documents annexed to the Disclosure Letter, an index of which has been initialled by the Seller's Solicitors and the Purchaser's Solicitors for the purposes of identification;
- (b)
  the "Data Room Documents", an index of which has been initialled by the Seller's Solicitors and the Purchaser's Solicitors for the purposes of identification; and
- (c) the written information provided since 30 September, 2004 by the Seller to the Purchaser during the negotiations leading to this agreement;
- "Disclosure Letter" means the letter of the same date as this agreement (including the content of any schedule or appendix thereto) from WWLLP to the Transferees in the agreed form;
- "Distribution Accounts" means the Distribution Accounts prepared in accordance with clause 8;
- "Distribution Agreement" means the agreement of that name entered into by WCHL, WWLLP, WTL and WWL on the date of this agreement;
- "Drawings Accrual" means the accrual (which is net of Tax) in respect of aggregate sums standing to the credit or debit of each Partner's Drawings Account and/or Additional Capital Account (as those terms are defined in the LLP Agreement) as at Completion;
- "Drawings Payment Dates" means the dates upon which payments of drawings to Partners are to be made by WWLLP pursuant to clause 8.15, as set out in schedule 3;
- "Encumbrance" means any right to acquire, option, right of first refusal or right of pre-emption, mortgage, charge, pledge, lien, assignment by way of security, hypothecation, security interest, title retention or any other agreement or arrangement the effect of which is the creation of security, or right or interest of any person in the nature of a security interest, or any agreement or arrangement to create any of the same;
- "Equipment Contracts" means all contracts and arrangements entered into and orders placed or received (in each case whether express, implied, written or oral) on or before the Completion Date by or on behalf of WWLLP or WWP in relation to the leasing, lease purchase, hire or hire

purchase, credit sale, conditional sale or sale by instalments of goods or equipment in connection with the Business which on Completion remain to be performed in whole or in part;

"Equity Members" means those persons listed as such in the Disclosure Letter, being the "Equity Members" in the Seller, as that term is defined in the LLP Agreement;

"Equity Partners" means the Equity Members and those employees of the Sale Companies or the Business who are at Band 5 level as at 30 April, 2005 and who are treated as having equivalent status to an "Equity Member";

"Excluded Assets" means the assets referred to in clause 2.6(a) to (f) which are excluded from the sale of the Majority Interest to the Purchaser pursuant to this agreement;

"Excluded Business Records" means the statutory books and records of the Seller together with all books and records in whatever form (including computer disks or tapes) to the extent containing or to the extent relating to Excluded Information (including any such books and records as are in the possession or custody of third parties);

"Excluded Cash" means a sum equal to the aggregate of:

- (a) any reserves for PI Claims as shown in the Partnership Accounts for the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2005;
- (b)
  the aggregate amount of arrears of annuity payments or retirement benefits to Partners, Former Partners or any of their spouses or dependants (other than liabilities or obligations in respect of the Widows Pensions) remaining to be paid by WWLLP, WWP or the Main Partners after Completion, whether pursuant to the agreement in respect of retirement benefits for Former Partners dated 30 April, 2002 or otherwise;
- (c) the aggregate sum remaining to be paid after Completion by WWLLP to Former Partners in respect of any sums standing to the credit of the Personal Accounts (as that term is defined in the LLP Agreement) of Former Partners, whether pursuant to clauses 17.2 and 17.3 of the LLP Agreement or otherwise;
- (d)
  the aggregate amount standing to the credit of the Capital Accounts (as that term is defined in the LLP Agreement) of the
  Main Partners at Completion (except, for the avoidance of doubt, any amounts representing the consideration payable under
  this agreement); and
- (e)
  the aggregate amount of any drawn but unpresented cheques drawn on LLP's bank accounts as at Completion.
  as at the Completion Date and as will be shown by the Distribution Accounts;

"Excluded Contracts" means those agreements details of which are set out in schedule 15;

"Excluded Debt" means the debt payable from the Main Partners to WWLLP, accrued in the books of account of WWLLP at Completion, in respect of costs relating to the transactions contemplated by this agreement which WWLLP has discharged or shall discharge on behalf of such Main Partners prior to Completion;

"Excluded Information" means all information (including legal advice) existing at the Completion Date and relating to PI Claims, the Excluded Liabilities, the personal tax affairs of the Partners and the Former Partners, the minutes of meetings of Partners and Former Partners in relation to both WWLLP and WWP, the transactions contemplated by this agreement and the distribution of consideration received by WWLLP and the Original Alliance Agreements, except in each case to the extent that such information relates to the Assumed Liabilities;

#### "Excluded Liabilities" means:

- (a) all the liabilities or obligations imposed on the Seller, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners by the terms of the Excluded Contracts (except to the extent that such liabilities and obligations are expressed to be Assumed Liabilities as set out in paragraphs (a) to (l) inclusive of the definition of "Assumed Liabilities");
- (b) the PI Claims;
- (c)
  all the liabilities or obligations of the Seller, WWP, the Former Partners or the Partners relating to or arising from or in respect of any annuity payments or retirement benefits to Partners, Former Partners or any of their spouses or dependants, other than liabilities or obligations in respect of the Widows Pensions;
- (d)
  all the liabilities and obligations of the Seller, WWP, the Partners or Former Partners to make any payments to Former
  Partners in respect of any sums standing to the credit or debit of the Personal Accounts (as that term is defined in the LLP
  Agreement and the Partnership Agreement respectively) of Former Partners;
- (e)
  all the liabilities and obligations of the Seller, WWP, the Partners or Former Partners to make any payments to Main Partners in respect of any sums standing to the credit or debit of the Capital Accounts (in each case as those terms are defined in the LLP Agreement and the Partnership Agreement respectively) of Main Partners;
- (f)
  all the liabilities and obligations of the Seller, WWP, the Partners or Former Partners to make any payments to Partners in respect of any sums standing to the credit or debit of the Additional Capital Accounts and Drawings Accounts (in each case as those terms are defined in the LLP Agreement and the Partnership Agreement respectively) of Partners;
- (g) any liability of any Partner or Former Partner of a type described in clauses 11.8.1, 11.8.2 and 11.8.3 of the Partnership Agreement and clauses 11.9.1, 11.9.2 and 11.9.3 of the LLP Agreement;
- (h)
  all Tax liabilities of the Partners and Former Partners, including any liability to pay any income tax, capital gains tax or national insurance contributions; and
- (i) (subject to clause 24.2 and save where expressly stated to the contrary in the Transaction Documents) all liabilities and obligations of the Seller, WWP, the Partners or Former Partners in respect of legal, accountancy and other costs, charges and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation, preparation and implementation of this agreement and any other agreement incidental or referred to in this agreement.

in each case whenever occurring or arising;

"Final Determination Date" has the meaning given in schedule 7;

"Financial Year" shall be construed in accordance with s223 CA85 and in the case of WWP shall mean the 12 month period ended on 30 April;

"Fixed Term Contracts" means contracts entered into on or before the Completion Date for a fixed term by or on behalf of WWLLP or WWP with clients for the sale or supply of goods or services by WWLLP or WWP in connection with the Business which at Completion remain to be performed in whole or in part, excluding the Specified Contracts;

"Former Partners" means any person who was previously a member of WWLLP or a partner in WWP, other than the Partners, the Wyatt Partner and the Former Wyatt Partner;

"Former Main Partners" means those individuals listed as such in the Disclosure Letter;

"Former Wyatt Partner" means Robert Masding, in his capacity, as a "Wyatt Partner" in WWP, as that term is defined in the deed of accession listed as (b) in the definition of "Original Alliance Agreements";

"FSA" means the Financial Services Authority in the United Kingdom;

"FSMA" means the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000, as amended;

"FY06 Bonus Accrual" means the accrual in respect of bonus payments relating to the period from 1 July, 2005 to the Completion Date accrued at Completion and included in the Distribution Accounts;

"Goodwill" means the goodwill of WWLLP in relation to the Business including the exclusive right for the Purchaser to represent itself as carrying on the Business in succession to WWLLP;

"IFS PI Claims" means all the liabilities and obligations of the IFS Subsidiaries in relation to any claims (whether such claims are made prior to, on or after the Completion Date) whether in contract, tort or otherwise arising out of or in connection with the accuracy, standard, quality or appropriateness of advice given or services provided by the IFS Subsidiaries, or any failure by the IFS Subsidiaries to provide appropriate advice or services where such failure amounts to an omission for professional liability purposes, in each case on or before the Completion Date, but excluding the Wyatt PI Claims;

"IFS Subsidiaries" means the companies details of which are given in part 3 of schedule 2 and any reference to an IFS Subsidiary is a reference to any of them;

"Insurance Policies" means each insurance and indemnity policy relating to the Business at the date of this agreement in respect of which WWLLP has an interest (including any active historic policies which provide cover on a "claims made" basis);

"Intellectual Property" means rights in and in relation to Confidential Information, trade marks, service marks, trade and business names, logos and get up (including any and all goodwill associated with or attached to any of the same), domain names, patents, inventions (whether or not patentable), registered designs, design rights, copyrights (including rights in software) and moral rights, database rights, semi-conductor topography rights, utility models and all rights or forms of protection having an equivalent or similar nature or effect anywhere in the world, whether enforceable, registered, unregistered or registrable (including, where applicable, all applications for registration) and the right to sue for damages for past and current infringement (including passing off and unfair competition) in respect of any of the same;

"Intellectual Property Contracts" means all contracts, licences, authorisations and permissions relating to the use, enjoyment and/or exploitation by (1) WWLLP or WWP of any Intellectual Property used in connection with the Business as carried on at the Completion Date or Business Information and (2) any third party of any Business Intellectual Property or Business Information in each case entered into on or before the Completion Date and which on Completion remain to be performed in whole or in part, but excluding the Specified Contracts;

"Irish Branch Assets" means those of the Assets pertaining to the Irish Branch Business;

"Irish Branch Business" means such part of the Business as is conducted in the Republic of Ireland;

"Know How" means all know-how, expertise, technical or other information developed or acquired by WWLLP or WWP in relation to the Business including all related ideas, concepts, methods, inventions, discoveries, data, formulae, processes, methods, techniques and specifications;

"Last Accounting Date" means 30 April, 2004;

"Last Accounts" means the Accounts of WWLLP in respect of the Financial Year ended on the Last Accounting Date true copies of which are annexed to the Disclosure Letter;

"Leases" means the leases and licences (and any document supplemental to them or entered into pursuant to their terms) under which the Properties listed in parts 1 and 2 of schedule 12 are held and a reference to a "Lease" means any of them;

"Letter of Comfort" means the letter in the agreed form from WWLLP to WWCH and the Purchaser in relation to the arrangements for the Equity Members;

"LLP Agreement" means WWLLP's limited liability partnership agreement dated 30 April, 2002, as amended to incorporate changes agreed on 29 January 2004 and 26 November, 2004;

"LLP Business" means such part of the Business as is conducted by WWLLP;

"LLP Representative Committee" is defined in clause 34.1;

"Losses" includes, in respect of any matter, event or circumstance, all demands, claims, actions, proceedings, damages, payments, fines, penalties, losses, costs (including reasonable legal costs), expenses (including Tax), disbursements or other liabilities arising or incurred in connection with such matter, event or circumstance in any case of any nature whatsoever;

"Majority Interest" means the entire legal ownership and title in the Assets and that part of the beneficial ownership and title in the Assets not declared to be held in trust for WCHL at the Trust Declaration Date pursuant to the Declaration of Trust;

"Main Members" means those persons listed as such in the Disclosure Letter being the "Main Members" as that term is defined in the LLP Agreement (other than any Wyatt Partner);

"Main Partners" means the Main Members and those employees of the Sale Companies who are at Band 6 level as at 30 April, 2005 and who are treated as having equivalent status to a "Main Member";

"Management Accounts" means the unaudited consolidated profit and loss accounts of WWLLP and its subsidiaries for each of the monthly periods from 1 May, 2004 to 28 February 2005 inclusive in the agreed form;

"Members" means the Main Members and the Equity Members and a reference to a "Member" shall mean any one of them;

"Net Revenue" means consolidated net revenue of the Purchaser and the Relevant Associated Companies in respect of the Continuing Business for the relevant Financial Year, being the revenue line items for that Financial Year that are equivalent to the following line items used in the 2004 Management Accounts of WWLLP: Time and Disbursements; Less Disbursements; Mark-up/Write off; WIP Provisions and Adjustments; Other Income; Bad Debts;

"Non-Compete Agreements" means those deeds of undertaking, in the agreed form, to be entered into by the Main Partners and the Purchaser on Completion;

"Notified Claim" a notification to the Seller by or on behalf of the Purchaser or other member of the Purchaser's Group of a Warranty Claim in accordance with paragraph 3 of schedule 11;

"NYSE" means the New York Stock Exchange;

#### "Opted Properties" means the Properties located at:

- (a) 11 Abercromby Place, Edinburgh, Scotland EH3 6LB, short particulars of which are set out at entry number 12 in part 1 of schedule 12; and
- (b) 5th Floor, Festival House, 177-179 West George Street, Glasgow, Scotland G2 1QR, short particulars of which are set out at entry number 11 in part 1 of schedule 12;

#### "Original Alliance Agreements" means:

- the alliance agreement dated 2 April, 1995, as amended by a deed of ratification and amendment dated 29 September, 1995, a deed of amendment dated 24 February, 1999 and a deed of variation dated 30 April, 2002 originally made between the then partners of WWP (1) and WWC (2) and subsequently varied and novated pursuant to the Original Deed of Novation so that, as the date of this agreement, the parties thereto are WWC and WWLLP;
- (b)
  the deed of accession dated 2 April, 1995, as amended by a deed of ratification and amendment dated 29 September, 1995, a
  deed of amendment dated 24 February 1999 and a deed of variation dated 30 April 2002 made between the then current
  partners of WWP, WCHL, WC(UK)L, WTL and the Protector and subsequently novated pursuant to the Original Deed of
  Novation;
- the agreement relating to the transfer of the Wyatt UK operations dated 2 April, 1995, as amended by a deed of amendment dated 29 September, 1995, originally made between WCHL, WC(UK)L, the then partners of WWP, Robert David Masding acting in his capacity as a Wyatt Partner and WWC and subsequently novated pursuant to the Original Deed of Novation so that, as the date of this agreement, the parties thereto are WCHL, WC(UK)L, WWLLP, WTL and WWC;
- (d)
  the deed of tax covenant dated 2 April, 1995, as amended by a deed of amendment and rectification dated 29 September, 1995, originally made between WCHL and the then partners of WWP and subsequently novated pursuant to the Original Deed of Novation so that, as the date of this agreement, the parties thereto are WCHL and WWLLP;
- (e)
  the agreement relating to the transfer of the Wyatt European operations dated 2 April, 1995, as amended by a deed of amendment dated 29 September, 1995, originally made between WWC, WCHL, WWH(E), WWIL and the then partners of WWP and subsequently novated pursuant to the Original Deed of Novation so that, as the date of this agreement, the parties thereto are WWC, WCHL, WWH(E), WWIL and WWLLP;
- (f)
  the shareholders' agreement dated 2 April, 1995, as amended by a deed of ratification and amendment dated 29 September, 1995 and a deed of amendment dated 24 February 1999, originally made between WWC, WCHL, WWHL, WWH(E) and the then partners of WWP and subsequently novated pursuant to the Original Deed of Novation so that, as the date of this agreement, the parties thereto are WWC, WCHL, WWHL, WWH(E) and WWLLP;
- the agreement relating to the transfer of the Watson European businesses dated 2 April, 1995, as amended by a deed of amendment dated 29 September, 1995, originally made between the then partners of WWP and WWH(E) and subsequently novated pursuant to the Original Deed of Novation so that, as the date of this agreement, the parties thereto are WWLLP and WWH(E);
- (h)
  the Wyatt stock purchase agreement dated 2 April, 1995, as amended by a deed of amendment dated 29 September, 1995, originally made between WWC and the then partners of WWP and subsequently novated pursuant to the Original Deed of Novation so that, as the date of this agreement, the parties thereto are WWC and WWLLP; and

(i) the software sharing agreement dated 1 April, 1995 originally made between WWC, the then partners of WWP and WWH(E) and subsequently novated pursuant to the Original Deed of Novation so that, as the date of this agreement, the parties thereto are WWC, WWLLP and WWH(E);

"Original Deed of Novation" means the deed of variation and novation dated 30 April 2002 made between WCHL, WC(UK)L, the partners of WWP, WWLLP, WWC, WTL, WWHL, WWH(E) and the Protector;

"Partners" means the Main Partners and the Equity Partners;

"Partners' Tax Reserves" means the reserves for Tax liabilities of the Partners and Former Partners as at the Completion Date, as shown in the Distribution Accounts:

"Partnership Accounts" has the meaning given to such term in clause 6.8 of the LLP Agreement;

"Partnership Agreement" means the agreements relating to the partnership carried on as Watson Wyatt Partners, and before that as R. Watson & Sons, the last of which such agreements was dated 24 January, 2002 and entered into between Paul Noel Thornton and others, which was supplemental to a Deed of Partnership dated 31 March, 1954 and to 19 deeds, an agreement and three minutes made supplemental thereto;

"Partnership Business" means all of the business carried on by WWP and each other member of the Seller's Group (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Sale Companies) on or before 30 April, 2002, including actuarial, pensions, flexible benefits, investment, human capital and insurance consulting services and the administration of retirement benefit schemes;

"Pension Arrangements" means all pension, lump sum, long-term bonus or similar plans or arrangements (other than mandatory state pension arrangements) with respect to which an employer has any obligation to pay or otherwise to provide benefits on or after retirement (whether early retirement or otherwise) or death;

"Pension Scheme" means the Watson Wyatt Pension Scheme governed by a trust deed and rules executed on 28 January, 2000, as updated on 5 April 2005, and, where appropriate, shall include the trustees of that scheme;

"Pension Scheme Deed of Variation" means a deed of variation in relation to the Pension Scheme pursuant to which WWLLP will be substituted by WWL as principal employer to be entered into on Completion by WWLLP, WWL and the trustees of the Pension Scheme;

"The Pensions Regulator" means the regulator of UK occupational and personal pension schemes, being the body corporate established under Section 1 of The Pensions Act 2004;

"Permitted Encumbrances" means Encumbrances which are (i) liens or retentions of title arising in the ordinary course of the Business and (ii) minor imperfections of title, and which in either case do not impair in any material respect the conduct of the Business or the use of the Assets in the conduct of the Business:

"PI Claims" means all the liabilities and obligations of WWLLP, WWP, the Partners and the Former Partners in relation to any claims (whether such claims are made prior to, on or after the Completion Date) whether in contract, tort or otherwise arising out of or in connection with the accuracy, standard, quality or appropriateness of advice given or services provided by WWLLP, WWP, the Partners or the Former Partners, or any failure by WWLLP, WWP, the Partners or the Former Partners to provide appropriate advice or services where such failure amounts to an omission for professional liability purposes, in each case on or before the Completion Date, including, for the avoidance of doubt, WWLLP's obligations to indemnify WWP, the Partners and the Former Partners in respect of any such claims pursuant to the business transfer agreement

made between (1) Paul Thornton and others and (2) WWLLP and dated 30 April, 2002, but excluding in each case the Wyatt P.I. Claims;

"PI Claims Deed" means the deed of that name in the agreed form, to be entered into on or prior to Completion;

"Plant and Equipment" means all plant, machinery, motor vehicles, furniture, fixtures and fittings and equipment wherever situate owned by WWLLP and used in or in connection with the Business at the Completion Date but excluding for these purposes any such items which are the subject of Equipment Contracts;

"Prepayments" means all amounts paid (whether by deposit, prepayment or otherwise) on or before the Completion Date by or on behalf of WWLLP so far as the same relate to anything (including any service) to be provided to the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group under any of the Business Contracts or Specified Contracts or otherwise in connection with the carrying on of the Continuing Business after the Completion Date;

"**Properties**" means the Business Properties and the Sale Companies' Properties and a reference to a "**Property**" shall mean any of them;

"**Protector**" has the meaning given to that term in the deed of settlement dated 30 March, 1995 between WCHL, WCUK and Robert David Masding, as amended from time to time thereafter;

"Provisional Excluded Cash" means the estimated amount of the Excluded Cash to be retained by the Seller on the Completion Date, being the aggregate amount for those items comprising (a) to (d) of the Excluded Cash contained in the Partnership Accounts for the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2005 (such Partnership Accounts having been certified prior to the Completion Date by WWLLP's auditors as being consistent with the books of account of WWLLP for such Financial Year, in accordance with clause 6.8 of the LLP Agreement) and the amount in respect of item (e) of Excluded Cash set out on a schedule of drawn but unpaid cheques provided by WWLLP to the Purchaser not more than 10 Business Days prior to Completion;

"Purchaser's Group" means the group of companies comprising the Purchaser, any holding company from time to time of the Purchaser and any subsidiary of the Purchaser or of any such holding company and "member of the Purchaser's Group" shall be construed accordingly:

"Purchaser's Solicitors" means Baker & McKenzie of 100 New Bridge Street, London EC4V 6JA;

"Purchaser's Warranties" means the warranties given in clause 15.2 and schedule 10;

"Registration Statement" means the registration statement (and any amendments or supplements) on Commission Form S-4 to be filed with the Commission by WWCH under the Securities Act, including the prospectus relating to the registration under the Securities Act of the WWCH Shares to be received by WWLLP as Consideration Stock and Contingent Stock and the resale of the WWCH Shares comprising the Consideration Stock and Contingent Stock and the proxy statement and form of proxies relating to the vote of WWCH stockholders with respect to the issuance of WWCH Shares in connection with the transactions contemplated by this agreement;

"Regulated Activity" means an activity of the kind specified in Part II of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (Regulated Activities) Order 2001;

"Relevant Accounting Standards" means, in relation to any Accounts or any balance sheet or profit and loss account of any company or other entity, any of the following in force on the relevant Accounting Date or the date of such balance sheet or profit and loss account, namely any applicable Statement of Standard Accounting Practice, Financial Reporting Standard, Urgent Issues Task Force Abstract or Statement of Recommended Practice issued by the UK Accounting Standards Board (or any successor body) or any committee of it or body recognised by it and to

the extent that WWLLP or WWP is not required to comply with any of the foregoing, the relevant accounting standards applicable to WWLLP or WWP (as the case may be);

"Relevant Associated Companies" means those members of the Purchaser's Group (other than the Purchaser) who carry on any part of the Continuing Business after the Completion Date;

"Relevant Pension Arrangements" means all Pension Arrangements provided by a member of the Sellers' Group for or in respect of any of the Transferring Employees or employees of the Sale Companies or their spouses and/or dependants;

"Sale Companies" means together WWHL, WWTL and the Subsidiaries, and any reference to a "Sale Company" is a reference to any of them;

"Sale Companies' Intellectual Property" means all Intellectual Property owned by any of the Sale Companies at the Completion Date:

"Sale Companies' Properties" means each of the properties described in part 2 of schedule 12;

"Sales Documentation" means all sales publications, advertising and promotional materials, printed terms and conditions of sale or supply, business forms, instructional material and other technical and sales materials which are owned by WWLLP on the Completion Date and relate to the Business:

"Securities Act" means the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended;

"Securities Exchange Act" means the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended;

"Seller's Group" means the group of companies comprising WWLLP, any holding company from time to time of WWLLP and any subsidiary of WWLLP or any such holding company and "member of the Seller's Group" shall be construed accordingly;

"Seller's Solicitors" means Mayer, Brown, Rowe & Maw LLP of 11 Pilgrim Street, London EC4V 6RW;

"Selling Stockholders" means the persons named as such in the Registration Statement;

"Service Agreements" means the service agreements in the agreed form entered into on or prior to the date of this agreement between WWL and each of the Main Members (other than any Main Member with whom WWCH or any of its subsidiaries has a service arrangement prior to the date of this agreement);

"Service Document" means a document relating to or in connection with any proceedings, suit or action arising out of or in connection with this agreement or any of the Transaction Documents;

"Shares" means the entire issued share capital of WWHL and WWTL, in each case as shown in part 1 of schedule 2;

"Sixth Directive" means the EC Sixth Council Directive 77/388/EEC;

"Specified Contracts" means those contracts listed as the "Specified Contracts" in the Disclosure Letter;

"Standstill Agreement" means the agreement of than name, entered into by WTL, Paul Noel Thornton and the other persons named therein on or prior to the date of this agreement;

"Stock Transfer Agreement" means the agreement of that name, containing restrictions on share dealing, in the agreed form, to be entered into by WWLLP, WWL and WWCH on Completion;

"Stub Period Bonus Accrual" means the accrual in respect of bonus payments relating to the period from 1 May, 2005 until 30 June, 2005 accrued at Completion and to be made by the

Purchaser to the Transferring Employees and employees of the Sale Companies following Completion in accordance with clause 8;

"Stub Period Bonus Payment" means the bonus payments to which the Stub Period Accrual relates;

"Subsidiaries" means the companies details of which are given in parts 2 and 3 of schedule 2 (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the IFS Subsidiaries) and any reference to a "Subsidiary" is a reference to any of them;

"Supplemental Disclosure Letter" means a letter from WWLLP to the Transferees in respect only of matters (i) which occur, or (ii) in the case only of Warranties qualified by awareness, of which WWLLP becomes aware, after the date of this agreement, to be in the same form as the Disclosure Letter and to be dated the same date as the Completion Date (including the content of any schedule or appendix thereto);

"Supplier Contracts" means all contracts and arrangements entered into and orders placed with suppliers (in each case whether express, implied, written or oral) on or before the Completion Date by or on behalf of WWLLP for the sale or supply of goods or services to WWLLP in connection with the Business which at Completion remain to be performed in whole or in part, but excluding the Specified Contracts;

"Tax" means and includes all taxes, duties (including stamp duty), levies, imposts, withholdings, social security contributions, deductions or amounts in the nature of tax, whenever and by whatever authority imposed and whether of the United Kingdom or elsewhere, irrespective of the person against or to which any such taxes, duties, levies, imposts, withholdings, social security contributions, deductions or amounts in the nature thereof are directly or primarily chargeable, together with all interest, fines, penalties and surcharges imposed pursuant to any legislation relating to tax and which are incidental or relating thereto;

"Taxes Act" means the Income and Corporation Taxes Act 1988;

"Tax Authority" means any person, body, authority or institution which seeks to impose, assess, enforce, administer or collect any Tax whether in the United Kingdom or elsewhere;

"Third Party Claims" means the benefit of all rights and claims of WWLLP or WWP arising on or before the Completion Date out of or in connection with the Assets, including:

- (a)
  all claims against, or rights to make any claims against, any third party in respect of any goods or services sold or supplied to WWLLP or WWP in connection with the Business where the goods or the subject matter of the services form part of the Business;
- (b)
  all claims against, or rights to make any claims against, insurers or other third parties in respect of Loss caused to the
  Business to the extent that such Loss has not been made good by and at the cost of WWLLP or WWP; and
- all WWLLP's and WWP's rights (to the extent that they are assignable) under any agreement under which WWLLP or WWP acquired any of the Assets (other than WWP's rights to claim against WWLLP pursuant to the business transfer agreement made between Paul Thornton and others (1) and WWLLP (2) and dated 30 April 2002),

but not including the benefit of all rights and claims of WWP or WWLLP relating to the Excluded Assets or the Excluded Liabilities;

"Transaction Documents" means this agreement, the Service Agreements, the Stock Transfer Agreement, the Disclosure Letter, the Standstill Agreement, the PI Claims Deed, the Deed of Contribution, the Bonuses Deed, the Supplemental Disclosure Letter, the Non-Compete

Agreements, the Distribution Agreement, the Deed of Termination and Variation, the Assignment of the Trade Marks, the BTA Deed of Novation, the Pension Scheme Deed of Variation and the Letter of Comfort;

"Transfer Legislation" means the regulations implementing the provisions of EC Directive number 2001/23 dated 12 March 2001, including the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 1981 (as supplemented by the Transfer of Employment (Pension Protection) Regulations 2005) and equivalent legislation or regulations relevant to Ireland;

"Transferees" means the Purchaser and WCHL and a reference to a "Transferee" is a reference to either of them;

"Transferring Employees" means the employees of WWLLP at the Completion Date;

"Trust Interest" means the beneficial interest in the Assets to arise on the Trust Declaration Date pursuant to the Declaration of Trust:

"Trust Declaration Date" means the date upon which the provisions of Clause 2 of the Distribution Agreement become effective in accordance with their terms and the Declaration of Trust is entered into;

"Uplift Bonus Accrual" means the accrual in respect of enhanced bonus payments relating to the 14 month period ended 30 June, 2005 accrued at Completion and to be made by the Purchaser to the Transferring Employees and employees of the Sale Companies following Completion in accordance with clause 8;

"Uplift Bonus Payment" means the enhanced bonus payments to which the Uplift Bonus Accrual relates;

"Unsatisfied Amounts Claimed" has the meaning given in schedule 11;

"UAC Stock" has the meaning given in schedule 11;

"VAT" means value added tax payable in any Member State pursuant to the Sixth Directive of the European Union, or other equivalent tax in any other jurisdiction;

"VATA" means the Value Added Tax Act 1994;

"VAT Records" means the records required to be kept for VAT purposes by paragraph 6 of Schedule 11 to VATA in relation to the Business;

"Warranties" means the warranties given in clause 15.1 and schedule 9;

"Warranty Claim" means any claim for a breach of any of the Warranties;

"WC(UK)L" means The Wyatt Company (U.K.) Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 1166919 and having its registered office at 100 New Bridge Street, London EC4V 6JA;

"Widows Pensions" means those pensions payable to widows and dependents of Former Partners and which are in payment at the Completion Date and the contingent pension obligations to widows and dependents of Former Main Partners;

"WTL" means Wyatt Trustee Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 1231236 and having its registered office at 100 New Bridge Street, London EC4V 6JA;

"WWC" means Watson Wyatt & Company, a company incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware, USA, whose principal place of business is at 1717 H Street NW, Washington DC 20006, USA;

"WWCH Shares" means shares of class A common stock of WWCH;

1.2

1.3

"WWH(E)" means Watson Wyatt Holdings (Europe) Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 2961740 and having its registered office at Watson House, London Road, Reigate, Surrey RH2 9PQ;

"WWHL" means Watson Wyatt Holdings Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 00590853 and having its registered office and its principal place of business at Watson House, London Road, Reigate, Surrey RH2 9PQ;

"WWIL" means Watson Wyatt International Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 2961739 and having its registered office at Watson House, London Road, Reigate, Surrey RH2 9PQ;

"WWL" means Watson Wyatt Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 5379716 and having its registered office at 100 New Bridge Street, London EC4V 6JA;

"WWP" means Watson Wyatt Partners, the English general partnership that conducted the Business prior to 1 May, 2002;

"WWTL" means Watson Wyatt Trustees Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with registered number 1256931 and having its registered office at Watson House, London Road, Reigate, Surrey RH2 9PQ;

"Wyatt Partner" means WTL in its capacity as a "Wyatt Partner" of the Seller, as that term is defined in the Deed of Accession; and

"Wyatt P.I. Claims" means any liabilities and obligations in relation to any claims (whether such claims are made prior to, on or after the Completion Date) whether in contract, tort or otherwise to the extent such claims arise out of or in connection with the accuracy, standard, quality or appropriateness of advice given or services provided, or any failure to provide appropriate advice or services where such failure amounts to an omission for professional liability purposes:

- (a) in each case prior to 2 April, 1995, by Wyatt Wilson Risk Financing Services Limited, the Wyatt Company Trustees Limited, WCHL, WC(UK)L, PCL Limited and Wyatt Financial Services Limited; and
- (b) in each case prior to 1 July 1999 by Watson Wyatt Hong Kong Limited and Watson Wyatt Singapore Pte. Limited.
- All references to statutes, statutory provisions, enactments, EU Directives or EU Regulations shall include references to any consolidation, re-enactment, modification or replacement of the same, any statute, statutory provision, enactment, EU Directive or EU Regulation of which it is a consolidation, re-enactment, modification or replacement and any subordinate legislation in force under any of the same from time to time except to the extent that any consolidation, re-enactment, modification or replacement enacted after the date of this agreement would extend or increase the liability of any party to the other under this agreement.
- A company or other entity shall be a "**holding company**" for the purposes of this agreement if it falls within either the meaning attributed to that term in ss736 and 736A CA85 or the meaning attributed to the term "**parent undertaking**" in s258 CA85, and a company or other entity shall be a "**subsidiary**" for the purposes of this agreement if it falls within either the meaning attributed to that term in ss736 and 736A CA85 or the meaning attributed to the term "**subsidiary undertaking**" in s258 CA85, and the terms "**subsidiaries**" and "**holding companies**" are to be construed accordingly.

1.4 Any reference to a document in the "agreed form" is to the form of the relevant document in the terms agreed between WWLLP and the Purchaser prior to the execution of this agreement and signed or initialled for identification purposes only by or on behalf of WWLLP and the Purchaser (in each case with such amendments as may be agreed by or on behalf of WWLLP and the Purchaser). 1.5 References to this agreement include the recitals and schedules which form part of this agreement for all purposes. References in this agreement to the parties, the recitals, schedules and clauses are references respectively to the parties and their legal personal representatives, successors and permitted assigns, the recitals and schedules to and clauses of this agreement. 1.6 Save where specifically required or indicated otherwise: (a) words importing one gender shall be treated as importing any gender, words importing individuals shall be treated as importing corporations and vice versa and words importing the singular shall be treated as importing the plural and vice versa; (b) references to a person shall include any individual, firm, body corporate, unincorporated association, government, state or agency of state, association, joint venture or partnership, in each case whether or not having a separate legal personality. References to a company shall be construed so as to include any company, corporation or other body corporate wherever and however incorporated or established; (c) references to the word "include" or "including" (or any similar term) are not to be construed as implying any limitation and general words introduced by the word "other" (or any similar term) shall not be given a restrictive meaning by reason of the fact that they are preceded by words indicating a particular class of acts, matters or things; (d) references to any English statutory provision or legal term for any action, remedy, method of judicial proceeding, legal document, legal status, court, official or other legal concept, state of affairs or thing shall in respect of any jurisdiction other than England be deemed to include that which most nearly approximates in that jurisdiction to the English statutory provision or legal term or other legal concept, state of affairs or thing; (e) any reference to "writing" or "written" includes any method of reproducing words or text in a legible and non-transitory form but, for the avoidance of doubt, shall not include e-mail; (f) references to "indemnify" and to "indemnifying" any person against any Losses by reference to any matter, event or circumstance includes indemnifying and keeping that person indemnified against all Losses from time to time made, suffered or incurred as a direct consequence of that matter, event or circumstance; (g) references to "sterling" or "£" or "pounds" are to the lawful currency of the United Kingdom as at the date of this agreement. References to "Euro" or "€" are to the single currency of the European Union constituted by the Treaty on European Union. References to "dollar" or "US\$" are to the lawful currency of the United States as at the date of this agreement; and (h) references to times of the day are to that time in London and references to a day are to a period of 24 hours running from midnight to midnight.

Clause and paragraph headings and the table of contents are inserted for ease of reference only and shall not affect construction.

1.7

1.8

Section 839 Taxes Act is to apply to determine whether one person is connected with another for the purposes of this agreement.

1.9

If any of the Warranties are expressed to be given "so far as the Seller is aware" or "to the best of the knowledge information and belief of the Seller", or words to that effect, the Seller shall be deemed to have knowledge of:

(a) the facts, matters and circumstances actually known by those persons listed in schedule 4 (on the basis that, where an area of responsibility is indicated in schedule 4, the knowledge of such persons shall be deemed limited to the area of business set out next to the name of the person concerned);

(b)

in the case of the Business Services function heads or those having specific function responsibility (all such individuals having been identified by an appropriate annotation in schedule 4), the facts, matters and circumstances of which such person would have had knowledge had he or she made enquiries at a senior staff level within their respective functions and, where appropriate, additional enquiry of the managing consultants at the Seller's overseas branch office or at the offices of the overseas Subsidiaries; and

in respect of all other individuals named in schedule 4, the facts, matters and circumstances of which such person would have had knowledge had he made such further enquiry as he reasonably believed necessary, if any, in the light of the results of the enquiries referred to in paragraph (b) above.

#### 2. SALE AND PURCHASE OF BUSINESS AND SHARES

(k)

(1)

the Business Properties;

2.1 Subject to clauses 2.7 and 2.8, WWLLP shall sell and/or procure to be sold and the Purchaser (relying on the Warranties and the other obligations of the Seller under this agreement) shall purchase and assume with effect from the Completion Date the Majority Interest in the following assets free from all Encumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances and subject to the Declaration of Trust:

(a)	(subject to clause 12) the benefit of the Business Contracts;
(b)	(subject to clause 12) the benefit of the Specified Contracts;
(c)	the Business Information;
(d)	the Business Intellectual Property;
(e)	the Business Records;
(f)	the Cash, including the Advance Receipts;
(g)	the Debts;
(h)	the Goodwill;
(i)	the Plant and Equipment;
(j)	the benefit of the Prepayments;
	T "J

	the Sales Documentation;
(m)	
	the Shares;
(n)	the Third Party Claims; and
(0)	all other rights and assets used in the Business and owned by the Seller, the Partners or WWP as at the Completion Date bu not including the Excluded Assets.
	A 22

2.2 The Seller covenants with the Transferees that it has now full power and the right to sell and transfer the legal and beneficial title in the Assets (except the Business Properties) and shall at Completion have full power and the right to sell and transfer the Majority Interest on the terms set out in this agreement.

- 2.3 The Seller covenants with the Purchaser and WCHL that the details of the legal and beneficial ownership of the issued share capital of the Subsidiaries set out in parts 2 and 3 of schedule 2 are now and will at Completion be true, complete and accurate.
- 2.4 The Shares shall be sold free from all Encumbrances, other than the Trust Interest, and together with all rights now or hereafter attaching to them, including all rights to any dividend or other distribution declared, made or paid after the Completion Date.
- On the Trust Declaration Date, the Seller, the Purchaser, WCHL and the Seller's Solicitors shall enter into the Completion Deliverables Escrow Letter and shall, pursuant to the terms thereof, place into escrow with the Sellers' Solicitors each of the Completion Deliverables, which the Seller and the Purchaser shall procure are signed by the parties thereto who are members of the Seller's Group and the Purchaser's Group respectively but left undated.
- There shall be excluded from the sale and purchase under this agreement (and accordingly nothing in this agreement shall operate to transfer from WWLLP) the Excluded Liabilities and:
  - (a) the Excluded Contracts;
  - (b) the Client Contracts;
  - the Excluded Business Records;
  - (d) the Excluded Information:
  - the Excluded Cash; and
  - the Excluded Debt.

The Business Properties shall be transferred or assigned (as the case may be) on the additional terms and conditions set out in part 3 of schedule 12 and the additional terms and conditions set out in part 4 of schedule 12 shall apply to the relevant Sale Companies' Properties. Any Plant and Equipment at the Business Properties shall be transferred subject to the rights of the relevant landlord or superior landlord arising under the law relating to landlord's fixtures and fittings and under the relevant Lease.

The Purchaser shall not be obliged to complete the purchase of the Majority Interest in any of the Assets unless the sale of the Majority Interest in all of the Assets (other than the Business Properties) is completed simultaneously in accordance with this agreement.

#### CONSIDERATION

- The total consideration for the Majority Interest to be paid to the Seller shall be (a) the Cash Consideration, (b) the Consideration Stock, (c) such amount of the Contingent Stock, if any, as may be payable pursuant to clause 4, and (d) the assumption by the Purchaser of the Assumed Liabilities.
- 3.2 The provisions of schedule 16 shall apply in respect of the allocation of the consideration for the Majority Interest between the Assets comprised in the Majority Interest and such allocation shall be adopted by the parties for all Tax purposes in the United Kingdom.

2.5

2.6

(c)

(e)

(f)

2.7

2.8

3.1

3.3 The consideration for the Majority Interest shall be satisfied:

(a) in the case of the Cash Consideration, in cash at Completion;

- (b) in the case of the Consideration Stock, by the transfer of the Consideration Stock in accordance with schedule 17; and
- (c) in the case of the Contingent Stock, if any, in accordance with clause 4.
- 3.4 The Purchaser and WWCH covenant that:
  - (a)
    the Consideration Stock shall at Completion and, where relevant, on the date on which it is transferred to the Seller in accordance with schedule 17, and the Contingent Stock shall, on the date any of it is transferred to the Seller, be duly authorised, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and free from Encumbrances or other third party rights restricting the transfer of the Consideration Stock or the Contingent Stock, except as contemplated by the Transaction Documents; and
  - (b) no person shall have any pre-emptive rights of subscription or purchase in respect of the Consideration Stock or Contingent Stock.
- If WWCH effects any stock split or reverse stock split or otherwise consolidates, sub-divides or re-organises the WWCH Shares or makes any issue by way of capitalisation to holders of WWCH Shares during or by reference to any period between the date of this agreement and the date of transfer to the Seller of the Consideration Stock and / or the Contingent Stock (as the case may be), the number of WWCH Shares comprised in the Consideration Stock or the Contingent Stock (as the case may be) will be proportionately adjusted upwards or downwards by such an amount (if any) as reflects the adjustment that would have been made to the Consideration Stock and/or Contingent Stock (as the case may be) if it had been owned by WWLLP at the time of the relevant stock split, reverse stock split, consolidation, sub-division, re-organisation or issue by way of capitalisation and WWLLP had been treated on a consistent basis with the other stockholders in WWCH.

#### 4. CONTINGENT STOCK

4.1 For purposes of this clause 4,

$$Y = R - C x 100$$

$$R$$

where:

4.2

Y is rounded up to the next 0.1

R = the 2007 Net Revenue, and

C = 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs.

- The figures R and C in the equation set out in clause 4.1 shall be determined in accordance with the provisions of schedule 7 and until such time as a final determination or determinations shall have been made in accordance with schedule 7, the amounts payable, if any, under this clause 4 shall not be finalised.
- 4.3 The Seller shall be entitled to receive an amount of Contingent Stock (the "Seller's Entitlement") calculated as follows:
  - (a) If Y is greater than or equal to 47.0, all of the Contingent Stock shall be payable to WWLLP;

(b)

If Y is less than 47.0 but equals or exceeds 45.7, the following percentage of the Contingent Stock, rounded down to the nearest whole share, shall be payable to WWLLP:

- (c) For the avoidance of doubt, if Y is less than 45.7, none of the Contingent Stock shall be payable to WWLLP.
- On the Final Determination Date, the Seller shall be entitled to receive the Seller's Entitlement less any UAC Stock and the Purchaser shall, within 10 Business Days of the Final Determination Date, transfer the Seller's Entitlement less any UAC Stock to such brokerage account as the Seller shall have specified in writing.
- 4.5 Any transfer of Contingent Stock pursuant to the terms of this clause 4, whether to WWLLP or otherwise, shall be subject always to the provisions regarding set-off against the Contingent Stock contained in paragraph 4 of schedule 11 and in the Deed of Contribution.

#### 5. CONDITIONS

- 5.1 Completion is conditional on those matters listed in schedule 1.
- 5.2 The Purchaser may in its absolute discretion waive either in whole or in part at any time by notice in writing to the Seller's Solicitors the Conditions contained in paragraphs 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 15, 16 and 18 of schedule 1.
- 5.3 Each of the parties agrees in connection with each of the Conditions listed in paragraphs 3 to 13 of schedule 1 that it will:
  - (a) not make any application or submission to the Commission or to any anti-trust or financial services authority in relation to the subject matter of this agreement without first providing the other parties with a copy of the application, submission or any written information which the party proposes to disclose to such authority;
  - (b) give the other parties an opportunity to discuss the application, submission or information before it is released; and
  - (c) consider all reasonable comments on it by the other parties and give the other parties the opportunity to discuss it.
- In the event that any of the Conditions shall not have been fulfilled (or waived pursuant to clause 5.2) prior to 30 September, 2005 then all rights and obligations under this agreement shall cease to be of any effect save for clauses 17, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25, 29, 32 (which shall remain in force) and save in respect of claims arising out of any antecedent breach of this agreement.

#### 6. PRE-COMPLETION OBLIGATIONS

As from the date of this agreement until Completion, the Seller undertakes to the Purchaser, WCHL and WWCH that, within the confines of any applicable competition law, it shall procure the performance and observance of those matters listed in part 1 of schedule 5.

As from the date of this agreement until Completion, WWCH and the Purchaser undertake to the Seller that, within the confines of any applicable competition law, they shall procure the performance and observance of those matters listed in part 2 of schedule 5.

6.3

Each party shall use all reasonable endeavours to furnish to each other party all information required for any application or other filing to be made pursuant to any applicable law in connection the transactions contemplated by this agreement.

#### 7. COMPLETION

7.1

7.3

7.6

- Subject to satisfaction of the Condition listed in paragraph 14 of schedule 1, Completion shall take place on:

  (a)
  - the last Business Day of the month (the "**Designated Month**") in which the last of the Conditions (except the Conditions listed in paragraphs 14 and 17 of schedule 1) has been satisfied or waived pursuant to clause 5 provided there are at least three Business Days between the day on which fulfilment or waiver of the last of the Conditions (except the Conditions listed in paragraphs 14 and 17 of schedule 1) to be fulfilled or waived occurs and such last Business Day; or
  - (b)

    if there are less than three Business Days between such dates, the last Business Day of the next calendar month after the
    Designated Month, (or such date as may be agreed in writing between the Purchaser and WWLLP).
- 7.2 Completion shall take place at the offices of the Purchaser's Solicitors when all (but not some only) of the events detailed in this clause 7 shall occur.
  - To the extent the relevant Conditions have been satisfied, the Seller shall at Completion:
    - (a) if not already provided to the reasonable satisfaction of the Purchaser, produce evidence to the reasonable satisfaction of the Purchaser of fulfilment of the Conditions listed in paragraphs 1, 15, 16 and 18 of schedule 1); and
    - (b) do or deliver (or cause to be done or delivered) to the Purchaser the matters or items listed in part 1 of schedule 6.
- 7.4 To the extent the relevant Conditions have been satisfied, the Purchaser shall at Completion:
  - (a) if not already provided to the reasonable satisfaction of WWLLP, produce evidence to the reasonable satisfaction of WWLLP of fulfilment of the Conditions listed in paragraphs 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7 and 8 of schedule 1); and
  - (b) (subject to the Seller complying with its obligations under clause 7.3) do or deliver (or cause to be done or delivered) to the Seller the matters or items listed in part 2 of schedule 6.
- 7.5

  The Seller hereby confirms that the Seller's Solicitors are irrevocably authorised by the Seller to receive payment of the Cash Consideration on behalf of the Seller and the receipt thereof by the Seller's Solicitors shall be an absolute discharge for the Purchaser who shall not be concerned to see to the application thereof or be answerable for the loss or misapplication of such sum.
- Without prejudice to any other remedies available to any party, if Completion does not take place on the date referred to in clause 7.1 as a result of one of the parties failing to comply fully with its obligations under this clause 7, the Seller (in the event that such failure is by the Purchaser, WCHL or WWCH) or the Purchaser (in the event that such failure is by the Seller), as the case may be, may in its absolute discretion (in addition and without prejudice to any other right or remedy available to it) by written notice to the other parties:
  - (a) defer Completion by a period of not more than 28 days to such other date as it may specify in such notice (and so that the provisions of this clause 7.6 and clause 7.7 shall apply to Completion as so deferred in which case that later date shall be the Completion Date);
  - (b) waive all or any of the requirements which have not been complied with at its discretion (and without prejudice to its rights under this agreement) and proceed to Completion so far as practicable; or

if Completion does not take place as a result of a material breach of a party's obligations under this clause 7, terminate this agreement without liability on its part (it being acknowledged that a failure to pay some or all of the Cash Consideration and the Consideration Stock payable at Completion would for these purposes be a material breach by the Purchaser).

7.7 Subject to any provisions in schedule 12 which provide otherwise, risk in and ownership of the Majority Interest shall pass to the Purchaser on Completion.

#### 8. DISTRIBUTION ACCOUNTS

8.3

8.4

8.5

8.6

8.7

The Distribution Accounts shall consist of a set of Partnership Accounts of the Business as at the Completion Date, comprising a balance sheet of the Business as at the Completion Date, together with (a) a statement of the Excluded Cash, (b) a statement of the Drawings Accrual (including the amount to be paid by the Purchaser to WWLLP on each Drawings Payment Date pursuant to clause 8.14), (c) a statement of the profits entitlement of WTL for the period ending on the Trust Declaration Date (the "WTL Profits Entitlement"), (d) a statement of the Bonus Accrual, Uplift Bonus Accrual, Stub Period Bonus Accrual and FY06 Bonus Accrual and (e) a schedule of the Partners' Tax Reserves, together, in each case, with an explanation of how such sums have been determined.

8.2

The Purchaser will prepare and deliver to the Seller draft Distribution Accounts and the Stub Period P&L (as defined below) as soon as practicable following the Completion Date and in any event within 45 Business Days after such date.

The Distribution Accounts shall be prepared based on the 2005 Accounts, as impacted by the profit and loss account for WWLLP for the period from 1 May, 2005 to the Completion Date (the "Stub Period P&L").

Without prejudice to the rights of WTL contained in clause 4 of the deed of accession listed in paragraph (b) of the definition of "Original Alliance Agreements", LLP and WWC shall between them operate the same consultation and review processes regarding the preparation and finalisation of the 2005 Accounts as has been their custom and practice for the preparation and finalisation of the Accounts for the Financial Years ended 30 April 2003 and 30 April 2004.

The Stub Period P&L and the Distribution Accounts will be prepared and the matters to be included therein, as specified in clause 8.1, valued and determined in accordance with the policies that are referred to and in the order shown in this clause 8.5:

- (a) in accordance with the same accounting principles, practices, evaluation rules, procedures, methods and bases as those adopted by WWLLP in the preparation of Partnership Accounts for the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2004; and
- (b) to the extent not inconsistent with clause 8.5(a), in accordance with Relevant Accounting Standards which are extant at the Completion Date.

For the avoidance of doubt, the parties acknowledge and agree that, to the extent not already paid, all bonuses payable in respect of Financial Year ended 30 April, 2005, the period from 1 May, 2005 to 30 June, 2005 and the period from 1 July, 2005 to the Completion Date will be accrued in the Distribution Accounts. The FY06 Bonus Accrual shall be accrued on the same basis as accruals made by WWLLP for bonuses in respect of the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2004.

The Seller will have a period of 30 Business Days from the date of delivery in which to review and agree or dispute the draft Stub Period P&L and Distribution Accounts delivered pursuant to clause 8.2 (the "**DA Agreement Period**").

8.8

The draft Stub Period P&L and Distribution Accounts as delivered pursuant to clause 8.2 will be deemed to constitute the final and binding Stub Period P&L and Distribution Accounts unless the Seller serves a notice on the Purchaser within the relevant DA Agreement Period disputing any aspect of the draft Stub Period P&L or Distribution Accounts.

8.9

In the event that the Seller or the Purchaser serves a notice disputing the draft Stub Period P&L or the Distribution Accounts (as the case may be) delivered pursuant to clause 8.2 within a relevant DA Agreement Period then, unless the Purchaser and the Seller have resolved the disputed matter within a further 10 Business Days after the date of such notice, either the Purchaser or the Seller may refer the matter for determination in accordance with clause 16 of this agreement. In such circumstances, the independent firm of accountants appointed pursuant to clause 16 shall not (save in the case of manifest error) have any jurisdiction to make any determination that would change the allocation made by WWLLP of the Bonus Payments, the Stub Period Bonus Payments and the Uplift Bonus Payments to individuals.

8.10

Each of the Purchaser and the Seller will promptly provide the other and its advisers with all information (in its possession or control), including access at all reasonable times to all books and records, and all co-operation and assistance as may be reasonably required to enable the other to determine the amounts required to be set out in the Stub Period P&L or the Distribution Accounts (as the case may be).

8.11

If the Excluded Cash as finally determined in accordance with this clause 8 is greater than the Provisional Excluded Cash, the Purchaser shall pay to the Seller an amount equal to the difference, and if the Excluded Cash is less than the Provisional Excluded Cash, the Seller shall pay to the Purchaser an amount equal to the difference. The amount of the difference to be paid pursuant to this clause 8.11 shall be referred to in this agreement as the "Cash Adjustment".

8.12

If the aggregate of the cash of the LLP Business, as shown in the balance sheet contained in the Distribution Accounts (i) less the sums paid to the Purchaser pursuant to paragraph 1.1(c) of part 1 schedule 6 (if any) and (ii) after taking into account the Cash Adjustment (if any), is less than the Excluded Cash, as finally determined in accordance with this clause 8, the Purchaser shall pay to the Seller an amount equal to the difference. The amount of the difference to be paid pursuant to this clause 8.12 shall be referred to in this agreement as the "Excluded Cash Shortfall Adjustment".

8.13

The Cash Adjustment and the Excluded Cash Shortfall Adjustment (if any) shall be paid in full without any deduction, set-off or counterclaim:

(a)

within five Business Days after the date on which the Distribution Accounts have been finally determined in accordance with this clause 8;

(b)

by electronic transfer for same day value to such bank account of the receiving party as is notified to the paying party in writing prior to the due date for payment. If the Seller is the receiving party and the account so notified is an account of the Seller's Solicitors, payment of such sum by the Purchaser to such account shall be an absolute discharge of the Purchaser's obligation to pay such sum and the Purchaser shall not be concerned to see to the application thereof or be answerable for the loss or misapplication of such sum.

8.14

In addition to the Cash Adjustment and Excluded Cash Shortfall Adjustment, the Purchaser shall pay in cash to WWLLP, not less than 5 Business Days prior to each Drawings Payment Date falling after the Completion Date, the amount to be paid on such Drawings Payment Date set out in the Distribution Accounts. Such payments shall be made by electronic transfer for same day value to such bank account of the Seller has notified to the Purchaser in writing prior to the relevant Drawings Payment Date.

8.15

Where payment has been made to the Seller in accordance with clause 8.14, the Seller shall be responsible for making payments of drawings to each of the Main Partners and Equity Partners.

8.16

The parties acknowledge and agree that the WTL Profits Entitlement extends only until the Trust Declaration Date. Payment of the WTL Profits Entitlement, as determined in accordance with this clause 8, shall be made by the Purchaser to WTL within five Business Days of such determination. Such payment shall correspondingly reduce the Drawings Accrual to be paid to WWLLP in accordance with clause 8.14.

8.17

The Bonus Payments will be paid on 25 July, 2005, whether or not Completion has occurred. If Completion has occurred before such payments are due to be made, the Purchaser shall pay the Bonus Payments to the relevant individual employees. If Completion has not occurred before such payments are due to be made, WWLLP shall pay the Bonus Payments to the relevant individual employees.

8.18

The Purchaser undertakes to pay the Stub Period Bonus Payments and the Uplift Bonus Payments, as finally determined in accordance with this clause 8, to the relevant individual employees on the later of (a) 23 September, 2005, and (b) the 25th day (or the immediately preceding Business Day if the same is not a Business Day) of the calendar month following Completion.

8.19

The Purchaser undertakes to make payments in cash in an aggregate amount equal to the Partners' Tax Reserves, as finally determined in accordance with this clause 8, to such bank account of the Seller as the Seller has notified to the Purchaser in writing. Each such payment shall be made by electronic transfer for same day value within 10 Business Days after receipt by the Purchaser of written notice from the Seller specifying the amount to be paid.

#### 9. POST-COMPLETION OBLIGATIONS

9.1

The Seller undertakes to WWCH and the Purchaser to procure the performance and observance of those matters listed in part 1 of schedule 8.

9.2

WWCH and the Purchaser undertake to the Seller to procure the performance and observance of those matters listed in part 2 of schedule 8.

#### 10. RESPONSIBILITY FOR LIABILITIES

10.1

Nothing in this agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents shall pass to the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group, or be construed as an acceptance by the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group of, any Excluded Liabilities. WWLLP shall be responsible for and shall indemnify the Purchaser and each other member of the Purchaser's Group from and against any Losses of the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group relating to or arising from or in respect of the Excluded Liabilities. This indemnity shall apply to any Excluded Liabilities which the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group shall assume as a result of entering into or being deemed to enter into a novation in respect of any Client Contract.

10.2

WWLLP shall be responsible for and shall indemnify the Purchaser and each other member of the Purchaser's Group from and against any Losses of the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group relating to or arising from or in respect of the IFS PI Claims.

10.3

The Purchaser shall pay, satisfy, discharge and fulfil the Assumed Liabilities when due and the Purchaser shall be responsible for and shall indemnify WWLLP, WWP, the Partners and the Former Partners from and against any Losses (which, in the case of loss of profit suffered by WWLLP, WWP, the Partners or the Former Partners, shall be limited to profits lost after

Completion) of WWLLP, WWP, the Partners or the Former Partners relating to or arising from or in respect of the Assumed Liabilities.

10.4

The Purchaser shall be responsible for and shall indemnify WWLLP, WWP, the Members and the Former Partners from and against any Losses of WWLLP, WWP, the Partners or the Former Partners relating to or arising from or in respect of the Client Contracts, other than any Losses relating to or arising from or in respect of the PI Claims.

#### 11. DEBTS

11.1

After Completion, WWLLP shall, within 5 Business Days after receipt account to the Purchaser in respect of any payment received by it in respect of the Debts (together with any interest received on the Debts) after the Completion Date and, pending that accounting, shall hold all sums so received in trust for the Purchaser. WWLLP shall be held not to be in breach of its obligations under this clause 11.1 to the extent that cash received into accounts of WWLLP is transferred to the Purchaser under any cash sweep mechanism put into effect by the parties after Completion, notwithstanding that such cash sweep mechanism may mean that payments received in respect of Debts are not transferred to the Purchaser within the period of 5 Business Days following receipt thereof referred to above.

11.2

WWLLP shall not after Completion engage in any correspondence or discussion concerning any Debt (save to the extent that such correspondence or discussion relates to the Excluded Liabilities) with any person from whom such debt shall be due and shall forward to the Purchaser within 5 Business Days after receipt all correspondence or other communications received by WWLLP from that person or any person acting on his behalf (other than to the extent that such correspondence or other communications relate to the Excluded Liabilities) and, save for actions taken in relation to the Excluded Liabilities, shall not after Completion do or omit to do or procure the doing of or the omission of anything whereby or in consequence of which the right to recover any Debt or any part of it may be lost, diminished or in any way prejudiced. Any such correspondence or other communication received by WWLLP at any of the Properties shall be deemed to have been forwarded to the Purchaser on the date of receipt, in fulfilment of WWLLP's foregoing obligation to forward the same.

11.3

WWLLP shall as soon as reasonably practicably after Completion (and using resources made available to it by the Purchaser) issue invoices to the Relevant Counterparties in respect of work performed, but not billed, under the Client Contracts prior to Completion. Payments received by WWLLP after Completion in respect of the Debts (together with any interest received thereon) in respect of which such invoices are issued shall, for the avoidance of doubt, be treated in accordance with clause 11.1.

#### 12. CLIENT CONTRACTS AND BUSINESS CONTRACTS

12.1

Insofar as the benefit of any of the Business Contracts cannot effectively be assigned by WWLLP to the Purchaser without obtaining any consent, approval, waiver or the like from a third party ("Consents"), this agreement shall not constitute an assignment or attempted assignment would constitute a breach of such Business Contract.

12.2

This agreement shall constitute an assignment to the Purchaser of the benefit of all those Business Contracts, which are capable of assignment without Consent in each case with effect from Completion.

12.3

To the extent that the Condition set out in paragraph 15 of schedule 1 has been waived prior to Completion by the Purchaser in respect of any Specified Contract (hereafter, a "Waived Specified Contract"), this agreement shall constitute an assignment to the Purchaser of the benefit

of such Waived Specified Contract, to the extent that the benefit of such contract is capable of assignment without obtaining any consent, approval, waiver or the like from a third party, with effect from Completion.

12.4

The following provisions shall apply to the Business Contracts and the Waived Specified Contracts whilst such contracts remain unperformed in any respect:

- (a)

  WWLLP shall from Completion hold the benefit of such contracts on trust for the Purchaser and its successors in title absolutely and the Purchaser shall from Completion (if sub-contracting or agency is permissible and lawful under the contract in question), as a sub-contractor or agent, perform all of the obligations of WWLLP under such contracts which remain to be performed after Completion (other than obligations relating to the Excluded Liabilities);
- (b)

  WWLLP shall give all such assistance to the Purchaser as the Purchaser may reasonably require to enable the Purchaser to enforce its rights under such contracts;
- where sub-contracting or agency is not permissible and lawful under the contract in question, the Seller shall perform such contract and the Purchaser shall on behalf of the Seller, discharge any liabilities of the Seller (other than Excluded Liabilities) arising as a result of the performance of such contract and shall provide all reasonable facilities and assistance to the Seller free of charge for such performance, including provision of the services of employees and use of the Assets.

12.5

To the extent that any payment is made to WWLLP in respect of the Business Contracts or the Waived Specified Contracts after the Completion Date, WWLLP shall receive the same as trustee, shall record such payment separately in its books and shall account to the Purchaser for the same within 5 Business Days after receipt. WWLLP shall be held not to be in breach of its obligations under this clause 12.5 to the extent that cash received into accounts of WWLLP is transferred to the Purchaser under any cash sweep mechanism put into effect by the parties after Completion, notwithstanding that such cash sweep mechanism may mean that payments received in respect of the Business Contracts are not transferred to the Purchaser within the period of 5 Business Days following receipt thereof referred to above.

#### 13. EMPLOYEES

The provisions of each part of schedule 13 shall have effect.

#### 14. PENSIONS

14.1

WWLLP, in its capacity as principal employer of the Pension Scheme, shall enter into such documents as are reasonably required to record the appointment of WWL as the principal employer of the Pension Scheme with effect from the Completion Date, and WWL shall enter into such documents as shall be necessary in order to effect such appointment.

14.2

Each party shall use all reasonable endeavours prior to Completion to obtain from the Pensions Regulator a clearance statement pursuant both to Section 42 (contribution notice) and to Section 46 (financial support directions) of the Pensions Act 2004 in relation to the transfer of the employment contracts of the employees of WWIL to WWLLP.

#### 15. WARRANTIES

15.1

WWLLP warrants to the Transferees that each of the Warranties is now true and accurate. WWLLP further warrants to the Transferees that the Warranties set out in paragraphs 1.1 to 1.9

inclusive, 5.1(d), 6.1(c), 6.2, 6.3, 6.6, 6.7, 7.1 to 7.5 inclusive, 8.1, 8.2, 10, 11.1, 11.2, 12.1, 12.2, 12.5, 12.7, 13.2 and 14.1 of schedule 9 will at Completion be true and accurate.

15.2	The Pu	rchaser warrants to WWLLP that each of the Purchaser's Warranties is now and will at Completion be true and accurate.	
15.3	have be	P. acknowledges that the Transferees have entered into this agreement on the basis of and in reliance upon the Warranties and the induced by them to enter into this agreement and that WCHL has entered into the Distribution Agreement on the basis of reliance upon the Warranties and has been induced by them to enter into the Distribution Agreement.	
15.4	this agr	the Warranties and Purchaser's Warranties shall be separate and independent and, save as expressly provided to the contrary in element or any of the Transaction Documents, shall not be limited by reference to or inference from any other Warranty or g in the Transaction Documents.	
15.5	Docum	P shall not be entitled to raise as a defence to a claim by any member of the Purchaser's Group under any of the Transaction ents the fact that it had relied on information provided to it by any of the Transferring Employees or any of their agents ing advisers).	
15.6	any offi with the not to n	the case of fraud, concealment or dishonesty by such persons, WWLLP hereby irrevocably waives any and all claims against icers, employees (including without limitation the Transferring Employees) and workers of the Purchaser's Group in connection es ale of the Assets and undertakes (if any claim is made against it in connection with the sale of the Assets to the Purchaser) make any claim against or seek any contribution from any such person (and undertakes that no other person claiming under or at will make any such claim or seek any such contribution).	
15.7	The liability of parties in respect of claims under this agreement shall be limited as set out in schedule 11.		
15.8	given a express definition	In and for the purpose of the Warranties (other than the Warranties which are given at Completion, but only when such Warranties are given at Completion in accordance with clause 15.1), insofar as any Warranty refers to any of the definitions set out below, whether expressly or by such definition's incorporation into any other definition, references to "Completion" and "Completion Date" in such definition shall in construing the Warranties be deemed to refer to the "date of this agreement" rather than "Completion" or the "Completion Date" as the case may be:	
	(a)	Business Contracts;	
	(b)	Business Information;	
	(c)	Business Intellectual Property;	
	(d)	Client Contracts;	
	(e)	Equipment Contracts;	
	(f)	Intellectual Property Contracts;	
	(g)	Sale Companies' Intellectual Property;	
	(h)		

Supplier Contracts; and

(i) Transferring Employees.

#### 16. INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

If any difference of opinion arises between the parties in relation to any provision of this agreement in respect of which a party is expressed to have the right to refer such matter for determination pursuant to this clause 16, subject to any time period referred to in the relevant provision during which the parties must seek to resolve the dispute before referring it to an independent firm having expired, any party may refer the matter to an independent firm of accountants for resolution as follows:

- 16.1
- the independent firm shall be jointly agreed by the parties or, if no agreement is reached within 10 Business Days after any party notifies the others that it wishes to appoint a firm under this clause, shall be appointed at the request of any party by the President for the time being of the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales;
- 16.2
- the independent firm shall be requested to resolve the matter in dispute applying the terms of this agreement;
- 16.3
- subject to any rule of law or of any regulatory body or any provision of any contract or arrangement entered into prior to the date of this agreement to the contrary, each of the parties will, upon request, provide to the other parties and to the independent firm access to such premises, books, accounts, records, returns and other documents as are in its possession or control as may be required by the independent firm to make its determination;
- 16.4
- the determination of the independent firm shall be final and binding on the parties in the absence of manifest error; and
- 16.5
- the costs of the independent firm shall be apportioned as the independent firm determines and, in the absence of such determination, shall be shared by WWLLP and the Purchaser equally.

#### 17. ANNOUNCEMENTS

17.1

No disclosure or announcement relating to the existence or subject matter of this agreement shall be made or issued by or on behalf of any party without the prior written approval of the other parties (which approval may be subject to reasonable conditions but shall otherwise not be unreasonably withheld or delayed) provided that, subject to the provisions of clause 17.2 below, these restrictions shall not apply to any disclosure or announcement if required by any law, applicable securities exchange, supervisory, regulatory or governmental body.

17.2

The party making the communication shall consult with the other parties in advance as to the form, content and timing of any disclosure or announcement referred to in clause 17.1.

#### 18. VALUE ADDED TAX

- 18.1
- The purchase price is exclusive of any VAT chargeable thereon.
- 18.2
- References in this clause 18 to:
- (a)
- "Sections" and "Schedules" are to Sections of and Schedules to VATA; and
- (b)
- the "Order" are to the Value Added Tax (Special Provisions) Order 1995 (SI/1995/1268)
- 18.3
- In relation to United Kingdom VAT only, the Purchaser warrants to the Seller that the Purchaser will on the Completion Date be a taxable person for VAT purposes, that each of the Purchaser, WCHL and WWL will on the Completion Date be members of the same VAT group (subject to the approval of HM Customs & Excise if not already obtained) and that the Purchaser intends to use the Assets after Completion in carrying on the same kind of business as that carried on by the Seller prior to Completion.

18.4

WWLLP and the Purchaser intend that the sale of the Assets constitutes the transfer of a business as a going concern for the purposes of United Kingdom VAT, and shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure that the provisions of Section 49 and article 5 of the Order apply to the sale and purchase of the Assets under this agreement such that the sale of the Assets falls to be treated as neither a supply of goods nor a supply of services for the purposes of United Kingdom VAT and that no United Kingdom VAT shall be chargeable in respect thereof.

18.5

If, notwithstanding clause 18.4, HM Customs and Excise determine in writing that United Kingdom VAT is chargeable in respect of the sale of any of the Assets, WWLLP shall within 5 Business Days provide to the Purchaser a copy of such written determination, together with a valid VAT invoice complete in all respects in relation to any VAT chargeable. The VAT so chargeable shall be paid by the Purchaser to WWLLP two Business Days prior to the date on which WWLLP is liable to account for the same to HM Customs & Excise.

18.6

The Purchaser warrants to the Seller that the Purchaser shall on or before Completion make a valid election under paragraph 2 of Schedule 10 in respect of the Opted Properties and give written notification of the election to and, if appropriate, obtain the prior written permission of HM Customs & Excise as required by paragraph 3 of Schedule 10.

18.7

The Purchaser hereby notifies the Seller that paragraph 5(2B) of the Order does not apply to the Purchaser or, where appropriate, to any member of the Purchaser's VAT group.

18.8

In relation to Irish VAT, the Purchaser and the Seller will jointly consider whether the sale and purchase of the Irish Branch Assets constitutes a transfer of a business as a going concern under Section 3(5)(b)(iii) and Section 5(8) of the Value Added Tax Act 1972, as amended, and accordingly that the sale of the Irish Branch Assets falls to be treated as neither a supply of goods nor a supply of services for VAT purposes. In the event that the transfer is not so treated in whole or in part, either because the Purchaser and the Seller consider that it does not meet the conditions for being so treated or the Irish Tax Authorities determine likewise, the Purchaser shall pay the applicable amount of VAT upon presentation by the Seller of a valid VAT invoice complete in all respects in relation to any VAT chargeable but no earlier than two Business Days prior to the date on which the Seller is liable to account for the same to the Irish Tax Authorities.

#### 19. COUNTERPARTS

This agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by the parties to it on separate counterparts and each such counterpart shall constitute an original of this agreement but all of which together constitute one and the same instrument. This agreement shall not be effective until each party has executed at least one counterpart.

#### 20. VARIATION, WAIVER AND CONSENT

20.1

No variation or waiver of any provision or condition of this agreement shall be effective unless it is in writing and signed by or on behalf of each of the parties (or, in the case of a waiver, by or on behalf of the party waiving compliance).

20.2

Unless expressly agreed, no variation or waiver of any provision or condition of this agreement shall constitute a general variation or waiver of any provision or condition of this agreement, nor shall it affect any rights, obligations or liabilities under or pursuant to this agreement which have already accrued up to the date of variation or waiver, and the rights and obligations of the parties under or pursuant to this agreement shall remain in full force and effect, except and only to the extent that they are so varied or waived.

20.3

Any consent granted under this agreement shall be effective only if given in writing and signed by the consenting party and then only in the instance and for the purpose for which it was given.

#### 21. PARTIES' REMEDIES

21.1

No failure or delay by a party in exercising any right or remedy provided by law under or pursuant to this agreement shall impair such right or remedy or operate or be construed as a waiver or variation of it or preclude its exercise at any subsequent time. No single or partial exercise of any right or remedy by a party shall preclude any other or further exercise of such right or remedy or the exercise of any other right or remedy.

21.2

The rights and remedies of each party under or pursuant to this agreement are cumulative, may be exercised as often as the relevant party considers appropriate and are in addition to its rights and remedies under general law.

21.3

The rights and remedies of the parties under this agreement shall not be affected, and the liabilities of each party under this agreement shall not be released, discharged or impaired, by:

- (a)
- Completion;
- (b)
- the failure to terminate this agreement; or

(c)

any event or matter whatsoever which otherwise might have affected such rights and remedies other than a specific and duly authorised written waiver or release by the relevant party.

21.4

The parties acknowledge and agree that WWCH is a holding company and costs and expenses incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated by this agreement will be incurred by WWC rather than WWCH, and that accordingly the losses suffered by WWCH as a result of a breach of any obligation owed to it by the Seller shall be deemed to include any costs and expenses incurred by WWC in connection with the transactions contemplated by this agreement to the extent that such costs and expenses would be recoverable by WWC if it were a party to this agreement and were itself owed the relevant obligation by the Seller.

#### 22. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

Each party acknowledges and agrees that:

(a)

the Transaction Documents together represent the whole and only agreement between the parties in relation to the subject matters of the Transaction Documents (including the sale and purchase of the Business and the Assets) and supersede any previous agreement (whether written or oral) between any of the parties in relation to the subject matter of any such document and all other terms, conditions, representations, warranties and other statements which would otherwise be implied (by law or otherwise) shall not form part of this agreement;

(b)

in entering into the Transaction Documents, it places no reliance on any representation, warranty or other statement of fact or opinion save, in the case of the Transferees, for the Warranties and, in the case of the Seller, the Purchaser's Warranties, and to the extent that any such reliance has been so placed, the relevant party unconditionally and irrevocably waives any claims, rights or remedies which it might otherwise have had in relation to such reliance;

(c)

the only remedy available to it in respect of the Transaction Documents shall be for breach of contract and no party shall have the right to terminate or rescind this agreement after Completion either for breach of contract or for negligent or innocent misrepresentation or otherwise,

Provided that nothing in this agreement shall exclude any liability for, or remedy in respect of, fraudulent misrepresentation.

#### 23. NOTICES

23.1

Save as otherwise provided in this agreement, any notice, demand or other communication ("**Notice**") to be given by any party under, or in connection with, this agreement shall be in writing and signed by or on behalf of the party giving it. Any Notice shall be served by sending it by fax to the number set out in clause 23.2, or delivering it by hand to the address set out in clause 23.2 and in each case marked for the attention of the relevant party set out in clause 23.2 (or as otherwise notified from time to time in accordance with the provisions of this clause 23). Any Notice so served by fax or hand shall be deemed to have been duly given or made as follows:

(a) if sent by fax, at the time of transmission; or

(b) in the case of delivery by hand, when delivered;

provided that in each case where delivery by fax or by hand occurs after 5pm on a Business Day or on a day which is not a Business Day, service shall be deemed to occur at 9am on the next following Business Day.

References to time in this clause are to local time in the country of the addressee.

23.2

The addresses and fax numbers of the parties for the purpose of clause 23.1 are as follows:

(a)

WWIIP

Address: Watson House, London Road, Reigate, Surrey RH2 9PQ

Fax: 01737 241496

For the attention of: Senior Partner

With a copy by fax to the Seller's Solicitors, fax number 020 7782 8760, marked for the attention of Head of Corporate

(b)

Purchaser

Address: 100 New Bridge Street, London, EC4V 6JA

Fax: 020 7919 1999

For the attention of: Company Secretary

With a copy by fax to: WWCH General Counsel, fax number +1 202 715 7039

(c)

WWCH

Address: 1717 H Street, N.W., Suite 800, Washington D.C. 20006, USA

Fax: +1 202 715 7039

For the attention of: General Counsel

(d)

WCHL

Address: 100 New Bridge Street, London EC4V 6JA

Fax: 020 7919 1999

For the attention of:Company Secretary

With a copy by fax to: WWCH General Counsel, fax number +1 202 715 7039

23.3

A party may notify all other parties to this agreement of a change to its name, relevant addressee, address or fax number for the purposes of this clause 23, provided that such notice shall only be effective on:

(a) the date specified in the notification as the date on which the change is to take place; or

- (b) if no date is specified or the date specified is less than five Business Days after the date on which notice is given, the date following five Business Days after notice of any change has been given.
- In proving service it shall be sufficient to prove that the envelope containing such notice was properly addressed and delivered to the address shown thereon or that the facsimile transmission was made and a facsimile confirmation report was received, as the case may be.

#### 24. COSTS

- Save as provided in schedule 12 and in clause 24.2, each of the parties shall be responsible for its own legal, accountancy and other costs, charges and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation, preparation and implementation of this agreement and any other agreement incidental to or referred to in this agreement.
- 24.2

  The Purchaser agrees to be responsible for the fees and disbursements incurred by WWLLP with Deloitte & Touche in connection with the preparation of the Registration Statement such fees and disbursements not to exceed £400,000 without prior consent.

#### 25. RIGHTS OF THIRD PARTIES

- 25.1 Subject to the remaining provisions of this clause 25:
  - (a) if the Purchaser is no longer in existence or has entered into liquidation, any other member of the Purchaser's Group may enforce the terms and accordingly shall have the benefit of clauses 10.1 and 10.2;
  - (b) any of the officers and employees of the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group may enforce the terms and accordingly shall have the benefit of clause 15.6;
  - (c) if WWLLP is no longer in existence or has entered into liquidation, the Former Partners and Main Partners may enforce the terms and accordingly shall have the benefit of clauses 10.3 and 10.4;

in each case subject to and in accordance with the provisions of the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.

- For the avoidance of doubt, it is intended that the third parties referred to in clause 25.1 shall be entitled to seek to recover their own Losses pursuant to the clauses referred to in clause 25.1 but without prejudice to such right as each party to this agreement may have to recover in its own right any Losses it may suffer or incur pursuant to the clauses referred to in clause 25.1.
- 25.3

  The parties may by agreement terminate, rescind or vary the terms of this agreement (including this clause 25) at any time and in any way without the prior consent of or notice to any of the third parties referred to in clause 25.1.
- Except as provided in this clause 25, the parties do not intend that any term of this agreement shall be enforceable by virtue of the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 by any person who is not a party to this agreement.

## 26. DEFAULT INTEREST

26.1

If any party which is required to pay any sum under this agreement (including in the case of the Purchaser by way of transfer of the Consideration Stock or the Contingent Stock) fails to pay any sum payable by it under this agreement on the due date for payment (the

"Defaulting Party"), it shall pay interest on such sum for the period from and including the due date up to the date of actual payment (after as well as before judgement) in accordance with this clause. For these

purposes, the Consideration Stock shall be valued on the basis that one WWCH Share has a value of US\$26.62 and the Contingent Stock shall be valued on the basis that one WWCH Share has the value in US\$ equivalent to its average value for the 20 NYSE trading days prior to the Final Determination Date.

26.2

The Defaulting Party shall pay interest at the annual rate which is the aggregate of 2% per annum and the base rate from time to time of HSBC Bank plc.

26.3

Interest under this clause 26 shall accrue from day-to-day on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed and a 365-day year and shall be paid by the Defaulting Party on demand. Unpaid interest shall be compounded quarterly.

#### 27. TIME OF THE ESSENCE

Time shall not be of the essence of this agreement, either as regards times, dates and periods specified in the agreement or as regards any times, dates or periods that may by agreement between the parties be substituted for any of them unless:

(a) time is expressly stated to be of the essence in relation to that obligation; or

(b)

one party fails to perform an obligation by the time specified in this agreement and the other party serves a notice on the defaulting party requiring it to perform the obligation by a specified time and stating that time is of the essence in relation to that obligation.

#### 28. CONTINUING EFFECT

Each provision of this agreement shall continue in full force and effect after Completion, except to the extent that a provision has been fully performed on or before Completion.

### 29. SEVERABILITY

If any provision of this agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable in any respect under the law of any jurisdiction, then such provision shall (so far as it is invalid or unenforceable) be given no effect and shall be deemed not to be included in this agreement but without invalidating any of the remaining provisions of this agreement. Any provision of this agreement held invalid or unenforceable only in part or degree will remain in full force and effect to the extent not held invalid or unenforceable. The parties shall then use all reasonable endeavours to replace the invalid or unenforceable provision(s) by a valid and enforceable substitute provision the effect of which is as close as possible to the intended effect of the invalid or unenforceable provision.

### 30. ASSIGNMENT

Save as provided in the BTA Deed of Novation, no party shall be entitled to assign the benefit or burden of any provision of this agreement without the prior written consent of each other party.

### 31. CURRENCY CONVERSION AND EURO/SUBSTITUTED LAWFUL CURRENCY

31.1

For the purpose of converting amounts specified in one currency into another currency where required, the rate of exchange to be used shall be the closing mid-point rate for exchanges between those currencies quoted in the Financial Times (London edition) on the nearest Business Day for which that rate is so quoted on or prior to the date of the conversion.

31.2

If the United Kingdom becomes a participating member state for the purposes of European Monetary Union and the Euro accordingly becomes the lawful currency of the United Kingdom, then:

- (a) that shall not affect the validity of the Transaction Documents or the rights and obligations of the parties under them, nor shall it give any party the right to alter or terminate any Transaction Document unilaterally; and
- (b) with effect from the date on which it occurs, any amount referred to in any Transaction Document in sterling shall be redenominated in Euros at the rate and in the manner determined by the relevant legislation.

#### 32. GOVERNING LAW AND SUBMISSION TO JURISDICTION

- 32.1
- The construction, validity and performance of this agreement shall be governed by the laws of England and Wales.
- 32.2
- The parties to this agreement irrevocably agree that the courts of England and Wales shall have exclusive jurisdiction over any claim or matter arising under or in connection with this agreement and that accordingly any proceedings in respect of any such claim or matter may be brought in such court.
- 32.3
- WWCH hereby appoints the Purchaser as its agent to receive and acknowledge on its behalf service of any Service Document in England and Wales and undertakes not to revoke the authority of such agent. If for any reason the Purchaser no longer serves as agent of WWCH for this purpose, WWCH shall promptly appoint a successor agent and notify the Seller thereof. Until the Seller receives such notification, it shall be entitled to treat the Purchaser as the agent of WWCH for the purposes of this clause. WWCH agrees that any such Service Document shall be sufficiently and effectively served on it if delivered to such agent for service at its address for the time being in England or Wales whether or not such agent gives notice thereof to such Seller.

#### 33. GUARANTEE

- 33.1
- WWCH irrevocably and unconditionally
- (a)
- undertakes with the Seller that whenever the Purchaser does not pay any amount when due under or in connection with (i) clause 4, (ii) clause 8, (iii) clause 3.3 and the provisions of paragraph 1 (a) and (b) of part 2 of schedule 6, or (iv) clause 9.2 and the provisions of paragraph 1.2 of part 2 of schedule 8, WWCH shall immediately on demand, procure that such amount is paid, so that the same benefits are conferred on the Seller as it would have received if such obligation had been performed and satisfied by the Purchaser on the due date for payment; and
- (b)
- undertakes with the Seller to procure that the Seller is indemnified immediately on demand against any Losses incurred by the Seller in consequence of the Purchaser's failure to pay any amount when due under or in connection with (i) clause 4, (ii) clause 8, (iii) clause 3.3, or (iv) clause 9.2 and the provisions of paragraph 1.2 of part 2 of schedule 8, and the provisions of paragraph 1(a) and (b) of part 2 of schedule 6 or if any such obligation guaranteed by WWCH is or becomes unenforceable, invalid or illegal, provided that the maximum amount of the Losses which the Seller shall be entitled to claim under this clause 33.1(b) shall be equal to the aggregate amount which the Seller would otherwise have been entitled to recover from the Purchaser and any costs and expenses incurred by the Seller in connection with the Seller's enforcement of its rights against WWCH under this clause 33.1(b).

33.2

This guarantee is a continuing guarantee and will extend to the ultimate balance of the sums payable by the Purchaser under (i) clause 4, (ii) clause 8, (iii) clause 3.3 and the provisions of paragraphs 1 (a) and (b) of part 2 of schedule 6, or (iv) clause 9.2 and the provisions of paragraph 1.2 of part 2 of schedule 8, regardless of any intermediate payment or discharge in whole or in part.

33.3

The obligations of WWCH under this clause 33 will not be affected by:

- (a) any time granted to, or composition with, the Purchaser or any other person;
- (b)
  the taking, variation, compromise, exchange, renewal or release of, or refusal or neglect to perfect, take up or enforce, any rights against, or security over assets of, the Purchaser or other person or any non-presentation or non-observance of any formality or other requirement in respect of any instrument or any failure to realise the full value of any security;
- (c) any incapacity or lack of power, authority or legal personality of, or dissolution or change to, the Purchaser or any other person or to the members or status of the Purchaser or any other person;
- (d) any unenforceability, illegality or invalidity of any obligation of any person under this agreement or any other document or security; or
- (e) any insolvency or similar proceedings.

33.4

The obligations of WWCH under this clause 33 will remain binding upon it notwithstanding any change in the constitution of any of the Seller, WWCH or the Purchaser or their absorption in, amalgamation with or merger into, or the acquisition of all or part of its or their undertaking by any other person.

33.5

WWCH waives any right it may have of first requiring the Seller to proceed against or enforce any other rights or security or claim payment from any person before claiming from WWCH under this clause 33. This waiver applies irrespective of any law or any provision of this agreement to the contrary.

33.6

Until all amounts which may be or become payable by the Purchaser under or in connection with this agreement have been irrevocably paid in full, WWCH will not exercise any rights which it may have by reason of performance by it of its obligations under this clause 33:

- (a) to be indemnified by the Purchaser;
- (b) to claim any contribution from any other guarantor of the Purchaser's obligations under this agreement; and/or
- (c) to take the benefit (in whole or in part and whether by way of subrogation or otherwise) of any rights of the Seller under this agreement or of any other guarantee or security taken pursuant to, or in connection with, this agreement by, the Seller.

33.7

For the avoidance of doubt, WWCH's guarantee obligations under this clause 33 shall not apply to the extent that the Purchaser does not pay any amount when due as a result of the exercise of any rights of set-off that the Purchaser may have, including those set out in paragraph 4 of schedule 11.

### 34. LLP REPRESENTATIVE COMMITTEE

34.1

WWLLP shall within 25 Business Days after the date of this agreement appoint a committee consisting of three Main Partners (The "**LLP Representative Committee**") and shall notify the Purchaser of the identity of the members thereof.

- 34.2 The LLP Representative Committee shall from Completion:
  - (a) be WWLLP's representative in respect of any provisions of this agreement where WWLLP is required or entitled to give or receive any written notice, consent, application or election;
  - (b) act on WWLLP's behalf in relation to all matters which this agreement expressly provides to be agreed or done by WWLLP.
- 34.3 The following provisions shall apply in relation to any appointment under this clause 34:
  - (a) subject to the other provisions of this clause 34.3, WWLLP warrants that the LLP Representative Committee shall from Completion have the authority to bind WWLLP in all matters arising from or in relation to any of the provisions of this agreement referred to in clause 34.2;
  - (b)

    WWCH, the Purchaser and WCHL shall be entitled to rely on all and any communications provided after Completion by any two members of the LLP Representative Committee within the scope of its authority (as described within this clause 34) as binding on WWLLP;
  - any communication provided after Completion in respect of any matter within the authority of the LLP Representative Committee described in this clause 34 shall be deemed (unless the context otherwise requires) to be provided to the LLP Representative Committee as nominee for WWLLP. In any event (notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this agreement), any notice served on the LLP Representative Committee after Completion will be deemed to have been validly served at the same time on WWLLP:
  - (d)

    WWLLP shall be entitled to replace members of the LLP Representative Committee from time to time provided that no such replacement will take effect unless:
    - (i)
      notice of the proposed replacement member of the LLP Representative Committee, setting out the replacement committee member's full name, address within the United Kingdom, telephone and facsimile number is given to the Purchaser; and
    - (ii)WWLLP has first consulted in good faith with the Purchaser in respect of the proposed replacement.

#### 35. TAX INDEMNITY

35.1

If (a) the aggregate amount of Tax for which the Main Partners are liable in consequence of any disposal made or deemed for Tax purposes to have been made by the Main Partners of the Business and Assets, or any part thereof or interest therein, pursuant to (i) the Distribution Agreement and (ii) this agreement, exceeds (b) the aggregate amount of Tax for which the Main Partners would have been liable in consequence of the disposal which would have been made or have been deemed to have been made by the Main Partners of the Business and Assets, or any part thereof or interest therein, on the assumptions that (i) the Distribution Agreement and the Declaration of Trust had not been entered into or completed (ii) the Seller had sold to the Purchaser the entire legal and beneficial interest in the whole of the Business and all of the Assets and (iii) the proportion of the consideration for the notional sale referred to in (b)(ii) above to which the Main Partners were entitled or treated as entitled in their capacity as members of the Seller was in aggregate equal in amount or value to the amount or value of the total consideration for the Majority Interest payable by the Purchaser under this agreement, the Purchaser shall pay to the Seller an amount equal to that excess.

The due date for the making of any payment under clause 35.1 above shall be the date which is the later of (i) the date twenty Business Days after demand is made therefor by the Seller and, (ii) five Business Days before the date on which such excess Tax in question is due to be paid by

the Main Partners to the relevant Tax Authority in order to prevent a liability to interest or a fine or penalty from arising.

- 35.3

  If the Seller becomes aware of any assessment, notice, demand or other document issued or action taken by or on behalf of person ("Tax Claim") from which it appears that the Purchaser has or may have a liability to the Seller under clause 35.1 above, it shall give written notice thereof to the Purchaser as soon as reasonably practicable and:
  - (a)
    the Seller shall, and shall procure that the Main Partners shall, promptly submit to the Purchaser copies of all documents relating to the Tax Claim and any proposed letters or other communication to the relevant Tax Authority in draft form to the Purchaser or to the Purchaser's duly authorised agents;
  - (b)
    the Seller shall, and shall procure that the Main Partners shall, cooperate with the Purchaser and take into account all reasonable comments and suggestions made by the Purchaser or its duly authorised agents with a view to disputing, resisting, avoiding or mitigating the Tax Claim to the extent that it would otherwise result in a claim under clause 35.1 above;
  - (c)
    the Seller shall, and shall procure that the Main Partners shall, promptly deliver to the Purchaser copies of all correspondence sent to or received from the relevant Tax Authority in connection with the Tax Claim; and
  - (d)
    the Seller shall, and shall procure that the Main Partners shall, take no action to agree, concede, settle or otherwise compromise the Tax Claim without the Purchaser's prior written consent, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld.
- 35.4 For the purposes of this clause 35, references to Tax shall be limited to United Kingdom Tax and shall not include VAT.

The parties have shown their acceptance of the terms of this agreement by executing it at the end of the schedules.

# SCHEDULE 1

# **Part 1 Conditions Precedent**

Completion is conditional on:

1.	stockholder vote	of the Main Partners being held no later than the date falling 5 Business Days prior to the date of the WWC referred to in paragraph 2 below, at which a resolution is passed by a 75% Majority (as such term is defined in the of the Main Partners approving the transactions contemplated by this agreement;			
2.	the vote at a special meeting of WWCH stockholders to approve the issuance of the Consideration Stock and Contingent Stock in connection with the transactions contemplated by this agreement;				
3.	suspending the ef	naving declared the Registration Statement effective under the Securities Act, and no stop or similar restraining orde fectiveness of the Registration Statement being in effect and no proceedings for such purpose being pending or Commission or any state securities administrator;			
4.	the Consideration Stock and the Contingent Stock to be received by WWLLP having been duly registered, including for public resale by the Selling Stockholders, under the Securities Act and authorised for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance;				
5.	the Purchaser and WWL having obtained from the FSA pursuant to Part IV FSMA the permissions which they would require to conduct the same business and activities that WWLLP is able to conduct at the date of this agreement;				
6.	and management	sons having all necessary approvals, memberships and/or registrations required for the performance of governance functions relating to the Purchaser and WWL, such approvals, memberships and/or registrations, for the avoidance of required from the FSA and (where relevant) any relevant professional body to which the persons belong:			
	6.1	Mr John Haley;			
	6.2	Mr Walter Bardenwerper;			
	6.3	Mr Carl Mautz;			
	6.4	Mr Babloo Ramamurthy;			
	6.5	Mr Malcolm Lee;			
	6.6	Mr Richard Timmins;			
	6.7	Mr Nick Dumbreck;			
	6.8				

Mr Simon Callander; and

Mr David Cross.

6.9

- 7. Watson Wyatt (Ireland) Limited having obtained from the Irish Financial Services Regulatory Authority all permissions and authorisations which it would require to conduct the same business and activities as WWLLP and WWP are able to conduct at the date of this agreement through the Irish Branch Business;
- 8. the Irish Financial Services Regulatory Authority having given all necessary approvals for the transactions necessary for the Purchaser, WWL, and their parent undertakings becoming controllers of the Irish Branch Business;
- 9. Watson Wyatt SA (company number 479.450 (Brussels)) having obtained from the Commission Bancaire, Financière et des Assurances / Commissie voor het Bank, Financie- en Assurantiewezen

of Belgium the permissions, authorisations, registrations or licences necessary to conduct the same activities as those which it conducted or held itself out as conducting as at the date of this agreement;

- Watson Wyatt SARL having obtained from the Commission de Controle des Assurances des Mutuelles et des Institutions de Prevoyance of France the permissions, authorisations, registrations or licences necessary to conduct the same activities as those which it conducted or held itself out as conducting as at the date of this agreement;
- Watson Wyatt Italia Srl having obtained from the Istituto per la Vigilanza sulle Assicurazioni Private e di Interesse Collettivo of Italy the permissions, authorisations, registrations or licences necessary to conduct the same activities as those which it conducted or held itself out as conducting as at the date of this agreement;
- Watson Wyatt International Ltd.-Sucursal em Portugal having obtained from the Instituto de Seguros de Portugal of Portugal the permissions, authorisations, registrations or licences necessary to conduct the same activities as those which it conducted or held itself out as conducting as at the date of this agreement;
- Watson Wyatt Espana, S.A. having obtained from the Dirección General de Seguros y Fondos de Pensiones of Spain the permissions, authorisations, registrations or licences necessary to conduct the same activities as those which it conducted or held itself out as conducting as at the date of this agreement;
- there being no legal action, suit, claim or proceedings in any jurisdiction which has been commenced before a court or tribunal or by any governmental body or pending before any such court, tribunal or governmental body which explicitly seeks to restrain, prohibit, delay or otherwise challenge the transfer of the Business or a material portion of the Assets or the Transferring Employees pursuant to this agreement or any of the Transaction Documents;
- written arrangements, whether by way of contract novation or otherwise, having been entered into with the counterparties to the Specified Contracts regarding such Specified Contracts, pursuant to which the post-Completion relationship between WWL and each such counterparty is documented to the reasonable satisfaction of the Purchaser;
- 16.
  the trustees of the Pension Scheme confirming in writing to Watson Wyatt International Limited that no debt was treated as becoming due from Watson Wyatt International Limited under section 75(1) of the Pensions Act 1995 by virtue of its having ceased, prior to Completion, to be a person employing persons in the description or category of employment to which the Pension Scheme relates;
- 17. the provisions of clause 2 of the Distribution Agreement having become effective in accordance with their terms and the Declaration of Trust having been duly executed;
- 18. the Pension Scheme Deed of Variation having been duly executed by the trustees of the Pension Scheme and by the Seller;
- 19.

  the PI Trust having been established and the PI Trustees having been appointed (each as defined in the PI Claims Deed, in the agreed form) and the PI Claims Deed having been duly executed by the PI Trustees, WWLLP, WWL and WWCH.

# SCHEDULE 2

For complete text of Schedule 2 "WWHL and the Subsidiaries" please see Exhibit 2 to Registrant's Form S-4 filed on May 4, 2005.

## SCHEDULE 3

# **Drawings Payment Dates**

- 1. Drawings relating to the period from 1 May, 2005 to the Completion Date will be payable on 23 September 2006.
- Main Partner drawings relating to the Financial Year ended 30 April 2005 will be payable on 25 July 2005, 25 October 2005, 25 January 2006 and 25 April 2006.
- 3. Equity Partner drawings relating to the Financial Year ended 30 April 2005 will be payable on 23 September 2005.

# SCHEDULE 4

# Seller's Knowledge

Individual	Area of responsibility
Paul Thornton	All Warranties
Babloo Ramamurthy	All Warranties
Philip Brook	All Warranties to the extent relating to Insurance & Financial Services Practice
Mark Stewart	All Warranties to the extent relating to Benefits Practice
Clare Muhiudeen	All Warranties to the extent relating to Human Capital Group
Kevin Carter	All Warranties to the extent relating to Investment Practice
David Dow	All Warranties to the extent relating to Benefits Administration Solutions
Nicholas Dumbreck	Accounts, Current Financial Affairs, Current Trading Affairs, Assets
Jonathan Beater*	Corporate Matters, Property Matters
Richard Timmins*	Accounts, Current Financial Affairs, Current Trading Affairs, Assets, Registration Statement (Warranties 9.2 and 9.3)
Sophie Oxtoby*	Accounts, Current Financial Affairs, Assets, Registration Statement (Warranties 9.2 and 9.3)
Gillian Hiles*	Accounts, Current Financial Affairs, Current Trading Affairs, Assets, Registration Statement (Warranties 9.2 and 9.3)
Simon Callander*	Contracts and Commitments, Corporate Matters, Employees, Intellectual Property, Insurance
Tim Ovington*	Employees
Melvin Brandman*	Intellectual Property, Computer Systems
Tim Page*	Taxation
Tony Foster*	Corporate Taxation
Tony Walters*	Computer Systems (to the extent relating to financial systems)
Joe Green*	Paragraphs 4.4 and 4.6 of Current Trading Affairs
Michael Brough*	Pensions

denotes Business Services function heads or those having specific function responsibility, as referred to in clause 1.9.

### **SCHEDULE 5**

## Part 1: Seller's Pre-Completion Obligations

1.	The Sel	ler undertakes to the Purchaser, WCHL and WWCH that:	
1 1	THE SEI	to the furchaser, well and when the	
1.1	than 5 E	take such action as is necessary to duly call, give notice of, convene and hold a special meeting of the Main Partners by no later Business Days before the meeting of WWCH stockholders referred to in paragraph 1.6 of part 2 of this schedule 5, to consider e upon approval of the transactions contemplated by this agreement;	
1.2	it shall furnish WWCH with all information concerning WWLLP and WWP (including the Business, the Assets, the Irish Branch Assets, the Assumed Liabilities and the Partners) as is required for inclusion in the Registration Statement or otherwise by the Commission, and shall cooperate with WWCH in the preparation of the Registration Statement in a timely fashion;		
1.3	if, at any time after the Registration Statement is filed, any event should occur that results in any of the information furnished by WWLLP for inclusion in the Registration Statement containing an untrue statement of a material fact, or omitting to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which such statements are made, not misleading, or that otherwise is required to be disclosed in an amendment or supplement to the Registration Statement, in each case relating to WWLLP, WWP, the Business, the Assets, the Irish Branch Assets, the Assumed Liabilities or the Partners, WWLLP shall promptly notify WWCH of the occurrence of such event and shall promptly furnish WWCH with such information as may be required for inclusion in the Registration Statement or otherwise by the Commission;		
1.4	it shall cooperate with WWCH in the delivering the Registration Statement to the Main Partners, the Equity Partners and the Former Partners;		
1.5	it shall, following the Commission having declared the Registration Statement effective under the Securities Act, sell the 100,000 WWCH Shares owned by the Seller on the NYSE market;		
1.6		consult fully with WWC in relation to any matters which may have a material effect upon the Business as a whole and it shall, ll procure that each other member of the Seller's Group shall:	
	(a)	carry on the Business in the ordinary and usual course in the same manner as it was operated prior to the date of this agreement (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the payment of any Tax and the submission of any return in connection with Tax which is required to be paid or submitted on or prior to Completion) and, subject to the other provisions of this part 1 of schedule 5, use its reasonable endeavours to maintain its trade and trade connections and client relationships;	
	(b)	subject to the other provisions of this part 1 of schedule 5, take all reasonable steps to preserve and protect the Business and remove none of the Assets from any of the Properties or otherwise dispose of any of the Assets save in the ordinary and usual course of business;	
	(c)		

procure that replacement insurance policies which are equivalent in all material respects to the Insurance Policies are obtained (or the Insurance Policies are extended) to cover at least the period, if any, from 30 April 2005 to the Completion Date, and not knowingly do anything to permit any of the Insurance Policies or

promptly give to the Purchaser full details of any material change in that part of the Business conducted by WWLLP or any

maintain in force the Insurance Policies, and use efforts, consistent with those employed by WWLLP prior to Completion, to

Sale Company;

(d)

such extensions or replacements to lapse or knowingly do anything which would make any of the Insurance Policies void or voidable:

(e)

to the extent permitted by law, provide the Purchaser and any persons authorised by it, with such information (including copies of contracts, supplier lists and customer lists) as the Purchaser may reasonably require for the purpose of assisting with the integration of the Business into the business of the Purchaser and other members of the Purchaser's Group or implementing the terms of this agreement and instruct its employees to give promptly such information and explanations to any such persons as aforesaid as may reasonably be requested by it or them for the purpose of assisting with the integration of the Business into the business of the Purchaser or implementing the terms of this agreement;

it shall, and shall procure that the other members of the Seller's Group shall:

1.7

1.8

- (a) update the Purchaser and WWC in respect of the conduct and progress of the PI Claims brought against WWP in respect of Independent Insurance Limited, Cotesworth Capital Limited and Credit Lyonnais and any other PI Claim where the amount claimed is £5,000,000 or more;
- (b)

  provide to the Purchaser and WWC and their professional advisers such information as the Purchaser reasonably requests
  (with regard to the Seller's proper interests in retaining legal professional privilege) to allow the Purchaser and WWC to
  monitor the PI Claims referred to in paragraph (a) above; and
- (c)
  not make or attempt to make any admission of liability, agreement, settlement or compromise in relation to any PI Claim of
  the nature referred to in paragraph (a) without having first consulted in good faith with the Purchaser or WWC in respect
  thereof.
- it shall not, and shall procure that no other member of the Seller's Group shall:
  - (a) make, or agree to make, any payment other than payments in the ordinary and usual course of the Business;
  - (b) incur any expenditure exceeding £100,000 per item on capital account;
  - (c) whether in the ordinary and usual course of business or otherwise, dispose of or agree to dispose of or grant any option in respect of, or acquire or agree to acquire, any asset, including any business or entity, having a value in excess of £100,000 or receive any service otherwise than at market value;
  - (d)
    modify, agree to terminate or assign any Business Contract, Client Contract or Specified Contract (except as otherwise agreed between the parties) which may result in any material change in the nature or scope of the Business taken as a whole;
  - (e)
    effect any material change in the general practices of invoicing clients, collecting debts, setting fees, providing discounts or writing off work-in-progress, from those practices adopted at the date of this agreement;
  - (f) issue, allow to come into being or grant any Encumbrance over any of the Assets, or assets of the Sale Companies, otherwise than a Permitted Encumbrance or other retention of title provisions in the ordinary and usual course of business;
  - (g)
    other than in the ordinary and usual course of business, grant, modify, dispose of or terminate, or agree to grant, modify, dispose of or terminate any rights or enter into any agreement (including any licence, franchise, assignment, lien, Encumbrance, charge, agreement or arrangement) relating to any Intellectual Property, which would in each case have a

material adverse impact on the ability of the Seller to operate the Business in the same manner as operated at the date of this agreement;

- (h) other than in the ordinary and usual course of business, permit any registrations of Intellectual Property to lapse;
- (i) amend, vary or withdraw an existing VAT registration or make any election to waive any exemption from VAT;
- (j) acquire or dispose of any freehold or leasehold property or grant any lease in respect of any of the Properties in cases where the consideration payable or receivable in connection with such acquisition, disposal or grant exceeds £100,000;
- (k)

  make, or announce any proposal to make, any material change or addition (whether immediate, conditional or prospective) to the terms and conditions of or in respect of employment of any particular band of the Transferring Employees (save for the 2005 annual pay review of the Transferring Employees and the employees of the Sale Companies, provided that such pay review is in the ordinary course and consistent with prior practice of the Business in respect of annual pay reviews);
- (l)

  (other than the Bonus Payments, the Uplift Bonus Payments and the Stub Period Bonus Payments or any other bonus payments details of which have been disclosed in writing by the Seller to the Purchaser prior to the signing of this agreement) make or agree to make any payment or agree to provide any benefit to any Transferring Employee or any employee of any Sale Company, or any of their dependants, in connection with completion of the transactions contemplated by this agreement;
- (m)
  make, or announce any proposal to make, any material change (whether immediate, conditional or prospective) to any, or grant or create any additional, retirement, death or disability benefits scheme other than those required by law or which are set out in the Disclosure Letter, or take any action or allow any action to be taken in relation to any such scheme other than in the ordinary and usual course of administering any such scheme or omit to take any action, or allow any action to be taken, which is necessary or prudent for the proper operation of any such scheme;
- (n)
  institute, settle or agree to settle any legal proceedings relating to the Business save for proceedings in respect of Excluded
  Liabilities and save also for debt collection in the ordinary and usual course of business not exceeding £100,000;
- (o) save for dividends or distributions to another member of the Seller's Group, declare, pay or make any dividend or other distribution;
- (p)
   issue any shares or securities or grant any option to subscribe for or acquire shares or securities;
- (q) insofar as the same is within the power of WWLLP or the relevant member of the Seller's Group, do, allow or procure any act or omission which would constitute a breach of the Warranties given at Completion set out in paragraph 1.1 (to the extent it relates to the Sale Companies), paragraphs 1.2 to 1.9 inclusive and paragraph 10 of schedule 9;
- (r) issue any disclosure, communication or announcement to any of its employees relating to the existence or subject matter of this agreement without prior approval thereof by the Purchaser;
- (s) agree, conditionally or otherwise, to do any of the foregoing,

provided that the Seller and the other members of the Seller's Group shall be entitled to do any of the things specified in paragraphs 1.7(a) to 1.6(r) inclusive of this schedule in order to comply with any

applicable laws, regulations and other requirements having the force of law, or as expressly contemplated by this agreement or the other Transaction Documents or with the prior written consent of the Purchaser, not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

### Part 2: Purchaser's and WWCH's Pre-Completion Obligations

- 1. Each of the Purchaser and WWCH undertake to the Seller that:
- WWCH shall use its reasonable endeavours to prepare and file the Registration Statement with the Commission as soon as reasonably practicable following the date of this agreement and following receipt from WWLLP of the information required to be furnished for inclusion therein by WWLLP;
- WWCH shall take all action required under United States federal and applicable state laws in connection with (i) the issuance and transfer to WWLLP at or after Completion of the Consideration Stock; (ii) the issuance and transfer to WWLLP of the Contingent Stock on or after the Final Determination Date; and (iii) the public resale of the Consideration Stock and Contingent Stock by the Selling Stockholders;
- WWCH shall use all reasonable endeavours to have the Registration Statement declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly as possible after it is filed with the Commission and shall use all reasonable endeavours to have the Consideration Stock and the Contingent Stock approved for listing on the NYSE before Completion, subject to official notice of issuance;
- WWCH shall send to WWLLP and to WWCH's stockholders copies of the final proxy statement/prospectus included as part of the Registration Statement which is declared effective under the Securities Act at least 20 Business Days before the first to occur of the special meeting of the Main Partners referred to in paragraph 1 of schedule 1 and the special meeting of the WWCH stockholders referred to in paragraph 2 of schedule 1, together with such amendments and supplements to the proxy statement/prospectus as may be necessary, in light of developments occurring subsequent to the mailing of the proxy statement/prospectus, to ensure that the proxy statement/prospectus will not, on the dates of such special meetings, contain any untrue statement of a material fact, or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, subject, where applicable, to WWCH's receipt of the information required to be furnished by WWLLP for inclusion in such Registration Statement and such amendments or supplements;
- WWCH shall give WWLLP and its representatives and counsel a reasonable opportunity to participate in the drafting of the Registration Statement and to review the Registration Statement on each occasion before the Registration Statement is filed with the Commission, before a request for acceleration of the effectiveness of the Registration Statement is made by WWCH to the Commission and before the final proxy statement/prospectus is sent to WWLLP and WWCH stockholders. WWCH shall not file the Registration Statement or any amendment thereto without the prior concurrence of WWLLP to the filing. Before the initial filing of the Registration Statement, WWCH and WWLLP shall, in a mutually agreed document, identify the disclosures that shall be deemed to have been "furnished" for inclusion in the Registration Statement by WWLLP for the purposes of this agreement. WWCH shall advise WWLLP promptly after receiving notice of the time at which each filing of the Registration Statement has become effective, of the issuance of any stop order, of the suspension of the qualification of the Consideration Stock and Contingent Stock for offering or sale in any jurisdiction, or of any request by the Commission for amendment of the proxy statement/prospectus or the Registration Statement or comments thereon and responses thereto or requests by the Commission for additional information;

1.6

WWCH shall take such action as is necessary in accordance with applicable law and its articles and bylaws to duly call, give notice of, convene and hold a meeting of WWCH stockholders, to be held as soon as practicable after the effective date of the Registration Statement to consider and vote upon approval of the issuance of the Consideration Stock and the Contingent Stock in connection with the transactions contemplated by this agreement;

1.7

WWCH shall, and shall procure that each other member of the Purchaser's Group shall:

- (a) (save for acquisitions and dispositions, in respect of which the provisions of paragraph (e) below apply) carry on its business in the ordinary and usual course in the same manner as its business was operated prior to the date of this agreement and, subject to the other provisions of this part 2 of schedule 5, use its reasonable endeavours to maintain its trade and trade connections and client relationships;
- (b) subject to the other provisions of this part 2 of schedule 5 take all reasonable steps to preserve and protect its business;
- maintain in force its insurance policies, and, to the extent necessary, use efforts, consistent with those employed by it prior to Completion, to procure that replacement insurance policies which are equivalent in all material respects to such insurance policies are obtained (or such insurance policies are extended) to cover the period, if any, from 30 June 2005 to the Completion Date, and not knowingly do anything to permit any of those insurance policies or such extensions or replacements to lapse or knowingly do anything which would make any of those insurance policies void or voidable;
- (d)

  to the extent permitted by law, provide the Seller and any persons authorised by it, with such information (including copies of contracts, supplier lists and customer lists) as the Seller may reasonably require for the purpose of assisting with the integration of the Business into the business of the Purchaser or implementing the terms of this agreement and instruct its employees to give promptly such information and explanations to any such persons as aforesaid as may reasonably be requested by it or them for the purpose of assisting with the integration of the Business into the business of the Purchaser or implementing the terms of this agreement; and
- (e)

  consult with the Seller before agreeing (whether in legally binding form or not) the acquisition or disposition of, or granting any option in respect of, any equity interest in or assets of any business or entity or division thereof, which in each case would reasonably be expected to result in a material change in the nature or scope of the business of WWCH or other relevant member of the Purchaser's Group,

provided that the Purchaser and the other members of the Purchaser's Group shall be entitled not to comply with paragraphs 1.7(a) to 1.7(d) inclusive, or to do anything in paragraph 1.7(e) without consulting with the Seller, in order to comply with any applicable laws, regulations and other requirements having the force of law or as expressly contemplated by this agreement or the other Transaction Documents or with the prior written consent of the Seller (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) and provided further that in no circumstances shall the directors of any member of the Purchaser's Group be prevented or inhibited from taking such actions as they consider necessary for the proper discharge by them of the fiduciary duties to which they are subject as directors pursuant to Delaware law.

#### **SCHEDULE 6**

### Completion

#### Part 1: Seller's Obligations at Completion

At Completion, the Seller shall:

(k)

1.1 deliver to the Purchaser (or, insofar as the items listed below are Completion Deliverables, provide joint written instructions with the Purchaser to the Seller's Solicitors to deliver to the Purchaser in accordance with the Completion Deliverables Escrow Letter): (a) the Assignment of Trade Marks; (b) or make available for collection at the Properties all the Assets which are capable of passing by delivery when, by virtue of such delivery, title to those Assets shall pass to the Purchaser; (c) a sum equal to the aggregate amount of all cash in hand, cash in bank and cash equivalents of WWLLP at Completion less the Provisional Excluded Cash by CHAPS to the Purchaser's account notified to the Seller not less than 5 Business Days prior to Completion; (d) a certificate in the agreed form, duly executed by a designated member of the Seller, in relation to the Condition set out in paragraph 14 of schedule 1; (e) or make available for collection at the Properties all the Business Contracts and Specified Contracts which are reduced to writing and all books, records and other documents to be transferred and delivered to the Purchaser under this agreement including the Business Records and all Business Information; (f) certified copies of any powers of attorney under which any of the Transaction Documents or the documents referred to in this paragraph 1.1 of part 1 of this schedule is executed or evidence satisfactory to the Purchaser of the authority of any person signing on behalf of the Seller; (g) a certified copy of a resolution passed by a 75% Majority of Main Partners (as such term is defined in the LLP Agreement), resolving to change the Seller's name to some other name not including the words "Watson Wyatt" or any words resembling the same; (h) in respect of the Opted Properties, copies of elections to waive exemption pursuant to paragraphs 2 and 3 of Schedule 10 to VATA together with copies of all acknowledgements issued by H.M. Customs & Excise; (i) duly executed transfers of all of the Shares into the name of the Purchaser or its nominee together with the relevant share certificates (or indemnities in respect thereof in the agreed form); (j) copies of the share certificates in respect of all the issued capital in each of the Subsidiaries (or indemnities in respect thereof in the agreed form) and make available for collection at the Properties the originals of the same;

or make available for collection at the Properties all the statutory and other books (duly written up to, but not including, Completion) of each Sale Company and their respective certificates of incorporation and common seals in its possession;

- (l) a duly executed irrevocable power of attorney in the agreed form in respect of the Shares enabling the Purchaser (during the period prior to the registration of the transfer of the Shares) to exercise all voting and other rights attaching to the Shares;
- (m) the Non-Compete Agreements duly executed by each of the Main Partners;

- (n) the Stock Transfer Agreement, duly executed by WWLLP;
- (o)
  the Service Agreements duly executed by each of the Main Members who have not executed their Service Agreement prior to the signing of this agreement;
- (p) the Letter of Comfort, duly executed by WWLLP.
- cause the directors of WWHL and WWTL to hold meetings of the boards of WWHL and WWTL at which the directors of WWHL and WWTL shall pass resolutions in the agreed form to (i) approve the registration of the Purchaser as owner of the Shares subject only to the production of duly stamped and completed transfers in respect of the Shares and (ii) approve and authorise the changing of the accounting reference date to 30 June, and WWLLP shall furnish to the Purchaser on Completion duly signed minutes of the meetings.

### Part 2: Purchaser's Obligations at Completion

- 1. At Completion the Purchaser shall:
  - (a) pay the Cash Consideration by CHAPS to the Seller's Solicitors' account at Royal Bank of Scotland (Sort Code: 16-00-19 Account Number: 12311038) and such payment shall constitute a valid discharge of the Purchaser's to make the payment of Cash Consideration to the Seller;
  - (b) transfer the first tranche of Consideration Stock to a brokerage account in the name of WWLLP with Salomon Smith Barney in accordance with schedule 17;
- At Completion the Purchaser shall:

2.

- (a)

  deliver to the Seller certified copies of any powers of attorney under which any of the Transaction Documents or the documents referred to in this part 2 of this schedule is executed or evidence satisfactory to the Seller of the authority of the person signing on behalf of the relevant member of the Purchaser's Group;
- (b)

  deliver to the Seller (or, insofar as the items listed below are Completion Deliverables provided joint written instructions with the Seller to the Seller's Solicitors to deliver to the Seller in accordance with the Completion Deliverables Escrow Letter):
  - (i) the Non-Compete Agreements duly executed by WWL;
  - (ii) the Stock Transfer Agreement duly executed by WWL and WWCH;
  - (iii) the Pension Scheme Deed of Variation duly executed by WWL; and
  - (iv) the Service Agreements duly executed by WWL to the extent that the same have not been so executed prior to the signing of this agreement.

### **SCHEDULE 7**

# Part 1: Determination of 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs

1.1	Aggre, June, 2 basis o	The Purchaser will prepare and deliver draft 2007 Accounts, together with a statement of the 2007 Net Revenue and the 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs and an explanation of how such sums have been determined, to WWLLP as soon as practicable following 30 June, 2007 and in any event within 40 Business Days thereafter. The draft 2007 Accounts shall be prepared by the Purchaser on the basis of the information provided to the Purchaser's auditors for the purposes of auditing the financial results of the Purchaser and its subsidiaries for the Financial Year ended 30 June, 2007.		
1.2		2007 Accounts will be prepared and the 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs valued and determined in accordance policies and principles that are referred to and in the order shown in this paragraph 1.2:		
	(a)	the policies set out in paragraph 1.3 below;		
	(b)	to the extent not inconsistent with 1.2(a), in accordance with the same accounting principles, practices, evaluation rules, procedures, methods and bases as those adopted in the preparation of the 2004 Management Accounts; and		
	(c)	to the extent not inconsistent with 1.2(a) and (b), in accordance with Relevant Accounting Standards which are extant at 30 June 2007.		
1.3	The fo	The following are the policies referred to in paragraph 1.2:		
	(a)	Accounts receivable and work-in-progress shall be reserved for as follows: 100% of all work-in-progress more than 90 days old; 40% of billed accounts receivable more than 90 days but less than 180 days old; 100% of billed accounts receivable more than 180 days old. For these purposes, ageing for billed accounts receivable commences at the invoice date and ageing for work-in-progress commences on the last day of the month in which the work-in-progress is recognised;		
	(b)	2007 Aggregate Staff Costs shall include any employees of the Purchaser or any of the other Relevant Associated Companies who are employed in the Continuing Business from time to time, notwithstanding that such employees were not employed in the Business as at the Completion Date;		
	(c)	2007 Aggregate Staff Costs shall exclude the costs of Business Services Staff;		
	(d)	2007 Aggregate Staff Costs shall include the 15% pensions allowance, payable as part of the 27% benefit uplift attributable to Bands 5 and 6 employees, but excludes any other pensions costs;		
	(e)	2007 Aggregate Staff Costs shall exclude vacation accruals for all employees;		
	(f)	2007 Aggregate Staff Costs shall include all employee bonus payments;		
	(g)	2007 Aggregate Staff Costs shall exclude PAYE, National Insurance costs and any other wage related Taxes in respect of a employees; and		
	(h)			

2007 Aggregate Staff Costs shall include the staff costs in the Financial Year ended 30 June, 2007 which would otherwise have been capitalised and shall exclude amortisation of staff costs which have previously been capitalised, in each case in relation to internally developed software (whether for internal use or external sales) and the costs of such software

development shall be deemed to have been expensed through the profit and loss account rather than capitalised.

The parties acknowledge that revenues and costs of certain affiliates of WWLLP (other than the Sale Companies), for example Watson Wyatt Brans, have previously been included in figures for WWLLP prepared on a hypothetical basis as if such affiliates were members of the Seller's Group. For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that the 2007 Accounts shall not include the results of any such affiliates as if they were members of the Purchaser's Group but that Net Revenue shall and does in the ordinary course include dividends, profit share and royalties received from such affiliates.

- WWLLP will have a period of 40 Business Days (the "**Agreement Period**") in which to review and agree or dispute the Purchaser's determination of the 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs.
- 1.6

  The Purchaser's determination of 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs will be deemed to constitute the final and binding 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs unless WWLLP serves a notice on the Purchaser within the Agreement Period disputing the amount so determined.
- In the event that WWLLP serves a notice disputing the Purchaser's determination of 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff
  Costs within the Agreement Period then, unless the Purchaser and WWLLP have resolved the disputed matter (a "Joint Resolution")
  within a further 20 Business Days after the date of such notice, either the Purchaser or WWLLP may refer the matter for determination
  in accordance with clause 16 of this agreement.
- Each of the Purchaser and WWLLP will promptly provide the other and its advisers with all information (in its possession or control), including access at all reasonable times to all books and records, and all co-operation and assistance as may be reasonably required to enable the other to determine the 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs.

For the purposes of this agreement, final determination or determinations and the "Final Determination Date" shall mean:

1.9

- (a)
  the statement of the 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs submitted to the Seller pursuant to paragraph 1.1 (if
  the Seller has not served notice on the Purchaser within the Agreement Period) in which case the "Final Determination
  Date" shall be the end of the Agreement Period;
- (b)
  the Joint Resolution (if a disagreement shall have been resolved as mentioned in paragraph 1.7), in which case the "Final Determination Date" shall be the date of the Joint Resolution; and
- (c) the decision of the expert referred to in clause 16 (if a disagreement shall have been referred to determination in accordance with paragraph 1.7), in which case the **"Final Determination Date"** shall be 5 Business Days after the date upon which the expert's decision shall have been given.

### Part 2: Obligations pending final determination of Contingent Stock

- 1.1

  The Purchaser undertakes to WWLLP, until the Final Determination Date (the "Earn Out Period"), that it shall and shall cause each Relevant Associated Operation (but in respect only of the Continuing Business) to:
  - (a) appoint, empower and maintain a management team for the Continuing Business, which shall (i) be appointed (and any replacement members appointed) in consultation with WWLLP; and (ii) be focussed on and incentivised to deliver (aa) superior financial performance and return to WWCH's stockholders and (bb) increased revenues (including 2007 Net Revenue) and decreased costs (including 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs) with an emphasis on meeting the

conditions for the payment of the Contingent Stock and achieving the NOI targets specified in part 3 of schedule 13;

- (b)
  carry on its part of the Continuing Business in the ordinary and usual course in the same manner as the Business was operated prior to Completion and use its reasonable endeavours to maintain its trade and trade connections and client relationships;
- (c) take all reasonable steps to preserve and protect the Continuing Business;
- (d) not:
  - (i) petition for liquidation or permit or procure the passing of a resolution to wind it up voluntarily;
  - directly or indirectly request or procure the appointment of a receiver over the whole or any part of its assets or undertaking;
  - (iii) change its accounting reference date (other than to 30 June);
  - (iv) take any action which causes it or them to incur as 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs any staff costs that are properly attributable to a period before or after the period in which 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs are determined;
  - make any material change or addition to any terms and conditions of or in respect of employment of any band of its employees, where to do so would have a material adverse effect on 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs;
  - (vi)

    make any material change (whether to the benefits receivable or contributions payable thereunder) to any, or grant or create any additional, retirement, death or disability benefits scheme other than those required by law or which are in existence at the date of this agreement, or take any action or allow any action to be taken in relation to any such scheme other than in the ordinary and usual course of administering any such scheme or omit to take any action, or allow any action to be taken, which is necessary or prudent for the proper operation of any such scheme, other than in circumstances where the proposed action or inaction would not have a material adverse effect on 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs;

in each case, unless an appropriate adjustment to the calculation of 2007 Net Revenue and/or 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs has first been agreed between WWLLP and the Purchaser or unless the prior written consent of WWLLP has first been obtained, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed; provided that the Purchaser may take any such action without such agreement or consent if the costs properly attributable to such action are excluded from 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs.

- 1.2

  The Purchaser undertakes to WWLLP, during the Earn Out Period, that it shall procure that neither WWC, nor any other member of the Purchaser's Group shall without the Seller's consent entice or seek to entice away any person employed in the Continuing Business to work for any other member of the Purchaser's Group (other than in connection with the Continuing Business).
- Notwithstanding paragraph 1.1, the Purchaser shall not be required to take or refrain from taking, or to procure that any Sale Company or other Relevant Associated Company takes or refrains from taking, an action if at the relevant time the Purchaser or the relevant Sale Company or other Relevant Associated Company is insolvent or if an administration order is made or a receiver (including an administrative receiver) is appointed in respect of the whole or any part of any of the property, assets and/or undertaking of the Purchaser or the relevant Sale Company or other Relevant Associated Company.

1.4

It is acknowledged and agreed that in no circumstances shall the directors of any member of the Purchaser's Group be prevented or inhibited from taking such actions as are necessary for the proper discharge by them of the fiduciary duties to which they are subject as directors in order to comply with any applicable laws, regulations and other requirements having the force of law.

1.5

It is agreed that the only remedy available to the Seller for a breach by the Purchaser of its obligations set out in this schedule 7 shall be a claim for damages for loss suffered as a result of such breach of contract and the parties further agree and acknowledge that the maximum reasonable measure of such damages shall be the value of the Contingent Stock that would have been receivable but for such breach of contract.

### Part 3: Adjustments in respect of acquisitions and divestitures

For the purposes of this Part 3, "Start Up Business" means:

- (a) an operation commenced after Completion by any practice group of the Continuing Business in a territory where such practice group has not previously carried on business through an operation based in that territory; and
- (b)
  an operation or business commenced after Completion by any practice group of the Continuing Business in any territory
  (whether that practice group operates in such territory at the date of this agreement or not) of a type which has not previously
  been carried out by that practice group in such territory.

1.1

If any business is acquired, the Continuing Business commences a Start Up Business or all or any part of the Continuing Business is sold, during the Earn Out Period by the Purchaser or any of the Relevant Associated Companies in connection with the Continuing Business, the Purchaser and WWLLP shall seek to agree appropriate adjustments to the figures of 47.0 and 45.7 that appear in clause 4.3 of this agreement.

1.2

If, in the case of an acquisition of a new business or the commencement of a Start Up Business, the Purchaser and WWLLP are unable to reach agreement within 21 Business Days from the date of acquisition of the new business or start up (as the case may be), the revenues and costs of the new business or Start Up Business (as the case may be) shall be excluded from the calculations of 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs.

1.3

If, in the case of the sale of all or any part of the Continuing Business, the Purchaser and WWLLP are unable to reach agreement within 21 Business Days from the date of sale of such business, the figures of 47.0 and 45.7 that appear in clause 4.3 of this agreement shall automatically be recalculated on the basis that the results of the sold business that were included in the calculations of those figures shall be extracted, as if the sold business had not been a part of the Business in the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2004.

#### **SCHEDULE 8**

### **Post-Completion Obligations**

### Part 1: Obligations of Seller post-Completion

The Seller undertakes to the Purchaser to do the following, after Completion:

#### 1. ASSISTANCE BY SELLER

1.1 to execute and perform:

1.2

- (a) the BTA Deed of Novation immediately after Completion; and
- (b)
  all such deeds and documents (or procure the execution or performance of them) as the Purchaser may from time to time reasonably require for the purpose of vesting in it the full benefit of the Assets (excluding the Business Properties) and the Business and, pending such vesting, the Seller shall hold the benefit of the relevant Asset in trust for the Purchaser;
- to use reasonable endeavours, taking into account its resources and the employees and information made available to it by the Purchaser:
  - to arrange with the insurers of all insurance policies relating to the Business that have not been transferred to the Purchaser that, to the extent permitted under the terms of such insurance policies, such policies be endorsed with a clause naming the Purchaser as loss payee in respect of claims relating to the Business and the Assets and, if the Purchaser is not permitted to bring a claim under any such insurance policy, to take such action as the Purchaser may reasonably require to bring a claim thereunder. To the extent that any insurance proceeds in respect of any such claim are paid to the Seller after Completion, the Seller shall, within 5 Business Days account to the Purchaser in respect thereof and, pending that accounting, shall hold all sums so received in trust for the Purchaser (provided that WWLLP shall be held not to be in breach of its obligations hereunder to the extent that insurance proceeds received into the account of WWLLP are transferred to the Purchaser under any cash sweep mechanism put into effect by the parties after Completion);
  - (b)

    from time to time to supply to the Purchaser such information and assistance as the Purchaser may reasonably require for the purpose of implementing the provisions of this agreement and enabling them to carry on the Business in the same manner as and no less efficiently than the Seller;
  - (c) to give to the Purchaser all reasonable assistance to enable the Purchaser to enforce or obtain the full benefit of the Third Party Claims; and
  - (d)

    to pass on or refer to the Purchaser all notices, correspondence, information, orders or enquiries relating to the Business which are received by the Seller (and for these purposes such notices, correspondence, information, orders or enquiries received at any of the Properties or by any employees of the Continuing Business after Completion shall be deemed to have been passed on or referred to the Purchaser);
  - (e)

    for a period of seven years from Completion to make available any books, accounts, returns and records not delivered to the Purchaser at Completion (including the Excluded Business Records) which contain Business Information for inspection by representatives of the Purchaser during working hours on reasonable advance notice being given; and
  - (f)
    during the period of seven years after Completion (and without prejudice to any of the Warranties) if any Business
    Information has not previously been provided to the Purchaser in accordance with this agreement or is not readily
    discoverable by the Purchaser but is in the

possession or under the control of or available to the Seller to procure that such Business Information is provided to the Purchaser as soon as reasonably practicable following request.

1.3

if, at any time after the Registration Statement is filed, and for so long as the Registration Statement is effective, any event should occur that results in any of the information furnished by WWLLP for inclusion in the Registration Statement containing an untrue statement of a material fact, or omitting to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which such statements are made, not misleading, or that otherwise is required to be disclosed in an amendment or supplement to the Registration Statement, in each case relating to WWLLP, WWP, the Business, the Assets, the Assumed Liabilities or the Partners, WWLLP shall promptly notify WWCH of the occurrence of such event and shall promptly furnish WWCH with such information as may be required for inclusion in the Registration Statement or otherwise by the Commission; provided that WWLLP shall only be required to furnish the foregoing information in connection with any amendment or supplement to the Registration Statement after Completion to the extent WWLLP has, or would reasonably be expected to be in possession of, such information.

#### Part 2: Obligations of Purchaser and WWCH post-Completion

WWCH and the Purchaser undertake to the Seller to do the following, after Completion:

1.1

execute and perform, and procure that WCHL executes and performs, the BTA Deed of Novation immediately after Completion;

1.2

transfer the second and third tranches of Consideration Stock to the brokerage account of WWLLP specified in paragraph 1(b) of part 2 of schedule 6, in accordance with schedule 17;

1.3

provide reasonable assistance, including the provision of resources, information and employee time, to WWLLP in connection with WWLLP's preparation of its statutory accounts for the Financial Year ended 30 April, 2006 (provided that WWCH and the Purchaser shall not be responsible for any external costs, charges and expenses required to be incurred in connection with the preparation and auditing of such accounts);

1.4

use reasonable endeavours to cause the WWCH Shares to be admitted to the Official List of the UK Listing Authority and to trading on the London Stock Exchange as soon as reasonably practicable after Completion; and

1.5

use reasonable endeavours for a period of seven years from Completion to make available any books, accounts, returns and records delivered to the Purchaser at Completion (including the Business Records) which contain Excluded Information for inspection by representatives of the Seller during working hours on reasonable advance notice being given.

2.

To the extent that a Client Contract remains to be performed by WWLLP after Completion, the Purchaser shall provide all reasonable facilities and assistance, including provision of the services of employees and use of the Assets, to WWLLP as are necessary to enable WWLLP to perform all of the obligations of WWLLP under such contract which remain to be performed after Completion, and any amounts paid to WWLLP by other party or parties to such Client Contract under such Client Contract after Completion shall be payable by WWLLP to the Purchaser as a fee for the provision of such resources.

3.

For purposes of enabling the public resale by Selling Stockholders of Consideration Stock and Contingent Stock, WWCH shall use all reasonable endeavours to keep the Registration Statement effective under the Securities Act from the date it first becomes effective until the expiration of the applicable holding period under Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act with respect to each of

the shares of Consideration Stock and the shares of the Contingent Stock, if any, that are issued and transferred to WWLLP pursuant to this agreement;

- WWCH shall prepare and file with the Commission and send to WWLLP and to WWCH's stockholders copies of such amendments and supplements as may be necessary to the proxy statement/prospectus included as part of the effective Registration Statement to ensure that the proxy statement/prospectus will not, at Completion, at the time of the issuance and transfer of the Consideration Stock and the Contingent Stock to WWLLP pursuant to this agreement, and at the time of any resale of any of the Consideration Stock or Contingent Stock by a Selling Stockholder, contain any untrue statement of a material fact, or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, subject, where applicable, to WWCH's receipt from WWLLP of the information required to be furnished by WWLLP for inclusion in such amendments or supplements (it being noted that WWLLP shall only be required to furnish information in connection with any amendment or supplement to the Registration Statement after Completion to the extent WWLLP has, or would reasonably be expected to be in possession of, such information);
- WWCH shall advise WWLLP promptly after receiving notice of the time at which any supplement or amendment to the Registration Statement has been filed, of the issuance of any stop order, of the suspension of the qualification of the Consideration Stock and Contingent Stock for offering or sale in any jurisdiction, or of any request by the Commission for amendment of the proxy statement/prospectus or the Registration Statement or comments thereon and responses thereto or requests by the Commission for additional information.

# SCHEDULE 9 Warranties

#### 1. CORPORATE MATTERS

- 1.1 The particulars of each Sale Company given in schedule 2 and of each of the Partners set out in the Disclosure Letter are true and accurate. The Disclosure Letter contains a complete and accurate list of the partners in WWP as at 30 April, 2002, together with complete and accurate details of those persons who have retired as members of WWLLP since 30 April, 2002. Those individuals listed in the Disclosure Letter marked with a "P" next to their name are currently Main Members in Watson Wyatt LLP, were partners in WWP as at 30 April 2002 and have not retired as partners of WWP since that date.
- 1.2 The Shares constitute the entire issued and allotted share capital of WWHL and Watson Wyatt Trustees Limited. During WWLLP's period of ownership, none of the Sale Companies has exercised any lien over any of its issued share capital. All issued shares in each of the Sale Companies are fully paid and all legal requirements relating to the issue of shares by the Sale Companies have been complied with.
- 1.3 WWLLP is the beneficial owner of all the Shares free from and unaffected by any Encumbrance. No agreements or arrangements exist which confer on any person or persons the right to require the creation of any Encumbrance over any of the Shares.
- 1.4 No agreements or arrangements exist which confer on any person or persons any right to call for the issue, allotment, or transfer of any of the existing or future loan or share capital of any Sale Company.
- 1.5 Each Sale Company has in its possession its register of members and other statutory books all of which have been properly kept and contain a true, accurate, complete and up to date record of all matters with which they are required to deal. All returns, resolutions and other documents necessary to be filed with the Registrar of Companies (or equivalent jurisdiction in the Sale Company's country of incorporation) have been duly filed and were correct when filed.
  - 1.6 Except as Disclosed, no Sale Company has any legal or beneficial interest in the shares of any company.
- 1.7 The copies of the Memorandum and Articles of Association or other statutes and bye laws of each Sale Company which are attached to the Disclosure Letter are complete and accurate in all respects, have attached to them copies of all resolutions and other documents required by law to be so attached, and fully set out the rights and restrictions attaching to each class of share capital to which they relate. Each of the Sale Companies has complied with its Memorandum and Articles of Association (or relevant statutes and bye laws) in all material respects and none of the activities, agreements, commitments or rights of any of the Sale Companies is ultra vires or unauthorised.
- 1.8 Each of the Sale Companies has been duly incorporated and is validly existing under the laws of the country in which it is incorporated.
- 1.9 The Seller has full power and authority to enter into and perform each of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party and each of the Transaction Documents constitutes or will, when executed, constitute binding obligations on the Seller or other member of the Seller's Group (as the case may be) in accordance with its terms.
- 1.10 The Seller has obtained all applicable governmental, statutory, regulatory or other consents. licences, waivers or exemptions required to empower them to enter into and perform its obligations under the Transaction Documents.

1.11 The Seller has been duly incorporated and is validly existing under the laws of England. The Seller has not stopped payment, nor is it insolvent or deemed unable to pay its debts within the meaning of s123 Insolvency Act 1986.

#### 2. ACCOUNTS

- 2.1 The Accounts of WWP for the Financial Year ended 30 April 2002 comply with all Relevant Accounting Standards, have been prepared in accordance with the policies and practices described in those Accounts and, subject thereto, in accordance with Relevant Accounting Standards as applied at the Accounting Date to which such Accounts relate, and give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of WWP and the other members of the Seller's Group as at such Accounting Date and of the profit or loss and cash flow of WWP and the other members of the Seller's Group for the Financial Year ended on such Accounting Date.
- 2.2 The Accounts of WWLLP for both of the two Financial Years ended 30 April, 2003 and the Last Accounting Date comply with the requirements of CA 85, all other relevant statutes and all Relevant Accounting Standards, have been prepared in accordance with the policies and practices described in those Accounts and, subject thereto, in accordance with Relevant Accounting Standards as applied at the Accounting Dates to which such Accounts relate, and give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of WWLLP and the other members of the Seller's Group as at such Accounting Dates and of the profit or loss and cash flow of WWLLP and the other members of the Seller's Group for both of the Financial Years ended on such Accounting Dates.
- 2.3 The profits or losses shown by the Last Accounts have not (except as disclosed in such accounts) been affected to a material extent by inconsistencies of accounting practices, by the inclusion of exceptional items or non-recurring items of income or expenditure or by transactions entered into with related parties which are otherwise than on commercial terms as defined in the applicable Relevant Accounting Standard.
- 2.4 So far as WWLLP is aware, each of the Seller and the Sale Companies have kept proper records of their respective business and financial affairs which disclose with reasonable accuracy, at the date of this agreement, their financial position. None of these records nor any other systems, data, controls or information of WWLLP or the Sale Companies is recorded, stored, maintained, operated or otherwise wholly or partly dependent upon or held by any means (including all means of access thereto and therefrom) which are not under control or, so far as WWLLP is aware, the ownership of WWLLP or the relevant Sale Company.
- 2.5 The Management Accounts have been prepared in all respects on the same basis as and to a standard of care consistent with that adopted in the preparation of its management accounts for all periods ended during the twelve months prior to the Last Accounting Date and have been accurately extracted from the books and records of WWLLP and the Sale Companies. The Management Accounts are not misleading in any material respects, having regard to the basis of their preparation.

## 3. CURRENT FINANCIAL AFFAIRS

- 3.1 Since the Last Accounting Date neither WWLLP nor any of the Sale Companies have incurred or agreed to incur any capital expenditure or commitments in the case of any individual item in excess of £500,000 or disposed of any capital assets for a consideration in the case of any individual item in excess of £500,000.
  - 3.2 WWP has not traded or conducted any business since 30 April, 2002.

- 3.3 Since the Last Accounting Date WWLLP and each of the Sale Companies:
  - (a) have not suffered any material reduction in the value of their respective assets or increase in the amount of their respective liabilities or expenses; and
    - (b) have not suffered any material adverse change in their turnover, financial or trading position.

For the purposes of this Warranty 3.3, "material" shall mean material in the context of the Business taken as a whole.

- 3.4 Since the Last Accounting Date, none of the Sale Companies:
  - (a) have paid or declared any dividend nor, so far as WWLLP is aware, made any material payment or disposal which is or is treated as a distribution for the purposes of the Income and Corporation Taxes Act 1988; or
    - (b) have repaid any material indebtedness in advance of its stated maturity.
- 3.5 There is not outstanding in respect of any part of the Business any guarantee or agreement for indemnity in the nature of a guarantee or for suretyship either given by or for the benefit of WWLLP or any of the Sale Companies.
- 3.6 Save for the overdraft, loan and other financial facilities and borrowings details of which are set out in the Disclosure Letter and save for the Equipment Contracts none of WWLLP or the Sale Companies have any borrowings which would be material in the context of the Business as a whole.
  - 3.7 So far as WWLLP is aware no event has occurred which:
    - (a) constitutes an event of default by WWLLP or any of the Sale Companies under any material agreement relating to borrowing or indebtedness in the nature of borrowing; or
      - (b) which would lead to such material borrowing or indebtedness becoming payable prior to its stated maturity; or
      - (c) would lead to any security constituted or created in connection with any such borrowing becoming enforceable; or
    - (d) would lead to any material guarantee, indemnity or other obligation of WWLLP or any of the Sale Companies becoming enforceable.

For the purposes of this Warranty 3.7, "material" shall mean material in the context of the Business as a whole.

- 3.8 Full details of each bank account of each of the Sale Companies are given in the Disclosure Letter.
- 3.9 No administrative receiver, receiver or receiver and manager has been appointed by any person over the whole or any part of the assets or undertaking of any of WWLLP or the Sale Companies. No order has been made, or resolution passed, for the winding up of WWLLP or any of the Sale Companies or for an administration order in respect of any of them and, so far as WWLLP is aware, no petition has been presented for the winding up of WWLLP or any of the Sale Companies and no circumstances exist which would justify or entitle the appointment of any receiver or administrator, or the presentation of any winding up petition in respect of WWLLP or any of the Sale Companies.
- 3.10 There is no outstanding indebtedness or liability (actual or contingent, but except for any liability in respect of PI Claims) between WWLLP and the Sale Companies and no security for any such indebtedness or liability has been given and remains outstanding.

3.11 There is no outstanding indebtedness (save for accrued salary and benefits) between WWLLP and any directors, officers or employees of WWLLP or the Sale Companies or any relatives or controlled companies of any such persons.

#### 4. CURRENT TRADING AFFAIRS

- 4.1 Since the Last Accounting Date WWLLP and each Sale Company:
  - (a) has carried on their business in the ordinary course so as to maintain the same as a going concern; and
  - (b) has not disposed of any asset of an individual value in excess of £100,000 or, so far as WWLLP is aware, assumed or incurred any liabilities (including contingent liabilities) or made any payment other than in the ordinary course of business and (in the case of disposal of assets) for full value received in money or money's worth.
- 4.2 So far as WWLLP is aware, WWLLP, WWP and the Sale Companies have at all times conducted their business in all material respects in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations. So far as WWLLP is aware, WWLLP and the Sale Companies have obtained all statutory, municipal and other licences, required by law or the absence of which would have a material adverse effect on the carrying on of their part of the Business. So far as WWLLP is aware, WWLLP and each of the Sale Companies have observed and complied in all material respects with all such licences and consents and WWLLP is not aware of any intention to terminate or to refuse renewal of any such licence or consents.
- 4.3 To WWLLP's best knowledge and belief, neither WWLLP, WWP nor any of the Sale Companies has received any notice that any goods supplied or services performed were in any material respect faulty, defective or negligent or did not comply in any material respect with any warranties or representations given or implied in respect of them or which otherwise render any of them in breach of contract or duty, in each case where such fault, defect, negligence, non-compliance with warranties or representations or breach of contract or duty is likely to result in a liability of WWLLP, WWP or the relevant Sale Company (as the case may be) of more than £150,000.
- 4.4 So far as WWLLP is aware no substantial client of the Business (that is to say a client who has in each of the last three completed financial years (or for such shorter period as they have been a client) produced an average annual fee income in excess of £500,000) has during the period of 12 months ending on the date of this agreement terminated its relationship with WWLLP or the Sale Company concerned or, so far as WWLLP is aware, has notified WWLLP or any Sale Company of an intention to terminate its relationship and so far as WWLLP is aware, no such termination is reasonably likely after Completion.
- 4.5 Save in respect of routine debt collection (other than from any substantial client as specified in warranty 4.4) or any matters dealt with under Section 6 of this schedule (*employee matters*) for an amount in any individual case not exceeding £100,000, none of the Seller, WWP or the Sale Companies is engaged either on its own account or vicariously in any suit, action, litigation, arbitration or tribunal proceedings or any governmental investigation and so far as WWLLP is aware, no such suit, action, litigation, arbitration or tribunal proceedings which is likely to result in a liability of WWLLP or the relevant Sale Company (as the case may be) of more than £150,000 are pending or threatened by or against any of them and, so far as WWLLP is aware, there are no circumstances likely to lead to any such suit, action, litigation, arbitration or tribunal proceedings or governmental investigation, which suit, action, litigation, arbitration or tribunal proceedings or governmental investigation is likely to result in a liability of WWLLP or the relevant Sale Company (as the case may be) of more than £150,000.
- 4.6 Neither WWLLP nor any of the Sale Companies carries on business under any name other than their respective corporate names, "Watson Wyatt" and "Watson Wyatt Worldwide".

4.7 So far as WWLLP is aware any liabilities of WWP that need, in accordance with Relevant Accounting Standards, to be provided for in the Accounts of WWLLP have been provided for in those Accounts.

#### 5. CONTRACTS AND COMMITMENTS

- 5.1 So far as WWLLP is aware, none of the Business Contracts or Specified Contracts or any contracts to which any of the Sale Companies are a party:
  - (a) (other than the Leases and any matters dealt with under paragraph 6 of this schedule (*Employees*)) has an unexpired fixed duration in excess of two years;
  - (b) (other than any contracts between any members of the Sellers' Group or with any member of the Purchaser's Group,) is material to any part of the Business and was entered into other than on arms length terms in the ordinary and proper conduct of the business by WWLLP, WWP or the Sale Company concerned;
  - (c) other than the arrangements with any member of the Purchaser's Group, creates any partnership, consortium or joint venture relationship;
  - (d) (other than any of the Leases) which is material to any part of the Business requires consent for its transfer to the Purchaser as a result of the entering into or implementation of this agreement or, in respect of the Sale Companies is by its terms terminable on a change of control of the Sale Companies; or
    - (e) restricts in any way the freedom of either WWLLP or the Sale Companies to carry on any business in any part of the world.

#### 6. EMPLOYEES

- 6.1 So far as WWLLP is aware in relation to each of the Transferring Employees and each employee of the Sale Companies (in each case employed by a member of the Seller's Group at the date of this agreement) there are contained in or attached to the Disclosure Letter material particulars or copies of:
  - (a) in relation to:
    - (i) all Transferring Employees employed by WWLLP; and
  - (ii) those employees of the Sale Companies, in each case whose annual base salary exceeds Euro 100,000 per annum, only, the standard contracts of employment and service agreements applicable to them;
    - (b) in relation to key personnel only (who, for the purpose of this warranty 6.1(b), shall be taken to be, in the case of the Transferring Employees employed by WWLLP, those whose annual base salary exceeds £100,000 and in the case of those Transferring Employees employed by any other member of the Seller's Group and those employees of the Sale Companies, those whose annual base salary exceeds Euro 100,000 per annum) the names, date of birth and date of commencement of employment (including any employment with a previous employer which counts as continuous employment for the purposes of the Employment Rights Act 1996) of all such employees;
    - (c) the remuneration (including any bonus, commission, incentive, profit sharing or profit related pay scheme or arrangements in which Transferring Employees and employees of the Sale Companies participate or are or may become entitled to participate) and any other benefit to

which they are entitled or which is regularly provided or made available to them, their period of notice and entitlement to holidays; and

- (d) particulars of any collective agreement affecting any terms of employment including disciplinary or grievance procedures and any procedures to be followed or entitlement to compensation or payment in the case of redundancy or dismissal.
- 6.2 So far as WWLLP is aware in relation to each of the Transferring Employees and each employee of the Sale Companies (in each case employed by a member of the Seller's Group at the Completion Date) there are contained in or attached to the Supplemental Disclosure Letter material particulars or copies of the remuneration (including any bonus, commission, incentive, profit sharing or profit related pay scheme or arrangements in which Transferring Employees and employees of the Sale Companies participate or are or may become entitled to participate) and any other benefit to which they are entitled or which is regularly provided or made available to them, their period of notice and entitlement to holidays.
- 6.3 As at the date of this agreement, the only persons employed in the LLP Business by WWLLP are the Transferring Employees listed in the Disclosure Letter. As at the Completion Date, the only persons employed in the LLP Business by WWLLP are the Transferring Employees listed in the Supplemental Disclosure Letter.
  - 6.4 So far as WWLLP is aware save as Disclosed, there are no:
    - (a) subsisting contracts of service in favour of any:
      - (i) Transferring Employee employed by WWLLP; or
      - (ii)

        Transferring Employee employed by any other member of the Seller's Group or employee of any Sale Company, in each case whose annual base salary exceeds Euro 100,000 per annum

on terms relating to remuneration and other benefits materially different from those Disclosed; or

- (b) subsisting contracts for the provision by any person of any consultancy services in relation to the Business, which either have been in effect for more than 12 months prior to the date of this agreement or have an annual value of £50,000 or more; or
- (c) profit-sharing, profit related pay, share option or share incentive schemes or other employee benefit plans in relation to, and no collective bargaining agreements or agreements or arrangements with trade unions relating to the Transferring Employees or any present employee of the Sale Companies.
- 6.5 So far as WWLLP is aware, there is no existing or threatened industrial or trade dispute or any dispute or negotiations of material importance with any trade union or body of employees in relation to the Business or the Sale Companies, and so far as WWLLP is aware no such dispute or negotiations are pending.
- 6.6 So far as WWLLP is aware and save as Disclosed or as required pursuant to applicable law or local statute, neither WWLLP in relation to the Transferring Employees nor any Sale Company in relation to its employees has any legal liability or obligation to pay or provide for the payment of any form of death benefit or allowance or sickness or accident benefit to or in respect of any person or to contribute to any accident, life assurance, medical insurance, health insurance or salary indemnity or continuance scheme in respect of any person.
- 6.7 So far as WWLLP is aware, and save for Excluded Liabilities, neither WWLLP in relation to any of the Transferring Employees nor any Sale Company in relation to its employees has made or

agreed to make any payment or agreed to provide any benefit to any Transferring Employee or any such employee, or any of their dependants, in connection with the completion of the transactions contemplated by this agreement, the actual or proposed transfer, termination or suspension of their office or employment or the variation of their contracts of employment.

#### 7. PROPERTY MATTERS

- 7.1 The particulars of the Properties shown in parts 1 and 2 of schedule 12 are true correct and complete in all respects.
- 7.2 So far as WWLLP is aware, there are appurtenant to the Properties all rights and easements reasonably necessary for their exclusive use and enjoyment for the purposes of the Business.
- 7.3 So far as WWLLP is aware, all material covenants, stipulations and conditions affecting the Properties (including covenants for repair) have been observed and performed in all material respects provided that WWLLP shall be under no liability for any failure to carry out any works of repair, renewal or decoration of the Properties required under the respective Leases.
  - 7.4 So far as WWLLP is aware, there are no outstanding material disputes with any person relating to the Properties or their use.
  - 7.5 The Properties comprise all the property owned, used or occupied by WWLLP and the Sale Companies.

#### 8. ASSETS

- 8.1 So far as WWLLP is aware all the Assets and all the assets of the Sale Companies are absolutely owned by WWLLP or Sale Company concerned both legally and beneficially and are in its possession and under its control and other than the Equipment Contracts none is the subject of any mortgage, debenture, charge, lien, pledge, option, factoring arrangement, hire purchase, leasing, lease purchase or credit-sale agreement or any agreement for conditional sale or sale by instalments or other encumbrance whatsoever (or any agreement to grant or create any of the same) nor subject to any agreement or arrangements whereby the title to any goods or any rights in the proceeds of sale of any goods is or may be reserved to the seller of the goods or to any third party.
- 8.2 So far as WWLLP is aware, the Assets, the Excluded Assets and the assets of the Sale Companies comprise all the assets, properties and rights owned or used in the conduct of the Business and save for assets, properties or rights which are used or enjoyed pursuant to arrangements with members of the Purchaser's Group, there are no other assets, properties or rights used or enjoyed in the conduct of the Business not agreed to be transferred to the Purchaser under this agreement.

#### 9. REGISTRATION STATEMENT

9.1 The information that WWLLP furnishes for inclusion in the Registration Statement will not, on the date of the filing of the Registration Statement or at the time the Registration Statement becomes effective under the Securities Act, or on the dates the final proxy statement/prospectus included in the Registration Statement is mailed to the WWCH stockholders or provided to WWLLP, or at the time of the WWCH stockholder meeting referred to at paragraph 2 of schedule 1 or the meeting of the Main Partners referred to at paragraph 1 of schedule 1 or at the time any Selling Stockholder may elect to resell its Consideration Stock or Contingent Stock, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which such statements are made, not misleading.

- 9.2 The consolidated Accounts of WWLLP for the Financial Years ended April 30, 2003 and April 30, 2004 and the consolidated Accounts (excluding the balance sheet) of WWP for the Financial Year ended April 30, 2002, delivered to WWCH for inclusion in the Registration Statement, were prepared in accordance with Relevant Accounting Standards, consistently applied, and present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Business and the results of operations and changes in cash flows as of the dates thereof and for the periods covered thereby. So far as WWLLP is aware, the consolidated Accounts of WWLLP for the Financial Years ended April 30, 2003 and April 30, 2004 were appropriately reconciled to US GAAP.
- 9.3 The unaudited balance sheet of WWLLP at October 31, 2003 and October 31, 2004 and the unaudited profit and loss account and cash flow statement for the six month period ended October 31, 2004, delivered to WWCH for inclusion in the Registration Statement, were prepared in accordance with Relevant Accounting Standards, consistently applied, and, so far as WWLLP is aware, were appropriately reconciled to US GAAP and present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Business and the results of operations and changes in cash flows as of the dates thereof and for the periods covered thereby (subject to normal year-end adjustments).

#### 10. INSURANCE

WWLLP's general package insurance policy, details of which are contained in Disclosure Documents 10.1 to 10.3, is in force at the date of this agreement and, so far as WWLLP is aware, neither WWLLP, nor any member of the Seller's Group has, by virtue of any act, omission or non-disclosure, rendered such policies voidable.

#### 11. TAXATION

For the purpose of this warranty 11, "material" shall mean material in the context of the Business taken as a whole.

11.1 Tax Warranties given in respect of the Sale Companies

#### (a) General

- (i) So far as the Seller is aware, each Sale Company duly and punctually paid or accounted for all material Tax liabilities which it is or has been liable to pay or account for prior to the date of this agreement and has made adequate provision in its accounts in respect of all material Tax liabilities which it will or may become liable to pay or account for in respect of all accounting and other periods ending on or before the date of this agreement.
- (ii) So far as the Seller is aware, no Sale Company is or will be liable to make any payment of or in respect of material Tax resulting from or by reference to (i) any income, profits or gains earned, accrued or received since the Last Accounting Date and on or before the Completion Date or (ii) any event occurring since the Last Accounting Date and on or before the Completion Date whether alone or in conjunction with other circumstances other than Tax arising from transactions in the ordinary course of the Sale Company's business.
- (iii) So far as the Seller is aware, no Sale Company will be liable to make any material payment of or in respect of Tax resulting from or by reference to any income, profits or gains earned, accrued or received after the Completion Date as a result of an act, omission or transaction by or of a person other than the Sale Company and which liability to Tax falls upon the Sale Company as a result of its having been affiliated or connected with for Tax purposes with that person at any time before the Completion Date.
- (iv) The amount of the provision for deferred Tax (if any) contained in the accounts of the Sale Companies was at the Last Accounting Date materially adequate and fully in

accordance with generally accepted accountancy practices and all relevant accounting standards.

- (v) So far as the Seller is aware, each Sale Company has properly and punctually deducted and accounted for all material Tax which it has been required to deduct or for which it has been required to account in respect of any payments made or deemed to have been made by it.
- (vi) So far as the Seller is aware, each Sale Company has duly and punctually filed all returns and given or delivered all notices and accounts and information and has made all claims, disclaimers and elections which on or before the date of this agreement ought to have been made, given or delivered for the purposes of Tax or which have been assumed for the purposes of the accounts of the Sale Companies.
- (vii) So far as the Seller is aware, each Sale Company has made all material deductions and withholdings of Tax which were required to have been made and, where required, each Sale Company has provided a certificate of deduction to the appropriate person in the required form and properly and within the requisite time accounted to the relevant Tax Authority for the Tax so deducted.
- (viii) There is no material dispute or disagreement outstanding nor, so far as the Seller is aware, is any contemplated at the date of this agreement with any Tax Authority regarding:
  - (A) the computation of any gains profits or losses of any Sale Company for the purposes of Tax;
  - (B) any liability or potential liability to Tax (including penalties or interest) recoverable from any Sale Company; or
    - (C) the availability to any Sale Company of any relief from Tax.
- (ix) So far as the Seller is aware, the Sale Companies are not and will not become liable to pay, reimburse or indemnify any person in respect of material Tax in consequence of failure by that or any other person to discharge that Tax (whether within any specified period or otherwise) where such Tax relates to a profit, income, gain, transaction, event, omission or circumstance arising, occurring or deemed to arise or occur (whether wholly or partly) on or before the date of this agreement.
- (x) The Disclosure Letter lists all material concessions, agreements and other formal or informal arrangements with any Tax Authority (other than such as are published by a Tax Authority in the UK) from which any Sale Company has or will benefit, or by which it is bound, and (in either case) which are extant on the date of this agreement.
- (xi) The Disclosure Letter contains full details of all material clearances or consents obtained by or relating to the Sale Companies within the six years immediately preceding the date of this agreement pursuant to any Tax statute or Tax Authority's published practices and;
- (xii) So far as the Seller is aware, any transaction for which any clearance or consent was required to be obtained has been carried out only in accordance with the terms of a valid clearance or consent given following full, accurate and timely disclosure of all material facts and circumstances; and
- (xiii) So far as the Seller is aware, nothing has arisen since any clearance or consent was obtained which would bring into question its validity.
- (xiv) So far as the Seller is aware, each Sale Company maintains materially complete and up to date information accounts and records of all transactions and activities in which it has

been involved and of its tax affairs which will or may be relevant for calculating any Tax liability of it:

- (A) for any accounting or other period ending on or before the date of this agreement or in respect of any event occurring on or before this date as to which no final agreement relating to Tax has yet been reached with the relevant Tax Authority; and
- (B) for any such period ending or event occurring after the date of this agreement to the extent that such transactions and activities arose prior to the date of this agreement; and
  - (C) as required by law.

(xix)

- (xv) So far as the Seller is aware, no Sale Company has been a party to any material scheme or arrangement:
  - (A) in any accounting period ending within six years prior to the date of this agreement:
  - (B) in respect of which the main purpose or one of the main purposes was or might reasonably be held to have been the avoidance, reduction or deferral of a liability to Tax; or
    - (C) in respect of which any tax clearance has been or could reasonably have been obtained; and
  - (D) in the ten years ending on the date of this agreement which was or included a reorganisation or reduction of the share capital of the Sale Company concerned.
- (xvi)

  So far as the Seller is aware, no Sale Company has been party to any material scheme or arrangement as a result of which on the future disposal of any asset owned on the date of this agreement the allowable loss or chargeable gain otherwise arising or any liability to Tax is liable to be adjusted by any Tax Authority.
- (xvii)

  So far as the Seller is aware, no Sale Company has in the six years ending on the date of this agreement carried out or been engaged in any material transaction or arrangement in respect of which there has been or may be substituted for the consideration given or received by it (including a nil consideration) a different consideration for Tax purposes and no Sale Company has at the date of this agreement any obligation to enter into any such transaction or arrangement in the future.
- (xviii)
  Each Sale Company has at all times since its incorporation been resident in its country of incorporation for Tax purposes and has never been regarded as being resident for such purposes in a territory outside its country of incorporation.
- So far as the Seller is aware, no Sale Company is liable to, and has at no time prior to the date of this agreement incurred any liability to Tax in any jurisdiction other than the jurisdiction in which it was incorporated.
- So far as the Seller is aware, no Sale Company has entered into any material transaction or arrangement in respect of which the consideration given or received has been or could be adjusted for Tax purposes on the ground that the amount or value of the consideration differs from that which would have been agreed between independent parties dealing at arm's length with each other.
- (xxi)

  No Sale Company holds directly or indirectly any interest in a company which, if it were subject to a lower level of taxation in the territory in which it is resident, would be a controlled foreign company.

(xxii)

So far as the Seller is aware, no Sale Company has since the Last Accounting Date made or incurred or is under a legal obligation to make or incur any payments of expenditure other than in the ordinary course of its business which will not be wholly deductible in computing its taxable profits or which will not be a charge on income for the purposes of corporation tax.

(xxiii)

So far as the Seller is aware, in respect of a disposal by any Sale Company of an asset which it owns at the date of this agreement:

- (A)
- for a consideration equal to the value of that asset taken for the purposes of the Last Accounts (if it was owned by that Sale Company on the Last Accounting Date) the Tax liability thereby incurred will not exceed the amount taken into account in computing the provision for deferred Tax as stated in the Last Accounts; and
- (B) for a consideration equal to that for which the asset was acquired (if it was acquired after the Last Accounting Date) no liability to Tax will arise.
- (xxiv)

So far as the Seller is aware, the Sale Companies do not own any asset which they acquired within the period of six years ending on the date of this agreement from another company which was at the date of acquisition a member of the same group of companies.

(xxv)

So far as the Seller is aware, the value of the consideration for the acquisition of any asset included in the Last Accounts or acquired after the Last Accounting Date is not deemed for Tax purposes to have been reduced by reason of any claim made to defer Tax whether in relation to that or any other asset.

(xxvi)

So far as the Seller is aware, all documents which are in the possession of the Sale Companies or by virtue of which the Sale Companies have any right or interest and which either attract stamp duty or stamp duty reserve tax or require to be stamped with a particular stamp denoting that no duty is chargeable or that the document has been produced to the appropriate authority have been properly stamped, and there is no liability to any fine or penalty in respect of such duty or stamp nor are there any circumstances which may result in any Sale Company becoming liable to any such fine or penalty.

(b)

## Value Added Tax

- (i)
- Each Sale Company is duly registered for VAT purposes and has complied with all material and relevant statutory provisions, regulations, and any other rules or conditions pursuant thereto relating to VAT, and has duly paid or provided for all amounts of VAT for which it is liable.
- (ii)

So far as the Seller is aware, there are no circumstances, transactions, acts or omissions in consequence of which the Sale Company could be held liable for any VAT otherwise payable by any other entity, whether or not a VAT group member, in respect of any period, including any period during which the Sale Company was a member of any VAT group not withstanding that it no longer fulfilled the conditions for membership of such group.

(iii)

So far as the Seller is aware, all material VAT, import duty and other taxes or charges payable to any Tax Authority upon the importation or acquisition of goods and all excise duties payable to any Tax Authority in respect of any assets (including trading stock) imported, owned or used by the Sale Company has been correctly reported and paid in full.

11.2

# (a) General

- (i)
  So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP is not liable or accountable for any material Tax (whether primarily or otherwise) in respect of any event occurring on or before the Last Accounting Date (other than Tax in relation to any income, profits or gains earned, accrued or received on or before the Last Accounting Date for which the Main Partners or Partners are liable);
- (ii) So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP has no undischarged liability to Tax as at Completion other than by reference to income, profits or gains arising in the ordinary course of the business of WWLLP on or before Completion.

# (b) Compliance

- WWLLP has properly and within the requisite period filed all Tax returns (including (without limitation) PAYE returns, VAT returns and land transaction returns) and provided all information, notices or other communications required or requested to be delivered to any Tax Authority. So far as the Seller is aware, all such returns and information remain correct and complete and none is, or is likely to become, the subject of any investigation or dispute by or with any Tax Authority. The Disclosure Letter contains details of any amendments made to any Tax return either by WWLLP or by any Tax Authority and any amendment made by WWLLP was made properly and within the requisite period and has not and so far as the Seller is aware is not likely to be disputed by any Tax Authority.
- (ii) WWLLP is not involved in any material dispute with any Tax Authority concerning any matter reasonably likely to affect the conduct of the Business after the date of this agreement or any of the Assets and, so far as the Seller is aware, no such dispute is likely.
- (iii)

  WWLLP has not within the last six years suffered any audit or visit by any Tax Authority (and nor is WWLLP aware that any such audit or visit is planned) in relation to any Tax which is an Assumed Liability (including (without limitation) in relation to VAT and PAYE).
- (iv)

  WWLLP has prepared and kept complete, accurate and up-to-date records as required by law or as required to enable it to deliver correct and complete Tax returns or to calculate any present or, so far as possible, future liability to Tax which constitutes an Assumed Liability (so as to avoid any imposition of a Tax-geared penalty) or the entitlement of WWLLP to claim any relief.
- (v)

  WWLLP has properly and within the requisite period submitted to the relevant Tax Authorities all claims, elections, notices and disclaimers which have been assumed to have been made or given for the purposes of computing any provision or reserve for Tax (including deferred Tax) included in the Last Accounts.
- (vi)

  So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP has made all material deductions and withholdings of Tax (in the case of WWLLP only, this reference to Tax means Tax which constitutes an Assumed Liability) which were required to have been made and, where required, WWLLP has provided a certificate of deduction to the appropriate person in the required form and properly and within the requisite time accounted to the relevant Tax Authority for the Tax so deducted.
- (vii)

  No Tax Authority has or has agreed to operate any material special arrangement in relation to WWLLP (insofar at it affects WWLLP's liability to Tax which constitutes an Assumed Liability) other than an arrangement which is wholly in accordance with a strict

interpretation of the relevant law, published statements of practice or published extra-statutory concessions of a relevant Tax Authority.

(viii)

So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP has properly and within the requisite period paid all Tax which it has become liable to pay and it has not in the period of six year ending on the date of this agreement paid or become liable to pay any material penalty, fine, surcharge or interest in respect of Tax.

### (c) Value Added Tax

- (i) So far as the Seller is aware, all VAT payable upon the importation of goods, and all customs and excise duties payable in respect of the Assets has been paid in full, and so far as the Seller is aware, none of the Assets are liable to confiscation or forfeiture.
- (ii)

  So far as the Seller is aware, all supplies made by WWLLP are supplies in respect of which WWLLP is entitled to credit or repayment of input tax under the provisions of the VATA and WWLLP is not and will not be denied credit or repayment in respect of any input tax for any reason.
- There are set out in the Disclosure Letter full details of (i) each of the Properties (and every part of them) that are buildings falling within item 1(a) of Group 1 of Schedule 9 to VATA and (ii) any land, building or civil engineering work in which WWLLP has an interest and in respect of which an election to waive exemption under paragraph 2(1) Schedule 10 VATA has been made, whether by WWLLP or a relevant associate, including the dates such elections were made, confirmation that any necessary permissions and/or notifications including the notification referred to in SI 1995/1268 paragraph 5(2A) in respect of such elections have been duly obtained or made, and whether any elections can be or have been withdrawn pursuant to paragraph 3(5)(a)(i) Schedule 10 ("Schedule 10") VATA.
- (iv)

  There are set out in the Disclosure Letter full details of each of the assets of WWLLP and each of the Properties to which Part XV of the Value Added Tax Regulations 1995 applies or will apply, including (without limitation):

  (i) a description of the asset (including in the case of land or a building or part of a building, the nature of the tenure and time it has to run), the date the first interval commenced and the input tax deducted or deductible on the capital item; (ii) the proportion of input tax for which credit has been claimed (whether provisionally or finally in a tax year and stating which); and (iii) the start and end dates of the interval current at the date of this Agreement, stating which of the up to ten intervals it is.

# (d) Stamp Duty and Related Taxes

- (i)

  There is no instrument or document (i) which is necessary to establish WWLLP's right or title to any material Asset or in the enforcement of which WWLLP may have an interest or (ii) which is material to the title of any of the Assets, which is or, so far as the Seller is aware, may become liable to stamp duty which has not been duly stamped or which would attract stamp duty, interest or penalties if brought into the United Kingdom.
- (ii)

  So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP is not a party to any agreement under which it is or may become liable to pay to any person (including any Tax Authority) any amount in respect of stamp duty, stamp duty reserve tax, or any transfer tax in any jurisdiction other than the United Kingdom, or in respect of any interest penalty or fine attributable to such duty or tax.
- (iii)

  So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP does not hold any interest in land in the United Kingdom which was transferred, granted or surrendered to it, or which is derived from an

interest in land which was transferred, granted or surrendered to it, within three years prior to the date of this Agreement by means of an instrument which was stamped on the basis that it was entitled to relief under any of s42 FA 1930, s11 FA (Northern Ireland) 1954, s151 FA 1995, or s76 FA 1986 or in respect of which WWLLP claimed relief from stamp duty land tax under Schedule 7 FA 2003.

# (e) Inheritance Tax and Gifts

- (i)
  There are not in existence any circumstances whereby any such power as is mentioned in s22 Inheritance Tax Act
  1984 could be exercised in relation to any interest in securities of, or assets of, WWLLP.
- (ii) Neither the Assets nor the limited liability partnership interests in WWLLP are subject to an outstanding Inland Revenue charge as defined in \$237 Inheritance Tax Act 1984.

## International

(f)

- (i) So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP is not and has never been resident for Tax purposes in a jurisdiction other than the United Kingdom.
- (ii) So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP is not liable to, and has at no time incurred any liability to Tax in any jurisdiction other than in the United Kingdom.

### (g) Employees

- So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP has properly operated and complied with all provisions dealing with PAYE, income tax and National Insurance Contributions (or any equivalent provisions that are applicable outside the UK) and has accounted for Tax within the relevant time limits as required by law from or in respect of all material payments of employment income within s7(2) Income Tax (Earnings and Pensions) Act ("ITEPA") 2003 (or any equivalent provisions that are applicable outside the UK). So far as the Seller is aware, WWLLP has complied with its reporting obligations to the relevant Tax Authority in respect of any benefits provided to any of the Transferring Employees.
- (ii) WWLLP does not operate and has not operated any scheme approved under ss713 to 715 ITEPA 2003, and has not operated any scheme approved under Chapter III of Part V Taxes Act 1988.
- (iii)

  Any payment per annum made to or for the direct or indirect benefit of any person who is or might be regarded by any Tax Authority as an employee of WWLLP is made to such person direct and is not made to any company or other entity associated with that person.
- (iv)

  WWLLP has not been granted any dispensations by any Tax Authority relating to the taxation of its employees or the reporting of benefits provided to such employees.
- (v) WWLLP has not made any payment to which ss225 or 226 ITEPA 2003 applies.

#### 12. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

12.1

So far as WWLLP is aware the Disclosure Letter contains full and accurate details of all registered Business Intellectual Property and registered Sale Companies' Intellectual Property (including applications therefor). All renewal fees in respect of the registered Business Intellectual Property and registered Sale Companies' Intellectual Property have been paid up to date.

12.2

So far as WWLLP is aware WWLLP is sole beneficial owners of the Business Intellectual Property and the Sale Companies are the sole beneficial owners of the Sale Companies' Intellectual Property free from any Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances.

12.3

So far as WWLLP is aware, save for the use of intellectual property by members of the Purchaser's Group, none of the Business Intellectual Property and none of the Sale Companies' Intellectual Property is being used (except pursuant to written licence agreements to which WWLLP is a party), claimed or disputed by any other person.

12.4

So far as WWLLP is aware no part of the Business infringes any Intellectual Property of any other person.

12.5

So far as WWLLP is aware the Disclosure Letter contains full and accurate details of all material Intellectual Property used by WWLLP or the Sale Companies (although not owned by them) and a list of any licensing or other agreements or arrangements under which they have the use of such Intellectual Property and which are due to expire within the next 12 months. So far as WWLLP is aware none of WWLLP or the Sale Companies have done or omitted to do any thing which might constitute a breach of or permit termination of any such rights.

12.6

Except in the ordinary course of business, neither WWLLP (in relation to the Business Intellectual Property) nor the Sale Companies (in relation to the Sale Companies' Intellectual Property) have, so far as WWLLP is aware, granted to any other person any licence or other right in relation to such Intellectual Property used by them.

12.7

So far as WWLLP is aware, the Business Intellectual Property, the Sale Companies' Intellectual Property and that which WWLLP is licensed to use under the Business Contracts and the Specified Contracts or any Sale Company is licensed to use pursuant to any contract to which it is a party is all the Intellectual Property required to operate the Business.

#### 13. COMPUTER SYSTEMS

13.1

So far as WWLLP is aware, all the hardware and software used in the Business and which is material to the Business taken as a whole is either:

(a)

the subject of a hardware maintenance or software support contract that is in force at the date of this agreement; or

(b)

capable of being maintained by WWLLP or the relevant Sale Company, as the case may be, using the Assets or the assets of the relevant Sale Company (including the rights which WWLLP or the relevant Sale Company has to modify and/or maintain such hardware and software).

13.2

So far as WWLLP is aware all computer software (including programs held on silicon chips, disks and any other media, manuals and operator guides) used by WWLLP or the Sale Companies is either owned by them or held by them on licence.

13.3

So far as WWLLP is aware neither WWLLP nor any of the Sale Companies has altered, adapted or modified any software held by them on licence or used by it and which is material in the context of the Business as a whole without the consent of the owner or manufacturers thereof.

13.4

So far as WWLLP is aware WWLLP and the Sale Companies:

(a)

have taken proper precautions to preserve the availability, confidentiality and integrity of their computer systems (including disaster recovery and security arrangements);

(b)

have complied in all material respects with all requirements of the Data Protection Act 1998 and in particular:

(i)

have registered as data users under that Act for all purposes for which registration is required by the business carried on by them and;

(ii) have complied with the data protection principles; and

(c) have not received any notice, letter or complaint alleging a breach by them of the provisions of the Data Protection Act 1998.

#### 14. PENSIONS

14.1

Save as Disclosed, there are no Pension Arrangements to which any member of the Sellers' Group contributes or under which it provides benefits on retirement for or in respect of the Transferring Employees.

14.2

So far as WWLLP is aware, the Relevant Pension Arrangements are, and have always been, administered in compliance with their terms (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the payment of insurance premium payments due to third parties) and applicable laws, including local tax authority requirements, regulations and other relevant requirements of appropriate government bodies, regulatory authorities or relevant supervisory bodies and, so far as WWLLP is aware, each member of the Sellers' Group complies and has always complied with its obligations under its relevant governing documentation, any collective or Works Council agreements to which the Transferring Employees are a party or are subject, or any social security requirements and any requirements of governmental or other relevant agencies applicable to any member of the Sellers' Group.

14.3

In respect of each of the Relevant Pension Arrangements: (i) where such an arrangement is pre-funded or is required to be so by law (whether by means of a book reserve or otherwise), the latest formal actuarial advice indicates that the arrangement is fully pre-funded in accordance with applicable local law and practice (and WWLLP has no reason to believe that the position has changed materially); and (ii) so far as WWLLP is aware, all contributions and relevant insurance premium payments which fall due for payment before the Completion Date have been paid.

14.4

No employers other than WWLLP participate in the Pension Scheme and no employer (other than WWLLP) is an "employer" (where that term is construed in accordance with Regulation 5(2) of the Occupational Pension Schemes (Deficiency on Winding Up etc) Regulations 1996) in respect of the Pension Scheme.

14.5

All documents constituting the Relevant Pension Arrangements and/or all the material announcements to members in respect of the Relevant Pension Arrangements have been Disclosed. Those documents and announcements are, so far as WWLLP is aware, true, complete and accurate in all material respects and provide sufficient information to enable the Purchaser and WWC to establish the material particulars of the benefits provided thereby.

#### **SCHEDULE 10**

#### **Purchaser's Warranties**

- 1. The Purchaser and each other member of the Purchaser's Group who is a party to any of the Transaction Documents has full power and authority to enter into and perform each of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party and each of the Transaction Documents constitutes or will, when executed, constitute binding obligations on the Purchaser or other member of the Purchaser's Group (as the case may be) in accordance with its terms.
- 2. The Purchaser and each other member of the Purchaser's Group who is a party to any of the Transaction Documents has obtained all applicable governmental, statutory, regulatory or other consents, licences, waivers or exemptions required to empower it to enter into and perform its obligations under the relevant Transaction Document.
- 3. WCHL and the Purchaser have been duly incorporated and are validly existing under the laws of England. Neither WCHL, WWCH nor the Purchaser has stopped payment, nor is it insolvent or deemed unable to pay its debts within the meaning of s123 Insolvency Act 1986.
- Each of WWCH and WWC is a corporation duly organised, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware and has the corporate power and authority to own or lease all of its properties and assets and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted, and is duly licensed or qualified to do business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties and assets owned or leased by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on WWCH.
- Neither WWCH's execution and delivery of the Transaction Documents or performance of its obligations thereunder nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents will (a) conflict with or result in a violation of any provision of the certificate of incorporation or by-laws of WWCH, or (b) conflict with, or result in any violation or breach of, or constitute a default under, or result in any encumbrance pursuant to any contract, instrument or other arrangement to which WWCH or WWC or any of their assets is subject, except in the case of any such conflict, violation, breach or default which does not have a material adverse effect on WWCH.
- All of the issued and outstanding shares of the Purchaser are owned indirectly by WWCH and the Purchaser was formed for the purpose of engaging in the transactions contemplated by this agreement and has not engaged in any activities other than in connection with the transactions contemplated by this agreement and has incurred no material liability or obligation other than as contemplated by or disclosed in this agreement.
- The authorized capital stock of WWCH, as of the date of this agreement, consists of 99,000,000 WWCH Shares, of which 32,697,957 shares were issued and outstanding. As of 14 April, 2005, 674,923 WWCH Shares were held in WWCH's treasury and no WWCH Shares were reserved for issuance, except for 4,635,884 shares reserved for issuance upon exercise of options or shares issued pursuant to employee and director stock plans of WWCH in effect as of the date of this agreement. All of the issued and outstanding WWCH Shares have been duly authorised and validly issued and are fully paid, non-assessable and free of pre-emptive rights. Except pursuant to this agreement, the foregoing plans or any stock repurchase plan of WWCH or as disclosed in writing by WWCH to the Seller, WWCH does not have and is not bound by any outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, commitments or agreements of any character calling for the purchase, issuance or registration of any WWCH Shares or any other equity securities of WWCH or any securities representing the right to purchase or otherwise receive any WWCH Shares.

- WWCH has timely filed with the Commission all filings required to be made by WWCH with the Commission since July 1, 2001. No final registration statement, prospectus, report, schedule or definitive proxy statement as of its applicable filing or mailing date contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The financial statements of WWCH and its subsidiaries included or incorporated by reference in its filings since July 1, 2001 with the Commission (including related notes and schedules) were prepared in accordance with US GAAP, consistently applied, and present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of WWCH and its consolidated subsidiaries and the results of operations and changes in cash flows as of the dates thereof and for the periods covered thereby (subject, in the case of any unaudited interim financial statements, to normal year-end adjustments).
- Other than with respect to information furnished by WWLLP for inclusion in the Registration Statement, or to the extent that WWLLP does not provide to WWCH information required to be furnished by WWLLP under this agreement, the Registration Statement will not, on the date of the filing of the Registration Statement or at the time the Registration Statement becomes effective under the Securities Act, or on the dates the final proxy statement/prospectus included in the Registration Statement is mailed to the WWCH stockholders or provided to WWLLP or at the time of the WWCH stockholder meeting referred to at paragraph 2 of schedule 1 or the meeting of the Main Members referred to at paragraph 1 of schedule 1, at Completion, at the time of the issuance and transfer of the Consideration Stock and the Contingent Stock to WWLLP pursuant to this agreement and at the time of any resale of any of the Consideration Stock or Contingent Stock, contain any untrue statement of material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
- The Registration Statement, at the time that it becomes effective under the Securities Act, at Completion, at the time of the issuance and transfer of the Consideration Stock and the Contingent Stock to WWLLP pursuant to this agreement and at the time of any resale of any of the Consideration Stock or Contingent Stock by a Selling Stockholder, shall comply in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act and the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder, except that no warranty is made (i) with respect to the accuracy or completeness of any information furnished by WWLLP for inclusion in the Registration Statement, or (ii) to the extent that WWLLP does not furnish to WWCH information WWLLP is required to furnish under this agreement.

#### **SCHEDULE 11**

# Limitations on Liability under the agreement

#### 1. SCOPE

All of the limitations on the liability of WWLLP and the Purchaser contained in this schedule are subject to paragraph 12.

### 2. LIMITATIONS OF QUANTUM

- 2.1 The maximum aggregate liability of WWLLP in respect of all Warranty Claims shall not exceed the amount of US\$25,000,000.
- 2.2 The maximum aggregate liability of the Purchaser in respect of the Purchaser's Warranties (other than the Purchaser's Warranties set out in paragraphs 8, 9 and 10 of schedule 10) shall not exceed the amount of US\$25,000,000.
- 2.3

  No liability shall attach to WWLLP in respect of any Warranty Claim unless the liability of WWLLP in respect of such Warranty Claim exceeds US\$1,000,000 (provided that claims under the same Warranty arising out of the same or series of connected events may be aggregated for these purposes) in which case WWLLP shall (subject to paragraph 2.4) be liable for the whole of such amount and not merely the excess.
- 2.4

  No liability shall attach to WWLLP unless the aggregate amount of all Warranty Claims for which it would, in the absence of this provision, be liable shall exceed US\$5,000,000 and in such event WWLLP shall be liable for the whole of such amount and not merely the excess.

### 3. TIME LIMITS

3.2

3.4

- 3.1

  WWLLP shall be under no liability in respect of any Warranty Claim unless notice in writing of such claim shall have been served upon WWLLP by the Purchaser or WCHL:
  - (a) in the case of a Warranty Claim other than a Warranty Claim in respect of a Warranty set out in part 11 of schedule 9 (relating to Tax), by no later than the date falling 18 months after the Completion Date;
  - (b) in the case of a Warranty Claim in respect of the Warranties set out in part 11 of schedule 9 (relating to Tax), by no later than the Final Determination Date.
- A notice under paragraph 3.1 shall specify in reasonable detail the matter giving rise to the Warranty Claim, the nature of the Warranty Claim and the Amount Claimed but failure of any notice so to specify shall not affect the liability of the Seller in respect of the relevant Warranty Claim.
- Unless otherwise agreed by the Seller in writing, the liability of the Seller in respect of a Warranty Claim notified in accordance with paragraph 3.1 shall absolutely terminate (if that Warranty Claim has not been previously satisfied, settled or withdrawn) if legal proceedings in respect of that Warranty Claim, containing reasonably full particulars of it shall not have been properly issued and validly served on the Seller within six months after the Final Determination Date.
- The Purchaser shall be under no liability in respect of any claim under the Purchaser's Warranties unless notice in writing of such claim shall have been served upon the Purchaser by WWLLP:
  - (a)

in the case of a claim in respect of the Purchaser's Warranties set out in paragraphs 1 to 8 (inclusive) of schedule 10, by no later than the date falling 18 months after the Completion Date;

(b) in the case of a claim in respect of the Purchaser's Warranties set out in paragraphs 9 and 10 (inclusive) of schedule 10, by no later than the date falling 18 months after the date of the last re-sale covered by the Registration Statement.

#### 4. SET-OFF AGAINST CONTINGENT STOCK

- The sole method of recovery available to the Purchaser or WCHL in respect of any Warranty Claim shall be by way of set-off against the Claim Stock. The Purchaser or other member of the Purchaser's Group may, but shall not be obliged to, exercise a right of set-off against the Contingent Stock in respect of a Non-Warranty Claim (including for the avoidance of doubt a Letter of Comfort Indemnity Claim), by serving notice in writing on the Seller that it wishes to exercise its right of set-off in respect of a specified Non-Warranty Claim (a "Notified Non-Warranty Claim").
- 4.2
  Upon the Purchaser or WCHL giving notice to WWLLP of any Warranty Claim pursuant to paragraph 3, or notice of its intention to exercise set off against the Contingent Stock in respect of a Non-Warranty Claim in accordance with paragraph 4.1, the following provisions will apply:
  - (a) to the extent that such claim is settled or finally determined prior to the Final Determination Date:
    - in the case of a Warranty Claim, that proportion of the Claim Stock equal to the amount for which it is agreed or finally determined that the Seller is liable;
    - (ii) in the case of a Notified Non-Warranty Claim, that proportion of the Contingent Stock equal to the amount for which it is agreed or finally determined that the Seller is liable,

shall be deducted from the Contingent Stock otherwise payable to the Seller in accordance with the provisions of clause 4;

- to the extent that a Warranty Claim has not been settled or finally determined prior to the Final Determination Date, the Purchaser or WCHL shall notify the Seller in writing of its estimate of the amount of such Warranty Claim, or confirmation that the Amount Claimed remains its best estimate, as the case may be, (the "Estimate"), and shall be entitled thereafter to set off the Estimate against the Claim Stock, provided that such notice is accompanied by the written opinion of a Leading Counsel of not less than 15 years' call to the effect that the Purchaser or WCHL has a reasonable prospect of succeeding on the claim to the extent of the Estimate;
- to the extent that such Warranty Claim has not been settled or finally determined prior to the Final Determination Date, the Seller may, in its sole discretion notify the Purchaser that it requires the UAC Stock in respect of such Warranty Claim thereafter to be treated as cash and valued at the NYSE closing price for equivalent WWCH stock on the date of notice. Such cash shall be deemed to be "Claim Stock" for the purposes of clause 4 and this paragraph 4.
- Following settlement or final determination of a Warranty Claim in respect of which any Claim Stock has been withheld pursuant to paragraph 4.2(b) above, if the amount of the Estimate exceeds the amount for which the Warranty Claim is settled or otherwise determined the Purchaser shall transfer to the Seller such amount of Claim Stock (or, in the case of a notification pursuant to paragraph 4.2(c) above, cash) as is equal to the excess within ten Business Days of such settlement or final determination.
- 4.4 No failure by the Purchaser or other member of the Purchaser's Group in exercising any right to set off a Non-Warranty Claim against the Contingent Stock shall impair any other right or remedy

(including a right to claim damages) that the Purchaser or other member of the Purchaser's Group may have in respect of that Non-Warranty Claim.

4.5	
	For the purposes of this paragraph 4 and clause 4:

- (a)
  the WWCH Shares constituting the Contingent Stock (including Claim Stock) shall be valued on the basis that one WWCH
  Share has the value in US\$ equivalent to its average value for the 20 NYSE trading days prior to the earlier of:
  - (i) the date of satisfaction of any final determination or settlement of the relevant claim; and
  - (ii) the Final Determination Date:
- (b) "Claim Stock" shall mean such part of the Contingent Stock (valued on the basis set out in paragraph 4.4(a)) as is equivalent to US\$25,000,000;
- (c)

  "Letter of Comfort Indemnity Claim" shall mean a claim against the Seller under the indemnity contained in the Letter of Comfort;
- (d)
  "Non-Warranty Claim" shall mean a claim against the Seller under this agreement other than a Warranty Claim, which has been settled or finally determined, but in respect of which the damages or other compensation (if any) payable by the Seller pursuant to the relevant settlement or final determination have not been paid by the Seller by their due date for payment;
- (e)
  "Unsatisfied Amounts Claimed" shall mean, in respect of all Warranty Claims and Notified Non-Warranty Claims, at the relevant date the aggregate of:
  - (i) such amounts in respect of Warranty Claims made before that date for which the Seller has accepted liability pursuant to a settlement or for which it has been finally determined the Seller is liable but which liability has not been satisfied;
  - such amounts in respect of Notified Non-Warranty Claims made before that date for which liability has not been satisfied; and
  - the whole or part of an Amount Claimed in respect of a Warranty Claim before that date for which the Seller has not accepted liability pursuant to a settlement or for which it has not been finally determined that the Seller is liable, but in respect of which the Purchaser or WCHL has, in accordance with paragraph 4.2(b), notified the Seller in writing of its Estimate and provided an accompanying written opinion of a Leading Counsel of not less than 15 years' call; and
- (f)
  "UAC Stock" shall mean, at the relevant date, such number of WWCH Shares (valued on the basis set out in paragraph 4.5(a)) as is equivalent in value to the Unsatisfied Amounts Claimed.

# 4.6 For the purposes of this agreement:

- "settlement" shall mean an agreement in writing signed by or on behalf of the Seller and the Purchaser or the relevant member of the Purchaser's Group in respect of one or more claims and "settled" shall be construed accordingly; and
- (b)

a claim shall be deemed to be "**finally determined**" if and when a court of competent jurisdiction has delivered judgement in respect of the claim (whether on appeal or otherwise) and:

(i) any such judgement has not been appealed against within the requisite time period for so doing; or

- (ii) any such judgement has been appealed against but such appeal has been withdrawn; or
- (iii) there shall be no right of appeal against any such judgement,

and "final determination" shall be construed accordingly.

#### 5. CHANGE IN LEGISLATION ETC.

Liability of WWLLP in respect of any Warranty Claim shall be reduced to the extent that such claim would not have arisen (or the amount of the claim would not have been increased) but for a change in legislation, or rule or regulation having the force of law, made after the date hereof (whether or not such change purports to be effective retrospectively in whole or in part) or if such claim would not have arisen (or the amount of the claim would not have been increased) but for any judgment delivered after the date hereof.

### 6. CONTINGENT AND UNQUANTIFIABLE LIABILITIES

No liability shall attach to any party in respect of any Warranty Claim or any claim under the Purchaser's Warranties to the extent that the claim is based upon a liability which is contingent only or is otherwise not capable of being quantified unless and until such liability ceases to be contingent and becomes an actual liability or becomes capable of being quantified, as the case may be, provided that this paragraph shall not entitle a party to decline to perform any of its contractual obligations under this agreement and provided further that this paragraph shall not operate to avoid a Warranty Claim or a claim in respect of the Purchaser's Warranties made in respect of a contingent or unquantifiable liability within the applicable time limits specified in paragraph 3 of this schedule if the notice of such Warranty Claim or claim under the Purchaser's Warranties has been served before the expiry of the relevant period and proceedings have been issued in accordance with paragraph 3.3 (even if such liability does not become an actual or quantifiable liability, as the case may be, until after the expiry of such period).

#### 7. GENERAL LIMITATIONS

7.1

The Purchaser shall not be entitled to claim against the Seller:

- under the Warranties in respect of any matters Disclosed in this agreement, the Transaction Documents, the Disclosure
  Letter, the Disclosed Information or, in the case of the Warranties given at Completion which are qualified by awareness, in
  respect of any matters Disclosed in the Supplemental Disclosure Letter and in the case of the Warranties given at
  Completion which are not qualified by awareness, in respect of any matters Disclosed in the Supplemental Disclosure Letter
  which occurred after the date of this agreement;
- (b)
  under the Warranties in respect of any fact, matter or circumstance to the extent that John Haley, Gene Wickes, Walter Bardenwerper, Christine Clark or Carl Mautz is actually aware at the date of this agreement of the fact, matter or circumstance and is actually aware, or ought reasonably to be aware, that the fact, matter or circumstance constitutes a breach of Warranty;
- (c) in respect of any Warranty Claim if and to the extent that:
  - (i) the claim arises as a result of the performance in accordance with its terms of any contract made between any member of the Seller's Group and any member of the Purchaser's Group and in existence prior to the date of this agreement, including the Original Alliance Agreements and arrangements relating to the "Watson Wyatt" name and logo;
  - (ii)
    the claim relates to any Assets, including any Intellectual Property, acquired from a member of the Purchaser's
    Group pursuant to the Original Alliance Agreements, save

where the matter, act or thing giving rise to the claim arose as a result of or in connection with an act or omission of the Seller or any member of the Seller's Group after the date upon which the Seller or other member of the Seller's Group became the owner of such Assets pursuant to the terms of the Original Alliance Agreements;

- (iii) the claim arises or is increased as a result of the Purchaser not complying with its obligations under this agreement or any of the Transaction Documents;
- the damage, liability or loss suffered or incurred by the Purchaser has been made good financially without cost to the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group (provided that this shall in no circumstances be deemed to include the financial benefit to the Purchaser of the Seller's Entitlement pursuant to clause 4.3 being less than the Contingent Stock, or of not paying any bonuses to employees as a result of any failure of the Continuing Business to meet the NOI targets referred to in part 3 of schedule 13);
- the claim would not have arisen or would have been less but for any act, omission, transaction or arrangement (or any combination of the same) after the date of this agreement done or omitted to be done (A) by or with the written consent of the Purchaser or any member of the Purchaser's Group, otherwise than any act, omission, transaction or arrangement (aa) in the ordinary course of business of the Business as carried on at the date of this agreement; or (bb) in compliance with a legal obligation; or (B) at the written request of the Purchaser or any member of the Purchaser's Group, in each case in circumstances where the Purchaser was aware, or ought reasonably to have been aware, that the act, omission, transaction or arrangement in question would entitle the Purchaser to bring a claim against the Seller.

#### 8. NO DOUBLE RECOVERY

No party shall be entitled to recover damages or obtain payment, reimbursement, restitution or indemnity more than once for the same loss.

#### 9. PAYMENT OF CLAIM TO BE IN REDUCTION OF PURCHASE PRICE

If WWLLP pays any sum to the Purchaser or other member of the Purchaser's Group pursuant to a claim under this agreement (including by way of set-off of some or all of the Contingent Stock), such payment shall be treated, to the extent possible under law, as a partial reduction of the purchase price for the Assets to which the claim relates.

## 10. SURVIVAL OF THESE PROVISIONS

The provisions of this schedule 11 apply notwithstanding any other provision of this agreement and will not be discharged or cease to have effect in consequence of any termination or rescission of any other provisions of this agreement.

#### 11. MITIGATION NOT AFFECTED

Nothing in this agreement shall affect the application of the common law rules on mitigation in respect of any claim under this agreement or any matter giving rise to any claim under this agreement.

### 12. FRAUD

None of the limitations on the liability of WWLLP or the Purchaser set out in this schedule (whether as to the quantum of the claim, the time limit for notification of the claim, the procedures or requirements for making a claim or otherwise) shall apply to any claim against WWLLP or the Purchaser as the case may be to the extent that the liability of WWLLP or the Purchaser in respect of

that claim arises from fraud, concealment or dishonesty on the part of WWLLP or the Purchaser respectively.

#### 13. RECOVERY FROM THIRD PARTIES

13.1

If the Purchaser is or is reasonably likely to be entitled to recover from some other person (including insurers but not including any client or employee of the Business) any loss or damage which gives rise to any Warranty Claim, the Purchaser shall, prior to bringing a Warranty Claim, use all reasonable endeavours to enforce that recovery (keeping the Seller informed on a timely basis of any action so taken) before taking any action (other than notifying the Seller of the Warranty Claim) against the Seller.

13.2

If, notwithstanding any other provision of this schedule 11, any payment is made by the Seller in or towards the settlement of any Warranty Claim (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the set-off of some or all of the Contingent Stock) and the Purchaser subsequently recovers or procures the recovery from a third party (including insurers) of an amount which is referable to that claim (and, in the event that the Purchaser becomes entitled subsequent to payment by the Seller to make recovery of an amount which is referable to that claim pursuant to a Third Party Claim, the Purchaser shall (unless such Third Party claim is against a client or employee of the Business) reassign or re-transfer to the Seller such Third Party Claim) the Purchaser shall forthwith repay to the Seller an amount equal to whichever is the lesser of:

- (a)
  the amount (including interest (if any)) recovered from the third party, less all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by the
  Purchaser or the relevant member of the Purchaser's Group in recovering such amount; and
- (b) the amount paid by the Seller in or towards settlement of the claim.

#### 14. CONDUCT OF CLAIMS

14.1

If the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group becomes aware of any actual or threatened assessment, claim, action or demand by a third party against any of them (a "third party action") which causes or is reasonably likely to cause the Seller to be liable under the Warranties or the indemnities in clauses 10.1 and 10.2 of this agreement then (provided that, in the case of any third party action which causes or is reasonably likely to cause the Seller to be liable under the Warranties, such third party action is for an amount less than twice the maximum aggregate liability of the Seller for all Warranty Claims pursuant to paragraph 2.1):

- (a) subject to paragraphs 14.2 and 14.3, the Purchaser shall at the written request of the Seller:
  - take such action as the Seller may reasonably require to avoid, contest, dispute, resist, appeal, compromise or defend the third party action (including, but without limitation, making counter claims and exercising all rights of set off against third parties) and will refrain (and will procure that all other members of the Purchaser's Group will refrain) from making or attempting to make any admission of liability, agreement, settlement or compromise in relation to a third party action without the consent of the Seller (that consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed); and
  - (ii)

    provide to the Seller and the Seller's professional advisers reasonable access to information and to employees of the Purchaser or any other member of the Purchaser's Group for the purpose of investigating the claim and notifying the Purchaser of its requirements pursuant to paragraph (i) above (subject always to keeping the same confidential):

provided that the Seller shall indemnify the Purchaser and all other members of the Purchaser's Group against all costs and expenses reasonably incurred by them in complying with their respective obligations under paragraphs 14.1(a)(i) and (ii); and

- (b)
  the Purchaser shall in any event keep the Seller informed as to the steps which are being taken in connection with the third party action.
- 14.2

  The Purchaser's obligations under this paragraph 14 are subject to any obligations that the Purchaser or the relevant member of the Purchaser's Group may have under any applicable policy of insurance.
- Notwithstanding paragraph 14.1, the Purchaser shall be at liberty without reference to the Seller and on such terms as it may in its absolute discretion think fit to admit, compromise, settle, discharge or otherwise deal with a third party action if defence of the third party action is likely to materially adversely affect the goodwill of the Business taken as a whole or the third party action seeks injunctive relief or injunctive relief has been granted in respect of the third party action, provided that such admission, compromise, settlement, discharge or other action shall not be determinative of the Seller's liability (if any) for the third party action pursuant to the Warranties or clauses 10.1 or 10.2, including the measure of "Losses" for the purpose of clause 10.1 and 10.2.

#### 15. BOOKS AND RECORDS

The Purchaser will (and will procure that all other members of the Purchaser's Group will) retain and preserve all books, records, documents and information (including information recorded or retained in any electronic form) of or relating to the Business which are or may be relevant in connection with any claim brought by the Purchaser against the Seller under the Warranties or any other provision of this Agreement for so long as any actual or prospective claims remain outstanding.

# SCHEDULE 12

For complete text of Schedule 12 "Properties" please see Exhibit 2 to Registrant's Form S-4 filed on May 4, 2005.

#### **SCHEDULE 13**

#### **Employees**

### Part 1: Provisions concerning Employees

1. The parties acknowledge and agree that: 1.1 the Transfer Legislation will apply to the sale and purchase of the LLP Business under this agreement and to the Transferring Employees; 1.2 the employment of any of the Transferring Employees who are employed in the LLP Business immediately on or before the Completion Date shall not be terminated for a reason arising from or connected in any way with this agreement; and 1.3 all WWLLP's rights, powers, duties and liabilities under or in connection with any contract of employment with the Transferring Employees shall transfer to the Purchaser in accordance with the Transfer Legislation. 2. Not later than three weeks before the Completion Date, WWLLP shall deliver to all the Transferring Employees a letter substantially in the form of the specimen set out in part 2 of this schedule. 3. WWLLP shall, and shall procure that the Sale Companies shall, comply with any relevant consultation or notification obligations to which WWLLP or the Sale Companies are subject in connection with the transfer of employment of the Transferring Employees or, in the case of the Sale Companies, in respect of the employees of such Sale Companies as a result of the transactions contemplated by this agreement. WWLLP shall be responsible for and hereby undertakes to indemnify the Purchaser and the other members of the Purchaser's Group from and against any Losses which the Purchaser or any member of the Purchaser's Group suffers, sustains, incurs or pays connected with or arising from any failure on the part of WWLLP or any of the Sale Companies to comply with such relevant consultation or notification obligations, save to the extent that any such failure arises as a result or consequence of the Purchaser failing to comply with its consultation, notification and provision of information obligations required under local law. 4. The Purchaser shall comply with any relevant obligations to consult, notify or provide information to which the Purchaser is subject under local law in connection with the transfer of employment of the Transferring Employees and, in the case of the Sales Companies, in respect of the employees of such Sale Companies as a result of the transactions contemplated by this agreement. The Purchaser shall be responsible for and hereby undertakes to indemnify WWLLP from and against any Losses which WWLLP suffers, sustains, incurs or pays connected with or arising from any failure on the part of the Purchaser to comply with such obligations or in respect of the content of the information provided in accordance with those obligations. 5. If any contract of employment of any Transferring Employee is found or alleged to continue with WWLLP after the Completion Date, WWLLP and the Purchaser shall cooperate with each other to persuade such Transferring Employee to accept employment with the Purchaser, and WWLLP will take such reasonable steps to assist such transfer as directed by the Purchaser. 6. WWLLP and the Purchaser shall give each other such assistance as either may reasonably require to comply with the Transfer Legislation in relation to the Transferring Employees and in contesting any claim by any person employed or engaged by WWLLP at or before the Completion Date resulting from or in connection with this agreement. 7. The parties acknowledge and agree that they shall give each other such assistance as either may reasonably require to comply with any

respect of the

obligations imposed by any laws, regulations, legislation, common law or other legal obligation to inform, notify or consult with or in

employees of the Sale Companies in connection with or arising from the sale and purchase of such companies.

8. The Purchaser shall indemnify WWLLP and WWP from and against any Losses relating to or arising from or in respect of the employment or the termination of the employment by any member of the Purchaser's Group on or after the Completion Date of any of the Transferring Employees or any other person employed by or in connection with the Continuing Business.

#### Part 2: Letter to Transferring Employees

Dear [ ],

#### Purchase of Watson Wyatt LLP

As you will be aware, Watson Wyatt LLP ("LLP") has been in discussions with Watson Wyatt & Company concerning the purchase of the LLP business. We are very pleased to be able to inform you that the negotiations have been successful and the purchase will take effect from [Completion Date].

As a result, with effect from [Completion Date] the LLP business will transfer to a new UK company, Watson Wyatt Limited, which is part of the Watson Wyatt & Company group. Under the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 1981 your employment will automatically transfer to Watson Wyatt Limited with effect from that date.

All of your existing terms and conditions of employment will remain unchanged, [save that [reference to any proposed measures]]. Your continuity of employment will also be preserved. Under the Regulations we are obliged to inform you of any other legal, economic or social implications which will result from the change of your employer: we confirm that there are none.

We should inform you that under the Regulations you have the right to object to the transfer, however, if you do the Regulations provide that you are treated as though you have resigned from your employment with LLP and, further, that you will not be entitled to any redundancy payment.

If you have any questions about any of the above, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Yours sincerely

Watson Wyatt LLP

A-90

#### **Part 3: Notional Salary Increases**

The Purchaser agrees that the notional salary used as the determinant for benefits calculations under the employment agreements of the Transferring Employees, the employees of the Sale Companies and those Partners who will become employees of WWL at Completion shall be increased on 30 June each year (the "Review Date"), with the first such Review Date being 30 June 2006, by an amount equal to the percentage increase (if any) in the General Index plus 1.9%.

The percentage increase in the General Index shall be:

 $((x-y)/y)\times 100$ 

where:

the figure for the General Index last published before the Review Date; and

y = the figure for the General Index published 12 months prior to the Review Date.

The parties acknowledge and agree that the notional salary currently used in the Business for such purposes is £88,000 per annum and shall be increased to £91,000 per annum with effect from 1 May, 2005.

For the purposes of this Part 3, "General Index" means the General Index of Retail Prices (All Items) published by the Office for National Statistics (or any successor index or publishing body).

A-91

## **SCHEDULE**

## Trade Marks

### **SCHEDULE 14**

## **Registered Business Intellectual Property**

Country	Trademark	Application Number	Registration Number	Class(es)
Australia	ALPHA PRO	843912	843912	35
Australia	ALPHA PRO Stylised	843911	843911	35
Australia	IV PRO	843913	843913	35
Australia	SIGMA ALPHA (Greek letters)	796374	796374	35
Australia	STRUCTURED ALPHA	796012	796012	35
Cayman Islands	W DEVICE		2132801	35 36 42
Cayman Islands	WATSON WYATT		2136532	35 36 42
European Community	SIMULUM	003337672		9 16 35 36
European Community	ALEPH-ZERO	2039444	2039444	09 16 35
European Community	ALPHA PRO	1773829	1773829	35
European Community	ALPHA PRO Stylised	1174959	1174959	35
European Community	CUSTODY PRO	2253136	2253136	35 36 42
European Community	GOVERNANCE PRO	2252856	2252856	35 36 42
European Community	ALEPH-ZERO device	2038321	2038321	09 16 35
European Community	IV PRO	1773951	1773951	35
European Community	PRETIUM	1224385	1224385	9 16 35 36
European Community	SIGMA ALPHA (Greek letters)	1194471	1194471	35
European Community	STRUCTURED ALPHA	1189406	1189406	35
European Community	TRANSCALC	1033547	1033547	35 36 42
European Community	W device	540047	540047	35 36 42
European Community	WATSON WYATT	573790	573790	35 36 42
European Community	WATSON WYATT CLIENTSITE	1487164	1487164	35 36 38 42
European Community	WATSON WYATT WORKFORCE PRO	1033851	1033851	35 36 42
European Community	CLIENTFIRST	001973692	001973692	9 16 35 42
European Community	EHR	002134815	002134815	16 35
Hong Kong	ALPHA PRO (series of two)	17807/2000	02269/2002	35
Hong Kong	ALPHA PRO Stylised	17806/2000	02268/2002	35
Hong Kong	SIGMA ALPHA (Greek letters)	7418/99	02202/2002	35
Hong Kong	STRUCTURED ALPHA	7098/99	391/2001	35
Japan	ALPHA PRO	2000-082583	4552311	35
Japan	ALPHA PRO Stylised	2000-082582	4552310	35
Japan	IV PRO	2000-082581	4552309	35
Japan	SIGMA ALPHA (Greek letters)	53134/99	4452353	35
Japan	STRUCTURED ALPHA	048804/99	4672412	35
Kenya	W device	1091	1997/001091	36
		A-92		

Edgar Filing: WATSON WYATT & CO HOLDINGS - Form 424B3

Kenya	WATSON WYATT	1115	1115	36
South Africa	W device	97/9718	97/9718	42
South Africa	W device	97/9717	97/9717	36
South Africa	W device	97/9716	97/9716	35
South Africa	WATSON WYATT	97/9721	97/9721	42
South Africa	WATSON WYATT	97/9720	97/9720	36
South Africa	WATSON WYATT	97/9719	97/9719	35
Switzerland	W device	05066/97	451688	35 36 42
Switzerland	WATSON WYATT	05067/97	451806	35 36 42
Trinidad and Tobago	W device	27161		36
Trinidad and Tobago	W device	27162	27162	42
Trinidad and Tobago	W device	27066	27066	35
Trinidad and Tobago	WATSON WYATT	27301	27301	35
Trinidad and Tobago	WATSON WYATT	27303	27303	42
Trinidad and Tobago	WATSON WYATT	27302	27302	36
United Kingdom	SIMULUM	2325337	2325337	9 16 35 36
United Kingdom	ALEPH-ZERO	2257984	2257984	9 16 35
United Kingdom	ALEPH-ZERO device	2257974	2257974	9 16 35
United Kingdom	CLIENTFIRST	2254227B	2254227b	9 16 35 42
United Kingdom	CUSTODY PRO	2272295	2272295	35
United Kingdom	EHR	2264402	2264402	16 35
United Kingdom	FIRST & device (series of two)	2200029	2200029	9 16 35 36 41
United Kingdom	GOVERNANCE PRO	2272299	2272299	35
United Kingdom	FREX	2169581	2169581	35 36 42
United Kingdom	IV PRO	2240435	2240435	35
United Kingdom	PRETIUM	2201627	2201627	9 16 35 36
United Kingdom	SEEMSGOOD	2227761	2227761	35 36 42
United Kingdom	SIGMA ALPHA (Greek letters)	2199087	2199087	35
United Kingdom	SLEEPWELL	2222045	2222045	35 36 42
United Kingdom	STRUCTURED ALPHA	2173165	2173165	35
United Kingdom	STRUCTURED BETA	2221977	2221977	35 36 42
United Kingdom	W device	2132801	2132801	35 36 42
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT	2149733	2149733	42
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT	2136532	2136532	35 36 42
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT	2170832	2170832	35 36 42
_	ASSETWATCH			
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT CLIENTFIRST	2254227A	2254227A	9 16 35 42
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT	2221136	2221136	35 36 38 42
_	CLIENTSITE	2221136	2221136	35 36 38 42
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT EUROMANAGER	2164110	2164110	35 36 42
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT FIRST	2164112	2164112	35 36 42
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT FIRST OPINION	2195938	2195938	9 16 35 38
United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT MANAGERWATCH	2170838	2170838	35 36 42

United Kingdom	WATSON WYATT SWISS	2169764	2169764	35 36 42
United Kingdom	WATSONS	1282346	1282346	36
United Kingdom	Vip-SYSTEM	1493989	1493989	09
USA	PRETIUM	76/264428	2,857,192	9, 16, 35 & 36
USA	SIMULUM	78/221605		9 16 35 36
Zimbabwe	W device	794/97	794/97	35
Zimbabwe	W device	796/97	796/97	42
Zimbabwe	W device	795/97	795/97	36
Zimbabwe	WATSON WYATT	1096	1096/97	42
Zimbabwe	WATSON WYATT	1095	1095/97	36
Zimbabwe	WATSON WYATT	1094	1094/97	35
		A-94		

## SCHEDULE 15

## **Excluded Contracts**

1.	The LLP Agreement;
2	<del>-</del>
2.	The Partnership Agreement;
3.	The agreement in respect of retirement benefits for Former Partners dated 30 April, 2002 between Paul Noel Thornton and Others;
4.	The Transaction Documents;
5.	The Original Alliance Agreements;
6.	The civil liability insurance policies taken out by WWLLP and/or WWP for all periods up to and including 30 April, 2005.
	A-95

#### **SCHEDULE 16**

#### **Allocation of Purchase Price**

The purchase price for the Assets comprised in the Majority Interest shall be allocated to and among such Assets as follows:

- 1. First, the amount of £1,702,128 shall be allocated to the Irish Branch. The Irish Branch consists of the Irish Branch Assets and of the Assumed Liabilities that are part of the Irish Branch Business.
- 2. Second, the amount of £1 shall be allocated to those Shares comprising the entire issued share capital of WWHL and the amount of £4,000 shall be allocated to those Shares comprising the entire issued share capital of WWTL.
- 3. Third, the purchase price shall be allocated to the other Assets and Assumed Liabilities in the balance sheet forming part of the Distribution Accounts (adjusting for appropriate GAAP and valuation adjustments). The Purchaser and Seller will agree on these purchase price allocations after Completion (and where a category of Assets listed in clause 2.1 (a) to (l) inclusive and (n) and (o) is not given a value (save as relates to the Irish Branch) in such Distribution Accounts such category shall be given a value of £1, unless the parties agree otherwise).
  - 4. Fourth, the residual balance of the purchase price for the Assets comprised in the Majority Interest shall be allocated to Goodwill.
- 5. Within 60 days following Completion, the Seller will notify the Purchaser in writing of any changes to the underlying assumptions used to arrive at these allocations. If no changes have occurred, the allocations will be final. If changes have occurred, the Seller and Purchaser shall consult in good faith with a view to agreeing upon an appropriate adjustment to the relevant allocation.

A-96

## SCHEDULE 17

## **Issue of Consideration Stock**

The Consideration Stock shall be transferred by the Purchaser to the Seller on the days, and in the amounts set out below:

The Completion Date	2,390,036
First Business Day following the Completion Date	2,329,761
Second Business Day following the Completion Date	4,370,774
A-97	

SIGNED by John J. Haley duly authorised for and on behalf of WATSON WYATT (UK) ACQUISITIONS 2 LIMITED	) JOHN J. HALEY ) )
SIGNED by John J. Haley duly authorised for and on behalf of WATSON WYATT & COMPANY HOLDINGS	) JOHN J. HALEY ) )
SIGNED by John J. Haley duly authorised for and on behalf of THE WYATT COMPANY HOLDINGS LIMITED	) JOHN J. HALEY ) ) )
SIGNED by Paul Thornton and Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy duly authorised for and on behalf of WATSON WYATT LLP A-98	) P.N. THORNTON ) ) C. RAMAMURTHY )

ANNEX B

#### [LETTERHEAD OF CIBC WORLD MARKETS CORP.]

April 15, 2005

The Board of Directors Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings 1717 H Street NW Washington, D.C. 20006

Members of the Board:

You have asked CIBC World Markets Corp. ("CIBC World Markets") to render a written opinion ("Opinion") to the Board of Directors of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings ("Watson Wyatt") as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to Watson Wyatt of the Aggregate Consideration (as defined below) provided for in an Agreement for the Sale and Purchase of the Business and Assets of Watson Wyatt LLP ("WWLLP" and, such agreement, the "Agreement") to be entered into among Watson Wyatt, Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited, a wholly owned subsidiary of Watson Wyatt ("Acquisition Sub"), The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited, a wholly owned subsidiary of Watson Wyatt ("WCHL"), and WWLLP. The Agreement provides for, among other things, the purchase by Acquisition Sub of the 82% beneficial ownership and title not previously declared to be held in trust for WCHL in certain assets used in connection with, and the assumption by Acquisition Sub of certain liabilities relating to, the businesses of WWLLP (the "Transaction") for total consideration, payable at the closing of the Transaction, of (a) £88,305,555 in cash (the "Cash Consideration") and (b) 9,090,571 shares of Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Watson Wyatt ("Watson Wyatt Common Stock" and, such number of shares, the "Stock Consideration"). The Agreement also provides for contingent consideration of up to an additional 1,950,000 shares of Watson Wyatt Common Stock based on certain revenue generated and staff costs incurred with respect to WWLLP's businesses during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2007 (the "Contingent Stock Consideration" and, together with the Cash Consideration and the Stock Consideration payable at closing, the "Aggregate Consideration"). Representatives of Watson Wyatt have advised us that, prior to the consummation of the Transaction, Watson Wyatt will waive its principal rights as a member in WWLLP in exchange for an 18% beneficial interest in the assets of WWLLP to be held in trust for WCHL (such exchange, the "Exchange").

In arriving at our Opinion, we:

- (a) reviewed drafts provided to us on April 14, 2005 of the Agreement and certain related documents;
- (b) reviewed audited financial statements of Watson Wyatt for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2002, June 30, 2003 and June 30, 2004, and unaudited financial statements of Watson Wyatt for the six months ended December 31, 2004;
- (c) reviewed audited financial statements of WWLLP for the fiscal years ended April 30, 2002, April 30, 2003 and April 30, 2004 together with a reconciliation with internal financial reports and certain adjustments prepared by the management of WWLLP, and reviewed unaudited financial statements of WWLLP for the nine months ended January 31, 2005;

B-1

The Board of Directors Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings April 15, 2005 Page 2

- (d)
  reviewed financial forecasts and estimates relating to Watson Wyatt and WWLLP which were prepared by the managements of
  Watson Wyatt and WWLLP (including adjustments to the financial forecasts and estimates relating to WWLLP provided to or
  discussed with us by the management of Watson Wyatt);
- (e)
  held discussions with the senior managements of Watson Wyatt and WWLLP with respect to the businesses and prospects of Watson Wyatt and WWLLP;
- (f)
  reviewed and analyzed certain publicly available financial data for companies that we deemed generally comparable to Watson Wyatt and WWLLP;
- (g)
  reviewed and analyzed certain publicly available information for transactions that we deemed relevant in evaluating the Transaction;
- (h)
  analyzed the estimated net present value of the unlevered, after-tax free cash flows of Watson Wyatt and WWLLP using financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the managements of Watson Wyatt and WWLLP (including adjustments to such financial forecasts and estimates relating to WWLLP provided to or discussed with us by the management of Watson Wyatt);
- (i)
  reviewed the potential pro forma financial effect of the Transaction on Watson Wyatt's earnings per share based on financial forecasts and estimates prepared by the managements of Watson Wyatt and WWLLP (including adjustments to the financial forecasts and estimates relating to WWLLP provided to or discussed with us by the management of Watson Wyatt);
- (j) reviewed historical market prices for Watson Wyatt Common Stock;
- $\mbox{(k)}$  reviewed public information concerning Watson Wyatt and WWLLP; and
- (l) performed such other analyses and reviewed such other information as we deemed appropriate.

In rendering our Opinion, we relied upon and assumed, without independent verification or investigation, the accuracy and completeness of all of the financial and other information provided to or discussed with us by Watson Wyatt, WWLLP and their respective employees, representatives and affiliates or otherwise reviewed by us. With respect to the financial forecasts and estimates relating to Watson Wyatt and WWLLP referred to above, we have assumed, at the direction of the managements of Watson Wyatt and WWLLP, without independent verification or investigation, that such forecasts and estimates (as adjusted, in the case of the financial forecasts and estimates relating to WWLLP, by the management of Watson Wyatt) were reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best available information, estimates and judgments of the managements of Watson Wyatt and WWLLP as to the future financial condition and operating results of Watson Wyatt and WWLLP and that the financial results reflected in such financial forecasts and estimates will be achieved at the times and in the amounts projected. At the direction of the management of Watson Wyatt, we have assumed in connection with our evaluation of the Aggregate Consideration that the events resulting in the payment of the Contingent Stock Consideration will occur. We have relied, at the direction of Watson Wyatt, without independent verification or investigation, on the assessment of the management of Watson Wyatt as to the ability of Watson Wyatt to retain key employees of WWLLP. We also have assumed, with the consent of Watson Wyatt, that the Transaction and related transactions (including the Exchange) will be consummated in accordance with their respective terms without waiver, modification or amendment of any material term, condition or agreement and that, in the course of obtaining the necessary regulatory or third party approvals, consents and releases for the Transaction and related

The Board of Directors Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings April 15, 2005 Page 3

transactions (including the Exchange), no delay, limitation, restriction or condition will be imposed that would have an adverse effect on Watson Wyatt, WWLLP or the Transaction. In addition, representatives of Watson Wyatt have advised us, and we therefore further have assumed, that the final terms of the Agreement and related documents will not vary materially from those set forth in the drafts provided to us on April 14, 2005. We have neither made nor obtained any independent evaluations or appraisals of the assets or liabilities, contingent or otherwise, of Watson Wyatt or WWLLP. We are not expressing any opinion as to the underlying valuation, future performance or long-term viability of Watson Wyatt or WWLLP, or the price at which Watson Wyatt Common Stock will trade at any time. Our Opinion does not address any terms or other aspects of the Transaction (other than the Aggregate Consideration to the extent expressly specified herein), including, without limitation, the Exchange or any aspect or implication of any agreements or arrangements entered into in connection with, or contemplated by, the Transaction. We express no view as to, and our Opinion does not address, the underlying business decision of Watson Wyatt to effect the Transaction nor does our Opinion address the relative merits of the Transaction as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for Watson Wyatt or the effect of any other transaction in which Watson Wyatt might engage. Our Opinion is necessarily based on the information available to us and general economic, financial and stock market conditions and circumstances (including exchange rates) as they exist and can be evaluated by us on the date hereof. It should be understood that, although subsequent developments may affect this Opinion, we do not have any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm the Opinion.

As part of our investment banking business, we are regularly engaged in valuations of businesses and securities in connection with acquisitions and mergers, underwritings, secondary distributions of securities, private placements and valuations for other purposes.

We have acted as financial advisor to Watson Wyatt in connection with the Transaction and will receive a fee for our services, a significant portion of which is contingent upon consummation of the Transaction. We also will receive a fee upon the delivery of this Opinion. We and our affiliates in the past have provided services to Watson Wyatt unrelated to the proposed Transaction, for which services we have received compensation. In the ordinary course of business, CIBC World Markets and its affiliates may actively trade the securities of Watson Wyatt for our and their own accounts and for the accounts of customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

The Board of Directors Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings April 15, 2005 Page 4

Based upon and subject to the foregoing, and such other factors as we deemed relevant, it is our opinion that, as of the date hereof, the Aggregate Consideration to be paid by Watson Wyatt in the Transaction is fair, from a financial point of view, to Watson Wyatt. This Opinion is for the use of the Board of Directors of Watson Wyatt in its evaluation of the Transaction and does not constitute a recommendation as to how any stockholder should vote or act with respect to any matters relating to the Transaction.

Very truly yours,

/s/ CIBC World Markets Corp.

CIBC WORLD MARKETS CORP.

B-4

WATSON WYATT & COMPANY HOLDINGS 901 N. GLEBE ROAD ARLINGTON, VA 22203 You can submit your proxy by mail, by telephone or through the Internet. Please use only one of the three response methods.

**1. By mail.** Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the enclosed envelope as soon as possible to Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings, c/o ADP, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.

Or

**2.** By telephone. Call toll-free 1-800-690-6903 on any touchtone telephone to authorize the voting of these shares. You may call 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Have your proxy card in hand when you call; then just follow the simple instructions. You may submit your vote in this manner no later than 11:59 p.m. EDT on July 21, 2005.

Or

**3. Through the Internet.** Access the website at www.proxyvote.com to authorize the voting of these shares. You may access the site 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the website; then just follow the simple instructions. You may submit your vote in this manner no later than 11:59 p.m. EDT on July 21, 2005.

If you vote by telephone or through the Internet, please DO NOT mail back the proxy form.

#### THANK YOU FOR VOTING!

0

TO VOTE, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS FOLLOWS:

WATSW1

KEEP THIS PORTION FOR YOUR RECORDS

DETACH AND RETURN THIS PORTION

0

ONLY

#### THIS PROXY CARD IS VALID ONLY WHEN SIGNED AND DATED.

#### WATSON WYATT & COMPANY HOLDINGS

This proxy will be voted as directed. If no direction is made, it will be voted "FOR" Items I, II and III.

II. Election of Director
CLASS III DIRECTOR (TERM EXPIRES IN 2006):
(01) Chandrasekhar Ramamurthy

Vote On Proposal For Against Abstain

- I. Approval of a proposal to issue Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings Class A common stock in connection with the acquisition of assets and assumption of liabilities from Watson Wyatt LLP.
- III. Approval of adjournment(s) or postponement(s) of the special meeting, including adjournment(s) or postponement(s) to solicit additional votes to approve the issuance of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings Class A common stock in connection with the acquisition of assets and assumption of liabilities from Watson Wyatt LLP.
- IV. In their discretion, upon such other business that may properly come before the special meeting or any

0

adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof.

# THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE COMPANY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" ITEMS I, II and III.

Please sign exactly as your name appears on the mailing label at right. Joint owners should each sign. Executors, administrators, trustees, custodians, etc. should so indicate when signing. If signer is a corporation, please sign full name by duly authorized officer.

Signature [PLEASE SIGN WITHIN BOX]	Date	Signature (Joint Owners)	Date

**Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings** 

Special Meeting of Stockholders The Bethesda Marriott Suites 6711 Democracy Boulevard Bethesda, MD 20817

> July 22, 2005 10:00 a.m., local time

FOLD AND DETACH HERE

# WATSON WYATT & COMPANY HOLDINGS THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS.

The person(s) signing on the reverse hereof hereby appoints John J. Haley and Walter W. Bardenwerper, and each of them, as his or her proxies, each with full power of substitution and resubstitution, to vote all of his or her shares of capital stock of Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings at the Special Meeting of Stockholders of the Company to be held on July 22, 2005 at the Bethesda Marriott Suites, 6711 Democracy Boulevard, Bethesda, MD 20817, at 10:00 a.m., local time and at any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof, with the same authority as if the stockholder(s) were personally present, as specified on the reverse.

THE PERSON(S) SIGNING THIS PROXY HEREBY REVOKES ANY PROXY HERETOFORE GIVEN AND ACKNOWLEDGES RECEIPT OF THE NOTICE AND PROXY STATEMENT FOR THE SPECIAL MEETING.

#### QuickLinks

REFERENCES TO ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

**TABLE OF CONTENTS** 

**SUMMARY** 

Selected Historical Financial Data of Watson Wyatt Holdings

Watson Wyatt Holdings (in thousands of US dollars, except per share data)

Selected Historical Financial Data of the European Business

Selected Unaudited Combined Pro Forma Financial Data of Watson Wyatt Holdings

Watson Wyatt Holdings Pro Forma (in thousands of US dollars, except per share data)

**Exchange Rate Information** 

RISK FACTORS

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

MATERIAL RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AND WATSON WYATT LLP

THE WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS SPECIAL MEETING

APPROVAL BY WATSON WYATT LLP VOTING MEMBERS

THE ACQUISITION

THE BUSINESS TRANSFER AGREEMENT

AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE ACQUISITION

**CERTAIN TAX CONSEQUENCES** 

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS OF WATSON

WYATT LLP

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Watson Wyatt Holdings Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2005 (in thousands, except share and per share data)

Watson Wyatt LLP Balance Sheets Unaudited UK to US GAAP Reconciliation as of January 31, 2005 (in thousands)

Watson Wyatt Holdings Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Statements of Operations Nine Months Ended March 31, 2005 (in thousands, except

per share data)

Watson Wyatt LLP Statements of Operations UK to US GAAP Reconciliation Nine Months Ended January 31, 2005 (in thousands)

Watson Wyatt Holdings Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Statements of Operations Year Ended June 30, 2004 (in thousands, except per share data)

Watson Wyatt LLP Statements of Operations UK to US GAAP Reconciliation Year Ended April 30, 2004 (in thousands)

NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION (in thousands, except share and per share data)

INFORMATION ABOUT THE EUROPEAN BUSINESS

MANAGEMENT AND OPERATIONS OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AFTER THE ACQUISITION

DISTRIBUTION OF ACQUISITION CONSIDERATION AND WINDING DOWN OF WATSON WYATT LLP

OWNERSHIP OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS' COMMON STOCK AND WATSON WYATT LLP INTERESTS

COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS OF WATSON WYATT HOLDINGS AND MEMBERS OF WATSON WYATT LLP

**SELLING STOCKHOLDERS** 

LEGAL MATTERS

**EXPERTS** 

WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

WATSON WYATT LLP Registered in England Number OC301975 CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS Years ended April 30,

2002, 2003 and 2004

WATSON WYATT LLP CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

WATSON WYATT LLP

WATSON WYATT LLP CONSOLIDATED PROFIT AND LOSS ACCOUNT Years ended April 30, 2004, 2003 and 2002

WATSON WYATT LLP CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF TOTAL RECOGNISED GAINS AND LOSSES for the years ended April 30,

2004, 2003 and 2002

WATSON WYATT LLP CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET as at April 30, 2004 and 2003

WATSON WYATT LLP CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOW STATEMENT for the years ended April 30, 2004, 2003 and 2002

WATSON WYATT LLP Registered in England Number OC301975 UNAUDITED INTERIM CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL

STATEMENTS Nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

WATSON WYATT LLP UNAUDITED INTERIM CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

WATSON WYATT LLP UNAUDITED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED PROFIT AND LOSS ACCOUNT Nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

WATSON WYATT LLP UNAUDITED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF TOTAL RECOGNISED GAINS AND LOSSES for

the nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

WATSON WYATT LLP UNAUDITED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET as at January 31, 2005

WATSON WYATT LLP UNAUDITED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOW STATEMENT for the nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

WATSON WYATT LLP Notes to the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements for the nine months ended January 31, 2005 and 2004

Watson Wyatt (UK) Acquisitions 2 Limited The Wyatt Company Holdings Limited Watson Wyatt & Company Holdings Watson Wyatt LLP CONTENTS

SCHEDULE 1 Part 1 Conditions Precedent

SCHEDULE 2

**SCHEDULE 3 Drawings Payment Dates** 

SCHEDULE 4 Seller's Knowledge

SCHEDULE 5 Part 1: Seller's Pre-Completion Obligations

Part 2: Purchaser's and WWCH's Pre-Completion Obligations

SCHEDULE 6 Completion Part 1: Seller's Obligations at Completion

Part 2: Purchaser's Obligations at Completion

SCHEDULE 7 Part 1: Determination of 2007 Net Revenue and 2007 Aggregate Staff Costs

Part 2: Obligations pending final determination of Contingent Stock

Part 3: Adjustments in respect of acquisitions and divestitures

SCHEDULE 8 Post-Completion Obligations Part 1: Obligations of Seller post-Completion

Part 2: Obligations of Purchaser and WWCH post-Completion

**SCHEDULE 9 Warranties** 

SCHEDULE 10 Purchaser's Warranties

SCHEDULE 11 Limitations on Liability under the agreement

SCHEDULE 12

SCHEDULE 13 Employees Part 1: Provisions concerning Employees

Part 2: Letter to Transferring Employees

Part 3: Notional Salary Increases

**SCHEDULE Trade Marks** 

SCHEDULE 14 Registered Business Intellectual Property

**SCHEDULE 15 Excluded Contracts** 

SCHEDULE 16 Allocation of Purchase Price

SCHEDULE 17 Issue of Consideration Stock